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INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES—COVERT ACTION

THURSDAY, DECEMBER 4, 1975
U.S. SENATE,

SeLeEcT CoMMITTEE To STUDY GOVERNMENTAL OPERATIONS
‘WitH RESPECT T0 INTELLIGENCE A CTIVITIES,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 1:45 p.m., in room 318,
Russell Senate Office Building, Senator Frank Church (chairman)
presiding.

Present: Senators Church, Tower, Hart of Michigan, Mondale,
Huddleston, Morgan, Hart of Colorado, Goldwater and Schweiker.

Also present: William G. Miller, staff director; Frederick A. O.
Schwarz, Jr., chief counsel; Curtis R. Smothers, counsel to the
minority ; William Bader, Karl Inderfurth, and Gregory Treverton,
professional staff members.

The CrarMaN. The hearing will please come to order.

The select committee’s public hearings for the next 2 days will be on
the subject of covert action by the U.S. Government abroad. Tomor-
row’s hearings will be on the more general question of whether covert
action should continue as an instrument of American foreign policy,
and, if so, what kinds, and under what restraints.

Today the committee holds public hearings on the involvement of
the United States in covert activities in Chile from 1963 through 1973.
It takes this unusual step because the committee believes the Ameri-
can people must know and be able to judge what was undertaken by
their Government in Chile. The nature and extent of the American
role in the overthrow of a democratically-elected Chilean Govern-
ment are matters for deep and continuing public concern. While much
of this sad story has been revealed already, the public record remains
a jumble of allegations, distortions, and half-truths. This record must
be set straight.

President Ford has defended covert U.S. activities in Chile during
197073 as “in the best interest of the Chilean people and certainly in
our best interest.” Why was that so? What was there about the situa-
tion in Chile and the threat it posed to our national security which
made covert intervention into the political affairs of another demo-
cratic country either good for Chile or necessary for the United States?
These questions must be answered. The committee’s purpose is less to
pass judgment on what has been done than to understand, so that it
may frame appropriate legislation and recommendations to govern
what will be done in the future.

Given the President’s statement, it is particularly unfortunate in
my opinion that the administration has refused to testify and has
planned to boycott the committee’s hearings. The American people
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deserve to know the reasons why the United States first undertook
extensive, if not massive, covert operations within a democratic state
in this hemisphere. They deserve to know why their Government
sought, in 1970, to overthrow a popularly elected government. The
administration’s prohibition on testifying in a public forum on this
subject has extenged to the point of preventing CIA employees, both
past and present, from coming before this committee. I find this
particularly ironic since I spent the whole morning at the Pacem in
Terris conference at the Sheraton Park Hotel here in Washington, pub-
licly debating with Mr. Colby the covert operations that occurred in
Chile during the period under investigation. And so it is not denied
to him to discuss such matters publicly and before the assembled press
at the Sheraton Park Hotel. It is denied him that he should come and
testify here at the Capitol before this committee.

I believe the position of the administration is completely unjustified.
Secretary ‘Kissinger has argued that it would be inappropriate to
appear before Congress and the American people to discuss covert
action operations in which he was involved, yet only last week he gave
a speech defending covert action. If the Secretary can give speeches
on covert action, I believe he should be prepared to answer questions
before Congress and the people of the country.

The committee has taken the utmost precautions, both during its
investigations and in what it has written publicly, to protect sensitive
sources of intelligence, methods of intelligence operations, and the

‘names of agents. With regard to Chile, the administration has joined
in that effort. Thus, there is no merit to the charge that holding a
public hearing on Chile will cause harm to the national security
interests of the United States.

What will damage the American interest is an administration that
refuses to speak to the issue of why we intervened so heavily in the
internal affairs of Chile. The public has every legitimate right to such
an explanation.

This committee and the American people cannot wait forever until
the administration decides to honor the rights of the citizens of this
Nation to know the policies of their Government. Today we make
public the results of our own committee investigation into the Chilean
intervention. We will also take testimony today from former State
Department officials who have consented to appear and have shown a
seli§e of responsibility to speak to the issues raised by our Chilean
policy.

This is the one covert action hearing the committee will hold in
E:blic session. We have taken this unusual step because the committee

lieved that revealing the truth about the Chile episode would serve
two important purposes. First, on the basis of an accurate record, the
public would be in a position to decide for itself the wisdom and
propriety of the actions taken by its Government in Chile. And, sec-
ond, the Chile case provides a good example of the full range of
covert action. It permits the committee, the Senate, and the country to
debate and decide the merits of future use of covert action as an instru-
ment of U.S. foreign policy. ' -

Our committee report (app. A, p. 144) which is being released in
conjunction with these hearings this afternoon, is based on an ex-
tensive review of documents obtained from the files of the Central
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Intelligence Agency, the Departments of State and Defense, and the
National Security Council, as well as testimony by present and former
Government officials. Except when already well-known, names of
Chileans and of ‘Chilean institutions have ﬁeen omitted in order to
avoid revealing intelligence sources and methods, and to limit needless
harm to individual Chileans who cooperated with the Central Intel-
ligence Agency. Despite these deletions, the report conveys an accurate
picture of the purposes and magnitude of U.S. covert action in Chile.

The hearings will begin with a presentation by the staff, laying out
the bare facts about covert U.S. activities in Chile in the decade be-
tween 1963 and 1973. The committee will then hear three former
State Department officials : Ralph Dungan and Edward Korry, Ameri-
can Ambassadors in ‘Chile from 1964 through 1967, and 1967 through
1971, respectively; and Charles Meyer, Assistant Secretary of State
for Inter-American Affairs from 1969 through 1973. Tomorrow, with
the Chile case out in the open, a panel of distinguished Americans
will discuss covert action in genemE its value and costs, its limits and
effects. They will offer recommendations concerning whether it should
be employed in the future and, if so, in what situation and under what
restrictions and controls.

Senator Tower, do you have an opening statement ¢

Senator Tower. Yes. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

1 have always clung to the view that information concerning the
details of U.S. covert operations should not be made public because
of the possible hazards created for individuals and because the release
of such information may jeopardize necessary activities. Therefore,
while I believe it has been appropriate and useful for this committee
to conduct an executive examination of covert activities and programs,
I have been opposed to public sessions; I remain opposed to public ses-
sions. I believe the national interest would be better served if we had
canceled these particular public sessions.

I yield, of course, to the majority of the committee, that voted to
make these hearings public, but in recognizing the right of the major-
ity of the committee to do so, I must express my own very serious
reservations.

Thank you. ‘

Senator GoLpwaTer. Mr. Chairman, I would like to be recorded as
being in favor of what Senator Tower has said. I think it is a mistake
that we are holding these hearings in public.

The CuamMan. Very well, Senator Goldwater. )

Any other comment from any other member of the committee at this
time? If not, we will turn to our panel of staff experts that will ex-
amine the ‘Chilean intervention, and I will call first on staff director of
the committee, Bill Miller.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM G. MILLER, STAFF DIRECTOR, SENATE
SELECT COMMITTEE TO STUDY GOVERNMENTAL OPERATIORS
WITH RESPECT TO0 INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES

Mr. MiLer. Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, the 2
days of public hearings on covert action as an instrument_of U.S.
po{,icy, which begin today, are based upon an in-depth inquiry done
by the committee and staff over the past 8 months. The committee has
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been able to examine the full scope of covert action techniques that
have been used by the U.S. Government since the end of World War
II, how they relate to publicly declared foreign policy, and how they
are initiated, approved, and monitored. These techniques range from
relatively passive actions, such as fpassing money to shape the outcome
of elections, to the influencing of men’s minds through propaganda
and “misinformation” placed in the media of other nations, to the more
aggressive and belligerent techniques of organizing coups d’etat and
engaging in paramilitary warfare. Qut of the thousands of covert
action projects throughout the world undertaken by the Central In-
telligence Agency since 1947, the committee chose to examine the pro-
grams in six countries in detail. These six country programs, which
the committee has already examined in executive session, span 30 years
of activity since the end of World War II, and five administrations.

From t{e outset of the committee’s inquiry, it has been clear that
a major question to be decided upon by the committee is to what ex-
tent, if any, covert action should be authorized by the Congress and
the people of the United States. L.

A useful place to begin, therefore, in examining the past activities
and possible future scope of covert action is a review of the present
state of the law. .

To begin first with definitions of what the law is supposed to
govern: According to the CIA’s own present definition, covert action
means any clandestine or secret activities designed to influence for-
eign governments, events, organizations, or persons in support of U.S.
foreign policy conducted in such manner that the involvement of the
U.S. Government is not apparent. ,

The present law cited by the executive branch covering such activi-
ties is ambiguous and circumlocutious at best. Section 102(d)5 of
the National Security Act of 1947, as amended, authorizes the CIA
to “perform such other functions and duties related to intelligence
affecting the national security as the National Security Council may,
from time to time, direct.”

The committee, over the past 8 months, has examined the legisla-
tive history of the 1947 act, and has interviewed most of the principal
living participants who helped draft that act. From the fruits of the
investigation thus far, there is little in the legislative history, in
either committee, executive session, or floor debate of that time, that
gives credence to the notion that Congress intended to authorize what
is now the full range of covert action. In particular, there is no evi-
dence that Congress ever addressed the question of whether the U.S.
Government should undertake assassination, a coup d’etat, or para-
military warfare. The law that is now on the books reflects the fact
that neither the executive branch nor the Congress was able to foretell
what perils the future two or three decades would hold for the United
States or what activities the Government would use to meet situations
that emerged.

It has been argued that the Congress voted appropriations for covert
actions and thereby tacitly approved these activities, There has never
been an annual authorization of the CIA budget. The Congress has
never as a body voted with knowledge on CIA appropriations. But
rather, it has voted for appropriations in which CIA funds were con-
cealed. There are those who maintain that because of that, the Congress
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has never authorized through the appropriations process covert ac-
tions by the CIA. Two years ago, section 662 of the Foreign Assistance
Act, as amended by the Ryan-Hughes amendment, was passed. It re-
quires the President to report to the appropriate committees in a timely
fashion all covert action programs that he has approved.

It has been argued that that legislation provides congressional
authorization of covert action. Informing committees of the
Congress and subsequent congressional awareness of covert action is
not the same thing as approval. A strongly held point of view is that
the aim of that legislation was to insure that sufficient knowledge of
covert action would be available before approval could be considered.
The committee has been studying covert action in order to decide
whether to provide statutory authority for covert action.

The executive branch has defended covert actions as necessary to
meet the situations in the gray area between declared war and peace.
The committee must decide whether it wishes to enact specific limita-
tions or to permit this area to remain vague and circumlocutious, as one
witness has called it, and subject to the failures and abuses, and the
lack of fixed responsibility and accountability for actions taken. The
committee’s inquiry into assassinations and of large-scale covert action
program failures that have come before the committee’s inquiry is
proof of the problems created by this vague and inadequate law.

The record examined thus far shows that covert action programs
over the last 30 years have been generally successful against weak na-
tions and far less so against our potential enemies. In the view of many
who have looked at the question, covert action has become the national
means, the “functional equivalent” to use Secretary Katzenbach’s
_ phrase, for acts of deception, subversion, and violence, including in-
stances of warfare——

The CuamyMan. Mr. Miller, I wonder if you could suspend for a
moment. There’s a vote on by virtue of which the other committee mem-
bers have absented themselves. I'm going to miss the vote unless we
take a very brief recess. You can renew your testimony as soon as
other members begin to reappear.

[A brief recess was taken.

Senator Tower. Let’s have order, please.

Mr. Miller, you will continue, please.

Mr. MmLer. Mr. Chairman, although there has been a considerable
degree of congressional acquiescence, many of these aggressive covert
activities have been undertaken without the awareness of the Congress
as a whole of the circumstances and reasons for these actions; they
have been taken without an annual authorization, or without any ex-
plicit statutory authority.

The costs of past covert action are considerable. Since the end of
World War II, the United States has expended many billions of dol-
lars in the carrying out of covert action programs.

As is evident in the Chile case, the amounts spent on covert action
programs are considerable; however, they are extremely small when
compared to the amounts spent on various forms of aid. The secrecy
required to carry out covert action programs all too often has created
confusion not only in the public mind, but has served to cause the Gov-
ernment to work at cross purposes. The positive effects of AID pro-
grams and the good will created by programs such as the Peace Corps
have been negated by the covert action undertaken in Chile.
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. _ As pointed out by the former head of covert operations, Mr. Richard
- Bissell, there have been many short-term tactical victories but very
few lasting successes. The committee’s review of covert action tends to
support Bissell’s view. It appears that where covert action programs
are consistent with declared American foreign policy supported by
the Congress and the people, there has been a significant measure of
long-term success; where there was a contradiction between the pub-
lic rhetoric of our policymakers and open programs such as AID and
the Peace Corps and the secret actions undertaken, there is a record
in all too many instances of ultimate failure and damage to overall
U.S. interests. A

In order to examine the broad questions of policy raised by covert
action, a detailed examination of Chile has been undertaken. The staff
study which members of the committee have before them is as factual
as the committee staff has been able to make it. Its purpose is to clear
up questions arising from allegations of U.S. involvement in Chile, to
arrive at an understanding og the general nature of covert action in
Chile, to come to an understanding of the general nature of covert
action, and perhaps most important, how covert action in this instance
sservtzg to negate openly-avowed diplomatic policies of the United

tates.

The Chile case presents great paradoxes. In 1964, the United States
through covert action assisted a candidate for the presidency to
achieve a majority. CIA judged that he probably would have come to
power anyway by achieving a plurality. This clandestine assistance to
a moderate can&‘;date was ostensibly given to strengthen democratic
purposes.

In the period 1970 through 1978, in order to prevent a Marxist
leader from coming to power by democratic means, the United States
worked through covert action to subvert democratic processes, The
means used went far beyond those used in 1964 in money, propaganda,
and political manipulation. The means used were economic warfare,
the encouragement of a coup d’etat and military violence.

Yet the means were hardly democratic; this assistance, this interfer-
ence in the internal affairs of another country, served to weaken the
party we sought to assist and created internal dissensions which, over
time, led to the weakening and, for the present time at least, an end to
constitutional government in Chile.

The contrast between covert action in Chile during the sixties and
seventies, with the responsibility of the United States under the Orga-
nization of American States and the rhetoric of the Alliance for Prog-
ress, could not be more graphic. Let'me quote from the OAS Charter to

. which the United States is a signatory.

Article 18 states:

No State or group of States has the right to intervene, directly or indirectly, for
any reason whatever, in the internal or external affairs of any other State. The
foregoing principle prohibits not only armed force but also any other form of

interference or attempted threat against the personality of the State or against
its political, economic and cultural elements.

Article 19 states:

No State may use or encourage the use of coercive measures of any economic or
political character in order to force the sovereign will of another State and obtain
from it advantages of any kind.
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Article 21 of the OAS Charter, akin to Article 51 of the U.N. Char-
ter, provides for the use of force for purposes of self-defense, but this
could hardly be construed as a justification for the covert activities
undertaken in Chile, since the intelligence estimates of the U.S. Gov-
ernment concluded that the Allende government posed no threat to
vital U.S. interests or U.S. national security.

On October 31, 1969, President Nixon delivered an address on his
Action for Progress for the Americas program. His first principle
was as follows: ‘

A firm commitment to the inter-American system, to the compacts which bind
us in that system, as exemplified by the Organization of American States and by
the principles so nobly set forth in its charter.

In his State of the World Address delivered on February 25, 1971,
to the Congress, President Nixon said :

The United States has a strong political interest in maintaining cooperation
with our neighbors regardless of their domestic viewpoints. We have a clear pref-
erence for free and democratic processes. We hope that governments will evolve
toward constitutional procedures. But it is not our mission to try to provide—
except by example—the answers to such questions for other nations. We deal
with governments as they are. Our relations depend not on their internal struc-
ture or social systems, but on actions which affect us and the inter-American
system. ‘The new government in Chile is a clear case in point. The 1970 election
of a Socialist President may have profound implications not only for its people
but for the inter-American system as well. The government’s legitimacy is not in
question, but its ideology is likely to influence its actions. Chile’s decision to
establish ties with Communist Cuba, contrary to the collective policy of OAS, was
a challenge to the inter-American system. We and our partners in the OAS will
therefore observe closely the evolution of Chilean foreign policy.

Our bilateral policy is to keep open lines of communication. We will not be the
ones to upset traditional relations. We assume that international rights and
obligations will be observed. We also recognize that the Chilean Government’s
actions will be determined primarily by its own purposes, and that these will not
be deflected simply by the tone of our policy. In short, we are prepared to have
the kind of relationship with the Chilean Government that it is prepared to have
with us.

At the verv time this speech was delivered, the United States was
already embarked on a Presidentially approved covert action pro-
gram designed to control the outcome of the elections in Chile. _

At this point, Mr. Chairman, I want to turn to Mr. Bader who will
describe the pattern of covert action as it was used in Chile.

Senator Tower. Mr. Bader is recognized.

Mr. Baper. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM B. BADER, PROFESSIONAL STAFF
MEMBER OF THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE

Mr. Baper. The staff study on Chile focuses on what is labeled
“covert action” by the Central Intelligence Agency. Covert action, as
defined by the Central Intelligence igency, describes a policy tool
for all seasons and purposes. To the Agency the term “covert action”
means, as Mr. Miller has already stated, “any clandestine operation
or activity designed to influence foreign governments, organizations,
persons, or events in support of the U.S. foreign policy objectives.”
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The definition of “covert action” was not always so embracing,
and indeed the term itself was only coined in recent years. This ques-
tion of defining “covert action” is important as the committee addresses
the central questions: The central questions are, ag an instrument of
foreign policy, what can covert action do and under what circum-
stances? What are costs? We need to answer these questions in order
to address the more fundamental issue of whether or not covert action
should be permitted. If so, under what rules and constraints?

Therefore, our interest in Chile, and in this report, is not only what
happened there but what the Chilean experience tells us about covert
action as a foreign policy operation of a democratic society.

Tt is important to note that the objectives, the techniques, and the
political control of covert operations have changed rather fundamen-
tally over the years.

It was only in late 1947—214 years after the end of World War 11—
that the United States formally decided that clandestine intelligence
collection activities had to be supplemented by what was described
at the time as covert psychological operations. These were described
as propaganda and manipulation of the press, and the like.

By the late spring of 1948, the Soviet threat was held to be of such
seriousness that “covert operations” were expanded to include coun-
tering Soviet propaganda and Soviet support of labor unions, student
groups, support political parties, economic warfare, sabotage, assist-
ance of refugee liberation groups, and support of anti-Communists
groups in occupied or even in threatened areas.

Gradually, covert action was extended to include countries all around
the world. Burgeoning from the experience of countering the Soviet
Union and its satellites in this early period of 1947 and 1948, the CIA. -
had major covert operations underway in roughly 50 countries by
1953 ; this represented a commitment of over 50 percent of the Agency’s
budget during the fifties and sixties.

In broad terms—and in the language of the trade—covert activities
since the so-called coming of age in 1948 have been grouped around
three major categories: propaganda, political action, and paramilitary
activities. In the experience with Cﬁile, the largest covert activities
were those in the general categories of propaganda and political ac-
tion such as has been described in this chart [exhibit 1 *], disseminat-
ing propaganda, supporting media, influencing institutions, influenc-
ing elections, supporting political parties, supporting private sector
organizations, and the like.

Now as far as paramilitary activities are concerned, the last cate-
gory is covert and military operations. They were not employed
to a significant degree in Chile with the possible exception of the Track
IT operation and the Schneider kidnaping.

As far as propaganda is concerned, as revealed in the staff paper,
the largest covert action activity in Chile in the decade 1963-73 was
propaganda. The CIA station in Santiago placed materials in the
Chilean media, maintained a number of assets or agents on major
Chilean newspapers, radio, and television stations, and manufactured

1 See p. 95.
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“black propaganda”—that is, material falsely purporting to be the
product of a particular group.

Let me give you an 1llustrative range of the kinds of propaganda
projects that were undertaken in Chile during the years under discus-
sion, 1963 to 1973: subsidization of two news services to influence
Chilean public opinion ; operation of press placement service; support
of the establishment of a commercial television service in Chile; sup-
port of anti-Communist propaganda activity through wall posters,
leaflets, and other street actions; use of a CIA-controlled news agency
to counter Communist influence in Chile and Latin America; place-
ment of anti-Soviet propaganda on eight radio news stations and five
provincial newspapers.

By far the largest—and probably the most significant in this area of
propaganda. was the money provided to El Mercurio, the major
Santiago daily during the Allende regime.

The second category is that of political action. In the intelligence
trade, covert political action aims to influence political events in a
foreign country without attribution to the United States. Political
action can range from recruiting an agent from within a foreign
government for the purpose of influencing that government, to sub-
sidizing political parties friendly to U.S. interests. Starkly put,
political action is the covert manipulation of political power abroad.

In Chile the CIA undertook a wide range of projects aimed at in-
fluencing political events in Chile, and here are some of them : wresting
control of Chilean university student organizations from the Com-
munists; supporting a women’s group active in Chilean political and
intellectual life and hostile to the Allende government ; combating the
principal Communist-dominated labor union in Chile.

The most impressive political action in Chile was the massive efforts
made over the decade from 1964 to 1974 to influence the elections. The
Central Intelligence Agency in 1964, for example, spent over $3 mil-
lion in election programs, financing in this process over half of the
Christian Democratic campaign.

The figures give you some idea of the measure and extent of the sup-
port that I have been talking about: propaganda, $8 million; produc-
ing and disseminating propaganda and supporting mass media,
roughly $4 million [exhibit 1 ].

These are the various techniques of covert actions and the expendi-
tures from 1963 to 1973 to the nearest $100,000 that we have been able
té)hdetermine in the staff’s work on the techniques of covert action in

ile,

Finally, Mr. Chairman, in all the cases I have described, the major
objective of U.S. covert policy in Chile was to influence, control, con-
tain, and manipulate political power in the country.

Mr. Chairman, against this background on the meaning and va-
rieties, and in certain respects, the funding of covert action in Chile,
I want to turn to Mr. Inderfurth, who will discuss the major covert
activities taken in Chile in specific detail.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

1 See p. 93.
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The Cmameman. Thank you, Mr. Bader. What is the population of
Chile? How many voters$

Hold that chart for a moment.

Mr. Baber. The total population is about 10 million; there are
roughly 3 million voters.

The Cramman. Roughly 8 million. And the total we spent in at-
tempting to influence the political process in Chile came to what?

Mr. Baper. In the 1964 election it came to roughly $3 million, $2.6
million, or $2.7 million. .

The CramrMaN. The total on this chart comes to what ?

Mr. BADER. $14 million, Senator.

The CHaRMAN. $14 million, Have you worked that out on a per
capita basis?

r. BADER. I believe Mr. Inderfurth has.

The CuaRMAN. The $3 million represents just a little léss than $1
per voter in direct contributions to the political party.

Senator Tower. Mr. Chairman, to get it into perspective, I might
say that I spent $2.7 million to run for election in 1972 in a State
with a population of 11 million.

The CratrMAN. If we look at that in terms of all population, na-
tional population of 200 million, that would be comparable to almost
$60 million of foreign funds. If a foreign government were given to
interfere directly with the American political process in comparable
terms, that $3 million would equate roughly with almost $60 million

. of foreign government money pumped into our process, wouldn’t it?

Mr. Baber. That’s right, That’s correct, sir. .

The Cramrman. Based on comparable per capita population.

Mr. Baper. In 1964, for example, it would %e comparable in the
American political scene of $60 million of outside foreign funds com-
ing to the American election, the Presidential election of 1964.

Mr. INDERFURTH. AsS a comparison in the 1964 election, President
Johnson and Senator Goldwater combined spent $25 million. So there
would have been a $35 million difference there.

The CaamMan. Would you please restate that?

Mr. InverFurTH. The $3 million spent by the CIA in Chile in 1964
represents about 30 cents for every man, woman, and child in Chile.
Now if a foreign government had spent an equivalent amount per
capita in our 1964 election, that government would have spent about
$60 million, as Mr. Bader indicated. President Johnson and Senator
Goldwater spent $25 million combined, so this would have been about
$35 million more.

The Crmamman. More than twice as much as the two American
Presidential candidates combined actually spent.

Mr. InperFUrTH. That’s right.

The Cramman. All right. Mr. Inderfurth, would you continue?

Mr. INDERFURTH. Yes.

STATEMENT OF KARL F. INDERFURTH, PROFESSIONAL STAFF
MEMBER OF THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE

Mr. InpErrurTE. This portion of the staff presentation will outline
the major programs of covert action .undertaken by the United States
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in Chile from the early sixties through 1973. In every instance, covert
action was an instrument of U.S. foreign policy, decided upon at the
highest levels of the Government. We will begin with the first major
U.S. covert action in Chile, which was the 1964 Presidential election.
. The 1964 Chilean election was viewed with great concern in Wash-
ington. The New York Times reported :

Officials said they could recall no other foreign election since the Italian elec-
ggﬁs in 1948 that had caused as much anxiety in Washington as the one in

€.

The United States was involved in the 1964 election on a massive
scale. The Special Group, which was the predecessor of today’s 40 Com-
mittee, authorized over $3 million between 1962 and 1964 to prevent
the election of a Socialist or Communist candidate. In all, a total of
nearly $4 million was spent by the CIA on some 15 covert action proj-
ects. These projects ranged from organizing slum dwellers to passing
funds to political parties.

The groundwork for the election, or the plumbing as it is some-
times called, was laid early in 1961. The CIA established relation-
ships with key political parties, as well as propaganda and orga-
nizational mechanisms, to influence key sectors of the population.
Projects that had been conducted since the fifties among peasants,
slum dwellers, organized labor, students, and the media provided a
basis for much of this pre-election covert action.

Covert action during the 1964 campaign was composed of two major
elements. The first was direct financial support to the Christian Dem-
ocratic Party. The Christian Democrats spent about $6 million to get
their candidate, Eduardo Frei, elected. The CIA’s contribution was
slightly more than half of this sum, or $3 million.

In addition to support for the Christian Democratic party, the CIA
mounted a massive anti-Communist propaganda campaign. That
campaign was enormous, Extensive use was made of the press, radio,
films, pamphlets, posters, direct mailings, and wall paintings. To give
some feel for this campaign, a few statistics might be helpful. During
the first week of intensive activity, a CIA-funded propaganda group
in Chile produced 20 radio spots per day in Santiago and on 44 pro-
vincial stations. Twelve-minute news broadcasts were produced five
times daily on three Santiago stations and on 24 provincial outlets. By
the end of June, the group was producing 24 daily newscasts nation-
wide and 26 weekly commentary programs. In addition, 3,000 posters
were distributed daily. .

The propaganda campaign was, in fact, a scare campaign. It relied
heavily on images of Soviet tanks and Cuban firing squads and was
pitched especially to women. Misinformation and black propaganda
were used as well. The CIA regards this anti-Communist scare cam-
paign as its most effective activity undertaken on behalf of Eduardo
Frei.

.In addition to support for the Christian Democratic Party and the
propaganda campaign, the CIA ran a number of political action op-
erations aimed at important Chilean voter blocs, including slum
dwellers, peasants, organized labor, and dissident socialists. This
effort made extensive use of public opinion polls and grassroots or-
ganizing. In other words, it was political campaigning American
style.
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Eduardo Frei won an impressive victory in the 1964 election. He re-
ceived 56 percent of the vote. Now let’s turn to CIA activities in
Chile between Presidential elections. A

During the 1964 to 1970 period, the CIA spent almost $2 million
on 12 covert action projects in Chile. One-fourth of this amount
was authorized by the 40 Committee. Various sectors of the Chilean
society were affected. All of these activities were intended to strength-
en groups which supported President Frei and opposed Marxist
influences.

Two of the projects during this period were directed toward con-
gressional campaigns, one in 1965 and one in 1968. The 1965 election
project is representative. The 303 Committee approved $175,000 for
this effort. Twenty-two candidates were selected by the CIA station
and the U.S. Ambassador to receive funds. Nine of these candidates
were elected. Thirteen candidates of the Socialist-Marxist coalition,
known then as FRAP, were defeated.

Election efforts were not the only projects conducted by the CIA
during this period. Covert action efforts were also undertaken to
influence the political development of various sectors of the Chilean
society. One project helped train and organize anti-Communists
among peasants and slum dwellers. Two projects worked within orga-
nized labor. One was designed to combat a Communist-dominated
labor union ; another was conducted in the Catholic labor field.

The media received particular attention during this period. One
project supported and operated wire services, equivalent to our AP
and UPI. Another supported a right-wing weekly newspaper. The
CTA also developed “assets” within the Chilean press. Assets are for-
eign nationals who are either on the CIA payroll or are subject to CIA
guidance. One of these assets produced radio political commentary
shows attacking the political parties on the left and supporting CIA-
selected candidates. Other assets placed CIA-inspired editorials 2lmost
daily in El Mercurio and, after 1968, exerted substantial control over
the content of that paper’s international news section.

. Now let’s turn to the period immediately preceding the 1970 Presi-
dential election. The 303 Committee first discussed the upcoming
election in April 1969. According to a report of that meeting, Director
Helms commented that an election effort would not be effective unless
an early enough start was made. However, a year passed before any
action was taken. In March 1970, the committee decided that the
United States would not support any one candidate, as it had in the
1964 election, but that it would instead wage a spoiling operation
against Allende’s Popular Unity coalition. In all, the CIA spent
about $1 million for this activity. Half was approved by the 40
Committee.

The CIA’s spoiling operation had two objectives: first, to under-
mine Communist efforts to bring about a coalition of leftist forces;
glndC}slg,fond, to strengthen non-Marxist political leaders and forces
in Chile.

In working towards these objectives, the CIA made use of a half-
dozen covert action projects. An extensive propaganda campaign
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was begun. It made use of virtually all the media within Chile and
placed and replayed items in the international press as well. Propa-
ganda placements were achieved through subsidizing rightwing
women’s and civic action groups. Previously developed assets in the
Chilean press were used as well. As in 1964, propaganda was used
in a scare campaign. An Allende victory was equated with violence
and Stalinist repression. Sign-painting teams were instructed to
paint slogans on walls evoking images of Communist firing squads.
Posters warned that an Allende victory in Chile would mean the end
of religion and family life.

Unlike 1964, however, the 1970 operation did not involve extensive
public opinion polling, grass roots organizing, or, as previously men-
tioned, direct funding of any candidate. The CIA funded only one
political group during the 1970 campaign. This was an effort to
reduce the number of Radical Party votes for Allende.

The CIA’s spoiling operation did not succeed. On September 4,
Allende won a plurality in Chile’s Presidential election. He received
36 percent of the vote; the runner-up, Jorge Alessandri, received 35
percent of the vote. Since no candidate had received a majority, a
joint session of the Chilean Congress was required to decide between
the first- and second-place finishers. The date set for the joint session
was October 24.

Now we will turn to the period between Allende’s plurality victory
and the congressional election. Mr. Treverton will go into this period.

STATEMENT OF GREGORY ¥. TREVERTON, PROFESSIONAL STAFF
MEMBER OF THE SENATE SELECT COMMITTEE

Mr. TreverToN. Thank you.

The reaction in Washington to Allende’s victory was immediate. The
40 Committee met on September 8 and 14, to discuss what action should
be taken. On September 15, President Nixon met with Richard Helms,
Henry Kissinger, and John Mitchell at the White House. U.S. Gov-
ernment actions proceeding along two separate but related tracks.
Track I, as it came to be called, aimed to induce President Frei to act
to prevent Allende from being seated. Track I included an anti-Allende
propaganda campaign, economic pressures and a $250,000 contingency
fund to be used at the Ambassador’s discreticn in support of projects
which Frei and his associates deemed important in attempting to in-
fluence the outcome of the October 24 congressional vote. However, the
idea of bribing Chilean Congressmen to vote for Alessandri—the only
idea for use of this contingency fund which arose—was immediately
seen to be unworkable. The $250,000 fund was never spent.

Track II, as it was called by those inside the U.S. Government who
knew of its existence, was touched off by the President’s September 15
instruction to the CIA. It is the subject of the Schneider portion of
the committce’s recent Report on Alleged Assassinations. I will merely
summarize Track IT here.

Track IT was to be run without the knowledge of the Ambassador,
or the Departments of State and Defense. Richard Helms’ handwritten

67-146 O - 76 - 2
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notes of the meeting with the President [exhibit 2 *] convey the flavor
of that meeting. I will quote from his note :

“One-in-ten chance perhaps, but save Chile.

“Not concerned risks involved.

“No involvement of Embassy.

“Ten million dollars available, more if necessary.

“Full-time job—best men we have.

“Make the economy scream.”

Between October 5 and October 20, the CIA made 21 contacts with
key military and police officials in Chile. Coup plotters were given
assurances of strong support at the highest levels of the U.S. Govern-
ment both before and after a coup. The CIA knew that the coup plans
of all the various conspirators included the removal from the scene of
Chilean Gen. Rene Schneider, the Chief of Staff of the Army and
a man who opposed any coup. CIA officials passed three submachine
g\ms to two Chilean officers on October 22. Later that day, General
~ Schneider was mortally wounded in an abortive kidnap attempt. How-
ever, the group which received CIA weapons was not the same group

as the one which carried off the abortive kidnaping of Schneider.

Along the other line of covert action, Track I, the U.S. Government
considered a variety of means considered as constitutional or quasi-
constitutional to prevent Allende from taking office. One of these was
to induce the Christian Democrats to vote on October 24 for Alessandri
instead of Allende, who finished in first place, with Alessandri to
promise to resign immediately, thereby paving the way for new Presi-

- dential elections in which Frei would be a legitimate candidate.

Another scheme considered by the government was to persuade
Frei to step down, permitting the military to take power.

Both the anti-Allende propaganda campaign and the program of
economic pressure were intended to support these efforts to prevent
Allende’s accession to power. The propaganda campaign focused on
the ills that would befall Chile should Allende be elected, while the eco-
nomic offensives were intended to preview those ills and demonstrate
the foreign economic reaction to an Allende presidency.

A few examples: Journalist-agents traveled to Chile for on-the-
scene reporting; by September 28, the CIA had journalists from 10
different countries in, or en route to, Chile. The CIA placed individual
propaganda news items, financed a small newspaper, and engaged in
other propaganda activities. )

Finally, the CIA gave special intelligence briefings to U.S. journal-
ists. For example, Time magazine requested and received a CIA brief-
ing on the situation in Chile, and, according to the CIA, the basic
thrust and timing of the Time story on Allende’s victory were changed
as a result of the briefing. o

In the end, of course, neither Track I nor Track IT achieved its aim.
On October 24, the Chilean Congress voted 153 to 35 to elect Allende.
On November 4, he was inaugurated. U.S. efforts, both overt and co-
vert, to prevent his assumption of office had failed. )

Now let me turn to covert action between 1970 and 1973. As Mr. Mil-
ler mentioned a moment ago, is his 1971 state of the world message,
President Nixon announced : “We’re prepared to have the kind of re-

1i8ee p. 96.
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lationship with the Chilean Government that it is prepared to have
with us.” This cool but correct public posture was articulated by other
senior officials. Yet, public pronouncements notwithstanding, after
Allende’s inauguration, the 40 Committee approved a total of $7 mil-
lion in covert support to opposition groups in Chile. That money also
funded an extensive anti-Allende propaganda campaign.

The general goal of United States covert action toward Allende’s
Chile was to maximize pressures on his government to prevent its
internal consolidation and limit its ability to implement policies con-
trary to U.S. interests in the hemisphere. That objective was stated
clearly in a Presidential decision issued in early November 1970. U.S.
policy was designed to frustrate Allende’s experiment in the Western
Hemisphere and thus limit its attractiveness as a model ; there was a
determination to sustain the principle of compensation for U.S. firms
nationalized by the Allende government.

. Throughout the Allende years, but especially after the first year of
his government, the American Government’s best intelligence—Na-
tional Intelligence Estimates, prepared by the entire intelligence com-
munity—made clear that the more extreme fears about the effects of
Allende’s election were not well-founded. There was, for example,
never a significant threat of a Soviet military presence in Chile, and
Allende was little more hospitable to activist exiles from other Latin
American countries than had been his predecessor, Eduardo Frei.
Nevertheless, those fears, sometimes exaggerated, appeared to have
activated officials in Washington.

Covert _action formed one of a triad of official American actions
toward Chile. Covert action supported a vigorous opposition to
Allende, while the ‘““correct but cool” overt posture denied the Allende
government a handy foreign enemy to use as a rallying point. The
third line of U.S. action was economic. The United States did what it
could to put economic pressure on Chile and encourage other nations to
adopt similar policies.

The subject of this report is covert action, but those operations did
not take place in a vacuum. It is worth spending a moment to de-
scribe the economic pressures, overt and covert, which were applied
simultaneously. The United States cut off further new economic aid
to Chile, denied credits, and made partially successful efforts to en-
list the cooperation of international financial institutions and private
firms in tightening the economic squeeze on Chile.

Now to turn to the effort of covert action itself. More than half of
the 40 Committee-approved funds supported the opposition political
parties in Chile: the Christian Democratic Party, the National Party,
and several splinter groups. CIA funds enabled the major opposition
parties to purchase their own radio stations and newspapers. All
opposition parties were passed money prior to the April 1971 mu-
nicipal elections, the March 1973 congressional elections, and periodic
by-elections. Covert support also enabled the parties to maintain a
vigorous anti-Allende propaganda campaign throughout the Allende

ears.

Y Besides funding political parties, the 40 Committee approved large
amounts to sustain opposition media and thus to maintain a large-
scale propaganda campaign. :
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As mentioned before, $114 million went to one opposition publica-
tion alone, the major Santiago newspaper, El Mercurio, Chile’s old-
est newspaper. The U.S. Government calculated that E1 Mercurio,
under pressure from the Allende government, would not survive with-
out covert U.S. support. At the same time, however, CIA documents
acknowledged that only El Mercurio, and to a lesser extent, the papers
belonging to the opposition parties were under severe pressure from
the Chilean Government. Freedom of the press continued in Chile
until the military coup in 1973. '

Let me say just a word about two specific topics which have been the
subject of great public interest : The first of these is U.S. relations with
private sector opposition groups during the Allende years; the other
1s United States actions vis-a-vis the Chilean military. Covert support
for private sector groups was a sensitive issue for the U.S. Government
during this period because some of these groups were involved with
anti-Government strikes and were known to agitate for a military in-
tervention. In September 1972, the 40 Committee authorized $24,000
for “emergency support” of a powerful businessmen’s organization.
At the same time, the 40 Committee decided against financial support
to other private sector organizations because of their possible involve-
ment in anti-Government strikes. In October 1972, the 40 Committee
approved $100,000 for three private sector groups, but, according to
the CIA, this money was earmarked only for activities in support of
opposition candidates in the March 1973 congressional elections. On
August 20,1973, the 40 Committee approved further money for private
sector groups, but that money was dependent on the approval of the
U.S. Ambassador and Department of State, and none of these funds
were passed before the military coup.

American décisions during this period suggest a careful distinction
between supporting opposition groups on one hand and aiding ele-
ments trying to bring about a military coup on the other. But, given
the turbulent conditions in Chile, such a g)istinction was difficult to
sustain. There were many close links among the opposition political
parties, private sector groups, militant trade associations, and the
paramilitary groups of the extreme right. In one instance, a CIA-
supported private sector group passed several thousand dollars to
striking truck owners. That support was contrary to Agency ground-
rules, and the CIA rebuked the group, but nevertheless passed it money
the next month.

With respect to the covert links with the Chilean military during the
Allende years, the basic United States purpose was monitoring coup-
plotting within the Chilean military. To that end, the CIA developed
a number of information “assets” at various levels within the Chilean
military. Once this network was in place by September 1971, the CTA
station in Santiago and headquarters in Washington discussed how
it should be used.

At one point, the station in Santiago suggested that the ultimate goal
of its military program was a military solution to the Chilean problem.
But CIA headquarters cautioned that there was no 40 Committee ap-
proval for the United States to become involved in coup plotting.
There is no evidence that the United States did become so involved.
Yet several CIA efforts suggest a more active stance than merely
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collecting information. One of these operations was a deception opera-
tion involving the passage of information, some of it fabricated by
the CIA, which would alert Chilean officers to real or purported Cuban
involvement in the Chilean Army.

At another point, the CIA. station in Santiago provided short-lived
financial support to one small magazine aimed at military officers.

On September 11, 1973, of course, Salvador Allende was toppled by
a military coup. Let me just say several words about Chile since the
coup, and about United States covert action in Chile since that time.

After the coup the military junta moved quickly to consolidate its
political power. Political parties were banned, Congress was put in
indefinite recess, and censorship was instituted. Supporters of Allende
and others deemed opponents of the new regime were jailed, and the
military leader, Augusto Pinochet, indicated that the military might
have to rule Chile for two generations.

The prospects for revival of democracy in Chile have not improved
over the past 2 years. Charges concerning the violations of civil rights
in Chile persist. Most recently, the United Nations report on (ﬁlile
charged that torture centers are being operated in Santiago and other
parts of the country. The Pinochet government continues to prevent
international investigative groups from free movement in Chile, and
iIll several instances, has not permitted these groups to enter Chile at
all.

After the coup, the United States covert action program in Chile
sank dramatically. No major new initiatives were undertaken, and
. what projects were continued operated at a low level. These consisted
mainly of maintaining media assets and several other small activities.

During this period, the CIA also renewed its liaison assets with
Chilean GGovernment’s security and intelligence forces, However, in
doing so the CIA was sensitive to worries that liaison with such orga-
nizations would open the CIA to charges of political repression, and
the CIA sought to insure that its support for activities designed to
conltirol external subversives was not used on internal subversives as
well.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CramrMan. Thank you very much. That concludes the panel
presentation. ’

There is another vote on the Senate floor. I think this might be a
good time for a brief recess to give the members a chance to return.

[A brief recess was taken.]

The CHARMAN. The staff members on the panel have finished their
presentation, and before we go to our next witnesses, Senator Gold-
water has indicated that he has some questions for the panel, and so I
recognize Senator Goldwater for that purpose.

Senator GoLowaTer. Mr. Miller, in your presentation, you say the
record examined thus far shows that covert action programs over the
past 30 years have been successful generally against weak nations and
far less so against our major potential enemies. How many cases have
you examined over the past 30 years?

Mr. Mrier. How many cases has the committee staff reviewed?
Well, in depth, Senator, we have done six. We have reviewed in gen-
eral terms the entire scale of covert action, both in budgetary terms,
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gwﬁaphical coverage, and with some attempt to measure success and
quality.

The reasons for this disparity of success against the major poten-
tial enemies such as the Soviet Union and (%l?ina I think are fairl
clear. Those nations have very strong authoritarian governments. It
is very difficult to collect information there. It is very difficult to
mournt operations. It is not the case in the nations which are ‘not
-authoritarian in structure or do not have such disciplined secret serv-
ices, and have a police state that is not as effective as those of the
Soviet Union and China, but I do not think I should go into any

detail in open session.

Senator GoLpwaTer. Well, has the committee examined any cases
that involved Soviet Russia or Red China or any other potential strong
adversary ?

Mr. MiLLer. We have in certain areas. We have had an inquiry into
particularly the areas of counterintelligence, and also the area of
collection. '

Senator GOLDWATER. Are you saying we’ve conducted covert actions
against major potential enemies?

Mr. MrLer. There have been attempts, particularly in the period
immediately following the end of the Second World War, the begin-
ning of the cold war.

Senator GorowaTter. Well, Mr. Chairman, I think this is a rather
important statement. I know we cannot discuss it in public, but I would
suggest that proper officials of the CIA be recalled to testify as to what
we have done in this general field. If we are going to pick on Chile
alone as an example of covert action while we have heard testimony
that there have been covert actions against major enemies, I think we
have to look into that also, and I would request that Mr. Bader or any
representative of the CIA be called back to testify as to what we’re
talking about when we hear this kind of testimony.

The Caamman. Senator, I have no objection to your request of this
committee. As far as I am concerned, I would like to examine all of
these covert actions in the past, because I think so many of them have
been wrong, and our problem is that we cannot get the administration
to agree to any kind of public presentation to any of these operations.
It has only been as a result of very extended efforts that we have been

‘able to present the Chilean case, to obtain the cooperation of the admin-
istration in a very limited way, with respect to sanitizing the presenta-
tion to protect legitimate security interests of the United States. We’ve
had no such offer from the administration with respect to any covert
operation.

Senator GoLpwATER. We've heard nothing about any other covert
action such as has been discussed by Mr. Miller. Had we heard of it, I
think the Members on my side would certainly have requested that a
study to be done, and I would suggest that if this team can do as
thorough a job on Chile as they have done, they certainly ought to be
able to do an equally good job on a much larger country such as the
Soviet Union or Red China or any other large potential enemy. I
don’t think we can let a statement like this stand.

Now, if Mr. Miller wants to change it, fine. But I don’t want to see
this made a matter of public record that we, without saying so, that we
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have conducted covert actions against potential enemies of a large scale.
I think this is wrong.

However, before you start I might say that had we seen Mr. Miller’s
statement before he read it, we might have been able to clear this up.
We did not see any statements on this side of the table. We listened
to them, and I think this is the first time in the whole history of this
committee that the minority side has been sort of kept outside the tent.

And T just want to register my protest against that kind of treat-
ment. If the press is going to be given statements that we’re not al-
lowed to see, I've served on these committees before and I can tell you,
when the bell of end comes, that is when it rings. We didn’t see the
report until we sat down today. If we’re going to have to put up with
that——

The CaarMAN. Senator Goldwater, may I simply say that no mem-
ber of the committee on either side had the statement. That was an
oversight on the part of the committee. Each member should have had
these statements before every Senator. That is the normal procedure.
That is the procedure that we have followed in the past and will follow
in the future. This was purely an oversight and when it was called
to my attention I immegiat/ely asked that the statements be placed
before all members.

Senator GoLowaTer. Well, I would like to have an answer to my
request that we get a statement from the CIA—if they say they can’t
do it, then we’re going to have to go higher, to see what we’ve done
against the Soviets and Red China, because to my knowledge we have
done nothing.

The CaamrMAN. Well, the covert operations have been reviewed in
executive session, all of them, and it has been the objection of the ad-
ministration itself that has largely prevented the committee from
developing any more cases in public session than this one, and so I
have no objection to your request, Senator Goldwater, but I would
solicit your help with the administration in hopes that we could clear
the way for a public presentation of other covert actions. But it has
been the opposition of the administration and their refusal to make
witnesses available that has handicapped the committee in this regard.

Senator GoLpwATERr. It might have been done in some other admin-
istration. I’d like to find out whether it happened under Kennedy
or Johnson or Nixon or just who was the one that thought they could
perpetrate a covert action upon the Soviets. That’s a rather sneaky
task, I'd like to know how they came out, not that I'm opposed to it.

The Caamman. Well, Mr. Miller, do you have any further response
to the Senator’s question ?

Mr. MiuLer. No; I will endeavor to fulfill Senator Goldwater’s
request. I think that is the best response.

The CrHAIRMAN. Very well. .

Well, while the panel is here, if anybody wants to question members,
please feel free.

Senator Mondale ?

Senator MonpaLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

What do the records show to be the threat that we thought we had
to meet by frustrating and overthrowing Allende? o

Mr. TrevERTON. Let me say a word about that. The question is what
the perception of officials in Washington was.
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_Senator MonpaLe. Why did we want to get rid of Allende? What
did our specialists say was at stake ¢

Mr. Treverton. There is some difficulty with that question because,
as we pointed out in the report, there is some difference between what
the Government’s intelligence specialists—the national intelligence
estimates—were saying about Chile and the threat it posed to the
United States and what senior officials apparently believed.

Senator MonpaLe. In other words, this was the apparatus that we
established to collect information and evaluate it, is that right ¢

Mr. TreverToN. That’s right. )

Senator MonpaLe. What did they say about the threat that Mr. Al-
lende posed to this country ¢

Mr. InperFURTH. 1 think the threats perceived by officials had to do
with the presence of the Soviets in Chile and the question of subversion
of other Latin American Governments using Chile as a base. There was
a concern about a movement by Allende, despite the fact that he had
been elected constitutionally, down the road toward a Marxist totali-
tarian state.

There was a press conference given September 16, 1970—it was a
background press briefing—in which Dr. Kissinger referred to the ir-
reversibility of the Chilean election, meaning that it was doubtful
there would be another free election in Chile.

So I think there were these concerns, as well as economic concerns.
The United States had quite a bit of private capital invested in Chile.
I think these were the motivating factors.

Now, in our examination of the NIE’s, over a period of time, the
threat that Allende posed to Chile semed to be less shrill.

Senator MonpaLE. On page 229 of our assassination report the
CIA’s Director of Intelligence circulated an intelligence community
assessment on the impact of the Allende government on U.S. national
interest.

Mr. InpErFUrTH. That’s right.

Senator MoNDALE. September 7, 1970. It says that: One, the United
States has no vital national interest in Chile but there could be
some economic losses; two, the world military balance would not be
significantly altered by the Allende government; three, an Allende
victory would create considerable political and psychological cost and
the hemisphere would be threatened by the challenge of Allende. Is
that right ?

Mr. INDERFURTH. Yes, Sir. .

Senator MonpALE. So that in terms of this Nation’s interest, at least
the 1970 estimate was that it did not directly threaten America.

Mr. InpErrurTH. That’s correct.

Senator Moxpare. Now did Mr. Allende ever act in a way which
un%armined the democratic procedures established by the constitution
of Chile?

Mr. InperrortH. That has been the subject of debate. Charges
have been raised about his opposition to political parties, as well as
his opposition to the media. We have looked into both of those areas
and despite the fear that there would never be another free election
in Chile, there were in fact national elections, municipal elections,
there were congressional elections, trade union elections continued, the
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political parties survived. Of course today you see there are no politi-
cal parties functioning in Chile.

Concerning the press, the record there does indicate that Allende
was exerting some pressure on the opposition press, especially El1
Mercurio. There were instances in which radio stations were closed.
I think the number is three. E1 Mercurio itself was closed down for a
day, but the court invalidated that and it was reopened the next day.
There are also charges that the government was attempting to take
over a paper company which was the supplying company for news-
print in Chile. The government backed off.

The NIE’s took note of this growing government domination of
the press, but indicated that El1 Mercurio had managed to retain its
ing(epedence and had been able to continue operating. This was in
1971,

In 1972 the NIE stated that the opposition news media in Chile per-
sisted in denouncing the Allende regime and continued to resist gov-
ernment intimidation. At no point during Allende’s regime was there
press censorship. Of course that is the case today.

So I think the record shows that in some ways he was moving force-
fully to stifle some of the opposition press, but certainly not all.

Senator Monpare. In the hearings with Mr. David Phillips, who
had extensive background and experience in Chile, I asked him
whether it was his judgment that although Allende was Marxist and
espoused Marxism, he also wanted to achieve this through the demo-
cratic process, and although there was some rough stuff in the press,
whether that was essentially the course he was pursuing.

Mr. Phillips said—I don’t recall what he said but he indeed acted
that way. And I asked Mr. Phillips if Allende attempted to achieve
his Marxist philosophy with popular support under the constitutional
system. Mr. Phillips said that, yes; essentially that is true.

Mr. InperFurTH. That is the record we have seen. In Chile they
have a term for it, viz pacifica, the peaceful road, which is the road
that Allende had followed. He had run for the presidency four times,
each time coming back to try again. And the record is unclear, ob-
viously, where he would have taken Chile.

Senator Monpare. They were afraid that although he had never
made a move by force to take it over, that he might.

Mr. InpERFURTH. That was the concern.

Senator MonNpaLE. Even though he’d never done it.

Mr. InpErrUrTH. That’s right.

Senator Monpace. I think Mr. Kissinger, when we asked him that,
said what we were afraid of was that he would establish a Com-
munist-dominated dictatorship very similar to Portugal.

Mr. InpeErrURTH. He’s used that example as well as Cuba. The fear
of another Cuba in Latin America was very strong.

Senator MonpaLe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CrATRMAN. Senator Hart.

Senator Harr of Colorado. I don’t know to which member of the
staff to direct the question, but there have been suggestions that a con-
siderable amount of the money that was funneled into Chile from this
country went into assistance of labor unions, trade unions, in Chile in
support of strike efforts against the Allende government. Could you
provide information to the committee in this regard as to amounts of
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money and whether substantial amounts did in fact provide covert sup-
port to strikers, particularly between 1971 and 1973 ¢

Mr. InpeErFURrTH. I think the record here is clear, at least at the ap-

proval stage. We have reviewed the records and there was never a 40
Committee authorization for funding strikers in Chile.
. Shortly before the coup there was a CIA recommendation for fund-
ing the strikers. It is unclear whether or not that proposal ever reached
the 40 Committee, but it is clear that the 40 Committee never approved
any funds; 40 Committee approval for funding private sector organi-
zations 1s another matter. These organizations were sympathetic to and
In support of the strikers, and on t%xree separate occasions the 40 Com-
mittee did approve funding for these private sector organizations.

The total amount authorized was something over $1 million. The
total amount spent was something around $100,000.

Now these funds were provided with the contingency that they
would not filter down to the strikers, but at least in one instance they
did. The sum was rather small, $2,800. These funds did go through a
private sector organization to a striking group. This was against the
Agency’s ground rules for funding strikers. In fact, Nathaniel Davis,
U.S. Ambassador to Chile, and the State Department, had strenuously
objected to any funding of the strikers.

o I think where we come out is that the 40 Committee never ap-
proved any funds. A small amount did, however, filter down.

Whether or not other CIA money that, went into private sector op-
erations or political parties ever made it to the strikers, we have not
been able to determine from the record.

Senator Harr of Colorado. Why was there a policy against this as-
sistance to strikers?

Mr. InperrURTH. There’s no question that the strikers were creating
the climate in which a military coup appeared to be inevitable. So any
direct assistance to the strikers would be directly heating up, building
up, tension in Chile, which eventually did lead to the coup.

So we would support El Mercurio and the political parties. But
when you moved into the private sector area, you got closer and closer
to the real tension within the society and eventually to the coup.

So I think that was a concern.

Senator Hart of Colorado. That’s all, Mr. Chairman.

The CrHARMAN. Do any other Senators desire to ask questions of
the panel. Senator Schweiker ?

Senator Scuwriker. Yes, Mr. Chairman. In what time frame did we
start funding El Mercurio? Do you have any kind of date as to when
we started putting money into El Mercurio as a CIA expenditure?

Mr. TreverToN. The first funds went to El Mercurio in the late fall
of 1970 or the early spring of 1971. .

Senator Scaweiker. Did we previously put money into assets prior
to that period in E1 Mercurio? .

Mr. TreverToN. Yes. Part of that period we financed assets—that is,
people who worked for E1 Mercurio and who received small amounts
of money from the CIA to write or run stories favorable to American
interests. .

We had not prior to that time provided substantial support to the
operation of the paper.

Senator ScHWEIKER. And we are not certain when the support for
the operation began, or are we ?
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er. TreEVERTON. We are certain. I just don’t have it right here in front
of me.

Senator ScawEIkER. Is it prior to our involvement with going ahead
with the 1970 program against Allende? Or don’t we have that?

Mr. TrevertoN. It would have been after Allende’s inauguration—
that is, after the Track I, Track II period, after the election period. It
came in the period after Allende’s inauguration. We decided on the
program to support opposition parties and media.

Senator Scawerger. Would it have been before the September 15
meeting in 1970¢

Mr. TreverTON. It was after that. It was either November 1970, or
April 1971, Perhaps I can give you the exact date. Perhaps it was as
late as September 1971, so it was surely after the 1970 election period.

Senator Scawemker. That’s all I have, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Huddleston ? ‘

Senator HuppLesToN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I’ve not heard all the questioning and I hope I'm not repetitious.
Tir our relationship with the removal and subsequent death of General
Schneider it was not clear that our policy was that he should not be
done away with. There was no tension there, although we were at-
tempting to foment a coup d’etat to prevent the ascension of Allende
to the presidency. And, I think its important to understand that the
reason that General Schneider had to be removed was that even though
he was not a particular sympathizer with Allende, he was a constitu-
tionalist, and he believed in his Government’s constitution, which sub-
ordinated the military to civilian rule. And because of that, he was not
interested in leading a coup or participating in one.

Is that not accurate?

Mr. TreverTON. Yes; those points are correct and well taken.

Senator HuppLesToN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Any further questions of this panel? If not, thank
you very much, gentlemen. We will call the next three witnesses, Mr.
Ra[lgh Duilgan, Mr. Charles Meyer, and Mr. Edward Korry.

ause.

The CHAIRMAN. Gentlemen, in accordance with the practice of the
committee would you stand-and be sworn ¢

Do you solemnly swear that all the testimony you will give in this
proceeding will be the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the
truth, so help you God ¢

Mr. Korry. I do.

Mr. Dunean. I do.

Mr. Mever. I do.

The CaaRMAN. Thank you.

I understand each of you has an opening statement and perhaps the
logical way to proceed would be chronologically, starting with Mr.
Dungan, please.

. TESTIMONY OF RALPH DUNGAN, FORMER UNITED STATES
AMBASSADOR TO CHILE

Mr. Dunean. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman and members of the committee, I appreciate your
invitation to testify in this public hearing on U.S. intelligence activi-
ties in Chile. You are ultimately interested, I take it, in the question of
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what changes in policies, laws, and administrative procedures are indi-
cated as a result of this committee’s inquiries and other information
which has been made public recently.

I am prepared to answer questions about any matter of interest to
the committee about which I had knowledge and which I can recollect,
but I shall refrain with your indulgence from mentioning names of
either Chilean or U.S. nationals. As a citizen who for many years
in and out of Government had advocated stringent curbs on covert
action, I must candidly state that I have very serious doubts that fur-
ther public disclosure of specific instances of excess, of illegal or im-
moral operations are necessary to enable the Congress to act forth-
rightly, intelligently, and effectively in correcting what has been for
many years—we now see with the amazing clarity of hindsight—a
national disgrace. But whatever the committee’s decision is with re-
pect to the revelation of specific actions, I intend to assist in any way
that you think I can in your difficult task. With the greatest respect
to the members of this committee, to the Senate, to the House, it is
well to remember that to the extent that excesses have occurred in the
past in Chile, or elsewhere, they have transpired under imprecise
congressional mandates, haphazard congressional oversight, and with
moneys provided by the Congress.

During the 1964—67 period, when I was Ambassador to Chile, U.S.
covert activities in Chile were not-extensive and most were irrelevant
to and not directed at Chilean political institutions. They were on the
whole directed toward the gathering and cross checking of intelli-
gence about internal, hemispheric, and international affairs. The chief
of station was an old hand in Latin America and had a strong bias
toward the intelligence function and shared my personal skepticism
about the desirability or utility of U.S. involvement in covert activi-
ties not specifically oriented toward the collection of intelligence. The
names of CIA agents or sources were not made known to me except
on }fpeciﬁc request. First-hand sources tended to be on the political
right.

In addition to covert intelligence gathering there were three other
types of covert activities—my classification: those involving interna-
tional targets or problems such as surveillance of suspected agents
from other countries; those activities of the agency of a benign na-
ture—my term, benign—albeit interventionist, such as support for a
private agency engaged in social or economic development ; and finally
those directed toward the influencing of some Chilean institution, in-
dividual, or even for the purpose of producing a result which osten-
sibly advanced U.S. interests.

None of these three types of actions was extensively engaged in
Chile during the 196467 period. To the extent that they were, espe-
cially as regards the latter category, that is, intervening golitica,l
activity, they were repml%ensible in principle, I now believe. I might
add that at the time they'were relatively harmless and ineffective.

To sum up, during the 196467 period in Chile relatively little
covert activity was undertaken and little of more than marginal sig-
nificance or effectiveness was directed at Chilean institutions or politi-
cal processes. ‘

It seems to me, Mr. ‘Chairman, that we should accept the fact that
covert activity has characterized and will continue to characterize
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statecraft. It would be foolish and hypocritical for the Congress or the
executive branch to pretend that we can, will, or should abstain from
covert, activity. Nor do I think that it is realistic to confine covert
actions by law solely to intelligence gathering or counterintelligence,
much as one might be tempted to follow this course.

I noted with interest the staff report makes that point very clear.
You cannot distinguish intelligence from other kinds of covert
activity.

On the other hand, the inquiries of this committee seem to me to
establish conclusively the urgent need to define with greater clarity
and precision than in the past, the limits 'we impose on ourselves in
utilizing covert action in the pursuit of our objectives. Of equal im-
portance is the necessity to establish processes and procedures which
establish an effective system of checks and balances in accordance with
the fundamental constitutional principle to which we subscribe. I sub-
mit that as regards our treatment of covert action we have neglected
to apply rigorously either this principle or the principle of enumer-
ated powers.

It is difficult to specify in detail covert actions which may be utilized
but I believe that Congress should examine the basic statutes under
which the Agency operates with a view to introducing general pro-
hibitions against certain types of actions except under extraordinary
circumstances and pursuant to specific approvals defined by regula-
tion. For example, one might wish to prohibit generally any action to
be taken outside the United States which if committed in the con-
tinental limits would be subject to criminal penalties. Murder would be
one of those. I do not mean to suggest that this is the only or neces-
sarily the most important statutory guideline or restriction. I use it
only as an example.

If anything is clear from the record you have compiled and from
the experience of many over the years, it 1s that individuals at all levels
have taken great liberties without the knowledge or authorization or
any responsible person or group. To be fair, responsible persons may
have knowingly or unwittingly given some signal or tacit approval, or
so it may have been perceived by those with operational responsibility.
Suffice it to say that it is high time we state at least in general what
type of covert actions we as a Nation believe are permissible and in
accord with our values and traditions.

I think that with respect to our intelligence activities, we have for-
gotten that we are a Government of laws and not of men. We have
relied excessively on the best and the brightest. We need to return
to a system grounded in law, regulation, and procedure. Therefore, I
believe that, at a minimum, we need to devgop more explicit pro-
cedures which must be followed, and approvals which must be obtained
before departing from the usual standards which should be set forth
generally in statute and, with greater particularity, in regulation.

Mr. Chairman, as important as a general statutory definition of the
rules of the game is, it is of paramount importance that a structure
of statutory and regulatory checks and balances be created })rompt]y.
One should strive for simple mechanisms so that the lines of responsi-
bility and accountability are clear and unambiguous.

My experience and a reading of the record suggests that any future
President would be well advised to appoint a deputy to the National
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Security Advisor whose sole responsibility would be to monitor intelli-
gence activities of all agencies, especially covert actions. It is apparent
to me now and should have been in years past, that the special
intricacies of this field and the special responsibility of the President
strongly suggests the need for more capability than we had in the
early 1960’s in the Office of the National Security Adviser. Those who
might argue that this arrangement unnecessarily concentrates in the
President’s Office superoperational power ignore, I believe, the burden
which the President bears in this area and his need for capable, in-
formed, and independent judgment.

While I feel less secure in this suggestion because I do not consider
myself an expert in the internal organization and structure of the
CIA, I think it worth considering the adverse results which often-
times flow from the establishment of a permanent organization and
cadre of bright, active persons. Like any other bureaucracy, private or
public, an established group tends, following the Parkinson principle,
to generate work to keep it occupied. Where, as I believe has been
the case with CIA, a unit is amply funded and prides itself in being
gung ho and capable of response to the most extravagant demands, you
have the ingredients of trouble. If you add a degree of ideological
bias within the unit and lack of restraint by political authority out-
side the unit, almost any excess is imaginable.

All of this leads me to suggest that a drastic cutback in the number
of persons involved both in the field and Washington should be ex-
amined. As regards what is now known as DDO, I would venture to
say that the elimination of permanent personnel and units dedicated to
the perfection of devices or techniques to meet esoteric contingences
would go far to eliminate some of the excesses which have crept into
the system, and which you have documented very well. ]

I do not maintain that there are some capabilities which should be
maintained at the ready, but I suspect that most could be energized as
requirements arose and that any delays which might be involved would
be beneficial rather than otherwise.

I am hopeful that these few remarks may be helpful to the com-
mittee, Mr. Chairman, and I stand ready to answer any questions you
may have,

The CraRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Dungan.

Mr. Meyer?

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES A. MEYER, FORMER ASSISTANT SECRE-
TARY OF STATE FOR INTER-AMERICAN AFFAIRS

Mr. Mever. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, distinguished Senators.

I am present by your invitation, Mr. Chairman, and as I wrote this
on December 3, I hadn’t received for study your committee paper on
Chile. T had received the published document on alleged assassination.
And quite obviously, I hadn’t a clue as to the staff statement which
I understood would introduce this meeting.

My statement, therefore, does not respond to any of the specifics of
your Chilean examination except that I am not, have never been, and
never expect to be party to assassination.

Instead, if I may, I’ll simply say that my reason for being here
in the context of the long work of your committee is that I believe
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it is fundamentally of great importance to our country. I know little
or nothing of the domestic aspect of your work—I'm focused on the
international aspect.

I want to start with a bit from the past, an excerpt from a fascinat-
ing article in Smithsonian Magazine of January 1975. The article, by
Robert Wallace, is called, in short, “The Barbary Wars.”

In Washington, Eaton, the U.S. Consul in Tunis, 1laid before Jefferson a scheme
that had been developing among Americans in the Mediterranean for a couple
of years, The Bashaw of Tripoli was a usurper, having stolen the throne from
an older brother who was now wandering forlornly somewhere in Africa. Eaton
proposed to find the brother, give him sympathy and support, and install him as
rightful head of state. Jefferson approved the idea and thus was launched the
first, although not the last, American effort to overthrow an objectionable foreign
ruler and put a cooperative one in his place. Jefferson also chose to have that
plot proceed quietly, in twilight. He would send the would-be bashaw, through
Eaton, a few artillery pieces and 1,000 small arms. Eaton himself was to be given
a vague title—*“Navy agent of the United States for Barbary regencies”—and
placed under the jurisdiction of the commodore of the Mediterranean squadron.
If he could accomplish something, fine. If not, small loss,

This issue, resolved by the U.S. Navy in 1815, was piracy against
American merchantmen and tribute paid by the U.S.A. It was in mod-
ern translation, expropriation with negative compensation.

Interestingly, the Barbary Wars story, while unique in its time and
place, has in it many of the seeds which over 160 years have grown into
the forest of U.S. interest versus foreign policy versus practice, which
this committee is trying, or so it seems to me, to cut its way through,
not just intelligence.

Speaking to intelligence, I have to reminisce about visiting Presi-
dent Kennedy at his request shortly after the Bay of Pigs. He met me
outside the Sval Office door and after hellos from both families, he
held his arm next to mine and said, “Hey, look, we’re wearing the
same suit.” I answered, “Not exactly, Mr. President, because I bought
mine at X and you bought yours at Y.” He looked at me, paused,
smiled wryly and said, “Charlie, your intelligence is a hell of a lot
better than mine.”

In support of his implication, I understand—and I hope accurate-
character of an intelligence capability of the highest order as indis-
pensable to the national and vital interests of our country and indeed
the free world.

If that is correct, the next question is, what do you do with it. And
that question cannot be fully answered without concurrent considera-
tion of the evolution of :

The perceived national interests, and the perceived vital interests of
our country.

The actions taken in the defense of these interests.

The decisionmaking process, both in relation to definition of na-
tional and vital interest and in relation to actions taken.

All of us know that the Congress has played a large part in the overt
decisionmaking process in relation to national interest, and the laws
of our land are heavy with overtly interventionist intent.

All of us know that an overview linkage has long existed between
the Executive and the legislative in the pure intelligence area, desig-
nating”those on the Hill, by congressional action, who had a “need to
know.
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Therefore, when asked, as I constantly have been, what is the
Church committee trying to do, I've replied that I believed that this
committee under your chairmanship, Senator Church, was working
apolitically toward a responsible mechanism for definition of and
defense of the national interest—further, that I thought I knew many
of you well enough to be able to discern a high level of concern for the
future quality of and maintenance of U.S. moral leadership in concert
with the responsibility of political and economic and military pre-
eminence, and in a very tough world.

Given the accuracy of that evaluation, and the excellence of the staff
work done to date, I have in honesty asked myself the question con-
tinuously whether the committee really needs further testimony in
depth on any geographical or national area. That is not a question
motivated by SYA—but rather by the hope that the formation by new
parameters for policy and practice at the dawn of our third century
does not require that we throw the baby out with the bath water.

You all recognize that any action by the U.S.A.—or even perhaps
specifically the action of revelation—can be destabilizing where least

- expected. My point is not whitewash but that the staff has information
from which to proceed constructively. We three here, as Ralph has al-
ready said, andp countless others, can be useful in consultation toward
a desired end and can be helpful in arriving at answers to the many
parts of the great questions your committee has raised, generic ques-
tions from the past, but most importanly, questions for the future and
not answered easily :

Who in our sovereign Nation should define and periodically update
our national and vital interests ?

‘Who shall be the judge as to whether intelligence collected indicated
movements inimical to our interests?

What may our sovereign Nation do, if anything, when intelligence
is judged to indicate movements inimical to our interests, and who
makes that decision ¢

And a question of my own—given the ideal solutions to these ques-
tions, what should our Nation do about the kiss-and-tell syndrome
which confuses public confession and traitorous action. I wonder if
somebody wrote that with an expatriate entrepreneur agent in mind.

The future credibility of the U.S.A. will be tough to maintain no
matter how high the level of international judiciousness to which we
aim if nobody trusts the U.S.A. to keep a shared confidence in con-
fidence or a shared secret in secret. I know that all of you know from
career experiences that one of the agonizing processes in any aspect
of public life is that of learning what not to disclose.

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen, it has taken me since Thanksgiving
Day to compress a kaleidoscopic view of the complex world out there
and my 4 years in it into these observations. They are not subjectively
motivated, but they do reflect my objective conviction of the great re-
sponsibilities you have shouldered.

Thank you for your invitation.

The CaamrMAN. Thank you, Mr. Meyer, for your statement. We have
a vote again. I think we had better stretch so we will hold a brief
recess for the vote.

[A brief recess was taken.] ‘

The Cramrman. The members of the panel will please return.
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» MI; Korry, you have a statement you would like to make at this
1me ¢

TESTIMONY OF EDWARD M. KORRY, FORMER U.S.
AMBASSADOR TO CHILE

Mr. Korry. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen.

I requested the CIA program in Chile. I planned much of the covert
action 1n 1970. I drafted most of the policy that the United States pur-
sued with the Allende government in 1971, the year of my departure.
I met with President Nixon in the Oval Office 2 weeks before General
Schneider was murdered. I talked with Dr. Kissinger before and
after that grotesque and inexcusable episode, and met with several
layers of CTA official men. T was propositioned b key Chileans anxious
to involve the United States in hair-brained plots. I even attended a
40 Committee meeting.

Yet this is the first time I appear before your committee. For the
past year I assumed, and I requested and demanded, finally I implored
to be interrogated by you gentlemen. I said, as I said today, that every
cable of mine, good and bad, and there were plenty of bad ones, could
be open to the public. No Daniel has ever tried so hard to get inside
the lion’s den.

The Caammax. Well, you are here, Mr. Korry.

Mr. Korry. Yes. The equivalent of due process is what I was count-
ing upon; fair play, decency, justice, call it what you will, guaranteed,
I thought, at least one occasion to talk to you before you wrote and
published a report which deals with serious public issues, grave ques-
tions of morality, and which invokes my name often.

Again, and again, you, Senator Church, and your staff promised a
hearing. The fact, though, is that I was barred from speaking to this
committee, even in executive session, before your assassination report
was published and propagated, even delayed this public appearance
until they had their second report on Chile written, reviewed and ready
for printing.

The CaarmMaN. Mr. Korry, I don’t mean to interrupt you because
if we're going to make charges——

Mr. Korry. I will make many so, sir, so perhaps it would be better
to save it to the end.

The Caamman. I just want to say that you were interviewed for
about 5 hours by a member of the staff. At that time we were looking
into the assassination question. We were informed by the staff that you
had no knowledge. Your transcript showed that you had no knowledge
of the so-called Track II, which was the thing we were looking at, and
it was for that reason that we didn’t call you in executive session for
further testimony. It was not for the purpose of excluding you. We
were looking for witnesses at that time who could give us testimony
relating to the general subject of assassination, which was then the sub-
ject of our executive hearing. But it was not for any purpose of exclud-
ing you.

gl‘ge staff member who interviewed you concluded that you had no
information to give on that subject. That was the only reason why you
were not called.

67-146 O - 76 - 3
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.. Mr. Korry. Mr. Chairman, if I may respond to just that one point,
if that were true, Mr. Treverton, the man who interviewed me, would
not have written subsequently to me asking me to be prepared to ad-
dress myself to questions on the assassination report. I will submit his
letter in the record. [ Exhibit 3.1]

So, to get back to the narrative. I wrote a 2714 page typewritten
statement, 10,000 words, which you received October 28, according to
the Postal Service. I asked that each Senator be given a copy promptly
so that each would have 1 full week to consider it with care, but with-
out publicity, before I testified on the scheduled date, November 4. I
thought it was only fair and honorable to give you an opportunity to
review the rather meaty disclosures I make, as well as the charges T
level against you, Senator Church, and the staff of another committee
that you chair.

T also wanted everyone to reflect on some rescuing truths that Amer-
ica deserves and needs, truths that will push some air into the suf-
focating national guilt that you, Mr. Chairman, have done so much in
the past 3 years to propagate.

Your staff, though, blamed your peers, Senator Church, for the
decision that the public hearing be delayed. I was told that you, Sena-
tor, wanted the hearing, but minority members, Republicans, were
responding to White House pressure. The majority members, Demo-
crats, were chary about what might be said in public concerning the
Kennedy years.

I now formally resubmit that written statement for the record.

[Exhibit 4.2]

The CrARMAN. Well, for the record, then, it is incumbent upon me
to say that your original statement, when it was received, was distrib-
uted to all members of the committee.

Mr. Korry. I didn’t say that it wasn’t.

The CrammaN. They did have an opportunity to read it, and I
received no special request, based upon the reading of this document,
that you be called at executive session from any member of the com-
mittee, Republican or Democrat.

Mr. Korry. The assassination report was sent to me after it was
made public, out of courtesy, your staff wrote, with what I considered
to be an exquisite irony. And I read it ; I comprehended why it was in-
dispensable that we be kept apart. Almost every page of the chapter
dealing with Chile, almost every page, that is, of which I have some
knowledge of the facts, contains a dishonesty, a distortion, or a
doctrine, -

Much is made in the assassination report of the “two tracks” that
the U.S. policy followed in Chile in September and October of 1970.
The report stitches & new myth to suit some consciences or some
ambitions or some institutions. There are many who it might wish
the public and history to believe that no real difference existed be-
tween the diplomatic Track I that I followed, and the covert mili-
tary Track II that the White House launched. It is hogwash. Track
I followed Mr. Frei, then the President of Chile and its constitu-
tional leader. It adopted certain minimal and cosmetic suggestions
put forward by one purportedly in President Frei’s confidence. Track

1 8ee p. 97.
2 See p. 100.
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I led nowhere because President Frei would not encourage or lead
any Chilean military action, and because I would neither have the
United States through the CIA, or anyone else even in the private
community, assume a responsibility that had to be Chilean. I never
informed President Frei of the money which was authorized for
work for Track I, and not a penny, as you also say, was spent on it.

Track II, on the other hand, did not deal with Frei, did not seek
his concurrence, did not follow his lead, did not pretend to be within
any constitutional framework of Chile. Track II is the track to which
I’ve often alluded and to which my Embassy had alluded in cables
since 1969. The Socialist Party, Aliende’s party, had conspired with
the same plotters in 1969’s abortive coup by General Viaux and the
extreme left that is part of Allende’s party, was very much involved,
as the Embassy reported. Indeed, the Allende government was re-
markably lenient in its punishment of killers, of Schneider’s killers,
and of those incriminated, because among other considerations, the
military investigators who tracked and named the murderers and
their accomplices discovered the links to the extreme left activists
who were intimates of and supporters of Allende.

Now, why suppress that? Because of the propensity for rewriting
history, I state here some of the actions that I took to follow a policy
totally different in direction than Track II and to protect the United
States from any complicity in Chilean military inventions.

A. I barred, from 1969 on, any U.S. Embassy or U.S. military con-
tact with the circle around General Viaux, the man who planned the
murder of Schneider. I renewed this ban in the strongest terms again
and again in 1970 and thereafter.

B. I barred the CIA, in late 1968 or early 1969, from any opera-
tional contact with the Chilean military without my prior knowledge
and approval. I can recall no permissive instance, from any contact
with President Frei or any minister or deputy minister, from any
contact with any major political figure without my prior approval,
which was rarely given, or any contact with the head of, or a leading
figure in a government agency. . .

C. I informed the Frei government at great personal risk, without
daring to inform the White House, in the September 15 to October 15
period of 1970, of the most likely assassin of Allende, a military man
who was then involved in provocative acts, bombings throughout
Santiago. Major Arturo Marshal, General Viaux’s right hand man,
was arrested thereafter, a few days before the assassination of Gen-
eral Schneider. Why suppress that ?

D. I dissauded U.S. private citizens who were about to be drawn
into the machinations of Chilean military opponents of Allende in
the September-October 1970 period. I steered them clear, on pain of
being reported to their home offices. )

E. I informed the Frei government unequivocally in September and
in October 1970 on several occasions that the United States had not
supported, had noi eucouraged, would not support any action by the
Chilean military taken outside the constitution, independent of Presi-
dent Frel. . L

F. I consistently warned the Nixon administration, starting in early
1970, months before the election, that the Chilean military was no pol-
icy alternative in Chile. I was pressed in September and October by
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Washington to develop possible scenarios for independent Chilean
military intervention in Chile. Without exception, my responses eX-
cluded all possibilities. Indeed, I warned gratuitously and very
strongly on two occasions that if anyone were considering such schemes,
it would be disastrous for U.S. interests.

Let me read from two cables sent to Undersecretary of State U.
Alexis Johnson and Dr. Henry Kissinger, so that the public can judge
for itself. :

One, on September 25: “Aside from the merits of a coup and its
implications for the United States, I am convinced we cannot provoke
one and that we should not run any risks simply to have another Bay of
Pigs. Hence I have instructed our military and CAS” that is, the CIA,
“not to engage in the encouragement of any kind.”

Again on October 9, the same two addresses, “Eyes Only,” “In sum,
I think any attempt on our part actively to encourage a coup could lead
us to a Bay of Pigs failure. I am appalled to discover that there is
liaison for terrorists and coup plotting,” names deleted. “I have never
been consulted or informed of what, if any, role the United States may
have in the financing of” names deleted. “An abortive coup, and I and
my chief State colleagues, FSO’s, are unalterably convinced that this
is what is here under discussion, not more beknownst to me, would be an
unbelieved disaster for the United States and for the President. It’s
consequences would be to strongly reinforce Allende now and in the
future, and do the gravest harm to U.S. interests throughout Latin
Anmerica, if not beyond.”

G. I was so alarmed by a coup possibility that I requested my deputy,
now the U.S. Ambassador to Venezuela, in late September or early
October to investigate my suspicion that the CIA was “up to something
behind my back.” I questioned him and others closely and repeatedly
as to whether they had discovered anything corroborative. No one could
find any basis for suspicion. So I asked on October 1 to fly to Washing-
ton for consultations on how to deal with Allende in office. Permission
was refused for 10 days. I requested in that same cable that executive
sessions be arranged with Senators and Congressmen. Permission was
denied. At no time did I suggest or did Washington instruct me to work
for the overthrow of the Allende government. Let that be very clear.
At no time, to my knowledge, did the United States engage in bribery
of any Chilean Congressman, at no time did anyone give me a green
light, in September 1970, or any instruction in that period, not firmly
predicated on prior constitutional action and concurrence of the Frei
government.

At no time until I read it 4 years later in the New York Times, did
I see or hear the word “destabilize” in connection with the policy to-
ward the Allende government.

At no time did I recommend nor did I receive instructions from
Washington to follow with the Allende government any policy other
than the one I launched, against Presidential preference, the policy I
launched and pursued to reach an understanding with it ; the sole pol-
icy to which I adhered throughout my 4 full years in Chile was to
protect and to strengthen liberal and progressive democracy in one of
the shrinking circle of nations that practices that form of government.

I told President Nixon in the Oval Office in mid-October 1970 that
the United States had to avoid a self-fulfilling prophecy however cor-
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rect my reporting and analysis might be, by seeking generally an un-
derstanding with Allende, starting even before his inauguration. I
said this effort need not prevent subsidies by the CIA to nonconform-
ist media and to nonconformist, nonextremist political parties which
we knew, we knew from superb CIA penetrations and from excellent
Stiﬂ:e Department reporting were soon going to be squeezed to the
wall.

Starting a fortnight after Allende’s inauguration in mid-November
1970, the United States, through me, with the support of the State
Department, made an unremitting, strenous, innovative effort to reach
a modus vivendi with Allende, the culmination of which was to offer
to have the U.S, Treasury guarantee long-term bonds of the Chilean
Government.

And T woud like to submit the declassified cable [exhibit 5] sum-
marizing that entire effort. It is my only copy so I would appreciate
it if somebody would make a copy and return it.

The only deletions in it, sir, are those that refer to the four Western
European countries who were briefed in detail and who supported me
in that effort.

Incidentally, that offer was far more generous than the one made to
the city of New York and New York State very recently as you will
see in that document.

Allende chose not to accept. The ultras in the leadership of the So-
cialist Party vetoed compromising in any way with imperialism, and
let me add that President Allende in July of 1970, 3 months before he
was elected, said from a public platform that the No. 1 public enemy
in the hemisphere was the United States. They ruled out also any co-
operation with “the bourgeois reformists” in the Christian Demo-
cratic Party. They insisted on an all or nothing policy, even though
by 1973 the Soviet Union, China and others had refused to encourage
such a self-destructive egocentrism. I hope you comprehend my view
that your report on Track I and Track IT goes not accord with the facts.
The authors do not seem to be able to distinguish between a consulta-
tive process and an action, nor do they comprehend that an ambassa-
dor, as the highest ranking American in the country and the personal
representative of a President, can ignore, can reject, can string out,
can string along, can do many things with an “authorization.”

Hence the report unconsciously falls in with a monstrous
black-white mythology foisted on this country during the past
3 years, a morality fable in which American officials were all Nazi-
like bully boys cuffing around decent Social Democrats, although Dr.
Allende and his left Leninist Socialist Party had nothing but con-
tempt for Social Democrats, and although Dr. Allende, as the Embassy
had reported for many, many years, had personally been financed from
foreign Communist enemies.

My time has run out. I had intended on November 4, when I thought
I would come here, to address the very complex and serious questions
rightly raised by an inquiry into the intelligence community. You
forced me today to try to expose what is wrong with government by
headline. What happens when the public interest turns into a porno-

1 S8ee p. 128.
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flick, a sensate experience into a cynical careening from one superficial
sensation, dart guns, poison, and all that, to another, to divert the
public from the complexity of reality, what happens to the civil rights
of an individual, me in this case, but it can happen to anybody, to the
quality of political life, to the national interest, to the truth, when
moral fervor runs over into the moral absolutism that has now led to
the desolation of Chile. ‘

Thank you.

The CaarMAN. Yes, I agree it has led to the desolation of Chile.
I will have some questions. But we have another vote, I am sorry to
say, and we’ll have to take a short recess, and we’ll come back for
questions.

[A brief recess was taken.]

dThe Cramman. All right. The hearing will please come back to
order.

Mr. Korry, if I understood your testimony correctly, are you sayin
that you did not know about Track II, or that there was no Track II?

Mr. Korry. I am saying that I did not know about Track II, and I
am further saying that the assertion that there was a blurring of Track
I into Track II, and that both were concerned with coup, is an out-
rageous falsehood.

The CrarMAN. Then apart from your strong feelings, with respect
to that particular passage in the committee’s report, I take it you were
never told about Track %I, not that you deny that it didn’t take place?

Mr. Korry. I was never told, but I started to get terribly suspicious,
as I told your staff, and I tried to do something about it. I thought
that that pertained to any discussion of Track I and Track II.

The CaamrmMaN. Don’t you think that any American ambassador
representing the United States in any foreign country. as you were,
should have been fully advised of all aspects of American policy to-
ward that country, including all covert activity ?

Mr. Korry. Without question.

The CHAIRMAN. And you were not so told.

Mr. Korry. I was not. Moreover, I was kept on for 1 more year
with the certain knowledge of many in the Government that I did not
know that the Allende government thought I was involved in those
glots, and that the consequences for any exposure of that plot would

all upon me. )

The Coamman. Well, with all respect, I would think that you
should be more outraged at that kind of treatment from the admin-
istration, the State Department and the CIA, than this committee.

Mr. Korry. I am outraged with many people, and as I say in my
letter to the Times, I said that the President had made clear to me
that he did not wish me to testify in public, that I got a letter from
the CIA warning me that public testimony was not in the national
interest. At other times in the past 14 or 15 months, private organiza-
tions have sought to silence my public testimony, not before this com-
mittee, so I am getting used to 1t.

The CrATRMAN. What private organizations ?

Mr. Korry. I don’t think that that necessarily pertains to the
intelligence investigations, so I would prefer to keep that to myself
for the time being. '

The CraRMAN. Well, I defer to you on that.
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In any case, it has been no purpose of this committee to avoid your
public testimony, and I commend you for being here today to give it
along with the other two gentlemen on the panel.

Mr. Korry. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mr. Meyer, you will remember about 2 years
ago I was chairman of a subcommittee that was looking into the
charges that ITT had offered the CIA $1 million to prevent Mr.
Allende from being installed as President, and we were able to make
some findings based on documents the committee received that were
largely those of the ITT Co. itself.

You appeared before that subcommittee on March 29, 1973, and I
asked you then about what our official policy, that is to say, our
governmental policy was toward Chile, and you may remember that
Mr. Broe, who was an employee of the CIA, had suggested a series of
actions to Mr. Gerrity of ITT, a series of economic actions that could
be taken on the part of the large American companies that would tend
to create economic confusion, economic chaos inside Chile. And T
was attempting to determine whether those suggestions by the CIA’s
agent, Mr. Broe, to ITT corresponded with the policy of the U.S.
Government toward the Allende regime. And I asked you the fol-
lowing question :

Then does it follow that the serious discussion of this thesis and ways to

implement it by Mr. Broe with Mr. Gerrity on September 29 conflicted with the
policy of the American Government toward Chile?

And you replied as follows, reading from the record:

Forgive me, Mr. Chairman, but let me reiterate, and I know this is a re-
dundancy, so forgive me, but appropriately I think it is important that we
remember that during the period really covered in this chronology, we are
talking of three Chiles. If you go beyond the September 29 date, we are talking
of three Chiles: the Chile of the tail end of the Frei administration during the
popular elections, the Chile during the period of September 4 to October 24, and
the period subsequent to Dr. Allende’s confirmation by the Congress.

The policy of the United States was that Chile’s problem was a Chilean prob-
lem to be settled by Chile. As the President stated in October of 1969, “We will
deal with governments as they are.” I do not find in total sincerity, sir, anything
inconsistent with the Agency, as I now know, having explored the possibility or
series of possibilities that might have been inputs to change a policy but were not.

Now that we have all the facts out concerning our policy in Chile,
how do you reconcile that answer to what we now know concerning
the extent of our attempts to intervene in Chile, even to the point of
attempting a military coup to prevent Allende from securing his office ?

Mr. MeYERr. Mr. Chairman, let me answer by taking the last allega-
tion first. The alleged attempted coup to prevent Allende from becom-
ing President or confirmed by the Senate, if that indeed existed, must
be Track II, and I was totally, totally honest when I made that state-
ment to you.

And now, you touched on economic pressures. There is a chapter—

The Cramrman. Just so that I may understand, you are saying that
when you testified, that our policy was one of nonintervention, and
that it was entirely correct in relation to Chile, and I believe I remem-
ber your using both terms; you are now testifying that you then had
no knowledge of the covert attempt by the Government of the United
States to secure a military coup d’etat in Chile that would prevent
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Allende, having won the popular vote, being installed as President.

Mr. Mever. Correct.

The CrARMAN. In the committee’s report, we quote the testimony
of Secretary Kissinger, and he stressed the links between Tracks I and
I1, and this is the quotation from Kissinger:

There was work by all the agencies to try to prevent Allende from being seated,
and there was work by all the agencies on the so-called Track I to encourage the
military to move against Allende. The difference between the September 15 meet-
ing and what was being done in general within the government was that President
Nixon was encouraging & more direct role for the CIA, and actually organizing
such a coup.

So you were aware, weren’t you, Mr. Meyers, of a very extensive
American effort inside Chile even though you may not have known of
the direct Presidential order to attempt a military coup d’etat.

Mr. Mever. I think, Senator Church, if my memory serves me, in
your other committee to which you referred, we agreed that there was
a considerable preoccupation with what methodology, if any, might
exist within Chile that would elect Alessandri rather than Allende.
There was a very real examination of Chilean mechanisms available
within Chile, a very, very—1I think Ed’s statement amplifies that. What
is the situation in Chile now ¢ Is Allende going to be elected ? Is there
any antipathy to the thought of Allende being elected, and where
would that antipathy congeal or solidify ¢

I don’t, in honest, wholly—well, I'm under oath. I relate Secretary
Kissinger’s interpretation, and that’s not critical—that’s not being
critical of the Secretary, if indeed he knew that his apparent Track II—
I mean, humanly one would assume that some of the intensity of
Track IT must have been related to what is called Track I, but we were
not promoting a coup, which I think is what I finally came up with,
on the policy.

The CraRMAN. That is to say you didn’t know you were promoting
a coup.

Mr. Meyer. I didn’t know.

The CrammaN. And you were then Assistant Secretary for Latin
American Affairs.

Mr. MEver. Yes.

The CaamrMAN. We have another vote, and we’ll have to take an-
other recess. I'm sorry.

[A brief recess was taken.]

The CHarMAN. It has been a long afternoon, gentlemen. Let us
try to finish up.

I just have one further question for you, Mr. Meyer. As the facts
clearly establish, we were deeply involved in Chilean politics. We
had been so ever since 1964. We had pumped millions of dollars into
Chile to try to influence the results of those elections. We had helped
secretly finance certain political parties. We had helped to support
certain newspapers, commentators, columnists, radio stations, and
you were aware of all of that.

Mr. Meyer. [Nods in the affirmative.]

The CHAmMAN. And you knew that that kind of activity certainly
had not been called off just with Mr. Allende’s election, but it was
continuing to be pursued rather intensely, and you were also aware
of the economic squeeze that we were placing on that regime.
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Now, quite apart from whether you believe that to be proper policy,
how could you describe to the subcommittee such a policy as being
one of absolute correctness, accepting Chilean decisions as Chilean,
and standing at arms length, so to speak, from this new regime? I
mean, really, how does that description in any way correspond to what
you knew we were doing, even if you didn’t know that the President
actually instructed the CIA to attempt to secure a CIA overthrow
of the Allende regime?

Mr. MeYzr. To come back to the overthrow, Senator Church, I hope
I make myself clear, I knew nothing about an attempt.

The CrairmMaN. That part is clear. The other part of my question——

Mr. Meyer. There are two, if I understood you. One is support
of selected areas in the media, and one is the economic “pressure,”
is that correct? Am I right?

The CuarMaN. Well, not only certain parts of the media, but
extensive contributions to political parties.

How do you describe these things, knowing correctly, to a sub-
committee of the Congress as being respentative of a policy
which you defined as correct and at arms length, leaving Chilean
affairs to the Chileans?

Mr. Mever. This way, and I will take shared responsibility for a
banker of last resort, which may be specious, in my overview, in two
areas, which are the fourth estate and the political plurality in which
Chile has prided itself on as the unique quality of Chilean democrac
in this hemisphere. I was fully supporting, Senator Church, and
did not feel that it was in any way other than a Chilean posture. We
did not, or at least to my knowledge, say to so-and-so, who we found
somewhere in the woodwork, here’s a lot of money, do somethin%.

To my knowledge, we did not create newspapers. To my knowledge,
we did not create radio stations.

The CrarMAN. Noj; but you supported them financially and you
made contributions.

Mr. MEYER. Yes, sir.

The CHarmMan. How does that—don’t you think you were mis-
leading the subcommittee? You were under oath.

My, Mever. No, sir, I don't.

The CHAIRMAN. You don’t think you were? Why ¢

Mr. MeYER.- Because 1 feel very strongly about this, Senator Church,
and I said it to some of the very bright guys and girls on your staff.
Everything that comes out of here, 1n a very real sense, is analogous
to the old story, if you will, of the optimist and the pessimist. To the
pessimist that’s half empty. To the optimist it’s half full.

Let me make that analogous to Chile. Now, I know you don’t agree.
The definition you used, my words, which were the words of the ad-
ministration, “cool and correct,” I suppose from where you sit, is both
uncool and incorrect, to operate, which I would have with my own
money, had I had it, to assure a continuity in Chile of pluralistic de-
mocracy and freedom of the press. And this may be subjective. I do not
consider it either uncool or incorrect. My interest 1s not 1n
fomenting . .

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, sir, but you are defending the policy. The
point of my question is that you did not really relate to the subcom-
mittee the facts of the policy. You described it in a way that could not
possibly have led any member of the subcommittee to even suspect so
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widespread and penetrating an American involvement in the political
process of Chile.

Those words, if those words have any meaning at all—“cool and cor-
rect and detached”; “letting Chileans handle their own affairs”—these
are not words that describe the facts that we have been told today.

Mr. Meyer. Well, I don’t know where those figures come from, No. 1.
Imean, I just don’t know.

The CaamrmAaN. I can assure you of their accuracy.

Mr. Mever. Well, I am sure I would never have access to them in
terms of dollars, if that is important. What I am trying to say, and 1
feel this very strongly, is that I take responsibility for, or certainly
share responsibility for, what I felt was not an improper intervention
in Chilean affairs, possibly not cool by your definition, or correct. When
the fourth estate said to the Government of the United State, sus
ﬂe'lrwm, not solicited, we are going to go out of business, can you

e

The Cmamman. Well, I am afraid that your answer still seems
to me nonresponsive,

Mr. Meyer. Well, let me—I've known you too long to be cute, and
also, I don’t believe I could get away with it.

Senator Church, when I met with you on ITT, the multinational
corporation hearing, it was a focus at least, and if this is specious,
forgive me, it was a focus on the period between the popular election
and the Senatorial confirmation of Salvador Allende. You did not ask
me then if we were supporting or helping to continue publication of
El Mercurio when we weren’t at that point in Chile’s history.

Now, that may be dirty pool, but that was the point to which I was
testifying, and as I say now, I take shared responsibility for the sup-
port of the fourth estate in Chile. I had been subjectively convinced
over the years, watching the demise of Goar Maestre in Cuba and the
periodic demise of the Gamza Paz family in Argentina, and the Belt-
ran family in Peru, to feel that it should not be considered to be inter-
ventionist to enable a newspaper to publish.

The CramrMAN. Well, I am all in favor of newspapers. We can agree
on the desirability of a free press, wherever it may exist. But I have
been a member of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee for 18
years and I know something about words of art, and a “correct” policy
i1s a word of art, and what it means is that we are not engaging in

covert penetration of the political processes of another country with
'~ whom we maintain such correct relationship.

Mr. Mever. Is the support of the press a covert operation, a de-
stabilizing nature ¢

The CmAmman. Yes, I think any secret use of American money is
a policy of intervention, whatever the argument may be, for or against
it, and it does not correspond to what is known as a correct posture to-
ward a foreign government, any more than the large contributions we
gave to the Chilean political parties, unless you would think that a for-
eign power was conducting correct relationships with the United
States if it secretly contributed large amounts of money to an Ameri-
can Presidential campaign or an American political party or Ameri-
can newspapers.

I don’t think—your answer certainly left the committee with a very
different impression of American policy from the facts as we sub-
sequently found them. That’s my only point.
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Mr. Mever. Senator Church, to my knowledge, and I will reaffirm
this, what I knew of our policy toward Chile in the period which was
under examination at the time when ITT was alleged to have offered
a million dollars to do something, while at the moment destabilizing
to the degree that President Allende would not be confirmed, I go
back to exactly what I said to you then.

The CrARMAN. Well, Mr. Dungan, in your testimony, as I recall it,
you spoke of the necessity for continuing covert operations in the
future, but hoped that we would manage them somewhat differently
than we have in the past.

What restriction do you place upon covert operations in the future?
What is your distinction between a benign or a proper secret inter-
vention in the affairs of a foreign country, and one that is improper
and malignant?

Mr. Dunean. I was dying to get into that last discussion. If I may
preface my comment in answer to your question, there are a whole
range of activities in which the United States engages, from tradi-
tional diplomatic conversations on a political level, USIA, AID, the
Export-Import Bank—all of those activities, I submit, are interven-
tionist. I think, without trying to speak for my colleague Mr. Meyer,
what he was saying was that some of those covert activities of which
ll:e had knowledge and I had knowledge when I was ambassador, were

enign.

Now, I think you are driving to the point. I believe they should be
overt. Most of the activities in the period I was there, with the excep-
tion of the involvement in the political processes, that is, support of
E»arties or candidates, I would say are permissible and should be overt.

can conceive of circumstances where they might be done covertly,
but only under a system of controls outside the agency which is the
operational agency involved. In other words, according to your re-
port, about a quarter of the covert operations, in terms of dollar value,
were approved by the 40 Committee. I don’t consider the 40 Commit-
tee a very adequate control mechanism, but even assuming that it was,
I would say 100 percent of them should have been under the control
of that interagency group, and not left to the discretion of the Agency,
complete with its biases, its weaknesses in terms of people.

The Cramman. Well, Mr. Dungan, we think that is so wrong for
foreign citizens, let alone foreign governments, to make contributions
to our political candidates and our political parties that we outlawed
it. Does a different standard apply to us than we apply to others?

Mr. Dunean. I believe, as you are suggesting, that the same stand-
ards should apply and that is why I suggested in my testimony that
anything that is criminal in the United States ought to be precluded,
except under extraordinary circumstances, abroad. That should be a
self-denying ordinance that we should adopt. There may be other
things that you would want to throw in that were not included under
our criminal law, but that’s not a bad start.

The Cuamrman. Well, under your definition of that which separates
a benign from a malignant covert action, once Allende had been elected
by the people of Chile in a free election, and had been confirmed by
the Congress, would an attempted overthrow of his government by a
military coup d’etat, initiated and supported secretly by the United
States, represent a benign or a malignant covert action ¢

Mr. Dunean. Clearly malignant, clearly malignant, if that were the
case.
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Mr. Korry. Excuse me, sir. There was no government at that time.

The CramrmMan. Whether or not there was a government, there was
an election which was to be followed by a ratification by the Congress
that was fully in accord with the customs of Chile. The attempt was
to obtain the intervention of the Chilean military to take over the
Government.

Mr. Korry. I just want to be precise. To say overthrow the govern-
ment, there has to be a government in power. He hadn’t even been
confirmed in office.

The CramrMaN. Well, that isn’t the distinction. The whole purpose
was to prevent his ratification by the Chilean Congress through a mili-
tary takeover, and you, Mr. Dungan, would say that is a wrongful
action on our part.

Mr. Dunean. And indeed, not to be self-serving about it, at the time
we were in that situation, I wrote for the Washington Post an article
which said we ought to keep our hands off completely. We were not,
apparently. So I think there’s no question. And I would not only say in
that kind of a situation, but I would say the pre-election, situation, I
think it is not sensible, although as the recor(f clearly indicates I was
involved in the support, or tacitly or explicitly gave my approval to
the support of candidates in the 1965 election. I want the record very
clear. I'm not drawing any kind of cloak over myself.

There’s an important point, though, if I may, on that question. I
think a question that this committee really ought to look at is where
did the initiative come from for most of the political activities or the
interventions which I think you would say were malignant, and I
would tend to agree with you. I think that was an important thing
for you to investigate and you have, I think, to some extent. But the
point I am driving home, or trying to drive home here, is that the
shift for political judgments in the international sphere from Presi-
dent and the Department of State to the Central Intelligence Agency,
particularly that part of it concerned with covert action, has been
dramatic since the Second World War, and I would say in the last two
decades. That is, to me an unconstitutional shift, or shift away from
our constitutional form, and we’d better jolly well get back to it. I
would say that’s probably the most significant underlying general
characteristic that your investigation should uncover.

The CrHamMAN. Senator Tower ?

Senator Tower. Mr. Chairman, you and I have agreed on a number
of things. I think that in the area of foreign policy we may have some
disagreement. I'm not a member of the Foreign Relations Committee.
I’m a member of the Armed Services Committee, and I assume our
mentality is somewhat different, but it would strike me as being a naive
course for us to follow where there is in existence in a country less
sophisticated and less developed than our own, a clandestine political
infrastructure directed by interests hostile to the United States and
charged with the objective of ultimately destroying pluralistic de-
mocracy and establishing a dictatorship: I think that we would not be
very cool and correct if we did not act, not only in our interests, but
to do what we can to preserve some sort of climate in that country in
which democracy and democratic concepts and experience in self-
government could develop.

I don’t think that the situations in the United States and Chile are
analogous insofar as the exclusion of political contributions.
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Now, of course, none of us in the Senate knows but what at some
time through some third party we ourselves might have received finan-
cial support in our political campaigns from a foreign source. I don’t
think I ever have, but I could not swear to it because I do not know
because there are ways in which these things can be concealed.

The fact of the matter is that had it not been for clandestine activ-
ity on the part of the United States in many parts of this world, far
more of it would be under Communist totalitarianism than is the case
now, and the fact of the matter is that should Chile have remained
Communist—and I do not express either approval or disapproval at
this point—indeed, I register disapproval with some aspects of it, the
fact remains that had the Communists been successful, and our own
staff report indicates that Allende was moving in the direction, al-
though he had some obstacles, of reducing freedom of the press, free-
dom of expression, it could be expected that he would have moved
much more quickly had he been elected by a majority. The fact of the
matter was he was elected by 36 percent of the people in Chile.

But I think that the pattern is clear. Portugal is a good case in
point. Twelve percent of the people in the country voted Communist ;
Communists got control of it until finally at last it seems the moderates
have wrested control. But we’ve been engaged in covert activity else-
where, but in good reason and with good conscience, and I think to
damn the whole institution of American covert activity would be the
height of tragedy on our part.

I have no questions. '

The CuairmMaN. Thank you very much, Senator. I would only ob-
serve that I made a speech on the subject today I'd like you to read.

Senator Tower. I will read it.

The CuairmMan. Because I think that that would give you a better
understanding of my view on covert action.

But as for Mr. Allende being an elected President by & plurality of
the vote, so too was Mr. Nixon, who ordered his removal because he
found Allende unacceptable as President.

Senator Tower. So was Harry Truman.

The Cuamman. That’s right. We’ve had men who were plurality
presidents who we thought were legitimate enough under the law.

Senator Tower. But none so low as 36 percent.

The CrAIRMAN. Well, you never can tell when we’ll get there. Look
at the size of the Republican Party today.

Senator Tower. Well, like the Communists in Portugal, we have an
influence out of proportion to our number.

The CHArMAN. Senator Schweiker, do you have a question ¢

Senator ScHweIKER. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman. I would like to ask
Ambassador Korry: What positions of influence did Mr. Edwards
hold in Chile while you were there?

Mr. Korry. Until the election of Allende—he left right after the
election of Allende, I think a week after, I'm sure your staff has
the exact date, and he was out of the country most of the time in my
3 years there—he was the proprietor of—it’s quite a list—first, E1 Mer-
curio newspaper, which is published in eight cities in the morning—
has afternoon newspapers. He was probably the chief stockholder in
the Lord Cochran Press. He and Lever Brothers were partners. He and
Pepsi-Cola were partners. He and—he had the largest granary, he has
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the largest chicken farm. It was the best, I don’t know if it was the
largest. I’'m sure I'm leaving out quite a bit. He and his family, if I’'m
correct.

Senator Scawerker. What was the relationship with the Pepsi-Cola
Co., and was he ever international vice president :

Mr. Korry. After he left Chile. .

Sel;ator Scaweiker. Had he previously had a relationship with,
them

Mr. Korry. He was their bottler.

Senator ScEwEIKER. Well, my next question, Mr. Korry, is what
impact did the substantial U.S. investment in Chile have on the deci-
sions to intervene in Chile through covert means?

Mr. Korry. The substantial U.S. investment was the $2 billion,
voted mostly by this Congress. That was the substantial investment,
and over and over and over again I said I had a responsibility as
the fiduciary agent for that $2 billion. I compared it to New York City.

Now, you people vote laws, and you expect the bureaucrats who
represent you to carry out those laws, and what you specifically voted
for, and if you would like.I will give you the citations, was to keep
Allende out of power. If you look up the AID, AID justifications for
1963, 1964, 1965, 1966, you will see that there was a specific instruc-
tion. Now, when I went there in 1967, my predecessor, Mr. Dungan,
had left, but the money, as you know, flows long after the votes.

Now, money started to come in while I was there. It came in in a
great rush, and I had a terrible moral dilemma and a terrible mana-
gerial dilemma. All of this money that you had voted precisely for
a purpose was arriving at the same time that I reported that the
pulfqpose you had voted for could not possibly be achieved.

ow——

Senator ScHwEIKER. Just because the Congress votes money for a
country doesn’t mean that that is going to dictate whether we have
a covert action program for that country, We didn’t vote covert
action programs. We voted investment.

Now you’re saying that because we had that investment of dollars,
we set the policy in Chile. That’s what you’re telling us. That’s
exactly what you’re telling us.

Mr. Korry. No, I’m not.

Senator ScHwEIKER. And that’s where the whole system is wrong.

Mr. Korry. Well, excuse me. I want to say exactly what I mean.
I am talking about AID loans, Export-Import Bank loans for more
than $1 billion, and those leans were given specifically—I have been
informed that the AID briefed the relevant committees of this Con-
gress specifically to stop Allende in 1963 and 1964. That was the specific
explanation given to the committees. I'm not going to get into the
names.

Senator ScHwEIKER. Not by kidnapping Gen. Rene Schneider can
we stop them.

Mr. Korry. I had nothing to do with that.

Senator ScaweIkEr. And not by buying the Chilean Congress should
we stop them,

Mr. Korry. We didn’t do either of those things.

Senator Scawerker. You certainly tried.

Mr. Korry. I certainly did not.
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Mr. Dunean. Senator, I think if I may intervene, that the point
of your question is, to what extent do we believe, any of us, that the
United States’ either public or private investment in the country
influences the political policies of the U.S. Government.

Senator ScEweikEr. Ambassador Korry mentioned the public in-
vestment. He didn’t mention the private investment: ITT, Anaconda,
Kennecott, Pepsi-Cola. You didn’t go in that direction at all?

Mr. Korry. Well, as I testified in front of Senator Church in 1973,
it was not they who I was concerned with, as that cable you will see
and if you dig out the cable I wrote following my initiative to get the
Chilean nationalization of Anaconda in 1969. It was the U.S. guaran-
tee, the taxpayers’ guarantee of that investment that was passed by
the Congress,

Now, let me just add one other thing, if I may. In 1966 I was brought
home by President Johnson to write a new policy for Africa, and
again in 1969 I was brought home by the executive branch to do a pre-
liminary study on a new foreign aid policy. Now, in the 1966 report on
Africa, which bears my name, I proposed that at least for internal
accounting within the U.S. Government, that when we spend money
that had really political premise, be it an Export-Import Bank loan
or an AID loan or military assistance, that for internal purposes it
should be put on the side of the ledger that says this is political in
intent, and on the other side of the ledger you say this is truly devel-
opment, because sir, if you don’t do those two things, people are not
going to understand what you are doing with development money
when it’s really used for political money.

Now, who stopped the proposal? Most of my report was in. That
proposal was stopped by other bureaucracies in this city because they
said the CIA has its kitties, we want ours. That is, it’s nice to have
$25, $100, $200 million to walk in and say we’ll bribe you for a boat.
That’s a hell of a lot better than $10,000 under the table.

Senator ScaweikEr. Well, I would like to respond to that and also
to Mr. Dungan’s question, which I think was a very salient question.
Where did the initiatives come from for intervention? I think it’s all
very much related, and I would just like to read from Mr. Helms’ tes-
timony from our assassination report on where the initiative came
from and see where this is involved.

Mr. Helms says, and I quote, “I recall that prior to this meeting
with the President the editor of El1 Mercurio had come to Washington
and I had been asked to go and to talk to him at one of the hotels here,
this having been arranged through Don Kendall of the Pepsi-Cola
Co., the head of the Pepsi-Cola Co. I have this impression, that the
President called this meeting where I had my handwritten notes be-
cause of Edwards’ presence in Washington and what he heard from
Kendall about what Edwards was saying about conditions in Chile,
and what was happening there.”

Now, this is really ironic. Here is a person who has all of the capital
investment that you so ably described, concerned about his obvious
capital investment, comes up here, gets a multinational corporation to
intervene with President Nixon, and that is how they go into Chile,
and then you’re saying it’s public loan voted by the Congress. Then
you’re saying it’s this and that when in fact that was the trigger, that’s
the catalyst, and that’s what’s wrong with the system.



44

The CIA makes a sweetheart contract to go and take care of El
Mercurio with loans after that for thanking them.

Mr. Korry. Well, if I may, after having read two reports that I
considered thoroughly dishonest, inject an honest statement. I recom-
mended the intervention.

Senator ScHWEIKER. I'm not surprised.

Mr. Korry. But not what you’re talking about. I said there are two
things that count in this world as far as the United States, and I said
these things as a Kennedy appointee, as a Johnson appointee. I said,
and I have all my life been in two fields of endeavor. One, newspapers,
which included labor organizing. I helped to negotiate the first $100
a week contract in the American Newspaper Guild’s history. Now,
at United Press, in 1947, and I said that 1f I am sitting there and
I know beyond the shadow of a doubt in my mind—you can say you
don’t know what the hell you’re looking at, you don’t understand, but
if I know beyond a shadow of a doubt, having had more than 20 years
experience in the newspaper business all over this world, and having
negotiated the first agreements with Tito, if I say that these two things
are going to be eliminated, freedom of press and the freedom of asso-
ciation because we have penetrated the Communist Party so totally
we know exactly what they are doing, we’ve penetrated the Socialist
Party, we know exactly what they are doing. I say to myself, I have
a terrible moral dilemma. Do I in the first instance sit there idly and
say, well, that’s all right.

Now, this gets more and more complicated because there are people
who say it’s only 8 or 9 or 10 million people. If I accepted that argu-
ment. and I do not, then I would say Israel is only 1 or 2 or 3 million,
what the hell do we care about. That is not the point. It's not a matter
of dimension, it’s a matter of quality. And in 1969 I had a ringding
fight with Mr. Meyer and the Nixon administration when they came in
because they said that we should not continue aid to Chile, and the
reasons that they used, in large measure, came from a national intelli-
gence estimate at the end of 1968 which said that if you concentrate
on social progress, that’s bad.

Now, you know, it’s a thicket of ironies and it’s terribly hard to
figure this out, and you cannot figure it out by headlines and you
cannot figure it out by slap-bang type of staff work. The problem was
in 1969 that you simply could not, you simply could not ethically,
morally say that you know that a free press is going to be eliminated
urider a certain set of circumstances—free unions, as they were. Chile
was the only place in the world which imitated the Soviet Union in
having the minister of labor also be the head of the one confederation
of trade unions.

Second, is that yes, I agree with you 100 percent, it is outrageous that
a Mmultinational can go 1n and get this kind of action. if that is what
happened. But Chile would not have had a free press. Every statistic,
and I have checked this out with the most knowledgeable people I know
in Chile who are not fat cats, who are not in the multinationals, who
are not conservatives—without our assistance the free press would have
collapsed. There’s no question about it.

Now, Chile was the most democratic country in Latin America, the
most liberally oriented in terms of social legislation. It had carried
out more reforms than any other country in the hemisphere under Am-
bassador Dungan and in my time, and the real issue was do you con-
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tinue with what the Congress has voted for, what you morally believe
in, or do you do nothing, and it’s a very tough issue.

Senator Scuweiker. Well, I just want to close with two points.
First, I think the most ridiculous argument I’ve heard in these hear-
ings this year is to say that because we voted for the Alliance for Prog-
ress, that this is a covert action trigger.

Mr. Korry. I didn’t say that.

Senator ScaweIkER. It was wrong for the executive to follow Con-
gress’ action up and to do just about everything under the sun to see
that the Alliance for Progress doesn’t fail or we get our money back.

Second, I think your actions in Chile have proved the Communists
right. The Communists argue that we capitalists will never give Com-
munists a chance to get elected through democratic means, and Social-
ists can never succeed in our kind of government because we would
never let them. I never believed it and I didn’t believe it until we come
up here and say in essence that we’ll overthrow the government, even
if the chief of staif gets killed in the process, even if we have to buy all
the newspapers, we’ll stop them coming to power. We have proved
Castro and the Communists right by our inept and stupid blundering
in Chile, and that’s my opinion. T have no more questions.

[General applause. ]

Mr. Korry. Do I have the right to answer those comments?

The Crmammax. I think they were intended for the Senator to ex-
press his opinion to the other members of the committee. I think we
should go on. '

Senator Tower. Mr. Chairman. I think the audience should be in-
structed to——

The CralrMaN. T meant by the gavel to admonish the audience,
please, to refrain from demonstration.

Senator Mondale ¢

Senator MoxpaLe. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to limit
my questions to Mr. Dungan, 1f I might.

Mr. Dungan, in your statement you say that we must remember
that many of these excesses which occurred in the past have transpired
under imprecise congressional mandates, haphazard congressional
oversight, and with moneys provided by the Congress. I believe every-
one on this committee agrees that these are a part of the problem that
we must focus upon,

But would you not also agree that the record is pretty disturbing
and that there are several ways in which the Congress has been misled ¢
For example, in 1973 Senator Symington asked Mr. Helms if the
CIA tried to overthrow the Government of Chile:

Mr. HELMS. No, sir. .

Senator SymINaeToN. Do you have any money passed to the opponents of

Allende?
Mr. HeLus, No, sir.

Senator Church asked Mr. Helms if the CIA attempted at any time
to prevent Mr. Allende from being elected President of Chile in 1970,
and Helms said no.

We have a document here which states directly that the public was
to be told that our relationship with Chile during this period was one
of cool correctness. But in fact, the same document goes on, we’re going
to put the squeeze on them and starve them to death by every manner
and conceivable way to just strangle them through cutting off loans,
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grants, and Export-Import loans, every way we can get to them. We
were going to bring Allende down. . .

In other words, the public was told one thing while we knew in this
document that in fact our policy and our actions were entirely
different. .

It was about this time that Mr. Nixon said our policy toward thle
will be what their policy is toward us. So that in every way publicly,
privately, in executive sessions, the Congress was led to believe that
this sort of thing was not going on. ‘

Now, in light of that record, would you not say that one of the essen-
tial problems we have as a country under this constitutional system is
to somehow correct this, that from here on out there will be direct and
honest accountability to the Congress? Do you agree with that?

Mr. Dungan. I certainly do.

Senator MonpaLe. Do you agree that the record reflects that that
was missing to a grievous extent ?

. Mr. Du~ean. Yes; I think so.

Senator Moxpare. Would you agree that there has been a tendency
in the Executive over the years, when they talked of accounting to and
informing the Congress, to pursue what you call the buddy system $

You don’t report to the Congress. What you do is come up and
whisper to a friend who you know is on your sids; anyway.

Mr. Dungan. Yes. .

Senator MoNpaLE. So if the thing becomes known later on, you say,
“Well, I told John over a cocktail about all this stuff and so I informed
the Congress.” I think one of the big problems we’ve got is that for all
of the inadequacies of the Congress during this period, and I believe
there were many, fundamentally the Executive did not want the Con-
gress to know about this dirty work going on in Chile. Would you
agree with that ?

Mr. Dunegan. I think that’s true, Senator. I would only add to it
that that kind of dissembling, lying if you will, occurs within the
executive branch, for example, among agencies. You have to ask pre-
cisely the right question and use precisely the right words in order to
get an answer. Nobody ever lies, they just don’t tell you.

Senator MonpaLE. They play guess-the-question with you.

Mr. Duncan. That’s right. .

Senator MonpaLe. How do you ask questions about something you
don’t know about? ‘

Mr. DuneaN. As a matter of fact, that’s happened here today, ifI
may say so, I don’t think by any deliberate action of anybody’s.

Senator MonpaLe. Well, 1f it didn’t happen today, that’s the first
time, and we’ve got to stop playing guess-the-right-question with the
executive. They’ve got to start telling us what they’re doing.

Mr. Duncan, Well, if I may say so, Senator, and I don’t mean in
any way—I think there are deficiencies on either side, and there are
fundamental deficiencies among individuals in the Congress and in
the executive branch, obviously.

But Congress has permitted a system to endure by which that game
of the buddy system, as you mentioned it, continues, and I think—I
submit while there are lots of remedies that need to be applied, one of
them, it seems to me, is to simplify the oversight structure that the
Congress has, the appropriations process itself, as well as the way

Senator MonpaLE. I think there’s a lot of validity to that.
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The final question I have is, while you were in this position, did you
feel that the CIA and the others involved in these policies ever seri-
ously and adequately considered the side effects, the long-term reper-
cussions of these matters?

Mr. Dungan. Certainly individuals I think within the Agency were
sensitive and intelligent and did, I think one of the fundamental things
that has not come out, I think, anywhere in the record that I was aware
of, or in this discussion today, it 1s an ideological bias within the CIA,
which is a hangover from the cold war. I do not put myself in any
category as soft on communism, a détenteist or whatever else, but I
think it is important to recognize that most people within the Agency
believe that anything that aids Soviet communism is the ultimate
enemy of the United States—anything—and is reprehensible and
ought to be gotten at by——

enator MONDALE. %es; and would you not agree that because of
that attitude, they pursued tactics that have helped the Communists
far more than if they had just looked at the broader picture? Surely—
well, I see Mr. Meyer shaking his head.

Let me say what was said to Mr. Kissinger. This is what they said
was the danger of the policy, which he chose to disregard. He said that
the biggest danger is exposure of U.S. involvement. This would wreck
our credibility, solidify anti-U.S. sentiment in Chile in a permanent
way, create an adverse reaction in the rest of Latin America and the
world, and perhaps domestically. Exposure of U.S. involvement with
an effort that would fail would be disastrous. It would be this admin-
istration’s Bay of Pigs. I suggest that he should have read that, and
he wouldn’t be in a position where he has to try to excuse himself from
appearing here personally and answering these questions.

It is this administration’s Bay of Pigs. It’s a disgrace, and it was
all predicated on the notion that it could be kept quiet, which was a
naive and foolish thing to believe. It did violence to the American
principles and ideals, and I don’t think any serious thought was
given to the side effects and ramifications of these kinds of policies.

This runs through all of these covert activities that I have seen.
For example, we asked Mr. Phillips what he thought were the chances
of success. He said, “On this Chile thing, I assure you that those
pe?le that I was in touch with at the Agency just about universally
said, ‘my God, why are we given this assignment’—repreach from all
points. The first reaction from the station when they heard they
wanted to do this was, ‘you’re sort of out of your mind. This is not
going to work.”” :

Then I asked him, “What was your estimate of the chances of
success 47

He said, “At best, 2 out of 20.” So he went ahead with a policy that
the people in the station thought was crazy. We disregarded the side
effects. We thought we could keep it a secret from the American
people, despite the fact that if it were known, it would be tremen-
dously dangerous.

Now, what do we do about this? How do we correct this?

Mr. Du~ean. Well, I think there are a number of ways, some of
which I suggested in my testimony, and I don’t want to go over it.

I would like to make one point though. On the adverse side effects,
getting back to the point that Senator Church was making, when
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one involves oneself in artificial support of any free institution, po-
litical party, the press or whatever else, you weaken it. You weaken
it. You provide support for something that then becomes dependent
on that external support, and really in the long pull, if you look at it
philosophically, I mean, you could take the Republican or the Demo-
cratic Party, and maybe the way to destroy either one of them would
be to put them on the bag.

Senator MoNDaLE. Amen.

It seems to me that when we come in and prop up a leader that
way, we do the one thing that will ultimately destroy him. We give
him reason to believe that he can avoid facing up to the political
problems in his own country.

Second, by giving him outside help and risking exposure to that
help, we risk tile possibility that he will be seen to be a threat to the
nationalistic sentiments of his own country, which in my opinion is
the most dangerous posture any politician can ever get into.

When I read these documents, I very rarely see expression of any
concern of this kind in these matters.

I would like to hear more about it. I would like to, but I think we’d
better go vote.

Senator Towzr. If there’s no more questioning, Mr. Schwarz, would
you tell us who we will hear tomorrow ¢

Mr. Scawarz. Mr. Cyrus Vance, Mr. Clark Clifford, Mr. Morton
Halperin, and Mr. David Phillips from CIA.

Senator Tower. Thank you very much.

And gentlemen, thank you for your cooperation. Thank you for
appearing.

The committee is recessed until 10 o’clock tomorrow morning.

[Whereupon, at 6:05 p.m., the committee recessed, to reconvene at
10 a.m., Friday, December 5, 1975.]
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U.S. SENATE,
SeLect CommrrTeE To STUDY GOVERNMENTAL OPERATIONS
Witk ResPECT TO INTELLIGENGE ACTIVITIES,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:10 a.m., in room 318,
Russgl} Senate Office Building, Senator Frank Church (chairman)
presiding.

Present : Senators Church, Hart of Michigan, Mondale, Huddleston,
Hart of Colorado, Baker, Mathias, and Schweiker.

Also present: William G. Miller, staff director; Frederick A. O.
Schwarz, Jr., chief counsel; and Curtis R. Smothers, counsel to the
minority.

The gHAIRMAN. The hearing will please come to order.

The purpose of today’s hearings is to consider the major question
of whether covert action should continue as an instrument of American
foreign policy. If so, what kinds of covert action should be permitted
and under what restraints.

We are fortunate to have as one of our panel of witnesses Mr. Clark
Clifford, who was one of the framers of the 1947 National Security
Act [see app. B, p. 210], which created the Central Intelligence Agency
and the National Security Council. Mr. Clifford is in a unique position
to comment on how changes in the world scene since 1947 have im-
pacted upon that 1947 National Security Act. The committee will
be particularly interested in hearing his views as to the changes re-
quired because of the different times in which we now live, and the
ismpa.ct of intelligence activities upon the domestic life of the United

tates.

An important element in covert action in the past has been the use
of clandestine military operations, so-called secret wars. It is impor-
tant for the committee to come to a judgment as to how covert military
operations, if they are considered necessary, can be made accountable
to and consistent with the constitutional role of Congress to declare
war. In this respect, we are fortunate to have as a witness Mr. Cyrus
Vance, who was Deputy Secretary of Defense and can from an in-
formed perspective address the question of what the United States
should do to bring the gray area between declared war and peace under
constitutional control. . .

Mr. David Phillips brings to bear the long career of experience in
covert action. He will be able to inform the committee of the utility
of covert action techniques, and on the basis of that experience point
out, the limitations for covert operations as a part of American foreign

olicy. :

P Figally, Mr. Morton Halperin will speak to the view that covert
action should be prohibited. The committee’s interest in examining
this point of view will be to weigh the possible disadvantages that

(49)
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the prohibition of covert action might bring to the valid national se-
curity interests of the United States, and, I might say, to consider on
balance whether through the years the whole activity has done the
country more harm than good.

Mr. Halperin was a former Deputy Assistant Secretary of Defense
for International Affairs and a member of the National Security Coun-
cil staff; he has also been a longtime student and practitioner in the
area of national security affairs.

. Gentlemen, we are pleased to welcome you this morning.

And since I understand that each of you has an opening statement

you would like to make, I will call first on Mr. Clark Clifford.

STATEMENT OF CLARK M. CLIFFORD, COUNSEL TO PRESIDENT
TRUMAN; FORMER MEMBER AND CHAIRMAN, PRESIDENT'S
FOREIGN INTELLIGENCE ADVISORY BOARD; FORMER SECRE-
TARY OF DEFENSE

Mr. Crrrrorp. Thank you, Senator Church.

My statement is shortened, for I thought it would be of advantage
to leave as much time as possible for questioning so that we might then
determine more accurately just which areas the committee is inter-
ested in. :

I welcome your invitation to appear here today to discuss with your
committee the problems surrounding the conduct of covert activities.
The public has given much attention to this subject and a national
dialog has ensued. Some contend that it is necessary in the preserva-
tion of our democratic form of government to have a full disclosure of
operations in this delicate area to ascertain if abuses have occurred.
Others contend, with equal sincerity, that such an inquiry damages
our country’s image in the world and adversely affects the ability of
our intelligence services to perform their tasks.

It is my opinion that the inquiry being conducted by this commit-
tee became absolutely necessary as the result of certain disclosures
which demonstrated that gross abuses had occurred. Our country may
sustain some temporary reduction in the effectiveness of its intelli-
gence operations, %ut I consider this temporary in nature, and an ap-
propriate price to pay in presenting the facts to the American people
and in making progress toward the goal of preventing repetition of
such abuses in the future. With the right kind of machinery, our coun-
try can take those actions which it believes necessary to help maintain
freedom in the world and, at the same time, avoid the opprobrium that
has been directed toward us as the result of improper activities in the
field of clandestine and covert operations.

In 1946, President Truman stated that we must have a formalized
intelligence agency. The lessons learned as the result of Pearl Harbor
and increased tensions following World War IT convinced him that
we needed an institutionalized peacetime intelligence agency. As a re-
sult, the Central Intelligence Agency was created in the National Se-
curity Act of 1947 [see app. B. 210].

Because those of us who were assigned to this task and had the draft-
ing responsibility were dealing with a new subject with practically no
precedents, it was decided that the act creating the Central Intelli-
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gence Agency should contain a “catch-all” clause to provide for un-
foreseen contingencies. Thus, it was written that the CIA should “per-
form such other functions and duties related to intelligence affecting
the national security as the National Security Council may from time
to time direct.” It was under this clause that, early in the operation of
the 1947 Act, covert activities were authorized. I recall that such
activities took place in 1948 and it is even possible that some planning
took place in late 1947. It was the original concept that covert activi-
ties undertaken under the act were to be carefully limited and con-
trolled. You will note that the language of the act provides that this
catch-all clause is applicable only in the event that the national secu-
rity is affected. This was considered to be an important limiting and
restricting clause.

However, as the cold war continued and Communist aggression be-
came the major problem of the day, our Government felt that it was
necessary to increase our country’s responsibilities in protecting free-
dom in various parts of the world. It seems apparent now that we
also greatly increased our covert activities. I have read somewhere
that as time progressed we had literally hundreds of such operations
going on simultaneously.

It seems clear that these operations have gotten out of hand. The
knowledge regarding such operations has become so widespread that
our country ]glas been accused of being responsible for practically
every internal difficulty that has occurred in every country in the
world. Our reputation has been damaged and our capacity for ethical
and moral world leadership has been impaired. The need to correct
this unfortunate development is long past due.

As one attempts to analyze the difficulty, and hopefully offer con-
structive suggestions for improvement, he finds much confusion exist-
ing within the system. It is clear that lines of authority and respon-
sibility have become blurred and indistinct.

The National Security Council, under the act of 1947, is given the
responsibility of directing our country’s intelligence activities. My
experience leads me to believe that this function has not been effec-
tively performed. The members of the NSC already have full-time jobs
and do not have the time to oversee meticulously the actions of the
intelligence community. Even though special committees have been
set up from time to time to perform this task, we learn that many
covert activities are undertaken without the knowledge of the Na-
tional Security Council or its special committee. In the staff report
on covert action in Chile [see app. A, p. 144], the startling state-
ment is made that only one-fourth of all covert action projects are
considered by the 40 Committee.

Another condition exists that helps explain the unfortunate predica-
ment in which we find ourselves. I believe, on a number of occasions,
a plan for covert action has been presented to the NSC and authority
is requested for the CIA to proceed from point A to point B. The
authority will be given and the action will be launched. When point B
is reached, the persons in charge feel that it is necessary to go to
point C, and they assume that the original authorization gives them
such a right. From point C, they go to D and possibly E, and even
further. This has led to some bizarre results, and, when an investi-
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gation is started, the excuse is blandly presented that authority was
obtained from the NSC before the project was launched.

I believe that the present system is no longer adequate to meet the
task. The lack of proper controls has resulted in a freewheeling course
of conduct on the part of persons within the intelligence community
that has led to spectacular failures and much unfortunate publicity.
A new approach is obviously needed for it is unthinkable that we
can continue to commit the egregious errors that have caused such
consternation to our friends and such delight to our enemies.

This inquiry today is part of the broad investigation conducted by
this committee to ascertain the facts. This is a preliminary phase
which hopefully will lead to recommendations that will help elimi-
nate the errors of the past, and provide the country with the ex-
pectation that we can operate successfully in the future in this sensi-
tive area with dignity and effectiveness. I know that this committee
will be considering the means by which we can attain the improvement
that is so necessary and is so desired by our people.

In this connection, permit me to present to the committee a brief
ﬁve-poiilt plan that I gelieve would make progress toward achieving
our goal.

First, the 1947 law creating the CIA should be substantially
amended and a new law should be written covering intelligence func-
tions. We have had almost 30 years of experience under the old law
and have learned a great deal. I believe it has served us reasonably
well, but its defects have become increasingly apparent. A clearer,
more definitive bill can be prepared that can accomplish our purposes.
By creating clearer lines of authority and responsibility and by care-
fully restricting certain activities, we can hopefully prevent the
abuses of the past.

Second, the creation of an effective joint House-Senate Committee
to oversee intelligence operations. I consider this the most important
function of a new law. Proper congressional oversight has been sadly
lacking. I would hope that a small oversight committee of possibly
five members of each chamber might be created. It should be consid-
ered an assignment of outstanding importance and the members should
be willing to give the necessary time to it. By keeping the committee
small, security can be maintained and the possibility of disclosures
can be minimized.

With reference to covert activities, I believe it would be appropri-
ate for this committee to be informed in advance by the executive
branch of the Government before a covert project is launched. The
committee should be briefed and, if it approves, then the activity can
go forward. If the committee disapproves, it should inform the Presi-
dent of its disapproval so that he will have the benefit of the joint
committee’s reaction. If necessary, the President and the committee
can confer, after which the President may decide to abandon the
project or possibly modify it. If he persists in going ahead despite the
committee’s disapproval, then the committee might choose to with-
hold funds necessary to finance the activity in question. It is my feel-
ing that the importance of the decisionmaking process in this very
delicate field is such that there should be a joint effort by the executive
and legislative branches.
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- I would assume that this committee will have questions in that
regard, and I'm sure it will be valuable for us to discuss it.

Third, a new position of Director General of Intelligence should
be created. This man would be the chief intelligence officer of the
United States. It would be his responsibility to correlate and syn-
chronize the activities of the various agencies within the intelligence
community. Under this concept there would still be a director «f the
CIA, but his duties would be confined to the day-by-day operation of
that agency. The Director General would be responsible for the prod-
uct that would be produced by the intelligence community, and he
would be the chief adviser to the President on intelligence matters.

The Director General would also be charged with the duty of seeing
that the various agencies operated effectively and complied with the
law. In this connection, he would have under him a number of in-
spectors who would assist him in carrying out this function.

Fourth, the decision regarding the undertaking of covert projects
should be made by the Director General of Intelligence and the Na-
tional Security Council, and he would have the responsibility of seein,
that such covert projects were properly carried out by the CIA ang
other members of the intelligence community.

In the beginning, there was a separation between the CIA and the
group charged with covert activities. In the early 1950, they were
consolidated. I believe that there should be much stricter control over
the launching of covert projects, but that after the basic decision is
made, then all the assets possessed by the CIA and other agencies
should be utilized.

The close supervision provided for in this concept will inescapably
diminish the number of covert operations. In my opinion, this is a
highly desirable result. Many of the plans launched in the past should
have been vetoed at their inception. I am sure that decisions have been
made in the field that never would have been made in higher levels
of our government. The guiding criterion should be the test as to
whether or not a certain covert project truly affects our national
security.

Fifth, the new intelligence agency should be forbidden to undertake
any domestic operations except to police its own employees. There
should not be any type of catch-all provision in the new law which
would permit the intelligence agency to spy on American citizens. All
domestic operations of this nature should be handled by the FBI. It
is equipped to do it and a close cooperation between the CIA and the
FBI is desirable and necessary. Certainly one agency charged with the
responsibility of domestic surveillance activities is enough.

We have a big job to do in this country. Our people are confused
about our national goals and cynical about our institutions. Our na-
tional spirit seems to have been replaced by a national malaise. It is
my conviction that the efforts of this committee will assist us in re-
gaining confidence in our national integrity, and in helping to restore
to our Nation its reputation in the world for decency, fair dealing and
moral leadership.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CrATRMAN. Thank you very much for a very fine statement. We
will go next to Mr. Vance, please.
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STATEMENT OF CYRUS VANCE, FORMER GENERAL COUNSEL, DE-
PARTMENT OF DEFENSE; FORMER SECRETARY OF THE ARMY;
FORMER DEPUTY SECRETARY OF DEFENSE; FORMER SPECIAL
REPRESENTATIVE OF THE PRESIDENT; FORMER MEMBER OF

THE DELEGATION TO THE VIETNAM PEACE NEGOTIATIONS IN
PARIS

Mr. Vance. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I do not have any written statement. However, I would like to s,peak
briefly to what I believe is the central thrust of this committee’s in- -
vestigation : should there be any covert action? If so, what kinds and
under what restraints?

At the outset, I think it is important to underscore the distinction be-
tween covert collection of intelligence and covert actions other than
collection. I believe that with respect to covert collection of intelligence,
the continuation of such collection should be permitted as I believe it
1s essential to the national security.

With respect to covert actions, I would not recommend that all covert
actions be prohibited by law. I believe it is too difficult to see that clear-
ly into the future. I believe it would be wise to enact legislation pro-
hibiting involvement in assassinations, as has been suggested by this
committee. In addition, I would be in favor of legislation prohibitin
interference with the electoral processes in other countries. I woulg
note that the drafting of such legislation is a complex business, and it
would have to be so drafted as not to block covert intelligence collection.

Now, with respect to other covert actions, I believe it should be the
policy of the United States to engage in covert actions only when they
are absolutely essential to the national security.

The statutes, as now drafted, use the words “affect” or “are irnportant
to.” [See app. B, p. 210.] I think those words are inadequate. I think
covert actions should be authorized only when they are essential
to the national security. Under such a test, I believe that the number of
covert actions would be very, very small.

As to procedures to insure that such a policy would be carried out,
I would suggest the following, and in this connection I might note that
I agree with most of the recommendations that Mr. Clifford has made.

First, I believe that any proposal for a covert action should first go
to the National Security Council, not a sub-Cabinet level committee.
The highest level of the Government should focus upon the question,
and therefore it should go before the National Security Council.

I would further suggest that the Attorney General of the United
States be made a member of the National Security Council. This
would insure that the chief legal officer of the United States would be
one of those who would be passing upon the recommendation that goes
to the President if it is in the affirmative. . .

I would also recommend that the President be required to give his
approval in writing, certifying that he believes the proposed action is
essential to the national security. After the President’s approval, I
would suggest that a full and complete description of the proposed
action be communicated immediately to a joint Congressional oversight
committee along the lines which Mr. Clifford has suggested. I believe
that such a step would then put the committee or any of its members

i
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in a position to express their disapproval or concerns about the pro-
}s)osed action, and to communicate them to the President of the United
tates.

I am not suggesting that the committee should have a veto. I do not
believe that is necessary. I am suggesting that the committee or its in-
dividual members would be able to communicate with the President,
thus giving him the benefit of the committee’s advice or of the advice of
individual members. -

I believe this is and would be important to Presidents. I do not be-
lieve there would be inevitable leaks from such a committee. I know
that the Congress can safeguard security matters which are essential
to our national security.

Finally, I believe it’s necessary that a monitoring system be set up
which would require frequent reports. I would suggest at least
monthly to the highest level ; namely, the National Security Council
and the Congress and to the joint oversight committee as to the prog-
ress of any action which has been authorized to go forward. I thi.lﬁ:
this would tend to help in meeting the problem that Mr. Clifford sug-
gested with respect to a covert operation moving from A to B and then
from B to C and so on.

Again, Mr, Chairman, I would stress that I believe such actions
should and would be very rare and that under such a set of procedures
there would be adequate oversight to control such activities.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CuarMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Vance. I appreciate the
specificity of your recommendations, as well as Mr. Clifford’s.

They will be very helpful.

May we go next to Mr. Phillips, please?

TESTIMONY OF DAVID A. PHILLIPS, FORMER OFFICER, CENTRAL
INTELLIGENCE AGENCY; PRESIDENT, ASSOCIATION OF RETIRED
INTELLIGENCE OFFICERS

Mr, Parcures. Mr. Chairman and Senators, for the record I would
like to make it clear that any viewpoints that I express today are per-
sonal ones. They do not represent the Association of Retired Intelli-
gence Agents, an organization of intelligence people from all services,
of which I happen to be President.

I would like to discuss covert action and covert activity. There’s
nothing new about covert action, the term which describes a variety
of hugger-mugger gambits which can be taken to influence another
nation’s actions, attitudes, or public opinion.

What is new is the current controversy as to whether our country
should engage in covert action. This is a valid subject for debate. Even
though covert operations have been drastically reduced, American in-
telligence personnel realize that many of the problems which beset the
intelligence community result from historical slips on the banana
peels of covert action, The biggest banana peel of all is that vague
phrase in the charter of CIA which reads “and other such functions
and duties * * *” an ambiguous instruction which should be omitted
from future legislation.

There are two dimensions to covert operations. The first is the major
political or paramilitary endeavor, such as an attempt to change a
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government—-Gua,temala, for instance—or to finance a secret army in
outheast Asia. You might call this covert action with a capital “C,”
capital “A.” King-size.

There is a second level of covert action, in the lower case; covert
action with a small “c,” small “a.” I call this “covert activity.” Little
money, sometimes none, is spent on covert activity, where cooperative
friends are persuaded to influence a foreign government or some ele-
ment of it. The friend might be a government official responsive to
an ambassador’s off-the-record request that the local government
tighten up its laws concerning illegal narcotics traffic to the United
States. When the friend: is met clandestinely by CIA, he is called an
“agent of influence”. He might be a radio commentator or a local Ber-
nard Baruch whose park bench opinions carry political weight. The
agent of influence might be the foreign minister’s mistress. Most cov-
ert activities utilizing the agent of influence are useful to American
ambassadors in achieving low-key but important objectives of U.S.
foreign policy. These activities are known in intelligence jargon as
“motherhood,” and revelations concerning them would not shock or
disturb the American public. To proscribe CIA operations in covert
activities would be imprudent.

Covert action, capital “C,” capital “A”, is another matter. In 25
years as a practitioner of covert action and covert activity in seven
countries I have found that most of our mistakes occur when we at-
tempt to persuade foreigners to do something which the United
States wants more than they do.

The most successful operations have been those in which we were
requested to intervene—the percentage of such operations, when a
foreign leader has asked for secret assistance, has been quite high.
Some aspects of covert operations are anachronistic. Dirty tricks,
such as besmirching the reputation of an individual, have been aban-
doned and should not be revived. The expensive accessories of covert
action in the past, such as airlines and paramilitary units, should not
and need not be maintained as secret capabilities.

There is a basic question to be answered: Given the distemper of
the times, and the lack of credibility in government following Water-
gate, can covert operations remain covert? If not, they should be
terminated. Macy’s window is not the place for secret operations.

Some sort of compromise seems to be in order. If American intelli-
gence operators demand secrecy as essential in covert operations, ex-
ecutive and congressional overseers have the even more important
duty of knowing what intelligence agencies are doing.

I am convinced that the CIA is the organization best suited to
carry out covert action operations. Despite this, I have reluctantly
come to the conclusion that the charter for covert action should rest
elsewhere. I say this more in sorrow than anything else. Effective and
responsible accountability override practical operational considera-
tions. This will be best achieved in the conduct of covert action by the
creation of a new, very small bureau or office. By statute this organiza-
tion would be staffed by no more than 100 persons.

Some 60 would be in a support role; perhaps 40 officers would be en-
gaged in the planning for and, on request, the execution of covert action
operations. All U.S. covert action eggs then, would be in one small
basket, a basket which could be watched very carefully. Even if not
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utilized, such an office would be justifiable in terms of money and effort
as a war plans unit, expandable in case of international conflict. A
joint congressional committee should find such a unit easy to monitor,
and the intelligence personnel working in it could then expect a re-
duced number of congressional overseers, as opposed to the six com-
mittees now observing covert operations.

The office I propose would call on expertise derived from experience.
It would not employ airlines or mercenaries or exotic paraphernalia,
but would need the capability to provide friends with imaginative ad-
vice and what British intelligence officers have sometimes called “King
George’s cavalry”—money.

Covert action is a stimulating business, a heady experience for those
who sponsor it and for its practitioners. If not used in moderation it is
as dangerous as any stimulant. But to suggest that covert action be
abandoned as a political option in the future is, in my opinion, inju-
dicious, if not frivolous. Some say that covert action should be abol-
ished because of past mistakes. This would be as foolish as abolishing
the office of the President because it has been once abused, or to disband
our army in peace time would be.

The committee is aware of the 2-year study recently conducted by the
Murphy commission.! A conclusion of this review is that:

Covert action should not be abandoned but should be employed only where such
action is clearly essential to vital U.S. purposes, and then only after careful high
level review.

I agree. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. '

. The Caamman. Thank you, Mr. Phillips. That was a very interest-
ing presentation. And now, Mr. Halperin.

STATEMENT OF MORTON H. HALPERIN, FORMER DEPUTY ASSIST-
ANT SECRETARY OF DEFENSE FOR INTERNATIONAL AFFAIRS;
FORMER ASSISTANT FOR PLANNING, NATIONAL SECURITY
COUNCIL STAFF

Mr. HavperiN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

It’s a great honor to be here and especially by the fact that I'm
appearing on a panel with two gentlemen under wiom I had the great
honor of serving in the Department of Defense, Mr. Vance and Mr.
Clifford.

I have a somewhat longer statement than the others, Mr. Chairman,
and I would, therefore, propose to summarize it. But I would ask that
the full statement be included in the record.

The CrAmRMAN. Very well.

[The prepared statement of Morton H. Halperin follows:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF MorTON H. HALPERIN

Mr. Chairman, I consider it an honor and a privilege to be invited to testify
before this committee on the question of covert operations. From this committee’s
unprecedented review of the activities of our intelligence agencies must come a
new definition of what the American people will permit to be done in their name
abroad and allow to be done to them at home. No problem is more difficult and
contentious than that of covert operations.

1 Report of the Commission on the Organization of the Government for the Conduct of
Foreign Policy, June 1975.
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It appears that I have been cast in the role of the spokeman on the left on this
issue. It is an unaccustomed position and one that I accept with some discomfort.
It should be clear to the committee that there are a great many thoughtful and
articplate Americans whose views on this question are considerably to the left
of mine, at least as these terms are normally used. I would not presume to speak
for them. Nor, Mr. Chairman, am I speaking for the organizations with which
I am now affiliated. I &ppear, as you requested, as an individual to present my
own views. .

I believe that the United States should no longer maintain a career service for
the purpose of conducting covert operations and covert intelligence collection
by human means, . -

I believe also that the United States should eschew as a matter of national
policy the conduct of covert operations. The prohibition should be embodied in a
law with the same basic structure as the statute on assassinations which the
committee has already recommended.

These proposals are not put forward because I believe that no covert operation
could ever be in the American interest or because I could not conceive of eir-
cumstances where the capability to conduct a covert operation might seem to be
important to the security of the United States, I can in fact envision such
circumstances. However, I believe that the potential for covert operation has been
greatly over-rated and in my view the possible benefits of a few conceivable
operations are far out-weighed by the costs to our society of maintaining a capa-
bility for covert operations and permitting the executive branch to conduct such
operations.

The relevations made by this committee in its report on assassinations are in
themselves sufficient to make my case. I will rely on these illustrations not be-
cause there are not many others of which we are all aware but rather to avoid
any dispute over facts.

The case against covert operations is really very simple. Such operations are
incompatible with our democratic institutions, with Congressional and public
control over foreign policy decisions, with our constitutional rights, and with
the principles and ideals that this Republic stands for in the world.

Let me begin with the last point. The CIA operations described in this com-
mittee’s assassination report are disturbing not only because murder was planned
and attempted, but also because the operations went against the very principles
we claim to stand for in the world. In Cuba, the Congo and Chile we intervened
in the internal affairs of other countries on our own initiative and in the belief
that we had the right to determine for others what kind of government their
country needed and who posed a threat to their welfare. We acted not because we
believed those that we opposed were the tools of foreign powers kept in office
by outside intervention ; rather we acted in the face of assertions by the intelli-
gence community that the leaders we opposed were popular in their own lands.

In the Congo our efforts were directed at keeping Lumumba from speaking and
keeping the parliament from meeting because we believed that allowing him to
speak or allowing the parliament to meet would have meant that Lumumba would
be back in office. In Chile we preached to the military the need to ignore the con-
stitution and to overthrow a democratically elected government. We warned
that the alternative was deprivation and poverty for the Chilean people. .

All of these things were undertaken in the name of the United States but
without the knowledge or consent of the Congress or the public. Nor could such
consent have been obtained. Can you imagine a President asking the Congress to
approve a program of seeking to reduce the people of Chile to poverty unless their
military, in violation of the constitution, seized power; or the President seeking
funds to be used to keep the Congolese Parliament out of session so that it could
not vote Lumumba back into office; or the authority to promise leniency to Mafia
leaders if they would help to assassinate Castro. These programs were kept
covert not only because we would be embarrassed abroad, but also because they
would not be approved if they were subjected to the same Congressional and
public scrutiny as other programs. That is one major evil of having a covert
capability and allowing our Presidents to order such operations. The assassina-
tions themselves may have been an aberration; the means and purposes of our
interventions were not.

Another inevitable consequence of conducting covert operations is that it dis-
torts our democratic system in ways that we are only beginning to understand.
Covert operations by their nature cannot be debated openly in ways required by
our constitutional system. Moreover, they require efforts to avoid the structures
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that normally govern the conduct of our officials. One obvious area is lying to the
public and the Congress.

We should not forget that the erosion of trust between the government and
the people in this Republic began with the U-2 affair and has continued through
a series of covert operations including Chile. Whether or not perjury was com-
mitted—and I see little doubt that it was—it is surely the case that the Congress
and the public were systematically deceived about the American intervention
in Chile, Such deception must stop if we are to regain the trust needed in this
nation; it cannot stop as long as we are conducting covert operations. Given
the current absence of consensus on foreign policy goals, such operations will
not be accorded the deference they were given in the past. Critics will press
as they do now on Angola and Portugal. And administrations will feel the
need and the right to lie. ’

Surely at this point in time it is not necessary to remind ourselves of the
certainty that the techniques that we apply to others will inevitably be turned
on the American people by our own intelligence services. Whether that extends
to assassination has sadly become an open question but little else is.

The existence of a capability for covert operations inevitably distorts the
decision making process. Presidents confronted with hard choices in foreign
policy have to face a variety of audiences in framing a policy. This in my view
is all to the good. It keeps us from straying far from our principles, from what
a majority of our citizens are prepared to support, from a policy out of touch
with reality. The overt policies of the American government ultimately come
under public scrutiny and Congressional debate. Long before that they have
been subject to bureaucratic struggles in which the opponents of the policy

have their day in court. .

* Our intelligence analysts are free to explain why the policy will not work.
With covert policies none of this happens. Intelligence community analysts
were not told of the plans to assassinate Castro and so they did not do the
careful analysis necessary to support their view that it would make no dif-
ference. The Assistant Secretary of State for Latin America was kept in the
dark about Track II in Chile so he was not able to argue against it and inad-
vertently deceived the public.

In fact, I would argue that the route of covert operations is often chosen
precisely to avoid the bureaucratic and public debate which our Presidents
and their closest advisers come to despise. That is precisely what is wrong with
them. Our Presidents should not be able to conduct in secret operations which
violate our principles, jeopordize our rights, and have not been subject to the
checks and balances which normally keep policies in line.

You will hear, I am sure, various proposals to cure these evils by better
forms of control. Such proposals are important, well-intentioned and certainly
far better than the status quo, but I have come to believe that they cannot
succeed in curing the evils inherent in having a covert capability. The only
weapon that opponents of a Presidential policy, inside or outside the executive
branch, have is public debate. If a policy can be debated openly, then Congress
may be persuaded to constrain the President and public pressure may force a
change in policy. But if secrecy is dccepted as the norm and as legitimate, then
the checks put on covert operations can easily be ignored.

Let me conclude by violating my self-imposed rule to draw only on cases in
the assassination report and discuss some rumored current covert operations.
I ask you to assume (since I assume that the committee is not prepared to
confirm) that the United States now has underway a major program of
intervention in Angola and a plan to create an independent Azores Republic
should that prove “necessary”. I ask von to consider how the Congress and
the public would treat these proposals if they were presented openly for public
debate. Congress could, in principle, vote publicly to send aid to one side in the
Angolan civil war as other nations are doing and we could publicly invite
the people of the Azores to choose independence and gain our support. But
because we maintain a covert operations capability and because such operations
are permitted, the President can avoid debate in the bureaucracy and with the
Congress and the public. We can be drawn deeply into commitments without our
consent and have actions taken on our behalf that we have no opportunity
to stop by public pressure or to punish at the polls.

Mr. Chairman, in response to the pngition T have outlined briefly this morning,
one is confronted with a parade of hypothetical horribles—the terrorists with
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the nuclear weapons, a permanent oil embargo and the like. To these I would
reply in part that such scenarios seem implausible and should they occur the
likelihood that covert capabilities could make an important difference also
seems remote. As to the consequences of legislating a total prohibition in light
of the possible unexpected catastrophe, I am content to call your attention
back to the committee’s excellent treatment of this issue in your assassination
report.

This country is not, in my view, in such dangerous peril that it need continue
to violate its own principles and ignore its own constitutional system to per-
petuate a capability which has led to assassination attempts, to perjury, and to
the subversion of all that we stand for at home and abroad. We are secure
and we are free, Covert operations have no place in that world.

Mr. Chairman, let me say again how grateful I am for this opportunity to
participate in this historic debate. I have published two articles on this subject
which I have attached to this statement and which I request be made part of
the record of your hearings,

Ilook forward to your questions.

Mr. Hareerin. Mr. Chairman, my view is really very simple. I be-
lieve that the United States should no longer maintain the career serv-
ice for the purpose of conducting covert operations or covert intelli-
gence collection by human beings.

I also believe that the United States should outlaw as a matter of
national policy the conduct of covert operations, and I think this pro-
hibition should be in a law similar to the assassination statute that
the committee has already proposed.

Now I do not put forward these proposals because I believe that
there never would be a situation in which the United States might
want to conduct a covert operation or indeed, that there might not be
a situation where that would seem important to people.

I do so because I believe that the evil of having a capability for
covert actions, the harm that has come to our society and to the world
from the existence of that capability, and the authority in the Presi-
dent for using that capability far outweighs the possible potential
benefits in a few situations of using covert means, And I believe that
in such situations the United States will have to use other means to
promote its interest.

I think that the revelations made by this committee in its assassina-
tion report are sufficient to make that case, and I will therefore draw
my illustrations from those. .

It seems to me that covert operations are incompatible with our
democratic institutions with congressional and public control of for-
eign policy decisions, with the constitutional rights of American citi-
zens, and with the principles and ideals that we thought this Republic
stood for in the world.

Let me begin with the last item. o

The CIA operations described in this committee’s assassination re-
port are disturbing, not only, I would say, much less because murder
was planned and attempted, but because these operations went against
all of the principles that we believe in and stand for in the world. In
Cuba and the Congo and in Chile we intervened in the internal affairs
of other countries on our own initiative because we thought that we
knew better than the people of those countries what kind of govern-
ment they should have and whether they should be prepared to resort
to assassination to change the kind of government that they seemed to
be getting. .

We acted not in the belief that the leaders of those countries were
tools of the Soviet Union or of the international Communist con-



61

spiracy. Our intelligence agencies were telling us correctly that these
men were popular leaders at home who had broad support within their
societies, whether or not we liked their policies.

Indeed, it seems to me the case that we acted against them because
we feared their popularity, we feared that Lumumba was a spellbind-
Ing speaker and so on.

In the Congo our efforts were directed at keeping Lumumba from
speaking and directed at keeping the Parliament from meeting. We
thus violated basic principles of American values, that a society should
determine its course by free speech and by parliamentary democracy.

These are the things precisely that we feared and that our agents
sought to defeat.

_ In Chile we preached to the military the need to ignore the constitu-
tion and to overthrow a popularly elected government. We warned
them that the alternative would be the deprivation and starvation of
the people of Chile. And then we carried out that plan after they
ignored our proposals.

In my view these proposals and these operations were covert, not
only because we would be embarrassed abroad if they came out, but
precisely because they would not and could not be approved by the
Congress and the public if they were revealed.

This is in my view the major evil of having a covert operations ca-
pability and permitting our Presidents to order covert operations,
namely that they will order things that they know this society would
not condone and that the Congress would not condone if they were
made public.

Another inevitable consequence of conducting covert operations is
that it distorts our democratic system, it distorts the way we should
make decisions and normally do make decisions in this society, and it
distorts the way public officials are supposed to deal with the Congress
and the public.

One obvious area and one very disturbing area is lying. I think it is
clear that lying is an essential part of covert operations, and the his-
tory of that bears it out. I think we should not forget, Mr. Chairman,
that the erosion of confidence between the President, the executive
branch, and the people in the society, in my view, started with the U-2
affair. We learned then that Presidents lied to us about what we do to
other countries and what the United States is about. And that has con-
tinued through a long series of covert operations, the latest of which
is perhaps Chile, or perhaps now Angola.

In my view, in the case of Chile, actual perjury was committed be-
fore Senate committees. Whether or not that is the case, it surely is
clear that the Congress and the public were systematically deceived
and systematically lied to about what we had done in Chile. )

Now in my view such deception needs to be stopped if we’re going
to regain the trust that we need in this society. It cannot stop as long
as we conduct covert operations. Given the current lack of consensus
in our society about what our foreign policy interests are, every major
covert operation will produce controversy inside the executive branch.
It will produce controversy among those few Congressmen and Sen-
ators who are told about it, and the inevitable resultsLWiII be press

67-146 O - 76 -5



62.

leaks and the inevitable response to press leaks will be additional lies
or additional deception of the American people.

Now, Mr. Chairman, I wrote those remarks before I read the com-
mittee’s report on Chile, and I must say that reading that very much
reinforces this view, and I would like to just call your attention back
to the description in this committee’s report on covert action in Chile.

From independence in 1818 until the military coup d’etat of September 1973
Chile underwent only three brief interruptions of its democratic conditions.
From 1932 until the overthrow of Allende in 1973 constitutional rule in Chile was
unbroken.

[See Appendix A, p. 144.]

Mr. Chairman, we are all aware of the precious few number of
countries in which that is true, and I think all of us believed that the
function of American policy in part was to maintain those kinds of
Institutions in those kinds of countries, and indeed, apologists of
covert operations tell us that that is the purpose of covert operations.

But if one looks at the objective of the American covert operation
in Chile during this period, they were not designed to maintain that
system.

Our objective was not to preserve a free democratic election
process in Chile. Our objective was very simple. It was to keep
Salvador Allende from coming to power. We tried to do that by
intervening in elections. We tried to do that by buying newspapers.
We tried to do that by creating false propaganda which would scare
the people of Chile. And when all that failed, when Salvadore Allende
received the vote and was going to be elected President of Chile, we
went to the military of Chile, and said, you now have a higher duty.
It is the duty to prevent him from coming to power by overthrowing
the constitution, by overthrowing more than 40 years of constitutional
democratic rule and the tradition going back more than a century.

We told them that if they did not violate those conditions, that we
would do everything we could to destroy the economy of Chile, and
when Salvador Allende came to power we did everything in our power
to destroy the economy of Chile. And then we were told by the
administration that we were not responsible for the coup because the
day before the coup the generals who carried it out did not come to
us and say, “should we carry out the coup #”

I think our responsibility for the coup in Chile, for the fascist
dictatorship that exists there now, for the repression that exists there
now, is very clear and is very clearly spelled out in the committee’s
report on covert action in Chile. We are told in that report that the
actions in Chile are striking, but not unique. Unusual, but not
unprecedented.

And I must say, Mr. Chairman, that in my own view, what the
United States did in Chile would stand as a reason to abolish covert
operations almost on its own.

I think we also know how these techniques can be turned back
on our own people. The false propaganda, the surveillance, the
COINTELPRO operations of the FBI, are of a piece with the things
the CIA was doing abroad. Moreover, the existence of a covert opera-
tions capability inevitably distorts the decisionmaking process both
within the executive branch and outside.
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When the President proposes to do something overtly, he must con-
sult with a large number of people within the executive branch. There
is often an opportunity for debate. Officials on the intelligence side
of the CIA can give their views and are consulted, and then the
President must come before the Congress and debate the issue.

_All of this can be avoided, all of this is avoided with covert opera-
tions. A very small number of people, most of whom are career offi-
cials who have spent their life planning covert operations, propose
these things, and then four or five very %usy senior officials, we now
learn, by telephone approved these operations.

The United States is now conducting operations throughout the
world which had been subjected to a telephone vote of senior officials
based on the recommendation of career covert operators. Indeed, I
would argue, Mr. Chairman, that one of the reasons Presidents choose
covert operations is precisely to avoid the bureaucratic and public de-
bates that they come to despise. They want to do things quickly. They
want to do things without debate. Covert operations provide a way
to do that, and that is why they choose those policies, and that is my
view of what is wrong with them. :

Now, Mr. Chairman, in response to the proposal that we should
abolish covert operations, one is confron*2d with a parade of hypo-
thetical horrors. The terrorists armed with the nuclear weapon, a
permanent oil embargo, and the like,

To these I would reply that these scenarios seem to be exceedingly
implausible, and should they occur, the likelihood that a covert capa-
bility would make an important difference also seems to me to be
remote.

And if there is an unexpected total catastrophe, I would refer the
committee back to its own dealing with this subject in the question of
assassinations. The Constitution is not a suicide pact. The President
does have the responsibility to act if it is genuinely necessary to save
the Republic, and then he has the obligation to do what Lincoln did,
to come before the congress and the public and to say openly, “Impeach
me, don’t reelect me. Stop this operation.”

With covert operations as they now exist, the President never has
the responsibility to come before the Republic to say what he did and
to ask that it be approved or ratified.

Just to conclude, in my view this country is not in such dangerous
peril that it needs to continue to violate its own principles and to
ignore its own constitutional system to perpetuate a capability which
has led to assassination attempts, to perjury at home, and to the sub-
version of all that we stand for in the world.

In my view, Mr. Chairman, we are secure and free and I do not
believe that covert operations have any place in that world.

Thank you very much.

The CraRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Halperin.

I think I will begin my questions with you, if I may. The committee
chose the Chilean case as a case history of a covert operation which
should be made public because of its belief that it contained all of
the elements, nearly all, that are normally associated with covert
operations, and for that reason it is a highly instructive kind of report
to issue. Second, because in the view of most members of this com-
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mittee, at least, it contained the most drastic examples of abuse con-
flicting with all of our professed principles as a Nation and
interfering with the right of the Chilean people to choose their own
government by peaceful means in accordance with their own constitu-
tional processes.

Now, you have suggested that all covert activity be banned. Would
you include in that clandestine collection of information important to
the intelligence needs of the country ¢

Mr. Haveerin. T would not, but I do not believe we can collect in-
telligence information vital to the security of the United States by
having human agents in the developing parts of the world. We could
have a spy in the Kremlin. I'm quite prepared to have that. But as the
-committee report itself shows, if we send people to Chile to find out
day to day whether there’s going to be a coup, they end up influencing
that coup just in the way they respond to the information, thus the
Chilean military learned that we would want a coup.

In my view, the only purpose for which information of that kind
is essential is to carry out coups, and if we give up covert operations in
the Third World, then I think we can give up the presence on a routine
- basis of individuals in those countries who collect information. -

Now, there may be cases where one can in fact collect very im-
portant information about the Soviet Union by having an agent in
Paraguay. I would suggest that those be done on a case-by-case basis.
‘T would say no agents abroad except if they are approved on a case-
by-case basis to collect information about countries of genuine concern
to us, and then put under very tight control.

The CuamrmaN. In other words, you are not actually proposing a
total ban on all covert operations but you would impose severe restric-
tions, even on the use of clandestine agents, for the purpose of col-
lecting intelligence information.

Mr. Haveerin. I am proposing, without the exception I mentioned,
a total ban on all covert operations. I am suggesting that we greatly
control but not eliminate human collection.

The Cramman. I personally believe that in our society, sooner or
later, any covert operation of any scale is going to surface. It’s just a
question of time, and since that is one of the attributes of a free
society, and a price that we are willing to pay, we might as well face
up to it. This means that sooner or later any sizable covert operation
that we undertake in a foreign country is going to come to light one
way or another.

It is also my personal view that since that is true, and has indeed
happened, the cumulative effect of these exposures has had an ex-
traordinarily damaging effect on the good name and reputation of the
United States throughout the world.

I’m concerned about the propriety, however, of writing into law an
absolute ban for two reasons. The first you have covered. Who can
forecast the future? We might be on the brink of some horrifying
nuclear holocaust, and a covert overation of some kind might prevent
the destruction of civilization. You say in that case don’t worry be-
cause the Constitution is not a suicide pact and the President has and
conld draw upon his constitutional authority to preserve the Republic.

But I see a second case, unrelated to the imperatives of national
survival, and that is a case like Portugal, where 85 percent of the
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people have expressed themselves against a Communist regime and
are struggling to achieve some kind of democratic government.

Now, assume in that case, that a very small and militant Communist
minority covertly supported and financed by the Soviet Union is at-
tempting to impose such a regime against the express will of a com-
manding majority of the people. Now, in that kind of case, if we were
to elect to attempt to assist the democratic parties in the struggle, and
the facts surfaced some months or some years later, that’s not the kind
of thing that we would have to plausibly deny in accordance with that
doctrine. It would be a case that we can say, “Yes, we were there and we
are proud of it, because what we tried to do clearly conformed with
our traditional values as a nation. We stand for that.”

I think that kind of covert activity would not be damaging to the
good name and reputation of the United States, given those
circumstances. .

Now, my question to you is, what about cases of this kind in connec-
tion with your recommendation of a total ban?

Mr. Havperin. Let me answer that in two ways, Mr. Chairman.
First, I would say that one has to weigh whatever benefits you think
might accrue from that kind of activity in those situations against the
cost of having the capability and having the President able to use it.

Second, my recomendation is not that we do not interfere in the
affairs of other countries, but simply that we not do it by covert
operations.

In my view the United States and the countries of Western Europe
have quite properly interfered in the affairs of Portugal by saying
to the Portuguese people, if you maintain a democratic, open system,
we will give you some substantial economic assistance. If you get a
government we consider closed and repressive, we will not. And I
would say that we might well want to step up and increase that aid.

Now, as far as covert aid, I would say first of all I would not go to
them, I would let them come to us. And then I would say, we will do
it, but we will not do it covertly, and you have to choose between
taking the aid openly or not taking it at all. It is no secret, for ex-
ample, that the socialist parties of Western Europe give aid to Portu-
gal, and Portugal takes it.

The Caamrman. The difficulty I find with your answer to the situa-
tion I posed is simply this. It is easy to say in such situations, “Do it
openly.” But in the situation I described, there is a struggle going on
for the kind of government that is going to be established, and overt,
open foreign interference in that struggle would probably be highly
counterproductive. It would be resented the way open, foreign inter-
ference in the political process in the United States would be resented.
Doubtless it would backfire on the very groups we sought to help.
Thus, I think that answer is too easy. It is too easy to say in such a situ-
ation, “let it be overt, let it be open, let them come to us and we will give
them economic assistance or foreign aid,” when that doesn’t really
address itself to the kind of situation that exists there.

The Russians, if it were profitable for them to come in openly,
would be doing it openly, but they recognize, I suppose, that such open
intervention would be counterproductive to their cause. I'm saying
that there may be situations where the United States could act covertly,
but would not be embarrassed later when it became known because our
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action was in line with our best traditions, helping people when they
needed help to achieve free government. '

The problem I see with covert operations in the last 20 years is that
they have been utterly directed toward the opposite objective, keeping
all kinds of despotisms, corrupt, rotten regimes in power all over the
world. When we have been exposed in having done it, we have been
fe:grel _damaged, and we have really lost our capacity for moral
eadership.

Mr. HaveeriN. If you say that, if the situation is one in which the
aid could only be given secretly, I would think one would have to
weigh how often you think it will occur, how important you think that

| be against the consequences which we have seen in the past of
having a covert capability, and whether you think you can correct it.
But I agree that is a hard balance, and my view is that we can help
those people enough in open ways that we should not take the course
of having covert operations.

The CHAIRMAN. Would any other members of the panel care to com-
ment on this particular question ?

Mr. Crrrrorp. Might I doso?

The CHAmRMAN. Please. _

Mr. Currrorp. I find Mr. Halperin’s eloquence on Chile very impres-
sive. The main reason I find it so is that I agree with him completely
insofar as Chile is concerned. I think we never should have gone into
Chile. I think that our so doing violates the restriction that we should
use covert operations only when the national security of the United
States is involved.

I do not believe the national security of the United States is involved
in Chile. I think we never should have gone in. So when he talks about
Chile, I agree with all that he says, and I agree also with the emotional
factor that is present there in his comment. At the same time, we must
be careful when we feel emotionally about a situation of that kind that
we don’t permit ourselves to be affected when we must reason out a
legislative enactment for the future.

We cannot foresee what lies ahead. We must be very careful that we
do not restrict ourselves because of the lack of prescience that we have
as to what the future will bring.

Now, I know there have been covert activities on the part of our
Government that have been very valuable. Almost the first one that we
took, the first step that we took was in early 1948 under President
Truman, when it was entirely possible that the future of Western
Europe was at stake. You will remember that he enunciated the Tru-
man doctrine message in 1947 that saved Greece and Turkey, most
historians believe, and then in the spring of 1948 there was an enor-
mously important election in Italy. The Communists were very promi-
nent. It looked as though they were going to win. If Italy had gone
Communist, at that time, the Mediterranean could have very well gone
Communist, and the impact on France and Belgium and other coun-
tries in Europe would have been very profound.

The United States saw fit to conduct a covert operation in Italy. Had
they done so openly, it not only would have been counterproductive,
but I think it would have assured a Communist victory. ’

The United States is not liked in a great many parts of the world.
It isn’t particularly liked in South America, for instance, and as soon
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as the United States presence is known, then its allies in that particu-
lar country are under suspicion. I think, for instance, one of the curious
results of our efforts in Chile is probably to reduce substantially the
standing of the Socialist Democratic Party which we were attempting
to help. And that’s what we have to be so careful about.

So, because there have been failures, we should not restrict ourselves
because there have been successes, We should not freewheel. We should
find a middle ground so that we profit from the mistakes of the past
but still leave ourselves open to the opportunities of the future.

Thank you.

The CramRMAN. I have just one followup question for you in that
regard, Mr. Clifford, and then I will turn to other members of the
committee.

You have given us some recommendations concerning changes that
need to be made, and one of those recommendations was to establish
& joint congressional oversight committee which would participate in
future covert action decisionmaking.

_ T take it from what you said that this is not a_matter that can be
likened to the present law in which the Executive decides to undertake
covert action and afterward simply reports that decision to six differ-
ent committees of the Congress, but that your concept would be such
that a new committee would at the very least have a consultative role.
In other words, it would be advised in advance of the initiation of any
new significant covert operation. This proposed committee would be
given an opportunity to express its own opinion either for or against it,
and thus bring its influence to bear on the final decision of the Presi-
dent. It would have the tools, that is, the fiscal tools, if an administra-
tion persisted in going against its advice, to reduce appropriations or
to retaliate in some way that is consistent with the congressional control
of the purse strin,

Mr. CriFroro. ?es, Mr. Chairman. I think that on this particular
issue, the whole future of the efforts of this committee and the future
of our country insofar as covert activities are involved, depend on that
major premise. You cannot be assured of proper oversight if you leave
it all to the executive branch of the Government. It doesn’t work that
way. The power of the institution of the Presidency is so great in the
executive branch of the Government that he can avoid almost any kind
of oversight that you might set up within the executive branch. He, as
a member of the National Security Council, appoints the other mem-
bers of the National Security Council, so they become his men.

They in turn appoint the 40 Committee, so he has complete control
over them.

The Rockefeller Commission suggested that the President’s Foreign
Intelligence Advisory Board be greatly strengthened and that they
could constitute the oversight. I disagree. It is very limited, the func-
tion that they can perform. They are all appointed by the President.
If the President chose to, technically he could just appoint individuals
wh}(:se views he already knew, and whose attitudes were exactly similar
to his,

So there is no real protection there within the executive branch of
the Government. If you’re going to get the protection that we have to
have, youll get it only, I believe, from the legislative branch of our
Government. In this regard, if I might say with all respect, I believe
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the Congress has failed up until now because since the enactment of the

- National Security Act of 1947, 200 bills have been presented in the
Congress of the United States looking toward greater control and
oversi%ht. Of these, about 147 of them had to do with setting up a
special committee of the kind that we are talking about.

Qut of 200 bills, all of them died in committee, I think, except two,
and those two got to the floor and were very substantially defeated.

Now, what the background of that is I do not know. Lots of time I
don’t understand the legislative mind, but I’'m telling you only what
the result is of those particular efforts.

Now, what we must do is recognize that this is where the oversight
must be. I think that we can arrive at a plan which is constitutional
and does not involve the encroachment upon the executive branch, as
you sug%est. If the President is under the obligation of referring a
covert plan to the special committee, I would hope it would be a small
committee, and after referring the plan, the committee has a chance
to study it. They then report to the President, and they could report
to him that they are opposed to it.

Now, that cannot control the President under our Constitution, but
he certainly proceeds at his peril after that. He might choose to aban-
don it if he finds that the oversight committee regxses to approve it.
He might choose to modify it in such a manner that he would gain
their consent. If, however, they still say we reject it, and he chooses to
go ahead, he must have that right to do it under our Constitution.
Then, however, the Congress, through this committee, can choose to
exert its appropriating capacity, and can refuse to appropriate the
money.

In this way I think we get a kind of oversight that we need. We
know that the whole CIA operation has been abused in the past be-
cause of the enormous power of the President. This plan, I believe, in
this area will prevent the kind of concern that Mr. Halperin properly
has about many mistakes of the past that we have engaged in. Thank
you.

The CramMAN. Thank you. Do you have any comment you’d like to
make, Mr. Vance, on that aspect of the committee’s function ?

- Mr. Vance. No. As I indicated in my opening remarks, Mr. Chair-
man, I agree with what Mr. Clifford suggested.

The CrarRMAN, Let’s go then to Senator Hart. :

Senator Harr of Michigan. Maybe my asking you to define national
security is asking the impossible, but 1f it is, the Congress won’t be
able to define it either. So we ought to face it. So I ask you, Mr. Clif-
ford, what do you mean by “national security” specifically? Today in
Angola? Years ago in the Congo?

‘We’re told that Soviet aid and Cuban military people are in Angola,
and there are a lot of financial resources there. If the national security
of this country involved— .

Mr. Crirrorp. Senator, there is no definitive decision or definition of
the expression “national security” and there cannot be. What is a
national security problem today might not be a national security prob-
lem at all 6 months from now, and vice versa. But we have to have an
inclusive type of expression of that kind so that those who are in
charge of our Government will be faced with the responsibility of
determining whether the threat that exists is such that it has a pro-
found impact upon the continued existence of our country.
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I give a rather serious and rather restrictive connotation to the ex-
pression, At one time it was said that we were in Southeast Asia be-
cause our national security was involved. I think that was erroneous. I
don’t need to go back over that whole thing, but I think our national
security was not involved in Southeast Asia. I believe our national
security was never involved in Chile.

Now whether Portugal involvement is a matter of national security
is a question that must be left to our country’s leaders who have the
information to understand what other countries are doing there, who
understand how serious the threat is, whether there would be an impact
upon NATO, and whether to have a communist country within the
confines of the NATO organization would lead us into a posture where
Ee would be concerned about the continuation of that program in

urope.

Also, Senator, I think our country’s leaders must have a general
idea of where our country’s interests lie in the world.

Now we know, for instance, that all that happens in the northern
hemisphere is of importance to us. We’re very concerned with what
happens in Canada and Mexico, and perhaps in the Caribbean. That’s
an area of immediate concern to us. Also, Europe, traditionally after
two world wars, we know, is an area of enormous interest and concern
to us.

I think we have come to know the Middle East is. I think we know
that the position that Japan occupies in the Pacific is a matter of con-
tinuing concern.

So T believe we have to have some general concepts in our mind as to
where the areas in the world are that really involve our national se-
curity. This then eliminates a lot of areas in the world where we are
spending a lot of money now and spinning our wheels and I think
doing it improperly.

Senator Harr of Michigan. But your answer suggests that there
are many factors which, forgetting the geographical location, could
be assigned as justification for the conclusion that there is national
security sufficient to justify covert action.

Several of you have spent time in the White House. Is there some-
thing about the White House that generates the tendency to view as a
grave threat activities and developments which are seen by outsiders
as merely intense economic competition  Is there something about the
responsibility, perhaps attached to the Executive that produces this
kind of dynamic that you and I outside would think was just hard-
nosed diplomatic convenience, but if you were the President you would
regard it as—— ,

Mr. CLiFrorp. I'm not conscious that such an attitude exists, Sena-
tor. To a great extent the attitudes within the White House are con-
trolled by the attitude of the President of the United States. And if
a President has, as a part of his makeup, a feeling of concern over cer-
tain types of developments in the world, if, for instance, on occasion,
he feels that his personal reputation is involved in some international
imbroglio, those attitudes will be reflected by the men who work for
him in the White House. :

We’ve had some men in the White House who reacted very con-
servatively to developments abroad and handled them very intelli-
gently. We've had some dire emergencies like American planes being
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shot down or ships being sunk, and some men reacted violently to such
incidents and some reacted, I think, with great maturity.

So that there is no generalization that can be made. We've had a re-
cent incident, as you know, that I think to a great extent divided the
American people, and that was the decision that was made with refer-
ence of the Mayagues.

Senator Harr of Michigan. That wasn’t covert.

Mr. Crirrorp. But I'm talking about the geheral reaction to danger
that occurs in the world. Some felt that that was the thing to do, and
I thought it was a disaster from the standpoint of our country. But
that’s the way different men look at it. So there is no generalization
that I think can be made. '

Senator Harr of Michigan. Mr. Vance, do you have a memory of
those days?

Mr. Vance. Yes. In addressing the first question that you put to
Mr. Clifford, I don’t know whether it really helps but I think I would
define national security as a matter that affects the vital interest of

the United States, That helps me a little bit in trying to describe the
~ kind of matters that would be encompassed within the national se-
curity. I don’t know whether that would help others, but it helps me.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Where does that leave you on the busi-
ness of the Congo and the threat of a pro-Communist government in-
volved in the Congo [now Zaire] ¢ Does that justify covert action in
the Congo ¢ o

Mr. Vance. I can only answer that by saying that one has to, I think,
take it in the context of the world situation as viewed by the President
and his advisers at that particular point in history. I agree with what
Mr. Clifford has said and I don’t think that you can write a statute
which is so precise that one is going to have a yardstick against which
to measure it. So it’s ultimately going to depend on the President and
his advisers and those in the Congress with whom he will be
consulting.

Therefore, that would lead me to the conclusion that if you estab-
lished the oversight committee that we had been talking about, this
then broadens the focus that is brought to bear in determining whether
or not the matter in question indeed affects a vital interest of the
United States and thus its national security.

Mr. Crirrorp. Senator, could I add a sentence to that? I think what
we’ve been going through as a country is that after the Second World
War we felt very strongly the responsibility that existed upon this
Nation because we came out of the war with enormous power. The rest
of the world really was prostrate and so we accepted more and more
responsibility. When any trouble happened in the world, we felt it was
our burden to go and straighten it out, whether it was in the Congo or
whether it was in Chile or wherever it was. Well, finally, it got to be in
Southeast Asia, so we had an international concept at that time which
I think, as the years have passed, has proved to be erroneous.

So that today I think the proper attitude is, we do not have this
worldwide responsibility if we're talking about being the policeman
of the world. :

. So if before we thought that the Congo was important, I don’t think
1t 18 so today. I don’t believe that Chile affects our national security.
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It’s difficult for me to find places in the world outside of the major
powers that I believe actually affect our national security.

So my hope is that we have been through a period that greatly en-
larged the term “national security,” and I hope now in the future it
will be greatly restricted.

Mr. Vance. I would like to say I agree with that.

Senator Harr of Michigan. When Mr. Halperin commented that
actions had been undertaken covertly which Congress and the
people of this country would not have tolerated if they had been
brought up to debate, I made a little note here. I'm not so damn sure,
because it’s hard to recreate the mood of the 1950’s. We shouldn’t have
permitted them, but I’m not sure we would have prohibited them.

The suggestion is made, however, that we grapple with the defini-
tion of national security. Mr. Clifford says “whether or not a certain
covert project really affects our national security.” Mr. Vance suggests
“essentlal to our national security.” And however we handle that, you
then say both of you that we need a joint congressional committee so
that we can filter the covert action proposals that a President wants to
undertake.

Mr. Halperin makes the point that the basic charm to covert action
is its secrecy, and that joint committee is going to come in and respond
to the problem of secrecy. There will be a vigorous public debate with
respect to the justification for it or the assumption which gives rise to
the conclusion via the White House that this is essential to our national
security.

My question is—and this admits to something less than perfection on
the part of Congress—is it realistic to expect 5 or 10 Members of Con-
gress, no matter how dedicated, to really be able to challenge the argu-
ments of the whole national security apparatus without having the
political support of public debate and public reaction ¢

Mr. Crrrrorp. If you’re asking me, Senator, I think the answer to
that has to be, yes.

Senator Hart of Michigan. You mean you hope the answer is yes?

Mr. Cuirrorn. Well, it has to be yes, if we’re going to continue to
stag in the covert business.

enator Hart of Michigan. Well, that’s the big “if.”

Mr. Crrrrorp. And I am convinced that it is important that we stay
in the covert business on a greatly restricted basis. I find that in an-
alyzing all of the different oversight plans suggested to me, the best
is where a President or his chief intelligence officer must bring the
matter to a congressional committee and there get their reactions.
I believe that any President would proceed under substantial duress if
he was proceeding against, let’s say, the unanimous opinion of a 10-
member committee in the Senate and the House.

Senator Harr of Michigan. I'd like to have Mr. Halperin react
quickly to that, but I described the massive national intelligence ap-
paratus and I don’t know how massive it is when it comes up here,
but we can’t wrestle really effectively even with public debate with the
massive professionalism of the Pentagon. They run us around this
track even with the benefit of public debate.

Mr. Halperin, how do you feel?
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Mr. HavreriN. Senator Hart, I disagree with Mr. Clifford only at
great peril. I think that what he has told you comes out of a profound
knowledge and experience in the executive branch that what many
members of the Congress think is a solution to the problem, executive
oversight, will not work and cannot work. I think it’s very important
t}llat you take the experience of men like Mr. Clifford to understand
that.

I would submit that if Mr. Clifford had spent 15 or 20 years work-
ing in the Congress, as he has with the executive branch, that he would
be equally pessimistic about the possibility of the Congress exercising
that oversight. And it is only out of an ignorance of how the Congress
works, that he told us about before, that he thinks that Congress can
fulfill that role.

My view is that neither executive oversight nor legislative over-
sight can work, precisely for the reason that you suggest, namely,
that there is no standard. What is vital to the national security in-
terest is what the President wants, and the President will always be
able to overrule or persuade 10 Members of Congress, or people he’s
appointed in the executive branch.

enator Harr of Michigan. I think the records should show that Mr.
Vance is shaking his head in disagréement with Mr. Halperin.

The Cramman. I would like to ask Mr. Phillips a few questions
about his proposal that covert action should be taken out of the CIA
entirely and lodged with a very small, new agency which would be
available on those few occasions when it was needed. But it would not
be an apparatus of the kind that we have today which initiates, or
tends to 1nitiate, covert action on a broad scale.

I think that this point has a great deal of validity. From what I
have seen, the apparatus that exists today is not only self-perpetuat-
ing but it tends in the direction of expanding covert actions of every
kind and character, because those who are engaged in it are profes-
sionals and depend for their promotions, for their advancement within
the Agency, upon thinking up such schemes and pulling them off. Thus,
you have a kind of self-initiating process that presents these schemes
to the President in such a way that he can scarcely resist them, and
off we go this way and that. Are you proposing something that is
comparable to the discreet sort of British system that I am told once
existed and maybe still exists? Is that your idea?

Mr. ParLures. Not precisely, Senator, but perhaps to some degree.
There are a number of reasons. I think perhaps the first reason is that
there has been a debate for a number of years and this debate has
ensued within the CIA intelligence community, as well as the public, as
to whether it is appropriate to have covert action practitioners work-
ing in the same organization which comes up with intelligence esti-
mates.

As I say, this has been pretty much of a 50-50 proposition, but I
think that if you can take a vote out at Langley, you will get sort of
that split. And I would hope by changing this, it certainly would re-
solve that problem. I think a step like this might be important because
there’s no question that at this moment the CIA and the intelligence
community has a public relations problem of some magnitude. When
you have public relations problems of that kind, you try to take some
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sort of action to help resolve it, and this would be one of the steps that
would do it.

By limiting such a new office in its capabilities and paraphernalia,
there would be less chance that we would engage in those massive kinds
of covert actions, the Bay of Pigs for instance, which are clearly not
going to be covert and not in the long run going to be productive.

There’s a third reason, and that reason is that I know that there
are an awful lot of people working in American intelligence, dedicated
people who have spent their lives working in intelligence, and some
percentage of that time, perhaps, in covert action.

Until recently, these people have been pleased that they have been
called to the White House and thanked by American Presidents, but
now they feel that they are shabby people.

If covert action were taken from the CIA, these people could get
on with the essential business that they have of foreign intelligence
collection. It would restore some faith that has been lost between
different departments of the Government.

In this committee’s report on covert action in Chile there was the
question: Was this an aberration? There is one aspect of it, while thero
may have been other examples around the world, in 25 years of covert
operation and covert activities, the Chile example is the only one that
I know of in which the Department of State did not advise the am-
bassador on the scene of the covert operations.

Now this separation would erase, I think, any tension that might
arise from that sort of thing. I think probably the real answer is that
with the large public relations problem, you have to do something and
do something decisive.

The Crairman. Well, the public relations problem is really more
acute for the United States than it is for the CIA. T sometimes think
that the Army Corps of Engineers is a cement mixer run amok, and T
feel that the CIA in its compulsive intervention in the affairs of other
countries, and all the techniques that have been used to try to manipu-
late foreign governments and events abroad, have caused the United
States of America to he supplanted by the CIA in the minds of mil-
lions of foreigners, and that has created an acute public relations
problem for the United States, and accounts, I think, for the fact that
we now lack the capacity to give the kind of leadership that once com- -
manded the support of most of the world. We can’t even win any votes
in the United Nations anymore, such is the present disability under
which we operate,

Senator Mondale ¢

Senator MonpaLE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I think the suggestions we’ve heard from the panel are very helpful
because, it seems to me, running through them is a couple of crucial
principles which must be at the core of any legislative reform. .

One, you all seem to agree on the need for executive accountability,
namely, that the President himself should be clearly and unquestion-
ably responsible and accountable for the actions, so that we can get
away from this fog that we have been trying to penetrate in determin-
ing who did what and why and so on. )

%econd, you all seem to agree that there has to be congressional
accountability from the Executive to the Congress, structured in a
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way that, to the fullest extent possible, requires full and candid con-
§ultat10{1 rior to the time covert activities are developed. I think this
1s essential.

It seems to me, then, that the one crucial policy question in dispute
which must be decided by the Congress is what should be the role,
if any, of this country in covert activities and covert collection. The
work of this committee shows that that could be a, very fateful decision.

Running through all of these covert activities, in my opinion, has

been an incredibly naive view that somehow covert operations could
be kept from the public, even though we have an open society. They
never have been. They never will be. Because of that, our public offi-
cials are put in the position of lying about it or perjuring, or dissem-
bling in one way or another, and that certainly has been a humiliating
experience for this great Nation.
_ Third, since covert activities are secret, the record shows that there
1s an alinost uncontrollable tendency to play God with other societies
In a very naive way, to believe that we can manipulate, control, and
direct another society secretly with a few dollars or a few guns or a
few bucks or a few lives, in a way that we know we would never be
controlled by another society that attempted the same tactics on us.
~ The question that we have to ask ourselves as a nation, despite all
of these risks which the record now clearly shows exist, is: Must we
nevertheless agree to permit the authority for some covert activities?
And three of you say yes and one of you says no,

Could you fry to make your case, very briefly, as to why you think
it is essential to this Nation’s interest to continue to grant that au-
thority to the Executive?

Mr. Cuirroro. I would take a first try at it.

I think it would be a serious mistake for this committee to recom-
mend, and for the Congress to adopt language that would restrict
future governments, future Presidents, and future Senators and Con-
gressmen from meeting the problems that confront or will confront the
United States which we cannot now foresee. I believe there is not such
a moral or ethical question involved that we have to say now this must
never happen, this is so bad that under no circumstances can we ever
go down this road again. I think covert action does not fall into that
category. : e

I think that even though later on our covert activities in some areas
might have become known, yet because they were unknown at the time
the action was taken, I think they brought great benefit to the world
and to this country. I think that some covert actions have assisted us
in maintaining freedom in the world, and that’s what we have stood
for, and I think that if we restrict our actions in that regard, there
could be in the future, areas of the world that might lose their freedom
because of our inability under a law to go in and help under those
circumstances. . )

So I think that when we talk about possibly the men in the CIA
playing God, I think that has happened. I think we have to be awfully
careful that we don’t make the same mistake in attempting to play
God in vriting legislation that would so restrict our future actions
that it might damage our hopes for freedom in the world.

Senator MoNpaLE. Mr. Vance ¢ ) .

Mr. VaNGE. I essentially agree with what Mr. Clifford has said. He
said it very eloquently. I really do not think that we can foresee at
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this time what the indefinite future is going to bring. I think it is
possible, under revised procedures and concepts, to prescribe the extent
and the manner in which any covert action would be permitted. I be-
lieve that with that kind of change, it is possible to maintain reason-
able control and not to take what is a drastic and awfully hard step to
change by saying by law there shall be no covert action in the future.

Much of what Mr. Halperin has said is very persuasive, but I don’t
think he answered the question of what one does if one comes to the
point where there is a proposed action that is determined to be essen-
tial to the national interest. Do you then call the Congress into session
or put before the Congress a change in legislation which says we want
to qhange what we have said before ; that 1s, that there will be no covert
actlons?

It seems to me that raises all kinds of problems, that what we ought
to address ourselves to is how you limit action in this area to a very,
very limited number of operations and provide the controls and over-
sight to permit that to occur.

- Mr. Parues. Senator, let me answer you from the viewpoint of the
field opera,tor. In working with the CIA I knew roughly three CIA’s.
There’s one CIA that I don’t know, and I'll do this within the frame-
work of Latin America because that’s the area of my experience.

There was the time of the cold war in the fifties. The United States
adopted the policy of containment, which started out to work pretty
well in Europe and turned out to be folly in Southeast Asia. But the
fallout from that was very evident in Latin America. In a cold war,
less than a hot war, the skirmishes in that conflict turned out to be
between opposing intelligence services, the Soviet KGB and the
American CIA.

The Marshall plan saved Europe. A minor role was played in the
skirmishes. It seems to me important work and perhaps the sort of
thing that an American President might decide would gt in the cate-
gory of national security.

Next was roughly a period of 10 years in the sixties in Latin
America. During that period Fidel Castro attempted to export violent
revolution to most—not some, but to most—of the countries of Latin
America. He was completely unsuccessful, and I believe that I can
state unequivocally that covert action played a major role in that
defeat of Castro.

The next period that I have known was the seventies, the tail end of
covert action on a grand scale in Latin America. My secrecy oath
means that I can’t talk about things that the CIA has done that I
learned while working there, but there’s nothing in my oath, Senator,
to tell you what the situation is about things that are not happening.

This is what is not happening in Latin America in the field of
covert action. Since the Chile project, which had gone on for more than
a decade, that was the tail end; and at this moment, if you accept my

revious definition of covert action as opposed to covert activity, there
1S no covert action going on in Latin America, or at least there wasn’t
when I resigned less than 7 months ago, and the reason, I believe, was
that Fidel Castro abandoned his concept of the export of violent
revolution and there’s no need.

I’ve been making a number of speeches around the country, and I
make this point, and people—1I find this is one of the things that people
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sort of give me a funny look about. They don’t really believe it, but
the CIA, before the current controversy began, before the revelations
in Latin America, did not have a single covert action problem. No
group of students was getting money. No newspaper was subsidized.
No radio stations were being purchased. No intelligence services were
being subsidized.

So there’s three. There’s one role of the CIA that I don’t know, and
that’s the eighties. Are we ready to legislate for the eighties? Say in
the case of Castro, we read in the newspapers that he has perhaps 3,000
soldiers in Angola. Is it entirely out of the question that gastro, heady
from some success in Africa, might renew his attempt to create not
one, but many Vietnams in Latin America? I just don’t see how we can
legislate against such a possibility.

Senator Monpare. Mr. Halperin ¢

‘Mr. Haveerin. I've already made my comments, but first I would
urge Mr. Vance and Mr. Clifford to look at this committee’s assassina-
tion report on page 284, where it seems to me it deals very well with
the question of assassinating Hitler or seizing a terrorist’s weapon.
There’s no way that we can rule that out. You don’t need the authority
to do something because of this one grave emergency.

Second, I think we have to understand that we’re not talking about
whether we should keep three individuals locked up in a room in a
safe house in Virginia who we must turn loose if there was a national
consensus that we have a covert operation, because the covert opera-
tors would tell you that it is too late if you called those men out of
the room and said “go fix the election in Chile.”

They will tell you that it’s a long, slow process that requires perma-
nent assets, and if we were to leave open the possibility of a covert
operation in Latin America, it means that we must have a permanent
career service, it means we must have people constantly stationed in
these countries, it means they must continue to make contacts to locals,
they must continue to collect information which would otherwise be
irrelevant, and we’re talking about them. What are those people likely
to be doing all that time while we’re waiting for this one c{)ecision, that
there be a covert operation ?

So we’re not talking about should we, once or twice in a century, do
a covert operation. We're talking about whether, because we think the
future is uncertain and obviously it is, should we maintain a very
large permanent establishment which has done all the things in the
past that this committee knows very well it has done, and which I
submit and Mr. Clifford has told you cannot be controlled by the
executive branch, and as you know very well, cannot be controlled by
the Congress.

Senator MonpaLe. One final question. Mr. Phillips suggested some-
thing that I think makes a lot of sense; namely, if we decide there
must be some residual authority remaining for covert activity, then
he said regretfully he would propose taking it out of the CIA entirely
and putting it in some other institution. I gather, from Mr. Clifford’s
testimony, this was the way it originally started, with a separate office
for covert action from the CIA.

That makes sense to me because it seems first, that the separation
would serve as a restraint upon it. Second, it would avoid what I think
is the inevitable corruption of the intelligence gathering and esti-
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mating function when the same agency that is already engaged in an
action is also in the process and charged with the responsibility of
reporting and evaluating it.

'Would the other members of the panel agree that if you have covert
action, it should be separated as Mr. Phillips suggests, and would
you also agree that the line between covert action and collection is
not nearly as fine as is suggested. A lot of the dirty work we’ve
seen has occurred in the name of covert collection, and therefore
there’s a nasty question of how you sort those two out.

Mr. Crirrorp. A brief response to that. I doubt that the question
is fundamentally important. I would be satisfied either way. I believe
that if Congress creates this new intelligence individual, & director
general of intelligence who is over the entire intelligence community,
I think that he could then direct the covert activities, Senator, whether
they come under a separate agency or whether they stay as a division
in the CIA.

The reason I did not specifically recommend it is twofold. One, I
would be a little concerned that if you took out the covert operation
and set it up as a separate agency and you had maybe, as you men-
tioned, 50 to 75 people, because they are solely the covert operators,
I think that their attention is given to developing covert oppor-
tunities. They have to justify their existence, and I believe as you
say, you 75 men must devote yourself to covert activity, and I think
they would all go to work and begin to find where there are covert
opportunities in the world.

The second concern I would have about it is that if they also, in
addition to planning covert operations, are to carry them out, then
I think you begin to get some competing factor between that separate
agency and the CIA. That would bother me.

We would have two outfits perhaps operating in something of the
same area. I believe that if you leave it where it is and give it the
kind of control that a new director general would give it, in the
event that their decision had been made, after going through this
elaborate process, to launch a covert project, then the covert project,
after being planned, must be able to use all the assets of the rest of
the intelligence community. It might very well need the rest of the
assets.

So I don’t think it can ever just operate separately. For those
reasons, rather than create what I think would be an artificial distinc-
tion, I think I would rather prefer to leave it where it is, if the
Congress would see fit to create a new position of the director general
of intelligence.

Mr. Vance. Senator Mondale, I simply must confess that I don’t
have the knowledge to give you a precise answer. I think the proposal
that has been suggested by someone as knowledgeable as Mr. Phillips
requires very careful consideration. Indeed, I don’t know whether
or not you need any so-called continuing capability. I don’t know
what the facts are that would lead to the conclusion that you would
have to have that capability. I'm not sure that you couldn’t, when it
was decided that it was necessary or essential to the national interest
to go forward on a project, put together an ad hoc small group
to carry the project forward.

67-146 O - 76 - 6
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So I would want to know a lot more about it before I came to the
conclusion that the maintenance of a continuing capability is
necessary. '

Mr. N. Senator, I would think—I would make a different
point. I don’t think you can separate human collection from covert
operations and I think the Chile report shows that and everything
we know shows that. But I think it's important to take that service
in whatever dimension it’s going to have and separate that from
the CIA, and I propose that for two reasons.

- One, I think it’s very important that we have a director of CIA
for analytical purposes who doesn’t have any programs to defend,
who is not operating, whether it’s covert intelligence collection or
operations.

Senator MonpALE. That was the original idea of the 1947 act, and
I think one of the great crises in the CIA has been the number of
times we’ve been caught without mature, balanced estimates of what’s
going on, whether it’s the last Middle East war or the collapse of
the South Vietnamese forces, or the collapse of Portugal. .

Time and time again, perhaps understandably, this whole apparatus
has been established to gather and evaluate information, but I think
there is a crucial issue of how we can restore to the CIA the capabil-
ity and the structure that permit it to perform its most crucial and
essential function.

Mr. Haveerin. I think part of the answer to that is to have it do
nothing else and whatever else you’re going to do, have it be done
in separate organization. :

I think another answer is to have it be headed by an analyst, which
has never been done, someone who understands the problems in
producing good intelligence analysis.

Another reason I think it’s important to separate it is that I would
look to the director of this analytic organization as the one person
in the executive branch who would be the natural enemy of covert
operations. I would think he would be the man that Congress would
call and say, have you done intelligence evaluations? If we kill
Castro, are we going to get a worse leader # How popular is Lumumba ?
What are we doing here? And he is the man to hopefully go to. The
President and the Congress can look to him to say, is this going to
work ? If it will, is it going to be worse than if it doesn’t work? Have
we considered the alternatives and so on? And that even for covert
human collection, he would be the person who would be called in to
say, do we really need to infiltrate the cabinet, or whatever it is.
Can’t you find out that information by other means? '

So I would look to that individual as a possible check on the ex-
cesses of covert collection as well as covert operations,

Mr. Panres. I'd just like to add something, Senator. First, I
welcome the opportunity to agree with my good friend and next door
neighbor, Morton Halperin, which we don’t always do. I want to
make another point about my proposition. Those people I’'m talking
about who would be operating that small unit would not be allowed
to operate overseas. They would be allowed to travel overseas, but not
to reside in a foreign country. .

Another element of my proposal is based on this. I believe that the
CIA is highly professional and very capable of doing certain kinds
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of covert actions. Those are one-shot deals, small in concept, the sort
of thing that you really can do and keep secret.

I think that even your own report on Chile acknowledged the fact
that a lot of it was done professionally. I think that a capability
should be retained. With such a small unit we would avoid the tempta-
tion to be drawn into ever greater operations.

I was listening when the last broadcast was made from the survivors
at the beach at the Bay of Pigs. I talked to a man whom I considered
to be very wise, and said: “I know that before you told me you were
concerned about this operation, and that we decided how it happened
that we were involved in a secret operation that involved tanks landing
on & beach. Did you really realize there was going to be such a fiasco
and it would be such a farlure?”

His answer was, “No, not in this case.” But he said that he knew
that failure was inevitable. He explained, “As you are aware, the
popular characterization of the role played by CIA in Iran was that
the CIA also got on the top of the tanks and led the troops into the
palace. A year later in Guatemala a relatively limited number of
advisers accomplished a facet of American foreign policy that our
President at the time wanted. And so,” my friend explained, “it is
inevitable. Every success will leave the desire on the part of a chief
executive or secretary of state to seek the easy way to do things and
to task us with an impossible job.”

That’s why I think it has to be small.

Senator MonpaLe. I think that last statement makes the whole hear-
ing worthwhile.

The CuAIRMAN. Senator Huddleston.

Senator HuppLestoN. Thank you Mr. Chairman.

I think it’s apparent in our inquiry and the responses that you
gentlemen have made that we have a very difficult problem, the resolu-
tion of which, designing legislative requirements and guidelines to
meet every possible contingency, is certainly not going to be simple.

One thing that is evident is that when you speak of covert action,
when you think of devising a policy related to covert actions, you’re
in a very broad area of operation. I think, as Mr. Phillips has pointed
out in his statement, that there can be covert action with a capital “C”
or with a small “c,” and it can involve all the way from giving a few
dollars to a political organization that may be favorable, to supplying
weapons for assassination or military material for a paramilitary
operation, which is in essence a war. So I’'m wondering whether or not
in that context there is any way, or should there be any way, of
delineating between various types of covert action, some specifically
limited and some acceptable under certain conditions? Is there any
way to approach that problem on that basis?

Mr. Paiviies. Senator, I think there is a very easy way for a pro-
fessional intelligence officer to understand. .

In my mind, the difference between covert activity and covert action
might be characterized in this way. If you decide that it’s necessary to
have a public opinion molder working for you, and you do something
nice for him or he’s cooperating because he likes your government
or perhaps because you give him a stipend, that’s covert activity. If
he decides that he wants to start a weekly newspaper and needs only a
few thousand dollars to get it started, and you give him that money,
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you are engaging in covert action. If you are abroad and there’s a
problem of terrorists threatening the lives of American diplomats, and
you say to the man that you are working with in another security
sgstem, why don’t you do something so it’s a little safer for us around
the embassy, that’s covert activity if you are an intelligence officer.
If you say to him, I want to help you create a unit {o attack local ter-
rorists, that’s a covert action. .

Let me put it in a more specific way. If a cable comes in from over-
seas to CIA headquarters and says we have a politician we would like
to hire or rent, and this man is going to cost us $1,500 a month, the
answer would go back, no, you’re not, you're engaging in covert action.
You want to help that man with his political ambitions.

And so the line really is there. Over a period of time the rules of
that game can be learned, and learned very quickly,

Senator HupbLEsTON. Weﬂ, I think the basic decision that has to be
made is whether or not the policy of the U.S. Government will be to
intervene in the life and political and social direction of a foreign
country.

Now once you make the decision that we will keep our policy flexible
enough that we will be able to intervene when we deem it to be in the*
best interest of this country, you still ought to have some guidelines
or some parameters about that intervention.

Maybe there’s some extent to which you will not go. Now I don’t
know which is more dangerous to this country: a heavy media-type
intervention which we have indulged in on a number of occasions, or -
the more direct intervention of supporting an individual.

Mr. Phillips, in your experience, where we have gone into a heavy
media campaign to the extent of renting, as you say, commentators
or newspaper reporters, owning newspapers or broadcasting facilities
ourselves, what are the inherent dangers of that kind of operation to
our position in the world and within the specific country?

Mr. PaxLires. Well, Senator, I think that within the framework of
your question and the dangers that have been discussed this morning,
there may be problems in such an operation. Let me draw an analogy
between ambassadors and Congressmen, because I had a good deal of
experience with ambassadors and some with Congressmen, and I find
that there are two kinds. There’s an ambassador, and you go to him
and you say: I have this clandestine operation and it’s going to be
tricky. And a good ambassador will say, fine, tell me all about it and
let’s decide whether it’s worth the risk.

There have been some ambassadors who say, that’s your department.
That analogy holds true to some extent with the relations between the
intelligence agencies and Congress. As to what is covert activity and
what 1s covert action, I assure you that the very good and very dedi-
cated American ambassadors around the world know in 1 minute
whether you’re engaging in one or another. Certainly the more senior
officials in Washington know. -

The problem, Senator, I think is this. One, you’re absolutely right in
saying that the first decision is whether we are going to have covert
action. If we’re going to have it, how can you achieve a perfect covert
actli-on system? The answer is very simple: have a perfect foreign
policy.



81

Senator HupbLeston. That’s not any more likely to happen than to
remove us from our intervention in other countries. But it seems to me
that there are calculated risks relating to each of the kinds of actions
that we think of as covert actions which would in some cases totally
preclude the use of some.

You mentioned of course that we ought to outright eliminate assas-
sinations. Paramilitary operations are a little fuzzier category and
there’s some question as to whether we should keep that capability. I’'m
concerned really about the internal propaganda effort, the use of the
media. I'think this is something that we ought to be very careful about.

I don’t know how effective 1t is. You may be able to point to in-
stances where it has been very effective. But this is a situation where
in this country, at least, we think very strongly that the media ought to
be as free as we can make it. Qur Founding Kathers thought that and
court decisions through the years have strengthened that. And here we
are willing to subjugate a media in another country in order to accom-
plish our ends. It’s contrary from the very beginning to our own basic
and fundamental beliefs. I don’t see how we can really gain in the
world or in a specific country when this is revealed, as it nearly always
is.

Do you know of any instances, for instance, where we have been the
victim of our own media effort within the country, that our intelligence
information gatherers sometimes lose sight of the fact that they are
picking up information that we have supplied ourselves and thereby
get a false impression of what the true picture is within the country?

Mr. Parrres. Certainly, Senator, that has happened. But there are
mechanisms set up to see that such information shouldn’t reach policy-
making decisions, but I don’t think anyone would tell you that secret
(épera,tlons, covert operations, are going to always be perfect in every

etail.

The word “hugger-mugger” means, in stealth and secrecy, and it has
a second meaning, in confusion. It’s inevitable that when you’re deal-
ing in these tricky fields, there’s going to be some foulup that you don’t
want.

The point that I made and the answer which I hope will not appear
to be flip about foreign policy, is this: I believe that you gentlemen,
with as much as you’re learning about intelligence operations overseas
and especially covert operations, have observed that in covert opera-
tions the intelligence services have served as instruments of foreign
policy. It’s just that simple.

So if a President says, do everything you can in a given situation,
everything includes working with newspapermen. I don’t think it
should include assassination, but it does say work with newspapers. It
would make it very simple, indeed, if legislation said covert action can-
not use media. But it would take away a major part of covert action,
and that would have an impact.

Senator HupbLesTon. Mr. Clifford ¢

Mr. Crirrorp. I have this feeling that when you get into that degree
of detail, Senator, we have a tendency to get away from what would be
my major concern. If you get it down to the point where in legislation
you begin to define what is a covert activity or what is a covert plan,
then I become deeply concerned.



82

Now, not to be overly dramatic, but suppose at some time in the
future we were to learn that the Soviets had a plan to place offensive
nuclear weapons in a circle around the continental United States, and
suppose they picked points in southern Europe and in A frica, and then
suppose some effort was being made in either South America or Mexico,
and then suppose they came around and entered into the Pacific, and
then suppose they came into the Arctic, and then it came to our atten-
tion that there was a conceived plan by the Soviets to try to get the de-
gree of control that they could in various countries so that they could
place offensive weapons that were directed against the United States.

I would suggest to you that it would be unwise, if, under those cir-
cumstances, our (Fovernment at that time was to find itself restricted
in its efforts to prevent that plan from being carried through to
fruition.

Senator Hart of Michigan. Could I ask a question here? What would
Mr. Halperin say ¢

-Mr. HavperiN, Well, I think that we would be obviously free to take
the various kinds of steps with overt action we would take to that. The
notion that the way to deal with that problem is a covert capability I
find exceedingly dubious. We presume the Soviet Union is trying to
extend its influence, and I think we can counter it and have countered it
by a variety of overt means. One would have to look at the details of
the scenario. I find it a very implausible scenario, and one in which I
would say that our capability to deal with it would be sufficient without
a covert capability.

Now, if it got to the point where we really were talking about a
threat to survival of the United States, then the President would act,
and I think it would be appropriate for him to act. I find it hard to be-
lieve, even in this kind of scenario, that the critical thing would be a
covert operation, not to say that a covert operation might not be of
some value, but the question is whether it’s critical to the success of the
operation, or whether we want to maintain the capability for having it.

The CramrMAN. I’ve been called away and I’'m going to ask Senator
Hart of Michigan to take over as chairman.

Before I leave, I just want to make this one point. I can’t recognize
the double standard being applied in all of this kind of talk. When we
talk about a benign intervention in Chile involving a contribution by
our Government to El Mercurio, one of the most important news-
papers in Chile and suggest what’s wrong with that, what would we -
’tIl‘liink %f the Government or Brazil were subsidizing the New York

mes

Do we live by a separate standard? Do we have a superior right?
Or do we recognize that if we can play this kind of game, then other
governments are free to play it here. Are we to be treated on the basis
of a different principle than we apply to foreign people?

That’s the thing that never seems to get answered, because I think
the question answers itself. We do live by a double standard and do
we have certain rights against other people that we would not tolerate
for a moment for them to assert against us?

Senator HupprEsToN. The chairman suggested that we should per-
haps invoke the old Biblical standard of do unto others as we would
have them do unto us. .
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Mr. Crrrrorp. I think the trouble with that is that if they did it to
us first, then it might be all over.

Senator HuppLestoN. Are you suggesting, Mr. Halperin, that in
most or even all of the instances in which we have become involved in
covert activity, we might have had just as great an opportunity for
success if we had proceeded in an overt way?

Mr. HareeriN. I'm not saying that there’s never been a case where
covert action was important. I'm saying that in most cases a decisive
form of intervention, as in Western Europe after the war, was public
and overt and had the virtue of debate within the American society
and would be decided within a constitutional procedure, whether to do
it or not. In my view, that’s not only an appropriate but an inevitable
form of intervention in most of the countries in the world. We are too
rich and powerful to avoid that. But that’s very different from our
deciding to secretly intervene.

Senator HuppLesTon. I think my time is up, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Harr of Michigan [presiding]. The Senator from
Maryland ¢

Senator Mataias. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I would first like to thank all of the members of the panel for
sharing their thoughts and experiences with us. I personally feel that
what we’re doing today will have more value for the future than some
of the previous hearings that we’ve held which may have been more
dramatic but which will have less real positive force in deciding what
ought to be done in the reform of our institutions and the changes in
our system. This may not only prevent abuses we have been learnin,
ﬁeb?ut, but will also make the system work better than it has Workeg

ore.

One of the interesting facets of today’s discussion, I think, has re-
volved around the question of what is national security, what is a
question of vital or essential national security? And I was interested
in Mr. Clifford’s suggestion as to certain areas in which we might say
that there was indeed a vital national security.

But leaving aside for a moment what particular subjects would be
called vital to national security, because good men could disagree
on that, by what procedural process do we arrive at a definition in
any given moment of what is vital to national security? Is that to be
the decision of the President alone? Is it to be the decision of the
President acting on the advice of the National Security Council ? Is it
to be the decision of the Congress alone? Or in fact, if it is to be de-
fined as something which is truly a matter of the ultimate national
security, doesn’t it require the joint action of the executive and the
legislative branches in some form ¢

r. CriFrorp. If it is a public matter, then obviously we understand
what happens. We understand that when there is a threat to our
country, and the President presents the fact, he will say it in a message
to the Congress, and the Congress will debate that threat. This is an
ordinary instance. And then the Congress with its constitutional
power may choose to declare war, after which the President goes
about carrying on the functions given to him.
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t“Siena,i;or Marmias. That is, of course, the ultimate example of joint
action.

Mr. Crrrrorp. That’s right. That’s under ordinary circumstances.
But in the world in which we live today, we have found in these past
years, particularly since the Second World War, that you cannot con-
duct all of our Nation’s affairs in that manner. That is the conclusion
that I think a number of people have reached, so that when the ques-
tion has come up as to whether the national security of our country
is involved, generally speaking up until now the President of the
United States has made that decision alone in a number of instances.
We assume that he knows of all the covert activities that have taken
place. It is written in the 1947 law that before one can take an action
of this kind, that national security must be involved. So one assumes
he has made that decision in a number of cases.

Now, I find that a faulty method for reaching this very important
conclusion. I have suggested that the Congress should have a part to
play. It really has not up until now, and I think that it must meet
its responsibility and pass a law so that it will assume some part of
that burden. Now, it may be—and I do not say this critically—it may
be that Congress has not wanted to assume this burden because it is
better to stay on the sidelines, and if a President’s decision turns out
badly, then the Congress is in a position to say they had no part of it,
and they can then criticize the decision made. The world is too dan-
gerous today for that attitude, in my opinion. I think that Congress
must agree that it must divide some of this responsibility with the
President under the kind of plan we have discussed.

Senator MaTH1As. Mr. Vance ?

Mr. Vance. I really have nothing to add to that. What I was trying
to say earlier was just that there must be a way of having the Congress
share in this process. What a number of us have recommended is that
it share the process through the review function with the right to ex-
press their dissent to the President, but not veto.

As Mr. Clifford has said, if it continues thereafter, then they have

the power of the purse which they can apply.

" Senator MarHias. But this is a very hard power to apply under emo-
tional circumstances such as those we had during the Vietnam war.

Mr. Vance. That’s entirely correct. I share with Mr. Clifford the
feeling that if a President, after proposing to the oversight com-
mittee the undertaking of a covert action, finds that he gets a unani-
mous view from the oversight committee that this should not be done,
and he meets with them and hears the reasons for it, then he is very
likely to change his mind.

Senator MaTa1as. Moving to a slightly different subject, Mr. Vance,
a lot of the discussions today have centered around political covert
action. What about the somewhat different problem of paramilitary
action, the kind of thing that went on in Laos, which was a Defense
Department operation but which was essentially concealed from the
Congress for a long period of time ?

Mr. Vance. I would consider that a form of covert action. It is a
larger form of covert action than other types that Mr. Phillips has
referred to. That clearly is a form of covert action, with special prob-
lems involved with it, particularly in light of the enactment of the
War Powers Act. The issue is raised as to whether or not the War



85

Powers Act prohibitions would cover paramilitary action if U.S. mili-
tary personnel were not being used and if the action was being con-
ducted by a foreign country with nonmilitary advisers, but with
equipment provided by the United States, [See app. C, p. 226.]
So that’s a different complex of problems.

Mr. Crirrorp. Senator, under the law that has existed up until now,
President’s had the feeling that their obligation to the Congress was
minimal. Even under the 1974 Foreign Assistance Act, which required
a President to report to this special congressional committee, there is
considerable doubt as to whether he had to report in advance of tak-
ing the covert action, or whether he could report after it had been
started or even after it was concluded. [See app. D, p. 230.]

I think that grants him much too much power. Under the concept
that we have discussed here, I think that we could prevent actions that
have taken place in the past. You will recall in early 1969 our Govern-
ment started the bombing of Cambodia, and then 1n order to conceal
the bombing of Cambodia they filed false reports with both the Senate
and the House of Representatives.

Now, I am suggesting that there was no original obligation
upon a President, one might assume under the law, to come in and
make a report to the Congress. It would be infinitely more difficult, I
believe, to follow a course of action of that kind if a President were
under an obligation of reporting to this oversight committee before he
launched such an activity.

_ Senator Marta1as. I would agree, certainly, with that recommenda-
tion.

I have one other question for Mr. Phillips. Could he estimate for us
what proportion of the covert actions run by your stations were ini-
tiated at the station level ¢

Mr. PamiLies. I'll take a rough stab at that. There are a lot of dif-
ferent countries with different circumstances, but I would say perhaps
25 percent. Of that 25 percent I would say that the first 20 percent
originated because of some feeling that the President of that country
had and would be having lunch with the American Ambassador, and
he would say now look, I'm fighting a “just war” and someone’s coming
over the mountain and trying to topple my government and I need
some help. And if the American Ambassador said fine, we will send in
troops and go through with it and have an overt program of help, that
President, in most countries of Latin America, would say thanks very
much, but I can’t stand that politically from a domestic standpoint. I
want clandestine help. So that’s why I made the point that the best
operations in the covert field have been where we have tried to help
friqlllds because they felt they were in situations where they were in
peril.

Senator MaTa1as. But that by definition would be originated or ini-
tiated by a hint or a suggestion from the host government. But what

1 On December 5, 1975, Mr. Vance wrote the select committee with the following supple-
ment to his response to Senator Mathias’ question: “* * * paramilitary operations are
perhaps unique in that it is more difficult to withdraw from them, once started, than
covert operations. This is weli 1llustrated by the case of the Congo, where a decision was
taken to withdraw in early 1966, and it took about a year and a half before the operation
was terminated. Once a paramilitary operation i{s commenced, the reciptent of the para-
military aid tends to become dependent upon it and inevitably advances the argument
that to cut back or terminate the aid would do the recipient great damage. This makes it
especially difficult to disengage.”
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about projects that were genuinely thought up, the brain children of
the station ?

Mr. Panurrs. By saying that it was 5 percent of a total of 25, 1
would say it’s about 5 percent. And those proposals would generally be,
characterized as ones that I might call covert activity rather than covert
action.

Senator MaTa1AS. Were these ever vetoed by the Washington head-
quarters, in your experience ?

Mr. Pamrres. Oh, yes, absolutely. Senator, I think that Foreign
Service personnel in general feel the obligation to report back to Wash-
ington as many ideas as they can about how certain things should be
handled. Intelligence officers certainly fit that category, and they try
to come up with imaginative proposals and so forth. Sometimes their
proposals are absolutely ridiculous and they get slapped on the wrist.
II)Z hfﬁ)pens quite frequently. Usually the ambassador tells them, don’t

silly. -

Senator Matr1as. Has your experience been that the ambassadors
have played an important and significant role in these decisions?

Mr. Parmres. Absolutely, with one exception.

Senator MaTHIAs. What was that ?

Mr. Pamures. Chile.

Senator Marr1as. Have they generally had an effective veto ?

Mr. Pamups. Yes. There’s a myth about people who work overseas
in intelligence, that the ambassador really doesn’t know about them.
He knows a great deal of them, who they are, where they’re working.
Indeed, he finds out what their personal problems are. And so on
ambassador overseas is really a very important man. He has a long
black car and he is the President’s representative.

After President Kennedy sent out a letter, it was made quite clear
to station chiefs that the ambassador was a very important man [ex-
hibit 71]. As I said before, the only time I’ve known that an ambassador
was not in a position to say stop or go slow or start, was in one single
case.

Senator MaTaIAs. Thank you very much.

Senator Harr of Michigan. The Senator from Colorado?

Senator Harr of Colorado. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I think each of the witnesses today has repeatedly said something
very important. That is, there is a temptation to allocate responsibility
to and, in fact, blame the intelligence community without equally in-
volving Congress. This is a theme which this committee constantly has
to be aware of in my judgment.

Many of the abuses o%l?he past have in fact flowed either from the
lack of congressional involvement and congressional lassitude, or in
fact even from pressure from Congress to take action of some kind to
resolve some sticky situation abroad. So I think Congress and poli-
ticians generally have to share the blame. As President Kennedy said
with regard to Cuba, there’s plenty of blame to go around. So I think
that we always have to resist the temptation to point the finger at the
CIA or FBI or someone else.

But Mr. Clifford, I note a distressing theme in the correspondence
that you had with President Kennedy in October of 1961 in response
to a request from him for advice on how to handle the CIA particularly

1 See p. 137.
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[exhibit 8'] I think you outlined four of five points to keep in mind in
early discussions with the Director of the CIA what might be done to
make the CIA more effective.

The fifth point is the one that I think is of most concern. And you

say—
?rom time to time, efforts are made in Congress to institute investigations of
intelligence activity or establish a joint congressional committee on foreign
intelligence. Such efforts must be stoutly and intelligently resisted for they can
seriously hamper the eflicient and effective operation of our intelligence
activities.

Now, you pointed out the 147 out of 200 bills that had to do with
establishing just this kind of committee and the success with which
they all met in the Congress. What, in your judgment, can be done
first of all to resist the temptation on the part of the White House to
treat the Congress as a second-class branch of government? Second,
if your own views have substantially changed since this memorandum
l‘;wﬁ writgen, what can be done to get the Congress back in the

allgame ?

Mr. Crrrrorp. Senator, I think they have changed somewhat but
I think the context at that time had to do with efforts that were being
made in some areas by some members of the Congress to bring the
Bay of Pigs into such focus that it brought it into the political arena
in the United States.

And Senator, as President Kennedy said at the time, there was a
good deal of blame, and enough blame to go around.

Now at the time there was a very substantial effort being made in
some quarters to point out that the incident had been poorly planned,
that those involved should have known better, and the attitude at the
time was that their culpability should be decided and the CIA was
under bitter attack in a number of areas. The NSC came under attack
also for certain failures on their part.

There was a very real concern within the executive branch of
Government that should this attitude be carried on indefinitely, that
serious damage could occur to the whole intelligence operation of the
United States.

The comment was not made in the light of informing Congress on
the subject we’re now discussing but in efforts that were being made
at the time that we felt would be so damaging to elements in the
intelligence community that it would be inimical to our interests.

Now in addition there is a second answer. I think that that’s 1961—
that’s 14 years ago—I think that a great deal has transpired since
then. I think that to a certain extent we felt that the system was work-
ing reasonably well at the time insofar as the Congress was concerned.
There were senior Members of the Congress in both the Senate and
the House who were in contact with the intelligence community and
I think that we felt that the system was going reasonably well.

However, in the last 14 years the operation has not gone well, so
that I think that we must face up to the fact that there have been
dangerous developments. Our country has been damaged severely by
the publicity that has come out, and because of the lessons of the past,
T would like to make the Congress somewhat of a partner with the
executive branch before we launch on these very dangerous missions.

1 See p. 139.
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Senator Harr of Colorado. Well, in that connection, I again, with
my colleagues, would like to open this question up to all the members
of the panel and not to a specific individual and would invite other
responses. Is it feasible to erect a standard for the people making the
decisions about future operations, either in the White House or in the
Congress, or hopefully in both; a standard that the operation will
only be undertaken if it is the opinion of the people making the deci-
sions that a majority of the American people would favor that opera-
tion if they were given all the facts?

Now that kind of standard is difficult in two regards. It still leaves
a great deal of judgment in the minds of those making the decision.
And second, it is based upon a very difficult premise, and that is, if all
the facts were available.

We have difficulties with these operations in two respects. In the case
of the Mayagues, which has been discussed, apparently all the facts
were not available, even to the person, the President of the United
States, making the decision at the time. In other cases the facts had
been available, as in Vietnam and other places where the President
or whomever was making the decision, sought afterward to conceal
the facts available to him or to them, from the Congress or from the
American people.

So I think the political realities or the recent political history is
such that that’s a very difficult standard to achieve, if all the facts
were available.

But can any of you respond to that general proposed standard ¢

Mr. Vance. I will try to respond to 1t, Senator Hart. It seems to
me that could be one of the criteria and I would expect that to be in
the minds of the President, his advisers in the National Security
Council and on the joint oversight committee. This would be a fac-
tor, particularly in light of history and the problems that we have
seen with respect to covert actions, But I don’t think you can make that
the sole standard.

Senator Harr of Colorado. How do you avoid the situation that

_apparently we had in Vietnam where the President or successive Presi-
dents knew, if all the facts were available to the American people,
that that venture would not have had the support of the majority ?

Mr. Vaxce. That gets to another factor and it doesn’t relate to
intelligence operations. I, for one, have felt that many Presidents have
failed to make proper use of their Cabinets. When it came to sensitive
foreign policy or national security issues, it was always a small group
of us who were involved in such matters on a day-to-day basis, who
were called in to advise on making the decisions.

In my judgment it would have been better if on some of those broad
issues that affected the future of the country the matter had been dis-
cussed more with the full cabinet so that the views of those who are
out and around the country or those of us involved in national se-
curity affairs, could have been heard and could have brought to bear
the thoughts of the people of the United States on what’s going on.

I don’t think that’s unique in the administrations that were around
in the sixties. I think that that has always been a problem. Whether
anyone can do anything about it, I don’t know. I think that’s one of the
things that has been a problem. :

Senator Harr of Colorado. But there’s some horror stories that are
in print that have not been substantially denied about the Johnson
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Cabinet—that Cabinet members at various times were so intimidated
by the President that any dissent was tantamount to termination with
some prejudice.

Mr. Vance. I never saw anything to support that. It may be a
factor, but, not in my experience.

Mr. CurFrorp. You have touched upon a subject that I think is not
susceptible to legislation. I believe that, perhaps more in Washington
than any other place, there is a human sentiment that is as deep as any
that fixes itself in a man’s mind, and that is the desire for vindication.

So if a President launches upon a certain course of action, he will
feel that given some more time and some more effort, it’s all going to
turn out as he thinks it will turn out, and, if along the way he has
to get a little more time and possibly a little more force in order to
accomplish his end, this overpowering desire will be vindicated, and
his judgment is such that at some times these individuals, not only the
Presidents, will perhaps be in false positions.

Senator Hart of Colorado. Mr. Phillips, what is appalling to many
of us and I think it’s unfortunate that our committee has not gotten
into it more, is the quality of intelligence.

We spend billions of dollars a year; estimates range from $6 to $8
billion for the entire community. The House Intelligence Committee
and others have gotten into the fact that as often as not, presuming
you want to get into covert operations, decisions which are made about
_ when and where and how to launch these operations are based upon a
chaotic, insufficient set of facts or on misinformation, and they result
in great tragedies in this country or to some other country, or both.

In your judgment what can be done to get people out of the kind of
farcical kinds of operations or tragic situations that have gone on, and
get them in the business of hard intelligence and coming up with a
better set of information, a higher quality of work?

Mr. PaxLires. In answer to the first part of your question, I must say
very frankly that predicting and estimating is not an exact science.
It’s a little bit like putting together a Broac%way show. You can have
a number of facts—David Merrick can be the producer, Katherine
Hepburn will be the star, Tennessee Williams will write the script. It’s
going to be a big hit. Right ¢ Not necessarily.

It’s pretty much the same with putting together the pieces of an
intelligence jigsaw puzzle, and it’s very easy to forget in this mosaic
that you should put in a little piece about people being irrational. So
it’s a very inexact science and very difficult. You would be deceived if
someone told you they could always tell you just what the facts were, so
you could make a rational decision.

The answer to the second part of your question is so broad. Staying
out of things that we shouldn’t. That, I find that with my experience,
I believe that. While I’m absolutely convinced that we should have
a capability to do these things, we shouldn’t have one so that it can be
turned into a circus. By reducing the personnel and reducing the equip-
ment and paraphernalia that is available to them, it will be less likely
to happen.

Senator Harr of Colorado. Well, I think that if I were an investor
in a Broadway show, I would try that formula once and if I got
burned, I wouldn’t invest in that kind of a show any more. The Ameri-
can people are investing in this show all the time, and you get a
Mayaguez and you get a Vietnam and you get a Gulf of Tonkin.
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_ I mean this committee in the last 10 months has seen instance after
instance where decisions were made on the most bizarre and incomplete
and wrong sets of information, They were instant decisions and a lot
of them had to do with Mr. Clifford’s description of the desire of the
politician for revenge—a kind of a macho, we will show them, and
they can’t do this to the United States, and all that.

The Mayaguez incident, and again retrospect is easy for all of us,

~would have been a common occurrence had it not cost 50 or 60 Ameri-
can lives. We were bombing at a time they were trying to give more
people back to us. Now I know that’s not a set of facts or a circumstance .
that the CIA is best equipped to deal with—raid aboard a ship at
sea—but almost the same type of situation got us into Vietnam.

Mr. ParLuips. Senator, your question is certainly a good one. It en-
compasses most of the aspects of the dilemma over secret operations
and having to operate sometimes on secret information which cannot
be perfect.

I think that all of us here agree that in resolving this difficult ques-
tion it is implicit that Congress must play a role. Perhaps playing a
role in the decisionmaking process is the best answer we can expect.

Senator Hart of Colorado. Do any of you draw any political or
economic conclusions from the fact that overwhelmingly in the last
couple of decades covert operations have involved the Third World
and not involved major nations, that we, in fact, suspended our opera-
tions to assassinate Castro at a time when he was most intimidating
us? What I’'m getting at is obvious. Are we picking on the small
countries?

Mr. Pamiires. Senator, it has been my experience that throughout
this time there is one country that’s not a small country, and that most
of the covert action, direct or indirect, even though it’s done in a third,
country, is proposed and approved and executed within the frame-
work of our conflict with the Soviet Union.

Senator HarT of Colorado. But carried out in the arena of the small
emerging nations of the world? How many Soviet leaders have we
attempted to assassinate? How many covert actions have we had
ingide the Soviet Union ¢

Mr. Pamues. We've had a number of clandestine ‘operations, not
covert.

Senator Hart of Colorado. I’'m talking about covert actions with a
capital “C.”

Mr. Pamures. Senator, you're putting me in a corner where I'd
have to come back and ask a question. Defending the idea that we
must engage in covert action because other people do—1I1 do not want
to take that stand. My point was that it is absolutely true that the
Soviet Union does have ‘intentions which include all the countries of
the world, if they can manage it.

Only a few years ago the Soviet Union had relations with four
countries in Latin America. Today they have relations with twelve. I
think that it is incumbent upon us at least to be prepared, should that
mechanism turn into 4 national security threat, to be able to mest it.

Senator Harr of Colorado. T think vou would recognize ahove all
others that the Soviet Union is conducting operations clandestine and
otherwise in Great Britain and France and Scandinavia and all over
the world and that we are not overthrowing those governments. Does
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anyone have a comment on this fact that the covert actions, covert
operations, are Third-World-oriented ¢

Mr. Crirrorp. Perhaps this would help answer it.

After the Bay of Pigs debacle I went to see President Kennedy and
I }'e(llllember very well the way he had analyzed that failure in his
mind. .

He said he had made a catastrophic decision to get into the Bay of
Pigs. He said he made that decision because his advice was wrong. He
sald the advice he received was wrong because it was based upon in-
correct facts, and those incorrect facts were due to faulty intelligence.

So that’s how he traced it in his mind, which confirms the point that
you are making. That was when he appointed the Presidents Foreign
Intelligence Advisory Board. A group of nine citizens went to work
and worked hard for the next 2 years. I think they had some beneficial
effect upon the product that was being turned out.

But this is an extraordinarily difficult job to do. You would sup
that with all of the contacts we had with Cuba, that we would have
some penetration in Cuba, and we do not. We don’ have any penetra-
tion.

The difficulty is if you go into a totalitarian type of country, it is
organized to prevent your getting information. They have a top 1ntel-
ligence man and then they have one for each province, for each town,
for each block, and then the blocks are even broken down, so that there
is a constant web of information flowing in.

‘We sent teams at one time or another in Cuba to try to get informa-
tion. They were “all rolled up,” is the expression, and we never heard
from them again.

'We have no penetration in the Soviet Union. We would like to have
but the job of penetrating a totalitarian government is enormously
difficult. We’ve had to turn to other means, and we have been enorm-
ously successful in that regard with the Soviets, that is in our scientific
effort. We get most of our intelligence, the percentage is overwhelm-
ing, we get most of our intelligence from scientific means. We have
means by which everybody knows. We have satellites and a photo-
graph force. We have agencies that analyze all the electronic signals
that go through the air that emanate from the different countries.

So we get a great deal of our intelligence this way. We hope it’s
improving all the time. It's not been very good in the past. I hope it’s
better now, but I assure you they will continue to make mistakes in
the future because of the difficulties.

Senator Hart of Colorado. I think your observations are true about
the Soviet Union, Eastern Europe, China, Cuba and so on. I'm talk-
ing about the Latin and Southeast Asian countries which for all pur-
poses are intelligence sieves. We had agents all over Vietnam and still
for reasons that have been detailed did not get accurate information.
Or at least it didn’t get to the President or he chose not to pay atten-
tion to it. We had all kinds of operations going on in Chile which
were described yesterday. The predominant situation and set of cir-
cumstances in most of these countries is that we have little or no
trouble infiltrating and operating. )

One final question, particularly for Mr. Phillips. Do you think that
we should be held, because of our Constitution and traditions, to a
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different standard, a higher standard than our principal adversary, the
Soviet Union? .

Mr. Paruues. First, for 1 minute, Mr. Clifford, about your state-
ment that we don’t have penetration of the Soviet Union and Cuba. I
think that’s not entirely accurate. I think that would be unfair to our
intelligence service.

Answering your question, Senator, the people who work in intelli-
gence have had these same problems which have been posed today.
It’s obvious that this committee has been agonizing about them, and
you can imagine that the people who have been instructed to carry
out the tasks that entailed these ambiguities find it even more difficult.
It has often been suggested to me that if you were in the intelligence
business so long, and you admit there were mistakes and things went
wrong, why didn’t you quit? And the reason is that when you are
faced with a personal, ethical, moral problem of this kind, you must
resolve it in the context of a long period of time, throughout your
experience.

I recently read a book called “Resignation and Protest,” by Thomas
Franck and Edward Weisband, that indicated there were only two
U.S. officials in our political history who had resigned successfully
in protest. One of them was Harold Ickes, and the other was Elliot
Richardson.

So you face this personal situation, and that leaves the broader ques-
tion. My answer to that is I wish that the problem did not exist. I
wish there weren’t dark alleys. I wish that the policemen in London
still wore those funny little hats and didn’t carry guns, but I'm
afraid they must.

So we must try to resolve this dilemma, given these different facts.
It’s a question I find very difficult to answer, Senator.

Senator Hart of Colorado. Is it impossible to answer ¢

Mr. Paivures. I think we now hope that we can with this very dis-
tinguished group of Senators wrestling with the problem. I think
it’s a good test of whether or not it’s resolvable.

Senator Harr of Colorado. I think the Senators are going to turn
out all right on it. We’re concerned about the CIA agents.

Mr. PHLLIes. Yet, it’s easily resolved, when CIA people are con-
cerned. What are the guidelines, what does the instruction “other
duties and functions” mean? It’s a very simplified answer. Legislation
written by someone who has the Constitution at his left elbow. That’s
the way to resolve it.

Senator Hart of Colorado. Or maybe a director of the CIA who
kept the Constitution at his left elbow also.

Mr. Parvyrres. Absolutely.

Senator Harr of Michigan. I don’t know who wrote that book, but
we might make a footnote. You know, Richardson’s resignation was
the result of a commitment he made under oath to the Judiciary
Committee, after 2 weeks of wrangling.

Mr. Parivrres. Sir, I was quoting the author.

Mr. Haveerin. I think we’re down to one person who resigned
under protest successfully.

Senator Harr of Michigan. Gentlemen, you’ve been patient with us
for a long morning.
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Before expressing my thanks again, one or more of you might have
something that you would like to add to the record.

Mr. Vance?

Mr. Vance. No.

Mr. Crrrror. No, I think we've covered everything.

Mr. Puriurres. No.

Mr. Havperin. No.

Senator Harr of Michigan. Well, as I’m sure Senator Church did
at the outset, as we conclude I would like to thank each of you on
the panel. As Senator Mathias said, there are fewer skyrockets this
morning but a lot more substance. :

We are grateful to you.

[Whereupon, at 12:55 p.m., the committee recessed subject to the
call of the Chair.] !

67-146 O - 76 - 7



TECHNIQUES OF COVERT ACTION
Expenditures in Chile, 1963 -1973

| (to nearest $100,000)

Techniques z

5
Propaganda for Elections and Other ;
Support for Political Parties ............... $8,000,000 = &
Producing and Disseminating Propaganda - s
and Supporting Mass Media .............. $4,300,000 %

#

Influencing Chilean Institutions: (labor,
students, peasants, women) and |
Supporting Private Sector Organizations .. $ 900,000

Promoting Military Coup d’Etat. . .Less than $ 200,000 ;

g6
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STUDY GOVERNMENTAL OPERATIONS WITH

RESPECT TO INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES
{PURSUANT TO . RES. 21, HTH CONOREES)
WASHINGTON, D.C. 20510

October 20, 19/5

The Honorable
Edward M. Korry
351 Elm Road
Briarcliff Manor .
New York

Dear Mr. ,Ambassador:

I am pleased that you will be able to testify before
the Committee about Chile. As I mentioned, the hearings
wiil take place November 4, beginning at 10:00 a.m. It
is planned as an open session; the ground rules still have
not been agreed upon, but I will be in touch with you as
soon as they are.

I thought it useful to send you suggested issues around
which to organize a ten- to fifteen-minute opening statement,
even in the absence of agreed ground rules. No doubt you
will want to make a number of the specific points you made
in our interview: the {1964 jantecedents, your view of the
1970 elections, your ignorance of what we now call "Track IL,"
your understanding of the limits of "Track I" and of any at- '
tempt to affect the outcome of the Congressional vote, your
perception of Allende and of his government's attitude toward
the copper negotiations.

in addition, you might address the following more general
issues in your statement: :

1. What was there in the Chilean situation after 1967--
and especially in 1970--that made other than overt, acknow-
ledged action by the U.S. necessary or advisaplet That might
include both the advisability of general programs and or any
specific involvements in tne 1v69 Congressional elections
and the 1970 Presidential elections.

.



3

wl
A

-

——

98

-2-

2. Did your assessment differ from that of the Depart- -
ment in Washington? From CIA Headquarters? From the Chief

of Station?

3. What was the nature of consultation between ycu and
members of  the mission regarding the advisability of covert
action? Did the sensitivity of the subject preclude consul-
tation with officers whose knowledge and judgment would have

' been helpful?

4, What was the nature of consultation between you and
Washington on the same question? Did the sensitivity of the
subject preclude consultation with, for example, INR, DDI/CIA,
or the Country Director? .

5. 'Were you kept closely informed of any consultations
between the Chief of Station and CIA Headquarters regarding
Agency capabilities and the advisability of covert operations?
What was your understanding of those consultations at critical
junctures?

6. Did you seek to assess those capabilities yourself

before recommending or concurring in covert action?

7. ‘To what extent did you seek to supervise and/or keep
informed of the details of covert operations? What procedures

‘were used? Was there full cooperation by the Chief of Station?

8. What ground rules did you set down for Agency activity?
Did you, for instance, prohibit certain kinds of activity, cer-
tain tactics or approaches to specific individuals? Are you
confident your guidelines and prohibitions were complied with?

9. Did you review ongoing operations periodically to
determine whether they should be terminated or expanded?

Obviously, these are suggestions, neither .exhaustive nor
binding. The focus of this portion of the Committee’s inquiry
is covert action as an element of American foreign policy.

You should, of course, make whatever comments on specific is-

‘sues or events that seem important to you; but the major sub-

jects of the testimony ought- to be your assessments of the
situation in Chile, your sense of Washington's perception and

- your sense of your control of covert operations in the field.



99

-3-

If I can answer any questlons or provide any additional
material, please let me know. 1I'll awalt your letter.

Yours sincerely,

Ay Jailor

Gregory F. Treverton
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EXHIBIT 4

EDWARD M. KORRY
351 ELM RO'AD
BRIARCLIFF MANOR, NEW YORK 10310

914 9410137
October 23, 1975

The Honoraeble
Frank Church
Unitad Stetes Sanate
washington, 0.C. 20510
Deer Senator Church:
I have, @s you know, canfirmad my desire to testify before the Senaté

Salect Committes at its pleasure. Since I requested a CIA program and
since that program has been llnkéd both to the tragedy that wracked Chile
and to the abuse of Executive power in this country, mQ appearance before
your Committee is a morél imperative and a civic necessity.

) As Ambassador to Chile four full years (October 12, 1967 to October
12, 1971) 1 wrote more cables and dispatches than any of my rank in that
period, delibsratsly eccounting, as best I could, to currant consumers
throughaout the government, and to future politicel, economic and socisl
historians, the motives, the atmospherics, the hopes andudisappuintment;
that enveloped my decisions Bnd actions. For reassons of ignorance, of self-
interest, of conflicting loyalties, of.clashing principles and of percussive
pressures of various types, not everything salient or sentient could be
recorded even if comprehended then. Hence, new facts and fresh insights
still can be contributed to an illuminating case study of the dizzying intar-
aétlon of national security actions sbroad, pertisan competition For votes
at home, covert act}vitv; gconomic interests, aspionage, ideological rlialrlas.
" wocist tactors and individual wills, of how, ﬁn sum, the United Stuetou--not
Just thu white Houue, and/nr.tha CIA, the Embessy, end other Uxacutive
agencies, but the nstion es @ dynamic entity--strods, stumbled or sneaked
to Find its proper footing in the massive tides .of history.
' The Committes, as I understand 1t, hes judicial powers. In effect,it
éits as a court, @ court of the people, one might say. As such, then, its
function is to expose and to axplqre, without prqjudice, the relevant facts,
to sift their implications and to reach conclusians on past performance which
will, in turn, permit judgments on future lines of conduct. VYour direction
as presiding officer of the proceedings have demonstrated that the.Ccmmittee
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is not interpreting its mandate narrowly; it is examining an Executive
branch decision-making-and-action process as it was affected by the in-
telligence agencies. It is, I submit, investigating one manifestetion of
Authority st 8 time when all furms of it are in, or nner,crisia.

The US-in-Chile case is a thicket of ironies. Good end bad lie so
cloas together, as Acton said, that to seek artistic unity of cheracter,
or purpose, or performance, is, in this instance, en anils absurdity.

Your own role, no less than CIA‘p,illustrates the point. You would be
Judge and Jjury uhén Justice and decency suggest that it would be more
appropriate for you to be witness and defendant.

An outrageous p;npusitinn, ybu will doubtless retort, one that might,
as I recognize from past experiance with anuther of your investigative
committees, provoke a prodigiously hostile énd costly resction. WNo ‘matter.
"My heart has followed all my days,” thé poet writes, "Something I cannot
name." Mine cannot and will not live or die guiescently while you and others
fashion a bedlam of humbug and @ blaze of unwarranted national guilt. IFf
we have entered the new era of ultra-brite, klieg-lighted honesty and
openness, of "letting it all hang out" as you and your admirers advartise,
then your wash must be pinned on the same sunlit line with mine. By that,
I mean this appalling, disqualifying record: )

1. You were Chairman of the Subcommittee responsible For Inter- °
American affalrs of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee in 1969 and 1970
-when I inquired of {ts staffmen on three separate occasions, in Washington.
and in Santiago, if & Subcommlittes mesting could be arranged. Each tima,
Mr. Pat Holt replied, with soms embarassment, that the Chairman did not wish
hearlngs. He gave me to undsrstand that Lntiﬁ American affairs did not
arouse sufficient interest or promiee enouyh headlines to merit even one
executive rump session. Your successor ‘as Subcommittee Chairman was sub-
aequaently brisfed on CIA operations in Chili:, T om reliably informed, long
befors the loeks to the medis by Congressman Harrington (and your staff) in
1974 of Mr. Colby's secret testimony earlier that year to a House Committea.

Is it unfair to compare your looking-the-nther-way in 1963-70 to a
sentry asleep on duty on the eve of battle? Is 1{ not right to inquire
how such a negligent guard turns up es presiding judge in the resultant
court martial? Is it not logical to speculate that you did not wish to
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know too much, did not want to be saddled with any responsibility for the
agonizing decisions or recommandations that the best of puhiic servants
willingly confront, must confront, if our system is to svoid a demoralizing
paralysis? Or wes 1t disintersst in a taxpayar invagtment, authorized

gtep by stsp by the Congresa, of approximataly $2,000,000,000 (billlong)-~
dollars of 1964~69 vintages and values? - :

2. You ugre, next, Chairmun of the Subcommittes oun Multinatinnal
Corporations of the Senate Foreign Relestlons Committee, having transfurred
to that limelightnd role in mid-1972 when Jack Andersan pubilished the
sensational and grotesque ITT memos. 0Oecause my name appagrad in ssveral
of those papers, I was, guite rightly, soon caontacted (the ‘summer of 1972)
by Mr. Jack Blum, Subcommittee deputy Counsel. In his second utterance on
the telephona, he said "ITT is trying to make you the fall guy, you know"
(I didn't) and added that if 1 did not cooperate with the Subcommittee to
'"get" ITT and the white House people behind the corporation, the Subcommittee
would “let" me be a scapegoat. My employers' attorney contacted Mr. Blum
stralghtsway and in November, 1972,accompanied me as 8 silent inhibitor to
my one pre-hearing 1nt§rrngatlun with Blum and his superior, Mr. Jerry
Levimson, the Counsel{ we insisted they tape the muléx-huur sassion., Events
have Justified your staff's zsal to expose and to rid the country of the
then abusers of Executive authority slthough, I might add parenthetically,
their lack of pursult in certain areas is intriguing.

I ask, in this connection, however, if the Senate empowers its Sub-
committees to abuse ita authority with the seme “enemies list" tacticy of
its targets? Would you say that the ends Jjustify the means?

3. VYour Counsil, Mr. anLnson; and 1 participeated soon after in a
Dusseldorf, Germany, Conference on Multinational Corporations, Januﬁrv 5-7,
1973 (two munths_bsfure your Subcommittee began heorings). _Levaasun re-

" counted to several participants one evening, in my presence, that the US
government in 1963-64 had spunt "312.Uuﬁ,q00--aven more” to defeat Allanda.
He elasborated: briefly an the effort and purpose. UWhen I asked him, in
privacy later, how he could justify such past intervention and yet be so
outraged by & very muted US hostility in 1970 ag%inst the same man and the
same forces---a CIA program, in fact, whose reach and cost were tiny fractions
af the eariiér one-~-~he replied that "wg had a democratic alternative worth
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backing in 1964". Not for & second did he, your representative, argue that
the United States had no moral right to intervene or that the CIA had no
legal basis to engage 1n covert political sction oversess or that inter-
national treaties forbade such intervention or that Allande and his forces
had changed stripes. Quite:the cantrafy. His was .a partisan, an ldeologic-
al, distinction. He contended, entirely erroneously, that the US in 1970
had supported 2 conservatlve candidate, Jorge Alessandri, when, in truth,

my position, and therefore the Embassy's, was strongly biased (mich to ths
annoyance of all of ths CIA) in favor of Presidant Edusrdo frai and his
Ehristian Democratic party---the "Democratic Left" force thaf.Mr. Levinson
extold in his book The Allience That Lost Its Way (andrangla, 197U); I

had even srgued in writing to the Nixon Administration that if the‘Dechratlc
Christian cendidate in 1970, Tomic, were,by the most unliksly miracle, to
fashion end to lead a coalition with the Communists, as he proclaimed he
would, it should not trigger US hostility. Even more relevant to the US
Committee's inquiry, .one powerful incentive for the structurs I recommended
of anti-Allende covert propaganda action in the 1970 campaign---no funds to
any candidate or party---was my determination to éuard against an indirect
commitment by the US to a discredited Right that was’so clearly in a minor-
ity and with whose tactics and objectives I was in profound disagreement.

My guestion: to you here, Sir, is whether you wers no less aware than
Levénson in Jsnuary 1973, and before, of the pervasive US intarvention in
the Chilean electoral campeiign of 1963-647 1Is 1t not a fact that you de-
liberately suppressed this chapter of US activitiés in Chile in your 1973
hearinge -and later, because of its partissn cmbarassment, beceuse it involved
8 Praesident wé both cherished? 1Is it not true, therefore, that you expunded
" public funds to convert 8 public investigation into a privete,internecine
vendetta? 0id.you not gresp, by the way, that the 1963-64 covert operations
involved éhe de facto overthrow of an existing government---that the program
conceived by the Kennedy Administration and executed Ly the Johnson” team
‘to elect Christian Democracy depended on the prior repudiation by the
" Chilean electorate of the conservative pnllticgl coalition in pousr, and that
the US duvernmant, in many ways, worked to this end? Is it nat, therefore
correct to essert that your energetic campaign the past three years to
persunde the media and the world of the CIA's alleged "overthrow of a.
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democratic govermment" in 1973 was, among other things, an effort to draw
a false distinction between a past you labored to cover up and a present
you willfully distortad for partisan and personal advantaga?

4. Twice during our European stay in January, 1973, Mr. Levinoon
pleaded with me to help "get" Presidsnt Nixon, Dr. Kissinger and otherJ
invalved in the 190 decisians affaecting Chile. Ha asked how I, a lifelong
"liberal" and a Kennady admirer--and appointee, could "defend" Nixon and
Kissinger and company. I told Levinson, as 1 had bthers aver the years, I
had never voted for Nixon and had never contributed a penny or anything
else .to any of his campaigns; nor was Kissinger a friend, as I, ng less
than Levinson, was painfully aware. The issues for me, I told Levinsnn,
were of another order:

A. . -I had been so opposed to the Marxist-Leninist forces re-

’ presented by Dr. Allende, it would be craven dishonesty to seek dispen-
sation by accusing others of actions based on shared perceptions;

' B. It would entail the dredging of secret decisions and acti-
vities in a .country where the Kennedy and Johnson Administrations had placed
their highest hopes and the greatast per capita American investments,
moral and material, in the hemisphere; such muck- rakxng. I said, might bury
1iving Chilean pnliticians, and would muddy two dead ‘US Prasidents. The
costs, I held, would be very high to this country's standing and to Chile's
stability.

C. The Allende government had entared its third critical year
snd the US taxpayer still had in ths balance hundreds of millions af dollarse
of US-Treasury-backed guarantseus of Amarican corporate invastors plus more
than one and a quarter billion dollars of other public monies; although I
had no doubit that the Allends govarnmant wus determinud to luvy this chdrga
on the US tnxpayer, I did not wish to give sny furthar pretext.

D. The sum of these constraints, subjective and objective, and
of the unending complexities flowing fram them, were too overwhelming fur
me to play the dummy for him and for you.

My question here, Senator, is who authorized your Subcommittue to
cancentrate on "getting", to use tné recurrent parfandé of your staff, Dr,
Kissinger, and to rewrlite history, if necessary, to achieQE that end? Uwhy
did you and Mr. Levi:nson, for example, manipulate the subsequent hearings
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and the background briefings to selscted journalists---befors, during and
after those sessions---to propagate ths demogogic, speciocus susplcion that
US actions in Chile, in my time, were motiveted importently because of
fealty to, or concarn for, the monetery intsreats of, the multinational
corporotions there? (Whset was true is that ] had erguud that thao "Allende
doctrine" of non-negotisble, unilatsral grabas of US property, if unoppused,
wopuld be emulated by muny othorg, in one fashion or unother; 1 had sald that
the consequences of Allende's uncompromising behaviour would also reducs aid
and investment, blletsral snd multilateral, by a more isolationist US in
those areas of the world that needed it most; I had avowed my fiduciary
responsibility for the hsavy texpayser exposure through guaranties and the
tied risks of other US government funds.) Did you not believe what Senor

. RauIHPrebisch. the first Secretary General of UNCTAD (the third world
grouping) and an Argentine economist and soclalist of internationsl repute
had gratuitously declsred, in Levinson's presence, to the Dusseldorf Con-
ference, as the published racard (Ingditute for International end Foreign
Trade Law, Georgetown University, and Praeger, 1974) stotes:

“"Ambassador korry has glven only part of the information :-

on this matter (the evolution of relationships between

multinetional corporations end less developed countries)

and 1 will complete it. ‘The truth is that hs was one

of the first---firrhaps the first---to develop this idea

(of foreign corporate fade-out from ebsolute to shared

or minority ownership in LOCa) but only within & narrow

circle of friends. Inneed I had the privilege in 1967

to liaten to his ldeos about this matter presented with

his customsry lucldity. I have ample proof Ambassardor

korry, while Ambagsadnr to Chile, was instrumental in

shaping new ideas in this matter of investment.®
(He was, as you will see balow, speaking of both the Allende and the Frei
years.) Did Mr. Lewinson not tell you, as he had written in his book, that
my defiance of the Anaconda Company in 1969 enabled the Chilean government
to gain immediate majority interest and control of that giant corporation's
mines in what was the largest-ever peaceful transfer of }esourcas in an LDC?
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Had you not been briefed on my persistent maneuverings in 1971 to pravent
ITT from exploiting its Chilesan difficulties at the US taxpayers' expénse?
0id you end’ Levinson nat manage avents to avold any public siring of this
or of additional reasons for ITT's hostility to me because 1t would not

fit the single-minded partisan script you had drafted? UWhere was the moral
compulaion to "get" at the truth as the public expscted and indeed paid
For? )

5. Mr. lLevinaon's intarrogation of me in public Subcommittae haaring:
brought ‘out, inter:ialis, my confirmation of a CIA slectoral progrem in
Chile in 1970 es ths New York Times reparted promlﬁantly in n two column story
March 28, 1973,--~e full year and a half, no lesn, baefora the disclosures
by Congressman Harrington (and Mr. Levinson) that led to the formation of
the Sslect Committes. I denied than, as I da now, that we had aver attemptad
to bribe Chilean Congressmen. I asserted then, as I do agaln now, that I
hed imposed éhe most éxtranrdinary precauticns to prevent eny U. S. complicity
in-a Chilean military inaurrsctlun'against the Chilean government, either
Frei's or Allende's, .and that betwsen 1969 and 1971, I had personally taken
unusual---gome today might say*hlgh-ris(l--measures to guard against such an
eventuality. I mainteined then, as I do now, that the United States had
dealt with the Allends govarnment, from the momant of his inauguration to
the day af my departure elaven months end one week later more generously
than anyong could have imagined or anticipate&.

The United States was following, in fact, a sophisticeted throu-tier
policy: diplomatically doing its utmost to nagotiete s solution acceptable
to the majority of Congress and to most Americans as fair and just by the
most liberal measure; publicly edharing to e cool but correct posture;
covertly probldlng funds that did, in fact, permit neswspapers (and their
labor unions), other medis outlets and two major political parties to ful-
fill their democratic functions.

Is 1t not true that you and your staff were aswasre in 1972-3 of the
hundreds of cables sent from Embasay Santiago betwesn November 1970 and
October 1971 reporting to Washington in swamping datail the genuine, the
strenuous and the innovative efforts tao reach an accomodation with the
Allgnde regime? Is it not true that you decided to muffle this aspect
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of the US-in-CHILE case? Is it not trus that'vou and your counsel con-
scientiously stifled eny public ventilation of an offer that Mayor 8same,
Governor Carey end the people of New York, might have been intrigued by--
my offer to the Allende govsrnment, Marxist-lLaninist in composition and
thrust, to have the US guaranty its almost worthless bongs uva puft of a
fair, non-dogmatic and inexpensive settlament of its conflicts with the
US? Hed I not provided on tepes in 1972 the precise detalls to Levinason
end Blum? Had 1 not informed four major Weatern pawsrs of them:1ln .timely
feshion? Wes not Levinson also cognizant that sven within the Allende
government, not to mention severel Sentiego residents of internationnl
standing, such as Prebigéﬁ?ﬂtﬁgg 3%2%55? gggpositinn? _‘

why shouldn't the public conclude thet your deliberate coverup of -a
major initiative waes .indispensable to your concoction of a simplistic and
manstrdus black-white mythology--~a legend in which ths American bullyboys
kicked and ‘cufifed small and innocent social democrats because they only
wanted control of their resources, snd because they only ‘wished to implement
some progressive socip-aconomic programs,.and besides, waren't they dema-
cratically elected? Why would a Senator of your mbral repute énd standing
lend himself to, let alone lead-and nfchsstrate. a campaign'nf such half-
truths, outright lies or distortions to discredit not merely the Nixon
Administration but an American society which had, in so many varied ways,
participated in tha government's covert operatiof®

why: was suppression so unavoidable or so essential wHen the truth,
damning in .some of its other impliéat&ona, would have permitted s salutory

"8and intelligent debate and eppraisal of the perplexing issues 1nvul§ed in
Chile? 1If Dr. Allends could, to my surprive, write s lettar to the US
Prusident nfter my daopsrture Lo praless my afforts, 1f hie ultra-Socinliast
Foreign Miniaster Mr. Almayda, could oxtol my endeavors to negotiate.:

. sattlementa bafure-a multi-party ferswell gathering for me in Santiagoe----
evan_though both men were sware of elmost el) CIA geotjvities hatween 1963
and 1970-=w~a-= why should a US .junator seek to eress so much of the tapo of
history? .

‘dhy, to teke another example, did you and your staff let stend the

imprassion in your final report that tha US had nbt, in fact, ceased all
. further economic loening to Chile in October 1968-----two years beforc thu
election of Allende and that in 1969, I had protested sxplosively this Nixon
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Administration decision? Did Mr. Lev‘nson,(hlmsalf wx @ high A,1.D.
official in Guatemala and Orazil, both repressive military regimes by

the way, before his bureaucratic career wes ended by Nixon's electign,)
not demystify the misleading AID stetistical tables included in yourt
Subcommittsee's record? uWhy, too, did you bar from the final report and
from the public the no less crucial information concarning the us.nffers.
through me, of loans end cradits to the Allends governmant, ngainiand
again in 1971, if it would only ceasa ranaging on President Allenda’'s
explicit promtses to U.S5. officlels, reitarated often in Washington by
1ts Ambassador? Did you and he not wish these ruescuing fecto, plnin

and provable, to kill your morality fsble of the U.S. cutting aff further
sconomic sld to Chile because of Allende's "woclelism" or "Marxism"?

Havon't your selective-outrages and excisions the past three years
bean akin to 8 conductor performing 8eathoven only with kettles and trumpete,
reducing incredible'complexity to the drum-and-bugle thumping of a political
convention?

6. Tha State Department's Foreign Service obsarver .at.the.r . :.

1973 hearings of your Subcommittee repncrted on the extreordinery

daily working relationships betwesn your staff and a Chilean Cmbassy
diplomat. T witnessed it during my one day thara. Doubtless, the State
Department had not sharad the coincidental intelligence that this Chilean
had been nicknamed by fellow Embassy officiala, also loyal to Allends,

as the Tommissar! Nor would I suggest hers that you perceived the threod
of logic that led fram Mr. Levénson's endorsement of this Chilaan tu

the Chilean Embassy's reinforced influence with several very well-
placed journalists in Washington, and how that succass,in turn, amplified
Allenda's authority in_Chtla;-ln this country snd in the world, at the
price of modsratinn in Chile and of U. S. stanqlng evaryuhéra.

It is pertinant, though, to Bsk you why you should prefer such sourcas
of information, guidance snd judgments to the affirmation of not just-aone
indupendant-minded Ambassador but thy documunted reports and anslyals
over many years of many, highly-regarded Foraign Service Officers? Why
would you not even explora the antccadents of the Soctalist Party ef Chile |
oF of 1ts best known member, Dr. Allendeo? was.St because 'the immutable imprint

/ tha dfficipl Party histories would strike at ths heart of so many of your
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pustulations, preconceptions, and prejudices? Surely it wasn't necassury
to sgres with my recommendations or sctions for you to let somu light
shina on the primordial phenomenon:---that ths Socialist Party of Chile
had unremittingly and vehemantly opposed social democracy for a quarter

of a cantury, that it was pledged against reform, and everything rational
contained nup‘onlv in the founding proclumations of Chile (and the US) hut
in those of the British, Swedish;:, or German Socielist parties? uwhy. turn
the blame uniquely on the U.5. whan Dr. Allenda's perty had unwaveringly,

' for decades, agspoussd viclent revolutiocn for Chile and throughout Lngln-
Amgrica---when it hsd gone on record in every national party conclave and

" in every maeting of its Central Committse for decades as extreme interpratars ,
of Marxist - Leninist dogma who ruled uut'any&ﬂﬂ 522&5%1:n the U.5.7
Wwhy hide the Fact that the majority of this party's ruling Committes (by a
vote of 13X for, 18 iy '2:& six absent) had refused to endorse Allende as
the party's candidate for Pfasldnnt in 1970 because of his 18 years of close
‘colleboration with the less violent,but stronger and totally subsarvisnt-to-
Moscow Communist Party of Chile? UWhy shouldn't thera be a sobar study of thse
implications of Allends having buen the compromisaed recipient of large amounts
of funds over many years from vartous Communist capitals and organizations?
Or that his first foreign political act on the very day of hls inauguration
wes to pramlse covert support to the Puerta.R}can Independence movemant?

Why- not explore the reasons for the US Embassy, in advance of his election,

) reporting tﬁe.step by step process by which US influence--cultural, sconomic,
commercial, political, and military---was to be axtirpated?. Or why we .
concluded before the elections the Communist and Socialist parties planned
to usa the dafault of their debts to the American taxpayer as a means to
impaue their political will on Chils end the U.S. .

Most important guery, cen .you grasp that your rafusal to parmit any
serlous consideretion by the Congress, end thersfore, the public, allowsd ydu
and theraby thao Senats to be axploited within and without Chile in a dis-
as@froua. ina catast}ophlc, mannur--~that you unwittingly bhecame a puﬁerrul
agent, as an Allende apologist, for the polarization within Chile, end for the
rulgﬁ of terrar that cnsusd? No Americen, nut aven Mr. Nixon, had more

davistating effact in Chilae, ag I have good roason to aussert, thah you, Sir,
No ‘one. proved the adage that “whet is earngst 1s not alwsys true; on the
contrary error is often more earni:at than truth”.

7. VYour mén. Levinsnn, next acted as ong aof the two chennals for

Congresspan Harrington, according to published reports, to divulge, to leak,

67-146 O - 76 - 8
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in September, 1974, Mr. Colby'e secret tastlmunyvén Chile. {(Congressman
Harrington's other channsl was Mr. Leurence Stern of the Washington Post,

a confidante of Levi:nsan and of the aforementioned "Cnmmiaaar“: Shbllahad
during the March, 1973, hearings of your Subcommittea 8 front-page atory
stating that the United Stetes government haed funnslled up to $20,000,000
through officisl agencius in 1964 to slect Eduardo Frel. By design or
accident, that story was timed to obliterate Frai, the strongast single
domocretic, morsl and intellectual obatacle to tha Morxist-Leninlist re-
volution then entering its runawey phase.) Mr. Levinson, still your-gnguing
Subcommittes Counsel, was the anonymous source for the publication of the
Harrington leak in the New York Times by Seymour Hersh on September 8, 1974.
The' Hersh stories of the week disseminated the impression that I was Ambassedor
to Chile for the two Allende yeers following my departure in 1971, that the
CIA programs in Chile began wek with the Johnson Administration in 1964, rather
than with Kennedy, (just as Mr. Starn's above-mantioned story had), that

the US government had anught to bribe, through me, Chilean Congresamen at

the time of Allande's election, that I had denled to you and your Subcommi ttes
eny CIA inveolvement in the 1970 campaign in Chile, that I had invoked
exacutive privilege to evade responses, that I had 1lied under oath and would
be subject to immediate investigation for perJufy. In his telephons calls

to me some days later £ hexbotd Harash identifled Laevinson as his

-apurce for thue comments  concerning me, as T stated in 8 letter to the Editor
of the Times on Soptembar 13, 1974, He did so in the context of -‘"now us are
going to nall ‘Kissinger" end "thie time we have Klasingar" and appsale to me
to help "gut* Kisslnyar (es I inCormed the Times in my lasttur). Then, on
Sgptember 17, 1974, Hersh reportud in the Times to the aeffect that Levinaon
hnd presented you with o staff ruport urglng strong wction agalnat Secrutary
Kissingsr along with recommendations for purjury snd contempt charges aguinst
five othar former and active US officiels including ma.

Do you not find these accusutions by yuour ataf?, laaked in anaﬂky
‘snonymity without sny prier nthfﬂcation, without any communication to me,
of any kind, without any opportunity to this date to examinu .tha chargus or
ta rebut them,.s callous, even criminal, abuss of US judicial process? .Where
is foirnees? UWwhere ia decency?  UWhere is mﬁraltty? Whaere is the sasantial
differance batween.your Lavenson and iilum and Senator Joseph McCathy's Cohn
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and $hine? Or Mr. Nixon's dirty tricks department? How doss 1t come sbout
that a Senate smployee peld by public funds can lmpose an the country, by
trading sacrets for space in the media on your behulf, his -y{dgolngy, his
pplitlcs, his double-standards of justice, morality, perception and ection?
In it stretching the evidence to ask you why snyone in public 11fe should
nat amulatq this performance---to exploit tho pratection offared by 8
powerful and approving patron,to insiat on hin criterts, to convert avury
pubilic intarest matter into savags polilica of ambition, tu sbune hiu
nuthority? Is this not the essence of thn Watergote casa? Is the lesson’
you would have the public draw that such sbuse is tolerable as long as you

dgree with the abusar?
,-o"

I recite these details to prove the exlstoncs from 1972 to the present
of a wab of connectad wvants in the new era of opennuss you proclelm so often
that nuither thn public or the Congress swumod to bu privey to. Alsa, 1
wished to lay a foundstion of fact to support thu ohssrvetions containud in
this document, not the least o! which is my initial quastioning as to whather
you have not disqualified yourself as judge and Jury in anything relating
to thae US-1n-CHILE case. Thuv alao providn an introduction to the funda-
mental ussuns on which the Congress must still decide.

You stntad on nationsl television this pnst summar (and on many othaer
occasions in 1975) that you do not in any way criticize the effortc by the
Souinl Democratic partles in Europe to ald their sister party and to save
liberty and demacratic process in Portugal. You added that if the US wera
to be involved in that offort, it would only embaress and woaken tho Europeuans '
endeavors ‘and damnge tha Soclalist Party of Portugal. You explainud that
your insistence on tha CIA being tethersd was basud on the risk of exposure
in Portugal. And then you emphasized with rightousness quivaring from every
pore thet Partugal was quite ths uppnsltu-of Chile bucsusa in the formar
a8 mtlitory dictatorship had becn overthrown while in Chile- the US engaged
in overthrowing a demourutlcnlfv'slectsd government. ‘ '
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Whet unredeeming rubbishl Morally shamelsss, intsllactually insulting,
factuslly incredible and politicelly asinine. .

Either the Unitad States condones or doss not covert political action.

"Either it doas or doss not condomn thu interforerce by one government in
another's internal political effeirs and procssses. (8eceuse Olef ba}me or
Harold Wilson or Helmut Schmidt cen wasr tho hut of party leeder for such
exgrcises, it doss not dilute hls role es the leader of ths government
responsible for them.) Elther the United Stetus cen display the Aristotelssn
capacity to discern that is the source of politicel wiasdom br it should
ranounce its claima to 1:hﬁught, to oppreclation, to worsl leadership., To
contemplete with eguenimity covert political action by othera---prasumably
Soviet 8s well as Swedish or Garman or British---and to worry aloud that
the most powsrful democracy might be nabbed if it defended principles in which
it believed, is, to my mind, an incitement to every American to abjure his
Iisligious faith, his ﬁulltlcal beliefs, his humanistic ysarnings, his plural-
istic attachments. Yours is a prescription for isolstion. Not just the
isolotion of a Fortress American byt the more dovestating sntombment of mind
and of spirit. No wonder Amaricans despise all politicianal '

It is alsa évrecklesa invitation. Wwhy should militent, terroristic,
willful, or dedicated groups nat reed such a decleration from you---as indeed
thoy did in Chile---as a signal to advuncu thair etrategéma, their interasts,
thelir passions, their absclutisms? After all, if they have the courage of
their cnnvicfiona, why not? Wasn't the luck of an inhibiting aignal from
the Nixon Administration---1f not worse---an sncouragement to the Chilean
militery in September, 1973, and, mors horrifying, later?

As for the consequences of US covert action, you prove how much easier
it is to predicét the futurs than the past. Before the disclosure of the
US covert efforts to block the imposition of Marxism-Leninism on Chile, you
and your sUppartéra mainteined uninterrup itedly that such defense of US

. interest, as percelvad by me and others, would worsen the cold wer tunsions---
that they would, for sxemple, delay, lmpeds, hinder, block maaningful nagotia-
tions with the Soviet Unlon, or, say, with Cubs. The cold war would go on,
you forecast. UOf coursa, thy exact contrary occured. Notto my surprise.

I hud‘predicstnd my Lhilean rdcommendations on the assumption that iff tha US
Eruduntly defended its declarud policies-~--the Congress'¥ declgrad policiggea~’
the USSR and China would respaect us #nd that they would becomg moderating
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influence in Chile. Etven after your rigged 17T hearings, Allands sent

in mid-1973 to me(a privete citizen in New York, a high official of his
govarnment to inquire if my 1971voffers could sumahuw be updated and revived.
(I immndistely apprised the State Department. As with all Allwnde doslings,
und as ho of ton boastard in private, apprurunce wns much morus important than
runlity; heg could not, would not, opuﬁsn the voto of the Socielist Party
leadership which insigsted on the ssme all-or-nothlng terms, according ta
that anma nfficiel, now 1lving in exilsa.) In Portugal itself, the snmo
point applies. Ne soonar did tho New York [lmus publish last month tha
ruporta of large-scule CIA involvemunt then the Lisbon government concluded
its first major nugotiation with Washinyton. .

Whot might wall be hypothiaizad, on the other hand, is that your sluclara-
tions gmboldenad the .anti-democratic forces within Portugel to omulute their
ideological cousina in Chile, to ignore the majority will and to hurl the
country into civil war if necessary to have their way. If ano accepts the
una{guab]u evidence that the Socialist Party of Chile was, {n fact, a Left
Communist party (since it had scorned and spurnpd the Third Intarnutional
for decades) and that the Christian Demoncratic piarty was, in! fact, the
democratic socialist party of Chile, by wustern Europuan political standards,
then you will comprehend why every sgvent in Portugal since the overthrow of
the Salazar dictatorship has repeated a Chilean axperience---even the
manner in which the non-democratic Left deals with the military.

Yuu talkod of tha demorrntic electjuns by which Allendu became Prusident.

If wyg were Lo conuldur thuy mos b axagyasristud ingtnnea, the domucrotic geluction
tn prewar LGurmoeny of Hitler, am [ to umideratond that you would hive pretferroed
. thy holucnuat firat rother thao launch g covert actlon progrem Lo provegnt
nxcessns you knew ware baing plonned byu"democruticolly-nlectsd guvearnment®?
Ubviously nut. We are, in Allende's cose, not speaking of dinbolicol par-
versities of thue Hitlerian dimunsion, nor are we talklng?ﬂgyé than a modest,
covert US effort to dissuade immoderstion snd to prevent it from rumning wild,
as it did. The point is only that a human judgment based on the resl world
csnnot bg evaded by recourse to hollow slogsns. In Chile, three successlve
US Ambassariors---gach originally appointid to guvernment by the Kennedy
Adminigtration--~plus the Foreign Service, not to muntion the CIA or John
F. and Hobart Konnedy, or an army of liberal Amurican dcodemiciong, churchmun,
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labor observers had over a perind of eight or nine years stated that a
governmgnt led by ‘Allende and dominated by the Communist and Socialist
parties intended to constrict very markedly, at the least, the two freedoms
on which our form of democracy is based---of press and of associetion,
perticularly labor unions. In 1970, as in 1963, we knew beyond a shadow of
reasonabla doubt that an Allende governmant intended to use the processas
and laws of what it called "Formal democracy" to sliminate kx ond raplace it
with what it called "populaor democracy'---un accurata description whoss
meaning 1y known to every member of the Congruss. From 1961 to 1970, the
Embagsy, 1ike the majority of Congress, agreed thst such 8 development would
do serlnus'harm to US interests and influence-for-gond in thse world.
As far as interference in internal political affairs is concerned,
the US Congress has been knowingly engaged in it for years. At very high
cost. Not always with candor either. The voting or withhalding of funds
for food, for arms, for loans, had political aim,as often es not,although
cloaked in the pretext of "development". Is it not fair to say that whan
the Nixon Administration ignored my explosive protests and denied Furﬁher
gconomic eid to the Frei Government in early 19659, it was caating?masslve
and deliberate political vote---with CIA connivance---for the nght,vand
ironically, for Allende? It could do so with impunity,incidentally, becsuse
groups such as_your subcommittee on Latin Americen affairs had no lntérast.
:mho, then, hed to deal with the consequences?
Or consider the seme prablem from another angle. The majority of
Congress and of the Amerlcan slectorate have expressed,pneway or another,
the suspicion, or the finding, that ths events surrounding the Watergate
affair threatened democratic process in the tJS. VYat nothing Richard Nixan
and his assoclates did, or even ccntampiatud bhagan to appruximatu the
actlnns of a Chileen President you persist to this day in labeling "democratic®.
Rock—hard information shows that Allende:
A. Arranged for the cavert importation end distribution of
illegal arms in®F his country.

B. Sought by bribery, cosrcion and covert pulitical action to
‘gain ownership or control of all media not conforming to
guvernment's desires.

C. Blackmailed, literally, the two major opposition parties

(the Christian Democrats and the Nationals) and many of
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their individuel Senators and Congressem, by threatenang
to expose incriminating, elbait generaslized and customary,
‘mlsusa of tha loaning mechanism of the private benking
sygtam.
D. Approved and shared very lerge bribes from foreign corpo-
rotians. '
E. Flouted the will of an independunt Congress by invoking
dozens of times the raraly-used, ultimate constitutionsl
‘device, of "a degres of insistence" to ignore vetome and/or
. logislation. )
¥. Ignored mejor judicial decisions and danied ths suthority
of ths courts.
G. Approved and exploited the sltering of union ballots to
win determinant control of the cantralized labor union
confederation and to become the first governmant in the
hemisphare whose Minister of Labor was also head of ths
labor confederetion (@s was onca ths cose in the Soviet
Union). . o
Much more could be seld. I would anly ingquire heré by what slastic
yardstick do you gauge “"democratic". Is it ths double standard that some
apply to race? 1Is it that Latin Americe 1ls somshow inferior, as your lack
~of interast in the late 1960s might indicate, and that “democracy”" has
a diluted definition for Chila? If g0, I state hare cetegorically that
under Frel, Chile was ons of the most politically free places on earth,
freer, in fact, than the US. I assert, too, that had tha United States
not pursued my suggestion to provide covert old to tho medie and to kay

politicians committed, I halln'ved, to democr?tlc ﬂridl constitutional
. . reoverutble
processes, Allendo woild have unyquestionibly won/control ur}nﬂn-cunfnrmlnq

media that mattered, of the labor hiecarchigu, and of o Congraes trung-~
formed into a “Peopfuu Arnembly".  How long, Ly the way, do you think thu
Indupandunca of some nuwspapers and some radia ntotlons whose vigor wo
impressed you in 1972 end '73 would have endurud if 1 had Furnished the
details Mr. Leanson was so anxious to pressure out of me?

I don't know whether the disappearance of demuéracy in Chile merited
a $2,000,000 ingsurance policy in covert action, as I proposed in i970,
on the two billion dollars vated by Congress in the previous decade to
safeguard. democracy in Chile and to make it & model for the rest of Latin
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America. ] know only that I had sald at the baginﬁing of 1968 and in

the 1969 annual Embassy Policy Statements that tha only vital interest
the US had in Chile was that it remain & democracy and that if we were to

become indifferent to the fate of democracy in a country of Chile's calibsr,

we would inevitably become indifferant to how we practiced ﬁamucracy at

home, a forecast thet 1 beleive wes borne out. '

By mid-1970, ® number of other motivations---strategic and tactical,

=]
international and reglonal, weighed so heavily thet iSsﬁTfanad my previous
iron detarmination, oftsn expressed, to have the US stay on the sidelines,
to folla strictl non-inte ntiondo}: I suggested a
w e v rVgn, §ne or uif¥1caf’§€??3 uag '.

mudast glectoral propeganda program{ You may not wish to have all my
reasons discussed in public but I am prepared to do so. HEsmesr, I offer

here the Full catalogue for public'gparusalz
1. The avowed aims 0f the Marxist-Leninist Sociallst and Communist
parties, and of their governmental leadsr, Salvador Allende, tb eliminate
‘ "formalistic" democracy---the kind that the United States, Cenada, Sweedsen
and Britain have---and to replace it with “populer democracy"---the kind .
that Cube, Emst Germany and Czechoslovakia have.

2. The declured aims of the t:u partiuq to thirpate US influence
in Chile end in Latin Americe---to treat/ 1n Allende's pre-slection words,
as "public enemy number ong" in the hemisphsre.

3. The Allende Government's intention, es reported painstakingly
for¥2g§51n reams .of Foreign Service Officer cables and dispetches, in
thousands of CIA maaségaa from clshdestine sources, in the-sssassments of
the three successive Ambassaedors in Santiago, from 1961 to 1970, each
appainted to government orlginuliy by John f. Kennady, to align itself
with the Castro government in Cuba in & hemlsphuric effart to wips out
US influences, and to bscome, in ths words of John F. Kennedy "a sacaond
hridgaheed" Por the Sovigt Union ‘in the humisphura.

4. The knu&ladga that #n Allands govarmnmant wuuld seek to mansuver
the United States into a scapegoat role so as to avoid repaymant of/gﬂuunt
vpproaching oné billion dollars in loans originating with the US taxpayer )
and to justify the unpaid-~ths uncompansatad--natiunalization of US citizens
property guarantass by the US taxpayar under Cunqrssaional legislation in
the amount of hundreds of mlllions of dollars.

5. The certain knowledge that the Soviet Union and other Communist
gavarnments and organizationa had provided for many years asnd were providing
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very substantial sums for cavart political action to the Communist
party, to the Socialist Party and to Allends himself. Therefore we
anticipated (as quickly proved to be the case in 1971) that tha USSR and
Cuba would eiplult fully these relationships end that the USSR might (as
promptly occurred in 1971) exert strong pressures on the Chileen armeﬁ
forces with the ective support of Allends, to accept it as the main
military supplier end «military advisory group. : )

6. The cartein knowledge that the Christlan Democratic Party (PDC),
the largest single political grouping in Chile and tha reprssantatlva'af
the Democratic left, would be the main internel targat of the Marxist-
Leninigst government, I had very, very, good ressons to anticipate that
the party would not hava tha material means or the morsl or organizational .
impetus to sustain itself ss a vital party in Chile for very long without
outside help in advance of itas certain crisis. The POC owed large amounts
of money to banks the Allends governmant would quickly nationalize; we
;éckoned that the Allende government would exploit bank nationalization to .
blackmail, to coerce and to starve financially (as proved to be the case ‘

sterting quickly in 1971) numerous and influential members of the party.

The Alland%vﬁbjeé?zcgs were to silence political opposition, to compel the | :
Congress to accapt its bills, and most important,.to deastroy the POC by sowing
tnternal dissension at avery lavel. The PDC ownsd no national newspaper, -
had no TV outlet and influsnced few of Santiago's many redio atationg at

the time of Allends's slection although it had besn tha govarmet for six.

years.

7. The certain knowledge that the Allende govarnment planned to
gain quick control by coercion, bribery and monopoly authority (over all
credit, imports and prices) of tha major independent media outlets. The
CIA peresuaded me-T-and I belsive today their assessment was probably cbrréct---
thﬁt the affluent proprietors could not alone suatain for long tha huge
deficits the Allends Governmant would (and did) rig or would be willing
to underteke such risky and costly non-conformity on their own-~--without
some material manifestation of 8 sharsd US concern for a free press.

8. - The certain knouledge that the Rllandaigoverﬁment planned to
usa bribery, coertiun and 1ts monopoly powers to achigva monopoly control
of orgenized labor. (The Allende government did, in fact, resort to large-
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«wcde stuffing/ballot boxes sccarding to non-CIA, US government evidence
to prevent Christian Democrats from diluting the Marxist-leninist hold
on Chile's one Confedaration of Trada Unions. Undar Allende, Chile becams
the only country in the hemisphare aver to imitate a Soviet example by
having the Minister of Labor, a Communist, also head the trads Unions.

9. The certain knowledge that the Kennedy Administretion had
percelved ths threat no differsntly than I and that it and ths Johnson
Administration had acted covertly on the same premises ss I recommended,
but in a far more parvasive, riskier and costly manner than I aver contem-
plated and that the inertia of the messive commitments, both covert and
overt of President Kennedy and Prasident Jphnson, in and to Chila)cnuld
‘not be ignored. I seaw my true role Bs not seying "whether" but "how" end
“when” the US would intervene.

10. The conviction that wera the US to act indifferently to the fate
of a system as represented by a government (Frei's) it had most Favored in
tpa hamisphers because of its attechment to political democrescy and to
dynamic eocial justice, tha affacts would be davestating in other countries
whare 8 communist party had meaningful political influence or where ultre-

- Marxist-Leninists might play a significent role. I had in mind not only,
" or aven primsrily, Latin America. Chile appeared to share Western Europesn
politicel structure and outlook, so I spoks then to Washington of France,
Italy, Spain--even Japan. It was a time, you may recall, when de Geulle wes
almost swept from power by a Marxist-leninist ravolution. .

11, The probability that the govarnmants in Moscow and Puaking mquld
misread US indifferance {n Chilu. 1 spesk not of rhstoric but of action
aince neithur of thu governmantu in those places are impresssd very much
by words elone. Ths very highest levels of ths Soviet Party deslt persaonally
‘with Chile and the Chilean Communist party, before and efter Allende's
election. The Soviet Union sent as its Ambassador to Sentisgo, after Allende's
election, one of only three members of the Centrsl Committee of the Communiet
Party it stationed in non-Communist capitals-~the other two being Wiashington
ond Paris. Maeny othar svidences are avallable to support my belief that
the Allende sxpsrience was seun in Moscow wa o precursor for other places.’
At the'time of tha Chileen slectoral campaign, tha U5 pngaged in thoe reordering
of its relations with the USSR and the PRC. I speculated to and in Washington
thet if the US did nothing to sustain a democracy of the caliber of Chila--
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a country which the US Government har told the Congress repeatedly
would be the model for ~- progressive democracy--then either or both
the two major Communist powsrs might conclude that the US disasters in
Indochina, the subsequent demoralization within the US and abandonmant
in Chile---in our own hemisphers--~taken together with ths svident crises
in Westurn Europe st that time, signifisd o general Western collapse In
tha offing. Thay might, I eaid, adopt the analysia of tho lundurahlp
of Allundn's own Suciul gt Party--tbhut the US uaa focopoble of dulunidlng
ity Interesgnund, o the leader uf the Soctulint Purty, sr. Altumivano,
kupt emphasizing in Chlla, ‘the collapan of the US would be hastennd hy
kloklng it hard anit often.

12, The persnnal conviction that a "do nothing" policy would
be a deliberate and cowardly discbedience of the intent of the Congress
as repeatedly expressed in the legislative history of the Alliance for
Progress, the Forelgn Assistance Acts and National Security legislation.
Morsover, in the particular cnse of Chile, the Exécutlve Branch, from 1961
to 1968 had justifiud its.massive involvement, both covert and overt, on
the grounds that we were suppnfting a progressive ant stable democracy,
uniQue in Latin America. 1 said, and I say agein today, that somaone
had to assume the ffduclary respongibility for commitmaents made by the
Congress,in the taxpayers'name, moral and financial. My responsibility
was to lay out the choices, to give my hanast assessment, to argue 1ines
of action, ratherthun await or hide the equivalent of a certain bankruptcy
exploding in the foce of policy-mokers, taxpeyers, and their slected

representatives.

13. The conviction that a personal representative of a.Prasident
has an ineacapable ubligation--moral, intellectual, and buresucratic--
tu say to the White Housa what he hbnently believes. - Thraa successiva
Ples!dunts hau clearly enunciatad to the public thair vehemant uppUJltlon
to what Hunnudy csllud the gstohlishment of "a- second bridgehead" in tho
humisphura. Every presidant, llke every tongress, has cnmplalnad that
valiberate disregard of their nulicieB/ngF-uerving buresucracies undur-
mined good government; in some cases, .this Washington predilection en-
couraged parenoia. .

14, The awarenass that the US was overtly quite lmpntent. I had
uatched for three years how the Gxtreme Left (the Communists and Socialists)
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had joined the Right to thwart the mausive investments and hopes of the

US taxpayer and Congress. The Socialists and Rightists systematically

sowed unrest in the military and combined to encourage Gen. Vieux in 1969
(as they would again with him snd other Generals in 1970) to rabel against
the Frei Government. The Communists destroyed: the major party of the canter,
thy Radicals, by wanton bribery and blackmail from 1966 to 1970; they elso
planted agents at key levels In the Christian Democratic Perty to $ow
tdivisiveness at eritical moments. The Communists, Socialists and Rightists
comblinad to encoursqe inflation, to block land reform and other crucial Fred
mgagyres that might permit Chile to enjoy democracy and sacial

Justice in contihued stability.

My views wers thoroughly reparted. They ware aired, argued, weighed at
every appropriete level in the Stete Department (in sevara} officaes thereof)
as well as the CIA andyon very rere pre-slection occasion, the white Housa.
I disagreed vehemently with the CIA in 1968, 1969, and 1970 and so stoted
on the wires, or grally to responaible State Department officials. I know

of no instance when I did not share my information or opinions with the
Assistant Secretary of State for Latin America (including my privats conver-
sations in the White House) or when he, in turn, did not share my reports
with his Foreign Service deputy and with his superiors. I know of no
important instance when the Foreign Service Officers in Santigo most know-
ladgeble of the politicel situation were not consulted or did not share in
the programming of US covert action. The US military was naver consul ted
by me on covert progrems.

I argued strenuously against eny indepsndent ection by thi Chilean
militery throughout my four ywars in Chile (ses below for full details);
I em told I "lost my credibility" in thu White Housws becausn of my stubborn
inslatence in Sopt.~Uct. 1970 on this point ond that therefore the Pfusldent
used tha CIA behind my back to deel directly with plotting Chilean gensrals
to seek to prevent the inauguration.of Allende. The bizarre eplsode had

zero sum effect an either Chilean or US policies hut it 1llustrates the
dangars that wers implicit in White Housse-CIA programs initiated in Chile
by the Kennedy Administration without the knowledge of the then Ambassador.
I argued directly with President Nixon for a policy of attempted
accomodation with Allende. I stressed the role I had played es a private
citizen in the successful efforts in '1349-1950 to arrive at a modus vivendi
with the Tito govarnment ; I said the US had to avolid 8 self-fulfilling

praphesy howsvar currect my reporting and analysis might be, by saseking
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genulnely; an understanding with Allende. Starting a fortnight after
Allende's insuguration, in mid-Novembsr 1970, the US, through me, with
the support of tﬁe State Departmsnt, made en unremitting, strenuous,
innovetive effort to reach a modus vivendl with Allends, the culmlination
of which was the offur‘to have the US Treasury guarenty the almoat
worthless long-term bonds aof the Chileun government.

Allende chose not to. Thu ultres in the leadership of the Socialist
Party vetosd compromise 1n sny way with "imperialism™; they also ruled
out any cooperstion with "hourgsols reformars“z!n the Christian Dumocratic
1eadareh1p.- They insisted on en- allhor-nnthlng policy evsn though by
1973 the Soviet Union, China, and others had refused to ancounaga such a
salf-destructive’ egocentricity.

At no time did I suggest or did .Washington instruct me to uork for the
overthrow of tha Allende regime, At no time did anyone give ms "a green
light® or any instruction not firmly predicated on the prior ection of ths
Frel government. At no time, until I read it -four yesrs later in the New
York Times, did I hear or sae-tﬁs word "destabilize" in connection with US polie:
towards the Allende governmant. At no time did 1 recommand or did I receive
inatructions from Washington to follow with the Allende government any
policy other than the one I launched {against Presidential preference) and
pursued to reach understanding with it. (i have naver baen permitted, I
should add here, to see the Colby testimony to the Housa Committee which
the Messers Harrington and Levenson dissaminated to the Washington Past and
the New York Times. WNor in four subsequent yaafs of susteined affort to
root out théitruth about what the Nixon Administration did in Septembar-
Uctoﬁsr 1970---and later---with the Chileen military, did anyone in State,
CIA, NSC, or the military, verify my susplcions, articulated in timely and
unmistakeble alarms, by repeated cable before the svents,; until the staff
of this Selact Committee beiefed me, sketchily too, this past summer.)

Tha sole policy to which I adhered throughout my four Full years in

Chile was to protect andstrengthen libersl and progressive dsmocracy in ane

of the shrinking circle of nations that practiced. that form of government.
Much has been made by the staff of the Select Lommittee, and by athers,
of thé "two tracks" US policy followed in Chile in September-October 1970;
some would stitch a new myth to suit their consciences or their politics or
their institutions; they would like the Committee to believe that no real
difference existed betwesen the "diplomatic" Treck I I followad and the
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"covert military" Trsck II the Wwhite House launched.
Hogwashl

Track I followed Mr. Frei, still the President of Chila end its
Constitutionsl leedsr; it edopted certain minimel end cosmetic suggestions
put forwerd by. one purportedly in Frei's confidence; Track I led nouwhers
becsuse President Frei would not:anunurage or lgad: any Chilean military
action and becsuse I would neither have the US, thiough the CIA or anyone
eles, sven in tha private community, assume 8 responeibllity that had to
ba Chilean. Track II, on the other hsnd, did not deal with Frei, did not
seak his concurrence, did not follow his leed, did not pretend to be within
the Constitutionsl freamswork of Chile. Traok II slid into & trap to which
1 had oft alluded in my cables since 1969:--~that the extraeme Left hed
irifiltrated the military plotters to encourage sedition end that it also
acted, or would act, as egents-provecateurs. In tha incident which ended
with the murder of Gensral Schneider, a men I respscted greatly, the
extrems Left was very much involved. Indeed, the Allende governmaent was
remarkably lenient in ite punishmant of General Schneidar;s killers and of
those incriminated becsuse, among other considerations, the military
invaestigators who tracked and named the murderers and their accomplices
discovered the links to extreme Left activists who were intimates of, and
supportafs of, Allsndas. )

Hecause of your propensity for rewriting history, I 11at -here in
comprehsnaive form:the ections I took to follow & policy totally different.
in direction than Track II and to protect the US from eny complicity in
Chilean militery adventures: V ) ’

A. I berred, from 1969 on, esny US Embassy or US military contact with
the circle sround General Viaux. I renswad this ben in the strongast terms
again and again in 1970 end thersafter. I checked psriodically by direct
qdestioning of the CIA and of the military attache end by corroborative
investigation, to satisfy mysalf that this order wes being carried out.

8. I barred the CIA, 1n lats 1568 or serly 1969, from any operational
contact with the Chilean military without my priqr knowledge end epproval,
(I cen recall no parmissive instance), from any physical contect with a
calonel or higher rank, from any cantact with Frai or any Minister ar
deputy Minister, from sny contact with eny major political flgure without my
prior approvel (reraly givan) or any contact with the head of, or a leading
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figure in a government agenny aside from the approved liaison with the
Chilean police. 1 checked in every conceivable way, regulorly.

€. 1 barred from Chile,following the Yiaux uprising in 1969, the visit
of any general officer of the U5 armed forces unless an exceptional and
persuasive case were made to Washington and to me; [ harred the visits of
most US military prrsonnel for any reason other than a strictly nrofessiunal
une.A Militory visitors hecame so rare the Chilean government and Armed
Forces comploined to me.

D. I reduced in 1968 and 1969 aver strong .opposition in the Embassy,
in the Canal Zggnr, in the Pentagon and elsewhzre in Washingten, the number
of military 51625 in the MAAG from 68 to a maximum of 14; I gave the Frel
gavernmert the choice of any number from 14 Lo zero and told them I preferred
zero---as 1 also lold the Allende government as 3000 as it was installed.

E. I reduced the HMilitary Atlache-strength in 13957-59 to rougth,halF
by elimina@iun of the Ai; Attache's plane, the deéuty Air and Naval Attache;'
positions and corresponding reductions.

F. T was ihe field leadur in the hemisphere, starting in 1968 and
continuing until my departura in 1971, of a campaign teo eliminate the Southern
Command in the Canal lone and to transfer to the continental United states
responsibility for a stripped—dnun‘mllitary presenca in the hemisphere.

G. I rebuffed, peremptorily, a very, very influential Chilean in
Uctober, 1970, (ann agoin in 1971) when he (and others) urgrd me to .pay
some attention to ihe military.

H. 1 consistently warned the Rixon Pyministration that th2 Chileon
military was not a fourth and covert policy alternative in Chile. 1,
bout daring to inform woshington, @

I. I informed the Frei government, wi

in the teptember 15-Uctober 15 period of the most likely assassin of alf?ﬁﬁu---
a nﬁlitary man ihen involved in provocative acts throughout Santiaga.  He
wus arrested soon thereafter, well before the assassication of Genpral
Schneider.

J. I dissuaded US private citizens who were about ta Ue drawn into the
machinations ot Chilean military opponents of Allende in the Szptemhur-
October 1970 periud; I steered them clear on pain of being reported to their
home: of fices.

Ko T sought tn dissunde  certiin well-pleced Ohilean citizens whn wore

my friends From continuing their ivasociations with Thilean military opponants
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of Allende.

L. I informaed ths Frei govarnment uneguivocelly in September and
October 1970 on sevetal occasions that the United States had not supported
or encouraged,and would not, any action by the Chilean military teken
indapandantly of Prasidént Frei, and without his prior knowledge and consent.

M. I replied to a query by & Chilean Gensral to our Army Aftache
in Saptambér 1970 as to the US attitude towards a military much concerned
ovar Allende's intentions that I was pleased to know they shared some of
our own concerns but thet I was canffdent the military would find 8
democratic way to protect the constitution of Chilae. (The oral message
was drafted by my deputy, @ FS0.) I never heard again from the Chilean
military on that subject. -

N. I was pressed in September and October by Weshington to develop
posaible scenarios far independent Chilean military intervention in Chile.
.Without exception, my responses excluded all possibilities. Indeed I warned
gratultously and very strongly on two occasions, I belleve, that if anyone
were cbnsidaring such schemas, it would be disastirous for US interests.

d. 1 requested my deputy (now the U5 Ambassador to Vanezuela) 1in
sarly October 1970, to investigate my suspicion that the CIA was "up to
something behind my back", I guestioned him clossly end rspestedly as to
whether hs had discoverad anything corroborative; I also shiffed around the
Embassy on my own. The DCM told me there wes no basis for my suspicion.

P. The Nixon Administratioﬁ and the CIA went to such pains to hide
from me the so-celled Track: II---its covert dealings with the Chilean
militury---fhat my- independent questioning the past five yeers failed to
uncovar an iota of prodf. - One former high US government official in mid-
1975 told me only that I had "loet my credibility" in the White House when
1 opposed US actions to encoursge or incite the Chilean militery.

Q. The one occasion I lost my temper with another American in the
prasence of a witness was in September 1970 (see below) when the CIA station
chief belaborad me in the DCM's office for not applying pressurs on frel to
move to stop Allanda. I replied that either hs renouncaeny such idea
immediately or leavé tha country within 24 hours. No such pressures were
ever; applied as President Frei can attest end has attgated.

~-0=-
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Track I1 had legitimacy because the CIA told the President what he
wished to heer and what I had rejectsd:---that the Chilean military was a
possible altarnative to the threa other pnlicias we in tha Embassy, State,
and dher[xvcutiva\f?il onsiderad and, in effect, /adupted.---(l) to work
nut a modua vivendi, (2) to folluw a conl but corract wpproach, (3) to
haraus and hlnnsrv\;lt(ﬁngz\;ﬂs.unu kind of lupgitimacy provided by the
Nationul Intelligence Estimate of 1968 which had so danigreted the Frei
government's efforts, which echoud the views of only one minority segmant
of Chilean opinion (and, the Station Chief) and which led to the cutting-off
of further aid to Frel's government.

The CIA is amoral. It was suthorized by Congress to be so. It was
paid to be. Its true power, I believe, originates not with its perceptions
of the Soviet Union, or the Cold War, or even the deshumanizing nature of
soms of its operational assignments. It could operate behind my back, not
merely with the President of tha United States, but with Chileans, and

private Americans, becausg the whole process of espionags and intalligence,

like knowledqe, confers immense power, and, because the CIA was the one
permanent institution to tie the past to the presant in the influential and
pervasive arena of clandestine politicael activity. Neither the Kennedys or
the Johnsons anticipated that their private, unrecorded, dealings with the
CIA-~-and through the CIA with galaxies of foreign and domestic configura-
tions---would inflate the independent power of the CIA; the Agency became

the only repasitory of pregnant secrets once the Presidents and their
resprctive adviaers, left the scene. The CIA aurvived them. In Chile, the
CIA could assort disingnnously to ma that it was not involved in curtoin
ralationshipy becouse it wes capitalizing on webs of raelationahips spun by

the Kennudy Administration and unknown to me. In plain english, the CIA

could deal with one person and calculate unerringly that the same persan could
deal with athers, as they had in 1963 and 1964. In that sense, tﬁa CIA

could be an "invisible" government.

Tha men and womon of tha CIA in Chile did s superb prefessional job Ffor
the most part; they wsre motivaten DV what-thuy understood to be their
rightful responsibilities and by precedents legitimatized by successive
presidents and Congresses. No lew of the US was ever contravened, by letter
or spirit, to my knowledgs by anyone in Chile. (The one questianable

67-146 O - 76 - 9
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argse
-ncoasiom\fuhen 1 was informed by the CIA that s CBS carrespondant had been

" overhesrd in another country recounting, in an extremely provocative manner,
.-to 8 Communist lsader a background briefing I had pruv{dad thg Amgrican )

‘. prass; 1 thaenked the CIA far its solicituds and advised it to do sbsolutely

‘notﬁing sbout it.) ’ i

I have written the details for the First time for the public record
becéuse it is a sort of lest testament, becsuse I am outraged by what this
generation aof the American public---and Swedes and Germans end Japaness and
Chileans and everyone---has been led to accept by contemptible panderars
of false fables, and because it is also a reaffirmation of my Faith in our
system-~--in those in the Congress or the press. or government who have a
respact for objactivity,aﬁd for histbry. 1 am wholeheartedly for public

- debate to define the role, if any, of a CIA. I em prepared to answsr any
quastions, to stay in Washington as long as is necessary, to apéak for the
record end to back anything sald herein or to the Committse by eny verifylng
device.

But if the public is once again to be cheatad, if it is to heve dart

‘guns pulled from e dusty shelf to wave for lurid titillation and headlines---
and not be told openly and edultlythat the same gun had been displayed
yaars earlier to an approving Congressional committee---then I fear the
ultimate result will be a still lower esteem for pollticlapa and politics.
And that, Mr. Chairman, is what the extreme Left of Chile cultivated through-

~out the frei years with the aims of aliminating Chilean democracy and of
imposing their morel absolutism. . . _

Thig laetter is my public statemant to the Select Committes. It is not,
cannot be, all-inclusive. However, I request ite prompt distribution to

the Committee's members. I send it in time for your - and their careful

and private, unpublicized consideratiuvn., I do so without any prior
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consultation with anyone. I have lived in elmost tobl seclusion for many
montha. 1 have no connections (nor contacts) with any person in government,
in the press, in the law, in commerdi®) banking or industry; I have no
panaions, no cbligations or favors or dabts to sny person or institution

to tnfluence my testimony other than my debt to this country and to hlatory.
I esk only that this statement, thia letter, be included in the public
record whensver tha Committee publishss ita first report on any_ aspect of

. tha Chilean affair. My oral, preparéd atatement in public session will
drew briefly on the faoregoing end will deal impersonally with those matters
the Committee staff has 1hd1cated the Senators wish to explors.

Sincarely,

Edward M. Korry
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,SUBJECT ¥ COPPER CRUNCH [PART II}.

REF: SANTIAGO 5975

1o THE CRUNCH OVER COPPER 1S A DELIBERATE POLITICAL pECISICN .
BY ALLINDEe PRAGMAYIC ALTERNATIVES WERE OFFZRED T<a7 WOULD
NEZTHER MHAVE CAMAGED CHILZ S ZCONOMIC POSITION NCR areRUs :
ITS GOVERNMENT ¢S IDEOLGGICAL PRETENSICNS. TREY WERL

SPURNED "IN<FAVOR CF A CONSCIOUS CHALLENGZ TO TAE TRAGITION
0F uS DEFENSE OF ITS MAJOR BUSINESS INTERESTS IN 1aTIw
AMERICA AND IN PURSUIT OF AVOWED "RIVOLUNTIONARY® !OCALS
.AND AIMS, - S

2. aNY CGNSU-“-ER OF THIS EM3ASSY*S -MISSAGES CNE
WILL RECAL! THAT WE REGARDED AS AN REVOCABLET
THA‘AT THE GOC WOULD IMPOSE UNILATERALLY A SEVERZ

NOT TO BE REPRODUCED WITHOUT THE AUI';O ATTON OF THE EXECUTIVE SECRETARY

1 This exhibit, with declassification stamp and deletlons, was given to the Select Coni-
mittee by Ambassador Korry.
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ON THE ANACONDA AND KENNECOTT COPPER COMPANIESe DESPITE
THIS AND OTWER GLOOMY FORECASTS, WE OPTED FOR A Pollcy OF
SEEKING TO ©OROVE WRONG OUR OWN ANALYSIS AND TO AVOID
SELF~FULFILLING PROPHESIES,

3.THUS, STARTING LAST NOVEMRERs WE WORKED TO ESTABLISH

PRAGMATIC RELATIONSHIPS WiTH THE ALLENDE GOVERNMENT THAT

COULD PERMIT PRACTICAL: ARRANGEMENTS BETWEEN PRIVATE uUs
‘COMPANIES AND A SOCIALIST STATEe OUR FIRST SUCCESSES WERE

QUITE MODEST: WH.INTERVENED DISCREETLY TC DEFUSE A NOISY
CONFRONTATIAN BETWEEN NIBCO AND THE GOC SO YHAT THE [NDIANA
,COMPANY RECEIVED COMPENSATION FOR 173 INTERVENED PLANT AMD

1TS AMERICAN MANAGER STAYZD QUY OF JalLe NEXY CaMg TKE'
RALSTON-PURINA ESPISODE, ALSA A CASE OF INMPETUQUS CGOC INTERVEK-
. TIONS ALMOST A YEAR LATERs, AN AMICABLE ACCGRD IS NEZAR; THANKS 'IN
‘LARGE MEAS URE TO OUR GOOD OFFICESs iN JANUARY, BECAUST .
OPIC INSURANCE WAS INVOLYED, WE COULD PERSUADE 3ZETHLEWEM

STEEL ANC CERRO COPPER TO AVOID REFLEXIVE RECOURSE To THE

US TAXPAYER (VIA INSURANCE PAYMENT) OR TO 31G SVICK

DIPLOMACY AND TO PERSIST» WITH OUR HELPs TO CONVER™
TENPENTIOQUSLY=WORDED ULTIMATA FROM THE GOC INTO CONTRACTS.

.1 GUIDED THESE NEGOTIATIONS OVER MANY MONTHS TO SUCCESSFUL
"ACCARDS, THZ FORMER FINALLY SEING SIGNED AND THZ LATYTER

STILL IN ABEYANCE DESPITE. ALLENDE®S PERSONAL APPROVAL.

4o DEPENDEING UPON THE' DESIRE OF A COMPANY TO RETAIN 4
FOOTHOLD iN CHILE, _ . . . . -

"OR_TO SALVAGE ADEQUATE  COMPENSATION UPON BENG FORCED OUT
A .
) ! ., WE UNREMITTINGLY
PURSUED PRACTICAL SETYLEMENTS. DESPITE SOME UNPLANMED
L EPISODES THAT BETRAYED MUTUAL OFFICIAL DISTRUST IN TKE
RFSP‘CllVE CAPITALS AND THAT NOURISHZD HUNGRY TYPEWRITERS,
,OUR GOCD VFFICES: THE GOOD SENSE OF TRE £C: ~PAN!ES OR GGALS
.. OF THE GOVY COINCIDED 7O AVOID IRRECONCILAZLE DISpUTES IN
“ LABORs PRODUCTION: FINANCIAL AND COMPENSATION MAYYERS,

:, Ge AEMIND THIS BROAD-GAUGED, FATIGUIGING AND PERSISVENT
-EFFORTs WELL DOCUMENTED IN THE CABLES, WERE THE IMPERATIVES
. OF RESPONSIALE BEHAVIOR.IMPOSED UPON BIG DEMOCRATIC

" POWERS s .THERE WAS ALSO A LURKING LONG-SHOT POSSIBILITY-~

N

710 BE‘REPR.ODUCED WITHOUT TRE AUTHORIZATION. OF THE EXECUTIVE SECRETARY
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A RHYTHM OF CONCORD MIGHT CONDUCT THE MARXISYS 70
JCILIATORY VIEW_OF THE MOST VOLATILE AND WEIGHTY nF

NTIAL PROBLEMS

IN PARTICULAR, THE SUCCESS ACHIEVED IN THE BETHLEHEM
3NTIATED NATIONALIZATION aND THE LESSONS DERIVED FROM THE
TENTIALLY CONSTRUCTIVE' USE OF OPIC INSURANCE IN SUCH .
RGAINING STRENGTHENED A FEELING THAT PERHAPS THE LONG SHCY
JULD PAY DFFo WHEN WE HAD APPEARED TO HAVE WON ANOTHER
NTERIM BET-«THE 56,202,000 DOLLAR CERRO COPPER ACCORD IN
tD-MAYe-THE AGE OF AQUARIUS SEEMED 70 BE DAWNING: BUT
HEN ALLENDE WAS TOLD HE COULD NOT SIGN THE AGREEMENT HE

iAD PERSONALLY APPROVED, WHEN HOW OWN SOCIALYST PARTY MADE
LD OR

FTHT~ VETGC STICK AND WHEN THEIR COMMUNIST ALLIES Woll
NOT ALTER THE LOGIC OF THIS MORE REVOLUTIONARY VIEW,

coi
NOT EVEN ALLENDE'S REPEATED PROMISES THAT ALL WCOULG END
WELL COULD UNCROﬁS OUR STARS IN CHiLE»

7o NONETHELESSs IN MipwaUGUST/

i . AN EXCEPTIONAL
EFFNRT TO DEFLECT THE DYNAMICS OF KISTORY WAS LAUNCHED
MERC. [ SOUGHT: FIRST IN NEW YCRK, WITH SUCCESS, 1O
ENLIST THE SUPPORY OF THE COPPER-COMPANIES FOR a MORY

DANGLE CARROTS OF SUPPORT FoR

‘POSITIVE ATTITUDE: TO
INTERNATIONAL ASSISTANCE TD THE CHILEAN CGPPER EXPANSICN

"PROSRAM INSTEAD OF MERELY HAMMERING ON THE
ﬁRETRlBUTIVE.POSSXBILITIEs‘ZfL :

o T ) o - ~ UPON
RETURNING T0 SANTIAGO; ON MY OWN AUTHORITY» I SOUGHT 70
INCITE THE INTEREST GF YHE ALLENDE GCVT IN AN UNORTHODOX
BARGAIN THAT WOULD HAVE PERMITYED SATISFACTION 0OF THE
MINIMAL REQUISITES OF OUR TWO GOVTS AND OF THREE COMPANIES--

ON OF THE EXECUTIVE SECRETARY
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CYHE BIG TWO oF COPPER AND THE- THEN *INTERVENTION-MENANCED
' KORRY

NOT 10 BE REPRODUCED WITHOUT THE AUTHORIZATION. OF THE EXECUTIVE SECRETARY
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LOWERED AND UMILATERALLY IMPOSED BY GOC VET ACCEPTABLE
YO THE COMPANIES BECAUSE OF THE MUCH FASTER AND MORE
CERTAIN PAYQUT. THE USG, FOR ITS PART, WOULD AVOID IMMEDIATE
(. OPIr INSURANCE LIABILITY To THRE COPPO*A!_JNS;,EOULD ESCAPE
T CONGRESSIONsL BATTLES OVER THIS CONTINGENCY /_
,' » WOULD SURSTITUTE LNONG-TERM OBLIGATICNS FOR SHORT«
' TERM LTABILITIES AND WOULD HAVE ACHIEVED A WORKING RELATIONSHIP
I WITH CHILE <ITHOUY PLEDGING FRESH RESOURCESS

" 9. IN THE ARSENCE OF ALLENDE AND FONMIN ALMEYDA, THEN ON
A TAUR OF NNRTHERN COUNTRIESs ! FIRST SOUNDED FELIPE HERRERA»

T YHE EX-PRESICENT CF THE (08 wWHOM CHILE HAS NOW FORMALLY

© PROPOSED AS SUCCESSOR T0 U THANTe HIS REACTION HAS

L UNRESERVEDLY FAVORABLE. HE SO TOLD THE ACYING PRESIDENT.

© MININTERJOR TOHA., AND ARRANGED FOR ME TO BRIEF ALMEYDA .

. ON THE LATTER’S RETURNo ANOTHER CONTACT WAS CARLOS MATUS, .THE

© SOCIALIST PRESIDENT OF THE RIGGEST ENTERPRISE IN CHILE, CAP,

. THE STEEL AND IRON STATE COMPANY, WHO HAD 3ZEN THE CHIEF
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VERY POSITIVE OVER WHAT HE DESCRIBED AS AN EASY
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i CHILE» WOULD BE INTERPRETED BY THE EST OF THE WORLD AS A
SIGN OF TOLERABLE RELATIONS AT LEAST BETWEEN.OUR TWO COUNTRIES

-AND WOULD CONTRIBUTE TO A PROFOUND CHANGEZ IN THE NATURE OF

'-RELATIONS BETWEEN LATAM AND THE US: HE » IN TURMs CONTACTED

" HiS RELATIVE, THE INFLUENTIAL YOUNG ECONOMISTs -JORGE ARRATE,

{- WHO HAD JUST BEEN APPOINTED BY ALLENDE TO 8E HIS CHIEF
COPPER TECHNICIAN. ARRATES ON ALLENDE'S INSYRUCTIONS, MET

THWITH MATUS AND ME SEPT 16 AND WITHIN aN HOUR BRIEFED ALLENDEs
THE PRESIDENT ASKED ME TO BE READY FOR A "MAN-TQeMAN®

¢ TALK THAT TOOK PLACE SEPT 27 (SEPTEL}. I BROACHZD THZ SUBJECT

w706 WITH THE CHIEF NEGOTIATOR IN THE ITT CASE, SUBSECRETARY

¢ GF £CONOMY GARRETON)I HIS INTEREST WAS SUFFIC'ENTLY PIQUED
‘0 aRIEF HIg MINISTER VUSKOVIC AV1 TOHA

‘ 2 :NEXT 1 QESPONDED IN DETAIL FOR. TWO HOURS 70 A QRELEGATION

: [
1;1r11?1~_ ‘NHO WERE PROMPTED TO CALL ON =g SEPT fmwwf
T TTTOTINQUIRE A8QUT THE STATE OF NEGOTIATIONSe | TOLD
P THE THCRE WERE NO NEGOTIAT[ONS, ONLY A COURTEOUS

b, .

NOT TO BE REPRODUCED WITHOUT TH O AGTIORZATION-OF THE EXECUTIVE SECRETARY
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EVEN THOSE EDITORIALISTS AT HOME WHO HAVE NEVER READ THE
ALLENDE PROGRAM, WHO KNOW NOTHING OF THE COMMITMENTS oF
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REVEL IN ASSUMING GUILT FOR TWEIR OWN LAND AND GOVERNMENT»
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EXHIBIT 7
PresmeEnT KenNepy 1o Curers oF Mission, Max 29, 1961t

Dear MR. Ampassapor: Please accept my best wishes for the success-
ful accomplishment of your mission. As the personal representative
of the President of the United States in . . . . you are part of a mem-
orable tradition which began with Benjamin Franklin and Thomas
Jefferson, and which has included many of our most distinguished
citizens,

We are living in a critical moment in history. Powerful destruc-
tive forces are challenging the universal values which, for centuries,
have inspited men of good will in all parts of the world.

If we are to make progress toward a prosperous community
of nations in a world of peace, the United States must exercise the
most affirmative and responsible leadership. Beyond our shores,
this leadership, in large measure, must be provided by our ambassa-
dors and their staffs.

I have asked you to represent our Government in . . .. because I
am confident that you have the ability, dedication, and experience.
The purpose of this letter is to define guidelines which I hope may
be helpful to you.

The practice of modern diplomacy requires a close understanding
not only of governments but also of people, their cultures and institu-
tions. Therefore, I hope that you will plan your work so that you
may have the time to travel extensively outside the nation’s capital.
Only in this way can you develop the close, personal associations
that go beyond official diplomatic circles and maintain a sympathetic
and accurate understanding of all segments of the country.

Moreover, the improved understanding which is so essential to a
more peaceful and rational world is a two-way street. It is our task
not only to understand what motivates others, but to give them a
better understanding of what motivates us.

Many persons in . . . . who have never visited the United States,
receive their principal impressions of our nation through their con-
tact with Americans who come to their country either as private citi-
zens or as government employees.

Therefore, the manner in which you and your staff personally con-
duct yourselves is of the utmost importance. This applies to the
way in which you carry out your official duties and to the attitudes -
you and they bring to day-to-day contacts and associations.

It is an essential part of your task to create a climate of dignified,
dedicated understanding, cooperation, and service in and around the
Embassy.

In regard to your personal authority and responsibility, I shall

count on you to oversee and coordinate all the activities of the United
States Government in . . . .

s ‘;,“;r%g'ﬁp“ 18 and 17 were omitted from the letters sent to Ambassadors in countrles
in which there were no United States military forces under an area military commander.

155
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You are in charge of the entire Unithd States Diplomatic Mission,
and I shall expect you to supervise all of its operations. The Mission
includes not only the personnel of the Department of State and the
Foreign Service, but also the representatives of all other United
States agencies which have programs or activities in . . . . I shall
give you full support and backing in carrying out your assignment.

Needless to say, the representatives of other agencies are expected

- to communicate directly with their offices here i.n%Va.shington, and in
the event of a decision by you in which they do not concur, they
may ask to have the decision reviewed by a higher authority in
Washington.

However, it is their responsibility to keep you fully informed of
their views and activities and to abide by your decisions unless in
some particular instance you and they are notified to the contrary.

If in your judgment individual members of the Mission are not
functioning effectively, you should take whatever action you feel
may be required, reporting the circumstances, of course, to the De-
partment of State. ‘

In case the departure from . . .. of any individual member of
the Mission is indicated in your judgment, I shall expect you to
make the decision and see that it is carried into effect. Such in-
stances I am confident will be rare. - :

Now one word about your relations to the military. As you know,

the United States Diplomatic Mission includes rgervice Attachés,
Military Assistance Advisory Groups and other Military compon-
ents attached to the Mission. It does not, however, include United
‘States military forces operating in the field where such forces are
under the command of a United States area military commander.
The line of authority to these forces runs from me, to the Secretary
of Defense, to the J}:)int Chiefs of Staff in Washington and to the
area commander in the field. .
- Although this means that the chief of the American Diplomatic
Mission is not in the line of military command, nevertheless, as
Chief of Mission, you should work closely with the appropriate area
military commanger to assure the full exchange ofIJ information.
If it is your opinion that activities by the United States military
forces may adversely affect our over-all relations with the people

- or government of’. ..., you should promptly discuss the matter
with the military commander and, if necessary, request a decision
by higher authority. o

I have informed -all heads of departments and agencies of the
Government of the responsibilities of the chiefs of American Diplo-
matic Missions for our combined operations abroad, and I have
asked them to instruct their representatives in the field accordingly.

. As you know, your own lines of communication as Chief of Mis-
ston run through the Department of State.

Let me close with an expression of confidence in you personally
and the earnest hope that your efforts may help strengthen our
relations with both the Government and the people of .. ...
I am sure that you will make a major contribution to the cause
of world peace and understanding.

Good luck and my warmest regards,

Sincerely,
- (Signed) Jonn F.KeNNEDY

Note: This letter is reprinted from the Senate Committee on Government
Operations -Subcommittee on National Security Staffing and Operations report,
“The Ambassador and the Problem of Coordination,” September 3, 1963.
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EXHIBIT 8
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October 25, 1961

Honorable John F. Kennedy
The White House
Washington, D. C.

My dear Mr. President:

In compliance with your request, I enclose an original

and two copies of a memorandum which you will wish to use
in your conference with the new Director of the Central
Intelligence Agency. This contains five points which I believe
to be of the most importance as the new Director assumes his
responsibilities. The memorandum is in such form that you
can give a copy of it to the new Director, if you wish.

I know you will call upon me if I can be of dny further
assistance,

Respectfully o,

el

Clark M. Clifford
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MEMORANDUM ON CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY

‘ For a new man assuming the responsibility of the directorship
of the Central Intelligence Agency, the following flye tems would appear
to be the most important subjects to which his attention should be

directed as he takes over the duties of Director,

1. Redefining the Role of the Director
of mA e Central Intelligence Agency

The Director of the Central Intelligence Agency should
be deslgnated by the President as the chief Intelligence officer
of the United States Government, having as his primary re-
sponsibility the coordinating of fhe total foreign intelligence
effort. Although th;a new Director of Central Intelligence
Agency should continue to have over-all responsibility for the
Central In%emgence Agency, the Director shounld assign to
the Deputy Director the day by day operational direction of the ‘

' Agency. This 1s necessary because there is a cx_'ylng neéd for
coordination and over-all direction of the various agencles
operating in the intelligence fleld,

It would be advisable to have the new Director of Central

Intelligence housed in the Executive Office Bullding in order to
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be clos'er to the President and to emphasize his ;ole as
c-h}e't' Intelligence om.cer of the United States,

A In order that the President have the best {ntelligence
information possible, the Director of Central Iatelligence should
ba responsible for assuring the tmely flow of intelligence to the
White House, "He should oversee the preparation of the national
intelligence estimates and should provide the intelligence brief-
més required by the Pree!den_t and other White Houce ofﬂclais.

2, JInternal Organization of the
Central Intelligence Agency

The new Director of Centrél Intelligence should undertake
at once organizational studies which would result in-a strengthen-
ing of the Central Intelligence Agency, He should consider the
question of the proper aug_nments within the organization and the
proper staffing, Particular attention shéuld be given to the budgef
and the nufnber of mrso@el employed within the Agency., Itis
possible that bénem viould result from relocating clandestine
actlvities and covert operations to points outside 'ol Washington
in an effort to achieve deeper Sover for such activities., More
emphasis must bae given to acquiring “hard" intelligence essentinl
to the national security, In thi:‘-x connection, attention must be

directed toward the expanslon of those advanced sclentific and .

6§7-146 O - 76 - 10
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‘tochnical projects which are proving to be so0 valuable in the

¢ " procuring of "hard"” intelugence.

8. [Restoring Public Confidence
in the Central Intelligence Agericy :

The new Director and the President will wish to work
clocely together to effect the restoration of public confidence which
1s 80 badly needed, As top coordination and direction is glven to
the over-alt intelligence effort, the product will improve and the
operation will become more efficlent, This can serve asa basis

for improving the reputation of the Agency and the morale within it,

4, Reducing Visibility of Intellizence Officials

The advent of a new Director of the (':e.ntral Intelligence
Agency 18 an opportune time to take steps in the direction of re-
duclng the visibility of ail forelgn intelligence actlvldes. In this
regard, intelligence officizls will desire to ref{rain from making
public speaches; alsd, the President and the new Director will
wish to work tr;gother 1n an endeavor to reduce the number of
appearances of the Director of Central Intelligence, and other

intelligence personnel, before congressional committess,
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6. Congressional Investigation of

Intellirence Activitics

From time to time, efiorte are made tn Congress to
institute investigations of intellizence activities or establish
a joint congressional committee on foreign intelligence, Such
efforts must be stoutly and intelligently resisted for they could
seriously hamper the efficient and effective opersation of our

intellizence activitles,
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APPENDIX A

© 94th Congfess
1st Session COMMITTEE PRINT

COVERT ACTION IN CHILE
1963-1973

STAFF REPORT
OF THE

SELECT COMMITTEE
TO STUDY GOVERNMENTAL OPERATIONS
WITH RESPECT TO

INTELLIGENCE ACTIVITIES
UNITED STATES SENATE

DECEMBER 18, 1975

Printed for the Use of the Select Committee To Study Governmental
Operations With Respect to Intelligence Activities

U.S. GOVERNMENT PRINTING OFFICE
63-372 WASHINGTON : 1975

NOTE: Since the December 4, 1975 hearing the Select Committee
has, in the course of its continuing investigation received new
information which supplements the following sections of the Staff
Report on Covert Action in Chile: Section III.A.4, the Role of
Multinational Corporations; Section IV.B.1l.e, Intelligence Esti-
mates and Covert Action; and Section IV.C, Congressional Over-
sight. All pertinent information on the above will be reflected in
the Select Committee’s Final Report to the Senate.
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'PREFACE

The statements of facts contained in this regort are true to the best of
the Committee stafi’s ability to determine them. The report and any
judgment expressed in it are tentative. Several areas are merely
touched on; investigation in these areas is continuing. The purpose of
the report is to lay out the basic facts of covert action in Chile to
enable the Committee to hold public hearings.

This report is based on an extensive review of documents of the Cen-
tral Intelligence Agency, the Departments of State and Defense, and
the National Security Council ; and on testimony by officials and former
officials. With few exceptions, names of Chileans and of Chilean
institutions have been omitted in order to avoid revealing intelli-
gence sources and methods and to limit needless harm to individual
Chileans who cooperated with the Central Intelligence Agency. The
report does, however, convey an accurate picture of the scope, purposes
and magnitude of United States covert action in Chile.

(Ixx)
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'COVERT ACTION IN CHILE: 1963-1973
I Overview and Background: |
A. Overview: Coverr Acrrox 1 CHILE

Covert United States involvement in Chile in the decade between
1963 and 1973 was extensive and continuous. The Central Intelligence
Agency spent three million dollars in an effort to influence the out-
come of tEe 1964 Chilean presidential elections. Eight million dollars
was spent, covertly, in the three years between 1970 and the military
coup in September 1973, with over three million dollars éxpended’in
fiscal year 1972 alone.* ‘ T

Tt is not easy to draw a neat box around what was “covert action.”
The range of clandestine activities undertaken by the CIA includes
covert action, clandestine intelligence collection, liaison with local
police and intelligence services, and counterintelligence.. The distinc-
tions among the types of activities are mirrored in organizational
arrangements, both at Headquarters and in the field. Yet it is not
always so easy to distinguish the effects of various activities. If the
CIA’ provides financial support to a political gart , this is called
“covert action”; if the Agency develops a paid. “asset” in that party -
for the purpose of information gathering, the project'is “clandestine
intelligence collection.” : , B :

The goal of covert action is political impact. At the same time secret .
relationships developed for the clandestine collection of intelligence
may also have political effects, even though no attempt is made by
American oﬁiciall)s to manipulate the relationship for short-run politi-
cal gain. For example, in Chile between 1970 and 1973, CIA and Ameri-
can military attache contacts with the Chilean military for the pur-
pose of gathering intelligence enabled the United States to sustain
communication with the group most likely to take power from Presi-
dent Salvador Allende. '

What did covert CIA money buy in Chile? It financed activities
covering a broad spectrum, from simple propaganda manipulation
of the press to large-scale support for Chilean political parties, from
public opinion polls to direct attempts to foment a military coup. The .
scope of “normal” activities of the CIA Station in Santiago included .
placement of Station-dictated material in the Chilean media through
propaganda assets, direct support of publications, and efforts to'oppose
communist and left-wing influence in student, peasant and labor
organizations.

n addition to these “routine” activities, the CIA Station in Santiago
was several times called upon to undertake large, specific projects.

1 Moreover, the bare fizures are more likely to understate than to exaggernte the extent
of U.S. covert action. In the years before the 1973 coup, especially, CIA dollars could be
channeled through the Chilean black market where the unofficlal exchange rate into

}hilean escudos often reached five times the officlal rate,

1)
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2

When senior officials in Washin]-gAton perceived special dangers, or
opportunities, in Chile, special CIA projects were developed, often as
part of a larger package of U.S. actions. For instance, the CIA spent
over three million dollars in an election program in 1964. .

Half a decade later, in 1970, the CIA engaged in another special
effort, this time at the express request of President Nixon and under
the injunction not to inform the Departments of State or Defense or
the Ambassador of the project. Nor was the 40 Committee ? ever in-
formed. The CIA attempted, directly, to foment a military coup in
Chile. It passed three weapons to a group of Chilean ofticers who
plotted a coup. Beginning with the kidnaping of Chilean Army Com-
mander-in-Chief René Schneider. However, those guns were returned.
The group which staged the abortive kidnap of Schneider, which re-
sulted in his death, apparently was not the same as the group which
received CIA weapons.? ) ' .

When the coup attempt failed and Allende was inalﬁl;rated Presi-
dent, the CIA. was authorized by the 40 Committee to fund groups in
opposition to Allende in Chile. The effort was massive. Eight million
dollars was spent in the three years between the 1970 election and the
military coup in September 1973. Money was furnished to media
organizations, to opposition political parties and, in limited amounts,
to private sector organizations. ) .

Numerous allegations have, been made about U.S. covert activities
in Chile during 1970-73. Several of these are false; others are half-
true. In most instances, the response to the allegation must.be qualified :

Was the United States directly involved, covertly, in the 1973 coup in Chile?
The Committee has found no evidence that it was. However, the United States
sought in 1970 to foment a military coup in Chile; after 1970 it adopted a policy
both overt and covert, of opposition to Allende; and it remained.in intelligence
contact with the Chilean military, including officers who were participating in
coup plotting. ' .

Did the U.S. provide covert support to striking truck-owners or other strikers
during 1971-737 The 40 Committee did not approve any such support. However,
-the U.8. passed money to private sector groups which supported the strikers. And
in at least one case, a small amount of CIA money was passed to.the strikers by
a private sector organization, contrary to CIA ground rules.

Did the U.8. provide covert support to right-wing terrorist organizations dur-
ing 1970-73? The CIA gave support in 1970 to one group whose ¢actics became
more violent over time. Through 1971 that group received small sums of Amer-
ican money through third parties for specific purposes. And it is possible that
money was passed to these groups on the extreme right from CIA-supported op-
position political parties. < - : . L .

- The pattern of United States covert action in Chile is striking but
not unique. It arose in the context not only of American forei,
policy, but also of covert U.S. involvement in other countries within
and outside Latin America, The scale of CIA involvement in Chile
was unusual but by no means unprecedented. o

3 The 40 Committee i3 a sub-Cabinet level body of the Executive Branch whose mandate
is to review proposed major covert actlons. The Committee has existed in similar form
since the 1950’s under a varlety of names: 5412 Panel, Special Group (until 1364), 303
Committee (to 1969), and 40 Committee  (since 1869). Currently chaired by the President’s
Assistant for National Becurity Affatrs, the Committee includes the Undersecretary of
State for Political Affairs, - the Deputy Secretary of Defense, the Chairman of the Joint
Chiefs of Staff, and the Director of Central Intelligence.

2 This matter is discussed extensively in the Committee’s interim report entitled, Alleped
é{zng_a;%?auon Plots Involving Foreign Leaders, 94 Cong., 1 sess. (November 1975), pp.



150

3 .
B. IssuEs. _

The Chilean case raises most of the issues connected with covert
action as an instrument of American foreign policy. It consisted of
long, frequently heavy involvement in Chilean politics; it involved
the gamut of covert action methods, save only covert military opera-
tions; and it revealed a variety of different authorization procedures,
with different amplications for oversight and control. As one case
of U.S. covert action, the judgments of past actions are framed not
for their own sake; rather they are intended to serve as bases for
formulating recommendations for the future.

The basic questions are easily stated: : :
(1) Why did the United States mount such an extensive covert
action program in Chile? Why was that program continued and then

expanded in the early 1970’s?

" (2) How was this major covert action program authorized and
directed # What roles were played by the President, the 40 Committee,
the CIA, the Ambassadors, and the Congress? ) _

(3) Did U.S. policy-makers take into account the judgments of
the intelligence analysts on Chile when they formulated and approved
U.S. covert operations? Does the Chilean experience illustrate an
inherent conflict between the role of the Director of Central Intelli-
gence as a producer of intelligence and his role as manager-of covert
operations? ‘ ' S : :

(4) Did the perceived threat in Chile justify the level of U.S.
response? What was the effect of such large concentrated programs
of covert political action in Chile? What were the effects, both abroad
and at home, of the relationships which developed between the intelli-
gence agencies and American based multinational corporations?

C. Hisroricar. BACKGROUND T0 RECENT UNrTED STATES-CHILEAN
' RevaTtIons

1. Chilean Politics and Society: An Overview

Chile has historically attracted far more interest in Latin America
and, more recently, throughout the world, than its remote geographic
position and scant eleven-million population would at first suggest.

Chile’s history has been one of remarkable continuity in civilian,
democratic rule. From independence in 1818 until the military coup
d’etat of September 1973, Chile underwent only three brief interrup-
tions of its democratic tradition. From 1932 until the overthrow of
Allende in 1973, constitutional rule in Chile was unbroken. :

Chile defies simplistic North American stereotypes of Latin Amer-
ica. With.more than two-thirds of its population living in cities, and
a 1970 per capita GNP of $760, Chile is one of the most urbanized and
industrialized countries in Latin America. Nearly all of the Chilean
poi)lulation is literate. Chile has.an advanced social welfare program,

lthough its activities did not reach the majority of the poor until
popular participation began to be exerted in the early 1960’s. Chileans
are a largely integrated mixture of indigenous American with Euro-
" pean immigrant stock. Until September 1973, Chileans brokered their
demands in a bicameral parliament through a multi-party system and
through a broad array of economic, -trade union, and, more recently,

" managerial and professional associations.
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2.U.8. Policy Toward Chile

The history of United States policy toward Chile followed the pat-
terns of United States diplomatic and economic interests in the hemi-
sphere. In the same year that the United States recognized Chilean
independence, 1823, it also proclaimed the Monroe Doctrine. This uni-
lateral policy pronouncement, of the United States was directed as a
warning toward rival European powers not to interfere in the inter-
nal political affairs of this hemisphere.

The U.S. reaction to Fidel Castro’s rise to power suggested that
while the Monroe Doctrine had been abandoned, the principles which

rompted it were still alive. Castro’s presence spurred a new United

gtates hemispheric policy with special significance for Chile—the Alli-

ance for Progress. There was little disagreement among policymakers

either at the end of the Eisenhower Administration or at the beginning -
of the Kennedy Administration that something had to be done about

the alarming threat that Castro was seen to represent to the stability

of the hemisphere.

The U.S. reaction to the new hemispheric danger—communist revo-
lution—evolved into a dual policy response. Widespread malnutrition,
illiteracy, hopeless housing conditions and hunger for the vast major-
ity of Latin Americans who were poor ; these were seen as communism’s
allies. Consequently, the U.S. undertook loans to national develop-

. ment programs and supported civilian reformist regimes, all with an
eye to preventing the appearance of another Fidel Castro in our
hemisphere.

But there was another component in U.S. policy toward Latin Amer-
ica. Counterinsurgency techniques were developed to combat urban
or rural guerrilla 1nsurgencies often encouraged or supported by Cas-
tro’s regime. Development could not cure overnight the social ills
which were seen as the breeding ground of communism. New loans for
Latin American countries’ internal national development programs
would take time to bear fruit. In the meantime, the communist threat
would continue. The vicious circle plaguing the logic of the Alliance

- for Progress soon became apparent. In order to eliminate the short-
term danger of communist subversion, it was often seen as necessary to
support Latin American armed forces, yet frequently it was those
same armed forces who were helping to freeze the status quo which the
Alliance sought to alter.

Of all the countries in the hemisphere, Chile was chosen to become
the showcase for the new Alliance for Progress. Chile had the exten-
sive bureaucratic infrastructure to plan and administer a national
development program ; moreover, its history of popular support for
Socialist, Communist and other leftist parties was perceived in Wash-
ington as flirtation with communism. In the years between 1962 and
1969, Chile received well over a billion dollars in direct, overt United
States aid, loans and grants both included. Chile received more aid per
capita than any country in the hemisphere. Between 1964 and 1970,
$200 to $300 million in short-term lines of credit was continuously
available to Chile from private American banks.

3. Chilean Political Parties: 1958-1970

. The 1970 elections marked the fourth time Salvador Allende had
‘been the presidential candidate of the Chilean left. His personality and
hls program were familiar to Chilean voters. His platform was simi-
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lar in all three elections: efforts to redistribute income and reshape the
Chilean economy, beginning with the nationalization of major indus-
tries, especially the copper companies; greatly expanded agrarian re-
. form; and expanded relations with socialist and communist countries.

Allende was one of four candidates in the 1958 elections. His princi-
pal opponents were Jorge Alessandri, a conservative, and Eduardo
Frei. the candidate of the newly formed Christian Democratic Party,
which contended against the traditionally. centrist Radical Party. Al-
lende’s coalition was an uneasy alliance, composed principally of the
Socialist and Communist Parties, labeled the Popular Action Front
(FRAP). Allende himself, a self-avowed Marxist, was considered a
moderate within his Socialist Party, which ranged from the extreme
left to moderate social democrats. The Socialists, however, were more
militant than the pro-Soviet, bureaucratic—though highly organized
-and disciplined—Communist Party. :

Allende finished second to Alessandri in the 1958 election by less
than three percent of the vote. Neither candidate received a majority,
and the Chilean Congress voted Alessandri into office. If Allende had -
received the votes which went to a leftist priest—who received 3.3 per-
cent of the votes—he would have won the election.

The Alessandri government lost popularity during its tenure. Dis-
satisfaction with it was registered in 151(; 1961 congressional and 1963
municipal elections. The FRAP parties made significant gains, and
the Christian Democratic Party steadily increased its share of the
electorate until, in the 1963 elections, it became the largest single party..

The 1964 election shaped up as a three-way race. Frei was once again
the Christian Democratic candidate, and the parties of the left once
again selected Allende as their standard-bearer. The governing coali-
tion, the Democratic Front, chosé Radical Julio Diiran as their can-
didate. Due in part to.an adverse election result in a March 1964
by-election in a previously conservative province, the Democratic Front
collapsed. The Conservatives and Liberals, reacting to the prospect of
an Allende victory, threw their support to Frei, leaving Duran as the
standard-bearer of only the Radical Party. = .

After Frei’s decisive majority victory, in which he received 57
-percent of the vote, he began to implement what he called a “revolution
1 liberty.” That included agrarian, tax, and housing reform. To deal
with the American copper companies, Frei proposed “Chileanization,”
by which the state would purchase majority ownership in order to exer-
cise control and stimulate output. .

Frei’s reforms, while impressive, fell far short of what he had prom-
ised. Lacking a majority in Congress, he was caught between the
FRAP parties, which demanded extreme measures, and the rightists,
who withheld support from Frei in order to force a compromise on
the agrarian reform issue. Like its predecessor, the Frei government:
lost popularity during its tenure; the Christian Democrats’ portion of
the vote in congressional elections fell from 43 percent in 1965 to 31
percent in 1969. During the Frei years the internal strains of the
Party became more evident, culminating in the 1968 defection of the
Party’s left-wing elements. y

Frei’s relations with the United States were cordial, although he
pursued an independent forei olicy. His government established
diplomatic relations with the Soviet Union immediately after taking
power and in 1969 reestablished trade relations with Cuba. -
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II. The Range of Covert Action in Chile

"A. Coverr ActioNn AND OTHER CLANDESTINE ACTIVITIES

_ This study is primarily concerned with what is labeled “covert ac-
tion” by the United States government. Covert action projects are
considered a distinct category and are authorized and managed ac-
cordingly. But it is important to bear in mind what the category ex-
cludes as well as what it includes. The Committee’s purpose is to
evaluate the intent and effect of clandestine American activities in
Chile. Some secret, activities by the United States not labeled “covert
action” may have important political impacts and should be considered.
- The CIA conducts severai) kinds of clandestine activity in foreign
countries: clandestine collection of positive foreign intelligence;
counterintelligence (or liaison with local services); and covert
action. Those different activities are handled somewhat differently in
Washington; they are usually the responsibility of different CIA
officers in the field. Yet all three kinds of projects may have effects on
foreign politics. All three rely on the establishment of clandestine
relations _'Fs with foreign nationals. . ‘

In the clandestine collection of intelligence, the purpose of the re-
lationship is the gathering of information. A CIA officer establishes
a relationship with a foreign “asset”—paid or unpaid—in a party or
government Institution in order to ﬁng out what is going on inside
that party or institution. There is typically no attempt made by the
CIA officer to influence the actions of the “asset.” Yet even that kind
of covert relationship may have political significance. Witness the
maintenance of CIA’s and military attaches’ contacts with the Chilean
military after the inauguration of Salvador Allende: although the
purpose was information-gathering, the United States maintained
links to the group most likely to overthrow the new president. To do’
so was to walk a tightrope ; the distinction between collecting informa-
tion and exercising influence was inherently hard to maintain. Since
the Chilean military perceived its actions to be contingent to some
degree on the attitude of the U.S. government, those possibilities
for exercising influence scarcely would have had to be consciously
manipulated. : -

Liaison relationships with local police or intelligence servicés pose
a similar issue. The CIA established such relationships in Chile with
the primary purpose of securing assistance in gathering intelligence
on external targets. But the link also provided the Station with in-
formation on internal subversives and opposition elements within
Chile. That raised the difficulty of ensuring that American officials did
not stray into influencing the actions of Chileans with whom they were
in contact. And it meant that the CIA was identified, to some degree,
with the internal activities of Chilean police and intelligence services,

6)
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whether or not the U.S. government supported those actions. That
became a matter for great concern in 1973 with the advent of the
Pinochet regime. '

The purpose of this case study is to describe and assess the range
of covert ;}?S. activities which influenced the course of political events
in Chile. Most of the discussion which follows is limited to activities
labeled and run as “covert action” projects. That category is itself
broad. But it excludes other clandestine activities with possible
political effécts. : :

B. Coverr ActioNn ¥ Cumk: TeECHNIQUES

Even if the set of activities labeled “covert action” does not include
all clandestine American efforts with possible political effects, that
set is nonetheless broad. U.S. covert action in 8Ohile encompassed a
range of techniques and affected a wide variety of Chilean institu-
tions. It included projects which were regarded as the framework -
necessary for covert operations, as well as major efforts called forth by
sEecial circumstances. The following paragraphs will give a flavor of
that range. ' o

o 1. Propaganda _

The most extensive covert action activity in Chile was propa, randa.
It was relatively cheap. In Chile, it continued at a low ?evel uring
“normal” times, then was cranked up to meet particular threats or to
counter particular dangers. _ T G

_ The most common form of & propaganda project is simply the devel-
opment of “assets” in media organizations who can place articles or
be asked to write them. The Agency provided to-its field Stations sev-
eral kinds of guidance about what sorts of propaganda were desired.
For example, one CIA project in Chile supported from one to five
media assets during the seven years it operated (1965-1971). Most of
those assets worked for a major Santiago daily which was the key to
CIA propaganda efforts. Those assets wrote articles or editorials favor-
able to UETS. interests in the world (for example, criticizing the Soviet
Union in the wake of the Czechoslovakian invasion) ; suppressed news
items harmful to the United States (for instance about Vietnam) ; and
authored articles critical of Chilean leftists, o N

The covert propaganda efforts in Chile also included “black” prop-
aganda—material falsely purporting to be the product of a particular
individual or group. In the 1970 election, for instance, the CIA used
“black” propaganda to sow discord between the Communists and the
Socialists and between the national labor confederation and the Chilean
Communist Party.

Table I—Techniques of Covert Aqﬁmi—Ewpendituree in Chile, 196‘3—73}_

co Techniques . - © Amount
Propaganda for elections and other support for political parties__-__ $8, 000, 000
Producing and disseminating propaganda and supporting mass C
media - : o -~ 4,300,000
Influencing Chilean institutions (labor, students, peasants, women) . . e
and supporting private sector organizations . iememmeee [ - 900, 000
Promoting military coup d’etat — <200, 000
1Pigures rounded to nearest $100,000. ’ :
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In some cases, the form of propaganda was still more direct. The

Station financed Chilean groups who erected wall posters, passed out

. political leaflets (at times prepared by the Station) and engaged in
other street activities. Most often these activities formed part of%;rger
projects intended to influence the outcomes of Chilean elections (see
below), but in at least one instance the activities took place in the
absence of an election campaign. : ‘

Of thirty-odd covert action projects undertaken by Chile by the CIA
between 1961 and 1974, approximately a half dozen had pro aganda
as their principal activity. Propaganda was an important su%mdia
element of many others, particularly election projects. (See Table I.
Press placements were attractive because eac}? lacement might pro-

- duce a multiplier effect, being picked up and replayed by media outlets
other than the one in which 1t originally came out.

2. Support For Media

In addition to bu propaganda piecemeal, the Station often pur-
chased it wholesa%e %y subsidizing Chilean media organizations
friendly to the United States. Doing so was propaganda writ large.
Instead of placing individual items, the CIA supported—or even
founded—friendly media outlets which might not have existed in,the
absence of Agency support.

From 1953 through 1970 in Chile, the Station subsidized wire serv-
ices, magazines written for intellectual circles, and a right-wing weekly
newspaper. According to the testimony of former officials, suppbrt for
the newspaper was terminated becauss it became so inflexibly rightist
as to alienate responsible conservatives.

By far, the largest—and probably the most significant—instance
of support for a media organization was the money provided to £?

Mercurio, the major Santiago daily, under pressure during the Allende
* tegime. That support grew out of an existing propaganda project.
- In 1971 the Station judge% that E7 Mercurio, the most important op-
position publication, could not survive pressure from the Allende
government, including intervention in the newsprint market and
the withdrawal of government advertising. The 40 Committee author-
ized $700,000 for £l Mercurio on September 9, 1971, and added another
$965,000 to that anthorization on April 11,1972. A CIA project renewal
memorandum concluded that Z? Mercurio and other media outlets
supported by the Agency had played an important role in setting the
lsttﬁge'dfor the September 11, 1973, military coup which overthrew

ende.

3. Gaining Influence in Chilean Institutions and Groups

Through its covert activities in Chile, the U.S. government sought
to influence the actions of a wide variety of institutions and groupsin
Chilean society. The specific intent of those activities ran the gamut

- from attempting to i.nﬂil)lence directly the making of government policy
to trying to counter communist or leftist influence among organized
groups In the society. That most of these projects included a propa-
ganda component is ocbvious. _
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From 1964 through 1968, the CIA developed contacts within the
Chilean Socialist Party and at the Cabinet level of the Chilean
government. ’

Projects aimed at organized groups in Chilean society had more
diffuse purposes than efforts aimed at government institutions. But
%f‘laim was similar: influencing the direction of political events 1

ile. -

Projects were directed, for example, toward :

Wresting control of Chilean university student organizations
from the communists;

Supporting a women’s group active in Chilean political and
intellectual life; '

Combating the communist-dominated Central Unica de Traba-
jadores Chilenos (CUTCh) and supporting democratic. labor
groups; and _

Exploiting a civic action front group to combat communist in-
fluence within cultural and intellectual cireles.

4. Major Efforts To Influence Chilean Elections

Covert American activity was a factor in almost every major elec-
tion in Chile in the decade between 1963 and 1973. In several instances
the United States intervention was'massive,

The 1964 presidential election was the most prominent example
of a large-scale election project. The Central Intelligence Agency spent
more than $2.6 million in support of the election of the Christian
Democratic candidate, in part to prevent the accession to the presi-
dency of Marxist Salvador Allende. More than half of the Christian
Democratic candidate’s campaign was financed by the United States,
although he was not informed of this assistance, In addition, the Sta-
tion furnished support to an array of pro-Christian Democratic
student, women’s, professional and peasant groups. Two other political
parties were funded as well in an attempt to spread the vote.

In Washington, an inter-agency election committee was established,
composed of State Department, White House and CIA officials. That
committee was paralleled by a group in the embassy in Santiago. No
special task force was established within the CIA, but the Station in
Santiago was reinforced. The Station assisted the Christian Democrats
in running an American-style campaign, which included polling, voter
registration and get-out-the-vote drives, in addition to covert
propaganda.

The United States was also involved in the 1970 presidential cam-
paign. That effort, however, was smaller and did not include support
for any specific candidate. It was directed more at preventing Allende’s
election than at insuring another candidate’s victory.

Nor have U.S. involvements been limited to presidential campaigns.
In the 1965 Chilean congressional elections, for instance, the Station
was authorized by the 303 Committee to spend up to $175,000. Covert
support was provided to a number of candidates selected by the Am-
bassador and Station. A CIA election memorandum suggested that the

roject did have some impact, including the elimination of a number
of FRAP (leftist coalition) candidates who might otherwise have won
congressional seats. ' _
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5. Support For Chilean Political Parties

Most covert American support to Chilean political parties was fur-
nished as part of specific efforts to influence election outcomes. How-
ever, in several instances the CIA provided subsidies to parties for
more general purposes, when elections were not imminent. Most such
support was furnished durin%l the Allende years, 1970-1973, when
the U.S. government, judged that without its support parties of the
center and right might not survive either as opposition elements or as
contestants in elections several years away.

In a sequence of decisions in 1971 through 1973, the 40 Committee
authorized nearly $4 million for opposition political parties in Chile.
Most of this money went to the Christian Democratic Party (PDC),
but a substantial portion was earmarked for the National Party (PN),
a conservative grouping more stridently opposed to the Allende gov-
ernment than was the PDC. An effort was also made to split the ruling
Popular Unity coalition by inducing elements to break away.

The funding of political parties on a large scale in 1970-73 was
not, however, without antecedents, albeit more modest in scale. In.
1962 the Special Group (predecessor to the 40 Committee) authorized
several hundred thousand dollars for an effort to build up the PDC
in anticipation of the 1964 elections. Small authorizations were made,
ill)l 1963 and 1967, for support to moderate elements within the Radical

arty. '

v 6. Support For Private Sector Organizations

As part of its program of support for opposition elements during
the Allende government, the CIA provided money to several trade
organizations of the Chilean private sector. In September 1972, for
instance, the 40 Committee authorized $24,000 in emergency support
for an anti-Allende businessmen’s organization. At that time, sup-

orting other private sector organizations was considered but re-
jected because of the fear that those organizations might be involved
n anti-government strikes.

The 40 Committee authorized $100,000 for private sector organiza-
tions in October 1972, as part of the March 1973 election project.
According to the CIA, that money was spent only on election activities,
such as voter registration drives and get-out-the-vote drives. In August
1973, the Committee authorized support for private sector groups,
but with disbursement contingent on the agreement of the Ambassador
and State Department. That agreement was not forthcoming.

7. Direct Efforts To Promote A Military Coup

United States covert efforts to affect the course of Chilean politics
reached a peak in 1970: the CIA was directed to undertake an effort
to {)romote amilitary coup in Chile to prevent the accession to power of
Salvador Allende. That attempt, the so-called “Track II,” is the sub-
ject of a separate Committee report and will be discussed in section

IT below. A brief summary here will demonstrate the extreme in
American covert intervention in Chilean politics.

On September 15, 1970—after Allende finished first in the election

but before the Chilean Congress had chosen between him and the

67-146 O - 76 - 11
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runner-up, Alessandri,'—President Nixon met with -Richard Helms,
the Director of Central Intelligence, ‘Assistant to the President for
"National Security Affairs Henry Kissinger and Attorney General
John Mitchell. Helms was directed to prevent Allende from taking
power. This effort was to be conducted without the knowledge of
the Departments of State and Defense or the Ambassador. Track
IT was never discussed at a 40 Committee meeting. .

It quickly became apparent to both White House and CIA officials
that a military coup was the only way to prevent Allende’s acces-
sion to power. To achieve that end, the CIA established contact with
several groups of military plotters and eventually passed three wea-
pons angrtear gas to one group. The weapons were subsequently re-
turned, apparently unused. The CIA knew that the plans of all groups
of plotters began with the abduction of the constitutionalist Chief of
Staff of the Chilean Army, General René Schneider. The Committee
has received conflicting testimony about the extent of CIA/White
House communication and of White House officials’ awareness of
specific coup plans, but there is no doubt that the U.S. government
sought a military coup in Chile.

On October 22, one group of plotters attempted to kidnap Schneider.
Schneider resisted, was shot, and subsequently died. Tl‘:e CIA had
been in touch with that group of plotters but a week earlier had with-
drawn-its support for the group’s specific plans. :

The coup plotting collapsed and Allenge was inaugurated President.
After his election, the CIA and U.S: military attaches maintained
contacts with the Chilean military for the purpose of collecting intel- -
" ligence. Whether those contacts strayed into encouraging the Chilean
military to move against Allende; or whether the Chilean military—
having been goaded toward a coup during Track II—took encourage-
ment to act against the President from those contacts even though
U.S. officials did not intend to provide it: these are major questions
which are inherent in U.S. covert activities in the period of the Allende
government. ' . '

C. Coverr AcTION AND MULTINATIONAL CORPORATIONS

In addition to providing information and cover to the CIA, multi-
national corporations also participated in covert attempts to influence
Chilean politics. The following is a brief description of the CIA’s rela-
tionship with one such corporation in Chile in the period 1963-1973—
International Telephone and Telegraph, Inc. (ITT). Not only is ITT
the most prominent and public example, but a great deal of informa-
tion has been developed on the CIA/ITT relationship. This summary
is based on new information provided to this Committee and on mate-
rial previously made public by the Subcommittee on Multinational
Corporations of the Senate Foreign Relations Committee.

1. 196} Chilean Elections

. During the 1964 pfesidential campaign, representafives of multina-
tional corporations approached the CIA with a proposal to provide

t Allende received 36.3: percent of the vote, Alessandri 34.9 percent. Radomiro Tomle,
the PDC candidate, inished third with 27.8 percent. P . ¥ . ¢
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campaign funds té the Christian Democratic Party. The CIA decision
not to accept such funds, as well as other CIA contacts with multina-
tional corporations during that campaign, are fully described in Part

III.
‘2. 1970 Chilean Elections: Phase I

In 1970, the U.S. government and several multinational corpora-
tions were linked in opposition to the candidacy and later the presi-
dency of Salvador Allende. This CIA-multinational corporation con-
nection can be divided into two phases. Phase I comprised actions tak-
en by either the CIA or U.S.-based multinational companies at a time
when it was official U.S. policy not to support, even covertly, any can-
didate or party in Chile.%)urmg this phase the Agency was, however,
authorized to engage in a covert “spoiling” operation designed to de-
feat Salvador Allende. Phase IT encompassed the relationship between
intelligence agencies and multinational corporations after the Septem-
ber 1970 general election. During Phase II, the U.S. government
opposed Allende and supported opposition elements. The government
sought the cooperation of multinational corporations in this effort.

A number of multinational corporations were apprehensive about
the possibility that Allende would be elected President of Chile.
Allende’s public announcements indicated his intention, if elected, to
nationalize basic industries and to bring under. Chilean ownership
service industries such as the national telephone company, which was
at that time a subsidiary of ITT.- - - " f A

In 1964 Allende had been defeated, and it was widely known both
in Chile and among American multinational corporations- with sig-
nificant interests in Chile that his opponents had been supported by
the United States government. John McCone, a former CTA. Director
and a member of ITT’s Board of Directors in 1970, knew of the sig-
nificant American government involvement in 1964 and of the offer
of assistance made at that time by American companies. Agency docu-
ments indicate that McCone informed Harold Geneen, ITT’s Board
Chairman, of these facts. :

In 1970 leaders of American multinational corporations with sub-
stantial interests in Chile, together with other American citizens con-

_cerned about what might happen to Chile in the event of an Allende
victory, contacted U.S. government officials in order to make their

views known. .

"~ In July 1970, a CIA representative in Santiago met with represen-
tatives of ITT and, in a discussion of the upcoming election, indicated
that Alessandri could use financial assistance. The Station suggested
the name of an individual who could be used as a secure channel for
getting these funds to the Alessandri campaign.

Shortly thereafter John McCone telephoned CIA Director Richard.
Helms. As a result of this call, a meeting was arranged between the
Chairman of the Board of ITT and.the,Chief of the Western Hemi-
sphere Division of the CIA. ‘Geneen offered fo make available to the
CIA a substantial amount of money to be used in support of the
Alessandri campaign’ In subsequent meetings ITT offered to make $1
million available to the CIA. The CIA rejected the offer. The memo-
randum indicated further that CIA’s advice was sought with respect
to an individual who might serve as a conduit of ITT funds to the
Alessandri campaign.
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The CIA confirmed that the individual in question was a reliable
channel which could be used for getting funds to Alessandri. A second
channel of funds from ITT to a political party opposing Allende, the
National Party, was developed following CIA advice as to a secure
funding mechanism utilizing two CIA assets in Chile. These assets
were also receiving Agency funds in connection with the “spoiling”
operation. , :

During the period prior to the September election, ITT represen-
tatives met frequently with CIA representatives both in Chile and
in the United States and CIA advised ITT as to ways in which it
might safely channel funds both to the Alessandri campaign and to
the National Party. CIA was kept informed of the extent and the
mechanism of the funding. Eventually at least $350,000 was passed
by ITT to this campaign. A roughly equal amount was passed by
other U.S. companies; the CIA learned of this funding but did not
assist in it. ‘ .

" 3. Following the 1970 Chilean Elections : Phase IT

Following the September 4 elections, the United States government
adopted a policy of economic pressure directed against Chile and in
this connection sought to enlist the. influence of ‘Geneen on other
American businessmen. Specifically, the State Department was di-
rected by the 40 Committes to contact American businesses having
interests in Chile to see if they could be induced to take actions in

“accord -with the-American government’s policy of economic pressure
on Chile..On Séptember. 29, the Chief of the Western Hemisphere
Division of the CIA met with a representative of ITT. The CIA
official sought to have ITT involved in a more active way in Chile:
According to CIA documents, ITT took note of the CIA presentation
on economic warfare but did not actively respond to it. ‘

One institution in Chile which was used in a general anti-Allende
effort was the newspaper chain £? Mercurio. Both the United States

vernment and ITT were funneling money into the hands of in-

ividuals associated with the paper. That funding continued after
Allende was in office. '

A great deal of testimony has been taken on the above matters,
initia%ly before the Subcommittee on Multinational Corporations. The
degree of cooperation between the CIA and ITT in the period prior
to the September 1970 election raises an important question: while
the U.S. government was not SIi%porting particular candidates or
parties, even covertly, was the CIA authorized to act on its own in
advising or assistin% ITT in its covert financial support of the
Alessandri campaign :
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III. Major Covert Action Programs and Their Effects

This section outlines the major programs of covert action under-
taken by the United States in Chile, period by period. In every in-
stance, covert action was an instrument of United States foreign
policy, decided upon at the highest levels of the government, Each
subsection to follow sets forth that policy context. Without it, it is
lmfxt)eossible to understand the covert actions which were undertaken.
After a discussion of policy, each subsection elaborates the covert ac-
- tion tactics employed in each case. Finally, the effect of each major
program is assessed.

- The section begins with the first major United States covert action
in Chile—the 1964 presidential elections.

A. THr 1964 PRESIDENTIAL Emc'rmN
" 1. United States Policy

The United States was involved on a massive scale in the 1964
residential election in Chile. The Special Group authorized over
Bn-ee million dollars during the 1962-64 period to prevent the elec-

tion of a Socialist or Communist candidate. A total of nearly four
million dollars was spent on some fifteen covert action projects, rang-
ing from organizing slum dwellers to passing fumg to political
parties.

The goal, broadly, was to prevent or minimize the influence of
Chilean Communists or Marxists in the government that would
emerge from the 1964 election. Consequently, the U.S. sought the most
effective way of opposing FRAP (Popular Action Front), an alliance
of Chilean Socialists, Communists, and several miniscule non-Marxist
garties of the left which backed the candidacy of Salvador Allende.

pecifically, the policy called for support of the Christian Democratic
Party, the Democratic Front (a coalition of rightist parties), and a
variety of anti-communist propaganda and organizing activities.

The groundwork for the election was laid early in 1961 by estab-
lishing operational relationships with key political parties and by
creating propaganda and organizational mechanisms capable of in-
fluencing key sectors of the population. Projects that had been con-
ducted since the 1950’s among peasants, slum dwellers, organized
labor, students, and the media provided a basis for much of the pre-
election covert action.

The main problem facing the United States two years before the
election was the selection of a party and/or candidate to support
against the leftist alliance. The CIA _Eresented two papers to the
Special Group on‘April 2, 1962. One of these papers proposed support
for the Christian Democratic Party, while the other recommended sup-

ort of the Radical Party, a group to the right of the Christian
Bemocrats. The Special Group approved both proposals. Although

(14)
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this strategy appears to have begun as an effort to hedge bets and
support two candidates for President, it evolved into a strategy de-
signed to support the Christian Democratic candidate.

“On August 27, 1962, the Special Group approved the use of a third-
country funding -channel and authorized $180,000 in fiscal year 1963
for the Chilean Christian Democrats. The Kennedy Administration

- had preferred a center-right government in Chile, consisting of the
Radicals on-the right and the Christian Democrats in the center.
However, political events in Chile in 1962-1963—principally the
creation of a right-wing alliance that included the Radical Party—

recluded such a coalition. Consequently, throughout 1963, the United
tates funded. both the Christian Democrats and the right-wing
coalition, the Democratic Front.

After a by-election defeat in May 1964 destroyed the Democratic
Front, the U.S. threw its support fully behind the Christian Demo-
cratic candidate. However, CIA funds continued to subsidize the Rad-
ical Party candidate in order to enhance the Christian Democrats’
image as a moderate progressive party being attacked from the right
as well as the left. ' .

8. Qovert Action Techniques

Covert action during the 1964 campaign was composed of two major
elements. One was direct financial support of the Christian Democratic
campaign. The CIA underwrote sligﬁtly more than half of the total .
cost of that campaign. After debate, the Special Group decided not
to inform the Christian Democratic candidate, Eduardo Frei, of
American covert support of his campaign. A number of intermediaries
were therefore mobilized to pass the money to the Christian Demo-
crats. In addition to the subsidies for the Christian Democratic Party,
the Special Group allocated funds to the Radical Party and to private
citizens’ groups. : ~ :

In addition to support for political parties, the CIA mounted a
massive anti-communist propaganda campaign. Extensive use was
made of the press, radio, films, pamphlets, posters, leaflets, direct mail-
ings, paper streamers;and wall painting. It was a “scare campaign,”
which relied heavily on images of Soviet tanks and Cuban firing
S(%uads and was directed especially to women. Hundreds of thousands
of copies of the anti-communist pastoral letter of Pope Pius XI were
distributed by Christian Democratic organizations. They carried the
designation, “printed privately by citizens without political affiliation,
in order more broadly to disseminate its content.” “Disinformation”
and “black propaganda’—material which purported to originate from
an?{,her source, such as the Chilean Communist Party—were used as
‘well. E
The propaganda campaign was enormous. During the first week of
intensive propaganda activity (the third week of June 1964), a CIA-
funded propaganda group produced twenty radio spots per day in
Santiago and on 44 provincial stations; twelve-minute news broadcasts
five time daily on three Santiago stations and 24 provincial outlets;
thousands of cartoons, and much paid press advertising. By the end
of June, the group produced 24 daily newscasts in Santiago and the
provinces, 26 weekly “commentary” programs, and distributed 3,000
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posters daily. The CIA regards the anti-communist scare campai
as the most effective activity undertaken by the U.S. on behalf of
the Christian Democratic candidate.

The propaganda campaign was conducted internationally as well,
and articles from abroad were “replayed” in Chile. Chilean newspapers
reported: an endorsement of Frei by the sister of a Latin American
leader, a public letter from a former president in exile in the U.S., a’
“message from the women of Venezuela,” and dire warnings about an
Allende victory from various figures in military governments in Latin
America.

The CIA ran political action operations independent of the Christian
Democrats’ campaign in a number of important voter blocks, includ-
ing slum dwellers, peasants, organized labor, and dissident Socialists.
Support was given to “anti-communist” members of the Radical Party
in their efforts to achieve positions of influence in the party hierarchy,
and to prevent the party from throwing its support behind Allende.

- 8. U.S. Government Organization for the 1964 Chilean Election

To manage the election effort, an electoral committee was established
in Washington, consisting of the Assistant Secretary of State for In-
ter-American Affairs, Thomas Mann; the Western Hemisphere Divi-
sion Chief of the CIA, Desmond Fitzgerald; Ralph Dungan and
McGeorge Bundy from the White House ; and the Chief of the Western
Hemisphere Division Branch Four, the branch that has jurisdiction
over Chile. This group was in close touch with the State Department
Office of Bolivian and Chilean Affairs. In Santiago there was a par-
allel Election Committee that coordinated U.S. efforts. It included
the Deputy Chief of Mission, the CIA Chief 6f Station, and the heads
of the Political and Economic Sections, as' well as the Ambassador.
The Election Committee in Washington coordinated lines to higher
authority and to the field and other agencies. No special task force was
established, and the CIA Station in Santiago was temporarily in-
creased by only three officers. :

4. Role of Multinational Corporations

A group of American businessmen in Chile offered to provide one

and a half million dollars to be administered and disbursed covertly
~ by the U.S. Government to prevent Allende from winning the 1964
presidential election. This offer went to the 303 Committee (the name
of the Special Group after June 1964) which decided not to accept the
offer. It decided that offers from American business could not be
accepted, that they were neither a secure way nor an honorable way
of doing business. This decision was a declaration of policy which
set the precedent for refusing to accept such collaboration between
CIA and private business. However, CIA money, represented as pri-
vate money, was passed to the Christian Democrats through a private
businessman.

' 5. Role of the Chilean Military

On July 19, 1964, the Chilean Defense Council, which is the equiva-
lent of the U.S. Joint Chiefs of Staff, went to President Alessandri
to propose a coup d’etat if Allende won. This offer was transmitted to
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the CIA Chief of Station, who told the Chilean Defense Council
through an intermediary that the United States was absolutely op-
posed to a coup. On July 20, the Deputy Chief of Mission at the U.S.
Embassy was a %roached by a Chilean Air Force general who threat-
ened a coup if Allende won. The DCM reproached him for proposing
a coup d’etat and there was no further mention of it. Earlier, the CIA
learned that the Radical candidate for election, several other Chileans,
and an ex-politician from another Latin American country had met
on June 2 to organize a rightist group called the Legion of Liberty.
They said this groug would stage a coup d’etat if Allende won, or 1f
Frei won and sought a coalition government with the Communist
Party. Two of the Chileans at the meeting reported that some military
officers wanted to stage a coup d’etat before the election if the United
States Government would promise to support it. Those approaches
were rebuffed by the CIA.

6. Effects of Covert Action

A CIA study concludes that U.S. intervention enabled Eduardo
Frei to win a clear majority in the 1964 election, instead.of merely &
lurality. What U.S. Government documents do not make clear is why
1t was necessary to assure a majority, instead of acce t,in%1 the victory
a plurality would have assured. CIA assistance enabled the Christian
Democratic Party to establish an extensive organization at the neigli-
borhood and village level. That may have lent grassroots support for
reformist efforts that the Frei government undertook -over the next
several years. } :

Some of the propaganda and polling mechanisms developed for use
in 1964 were used repeatedly t%erea ter, in local and congressional
campaigns, during the 1970 presidential campaign, and throughout

* the 1970-1973 Allende presidency. Allegations of %?A involvement in
the campaign, and press allegations of CIA funding of the Interna-
tional Development Foundation contributed to the U.S. reluctance
in 1970 to undertake another massive pre-election effort.

B. Coverr AcTtioN: 1964-1969

During the years between the election of Christian Democratic
President Eduardo Frei in 1964 and the presidential election cam-
paign of 1970, the CIA conducted a variety of covert activities in Chile.
Operating within different sectors of society, these activities were all
intended to strengthen groups which supported President Frei and
opposed Marxist influences.

The CIA spent a total of almost $2 million on covert action in Chile
during this period, of which one-fourth was covered by 40 Committee
authorizations for specific major political action efforts. The CIA
conducted twenty covert action projects in Chile during these years.

1. Covert A,ctz'on-Methods

In February 1965 the 303 Committee approved $175,000 for a short-
term political action project to provide covert support to selected
candidates in the March 1965 congressional elections in Chile. Ac-
cording to the CIA, twenty-two candidates were selected by the Sta-
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tion and the Ambassador; nine were elected. The operation helped
defeat up to 13 FRAP candidates who would otherwise have won
congressional seats. .

Another election effort was authorized in July 1968, in preparation
for the March 1969 congressional election. The 40 Committee author-
ized $350,000 for this effort, with the objective of strengthening moder-
ate political forces before the 1970 presidential election. The program
consisted of providing financial support to candidates, supporting
a splinter Socialist Party in order to attract votes away from
Allende’s socialist party, propaganda activities, and assisting inde-
pendent groups. The CIA regarded the election effort as successful
in meeting its limited objective; ten of the twelve candidates selected
for support won their races, including one very unexpected victory.
The support provided to the dissident socialist group deprived the
Socialist Party of a minimum of seven congressional seats.

The 303 Committee also approved $30,000 in 1967 to strengthen the
right wing of the Radical Party. ~

A number of other political actions not requiring 303 Committee
approval were conducted. The project to increase the effectiveness and
appeal of the Christian Democratic Party and to subsidize the party
during the 1964 elections continued into late 1965 or 1966, as did a
project to influence key members of the Socialist Party toward ortho-
dox European socialism and away from communism. During this
period, the CIA dealt with a Chilean official at the cabinet level,
though with scant result.

Covert action efforts were conducted during this period to influence
the political development of various sectors of Chilean society. One
project, conducted prior to the 1964 elections to strengthen Christian
Democratic support among peasants and slum dwellers, continued to
help train and organize “anti-communists” in these and other sectors
until public exposure of CTA funding in 1967 forced its termination.
A project to compete organizationally with the Marxists among the
urban poor of Santiago was initiated shortly after the 1964 election,
and was terminated in mid-1969 because the principal agent was un-
willing to prejudice the independent posture of the organization by
using it on a large scale to deliver votes in the 1969 and 1970 presi- -
dential elections. In the mid-1960’s, the CIA supported an anti-com-
munist women’s group active in Chilean political and intellectual life.
- Two projects worked within organized labor in Chile. One, which

began during the 1964 election period, was a labor action project to
combat the communist-dominated Central Unica de T'rabajadores Chi-
lenos (CUTCh) and to support democratic labor groups. Another
project was conducted in the Catholic labor field.

Various CIA projects during this period supported media efforts.
One, begun in the early 1950’s, operated wire services. Another, which
was an important-part of the 1964 election effort, supported anti-com-
munist propaganda activities through wall posters attributed to fic-
titious groups, leaflet.campaigns, and public heckling.

A third project supported a right-wing weekly newspaper; which
was an instrument of the anti-Allende campaign during and for a time
after the 1970 election campaign. Another project ded an asset
who produced regular radio political commentary shows attacking
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the political parties on the left and supporting CIA-selected candi-
dates. After the Soviet invasion of Czechoslovakia, this asset organ-
ized a march on the Soviet Embassy which led to major police action
and mass media coverage. Other assets funded under this project
placed CIA-inspired editorials almost daily in 7 Mercurio, Chile’s
major newspaper and, after 1968, exerted substantial control over the
content of that paper’s international news section. . .
The CIA also maintained covert liaison relations with Chile’s
internal security and intelligence services, civilian and military. The -
primary purpose of these arrangements was to enable the Chilean
services to assist CIA in information collection about foreign targets.
A subsidiary purpose of these relationships was to collect information
and meet the threat posed by communists and other groups of the far
left within Chile. . :
2. Effects of Covert Action

The CIA’s evaluations of the 1965 and 1969 election projects sug-
est that those efforts were relatively successful in achieving their
immediate goals. On the other hand, the labor and “community devel-
opment” projects were deemed rather unsuccessful in countering the
growth o? strong leftist sentiment and organization among workers,
peasants.and slum dwellers. For instance, neither of the labor projects
was able to find a nucleus.of legitimate Chilean labor leaders to com-
pete effectively with the communist-dominated CUTCh. . .
The propaganda projects probably had a substantial cumulative
effect over these years, both in helping to polarize public opinion con-
cerning the nature of the threat posed %y communists and other leftists,
and in maintaining an extensive propaganda capability. Propaganda
mechanisms developed during the 1960’s were ready to be used in the
1970 election campaign. At the same time, however, 1n a country where
nationalism, “economic independence” and “anti-imperialism” claimed
almost universal support, the persistent allegations that the Christian
Democrats and other parties of the center and right were linked to the
%IA may have played a part in undercutting popular support for
them.
C. Tee 1970 ErecTioN: A “SrorLing” CAMPAIGN

. 1. United States Policy and Covert Action

Early in 1969, President Nixon announced a new policy toward
Latin America, labelled by him “Action for Progress.” It was to
replace the Alliance for Progress which the President characterized
as paternalistic and unrealistic. Instead, the United States was to seek
“mature partnership” with Latin American countries, emphasizing
trade and not aid. The reformist trappings of the Alliance were to be
dropped; the United States announced itself prepared to deal with
foreign governments pragmatically.

The United States program of covert action in the 1970 Chilean
elections reflected this less activist stance. Nevertheless, that covert
involvement was substantial. In March 1970, the 40 Committee decided
that the United States should not support any single candidate in the
election but should instead wage “spoiling” operations against the
Popular Unity coalition which supported the Marxist candidate,
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Salvador Allende. In all, the CIA spent from $800,000 to $1,000,000
on covert. action to affect the outcome of the 1970 Presidential elec-
tion. Of this amount, about half was for major efforts approved
by the 40 Committee. By CIA estimates, the Cubans provided about
$350,000 to Allende’s campaign, with the Soviets adding an additional,
undetermined amount. The large-scale propaganda campaign which
was undertaken by the U.S. was similar to that of 1964: an Allende
victory was equated with violence and repression.

2. Policy Decisions

Discussions within the United States Government about the 1970
elections began in the wake of the March 1969 Chilean congressional
elections. The CIA’s involvement in those elections was regarded by
Washington as relatively successful, even though the Christian Demo-
crats’ portion of the vote fell from 43 per cent in 1965 to 31 per cent in
1969. In June 1968 the 40 Committee had authorized $350,000 for that
effort, of which $200,000 actually was spent. Ten of the twelve CIA-
supported candidates were elected.

e 1970 election was discussed at a 40 Committee meeting on April

17, 1969. It was suggested that something be done, and the CIA rep-
resentative noted that an election operation would not be effective
unless it were started early. But no action was taken at that time.

The 1970 Presidential race quickly turned into a three-way contest.
The conservative National Party, buoyed by the 1969 omﬁressional
election results, supported 74-year-old, ex-President Jorge Alessandri.
Radomiro Tomic Eecame the Christian Democratic nominee. Tomic,
to the left of President Frei, was unhappy about campaigning on the
Frei government’s record and at one point made overtures to
the Marxist left. Salvador Allende was once again the candidate of the
left, this time formed into a Popular Unity coalition which included
both Marxist and non-Marxist parties. Allende’s platform included
nationalization of the copper mines, accelerated agrarian reform,
socialization of major sectors of the economy, wage increases, and
improved relations with socialist and communist countries.

" In December 1969, the Embassy and Station in Santiago forwarded
a proposal for an anti-Allende campaign. That proposal, however, was
withdrawn because of the State Department’s qualms about whether
or not the United States should become involved at all. The CIA felt
it was not in a position to support Tomic actively because ambassa-
dorial “ground rules” of the previous few years had prevented the CIA
from dealing with the Christian Democrats. The Agency believed that
Alessandri, the apparent front runner, needed more than money; he
needed help in managing his campaign.

On March 25, 1970, the 40 Committee approved a joint Embassy/
CIA proposal recommending that “spoiling” operations—propaganda
and other activities—be undertaken by the CIA in an effort to prevent
an election victory by Allende. Direct support was not furnished to

- either of his opponents. This first authorization was for $135,000, with
the possibility of more later.

On June 18, 1970, the Ambassador, Edward Korry, submitted a two-
phase proposal to the Department of State and the CIA for review.
The first phase involved an increase in support for the anti-Allende
campaign. The second was a $500,000 contingency plan to influence the
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congressional vote in the event of a vote between the candidates finish-
ing first and second. In response to State Department reluctance, the
Ambassador responded by querying: if Allende were to'gain power,
how would the U.S. respond to those who asked what actions it had
taken to prevent it ?

On June 27, the 40 Committee approved the increase in funding for
the anti-Allende “spoiling” operation by $300,000. State Department
officials at the meeting voted “yes” only relunctantly. They spoke
against the contingency plan, and a decision on it was deferred pend-
ing the results of the September 4 election.

CIA officials met several times with officials from ITT during July.
The CIA turned down ITT’s proposal to make funds available for
CIA transmission to Alessandri but did provide the company advice
on how to pass money to Alessandri. Some $350,000 of ITT money was
passed to Alessandri during the campaign—$250,000 to his campaign
and $100,000 to the National Party. About another $350,000 came
from other U.S. businesses. According to CIA documents, the Station
Chief informed the Ambassador that the CIA was advising ITT in
funding the Alessandri campaign, but not that the Station was aiding
ITT in passing money to the National Party.

"_" The 40 Committee met again on August 7 but did not give further
- consideration to supporting either Alessandri or Tomic. As the anti-
Allende campaign 1n Chile intensified, senior policy makers turned to
the issue of U.S. policy in the event of an Allende victory. A study done
in response to National Security Study Memorandum 97 was approved
by the Interdepartmental Group (IG) on August 18. The approved
paper ! set forth four options, one in the form of a covert annex. The
consensus of the Interdepartmental Group favored maintaining mini-
mal relations with Allende, but the Senior Review Group deferred de-
cision until after the elections. Similarly, a paper with alternatives was
circulated to 40 Committee members on August 13, but no action

resulted. :
3. “Spoiling” Operations

The “spoiling” operations had two objectives: (1) undermining
communist efforts to bring about a coalition of leftist forces which
could gain control of the presidency in 1970; and (2) strengthening
non-Marxist political leaders and forces in Chile to order to develop
an effective alternative to the Popular Unity coalition in preparation
for the 1970 presidential election. .

In working toward these objectives, the CIA made use of half-a-
dozen covert action projects. Those projects were focused into an
intensive propaganda campaign which made use of virtually all media
within Chile and which placed and replayed items in the interna-
tional press as well. Propaganda placements were achieved through
subsidizing right-wing women’s and “civic action” groups. A “scare
campaign,” using many of the same themes as the 1964 presidential
election program, equated an Allende victory with violence and Stalin-
ist repression. Unlike 1964, however, the 1970 operation did not involve
extensive public opinion polling, grass-roots organizing, or “commu-
nit):1 development” efforts, nor, as mentioned, direct funding of any
candidate. - .

1 The minvtes of the Interdepartmental Group and Senlor Review Group deliberations
have not as yet been provided to the Committee.



169

22

In addition to the massive propaganda campaign, the CIA’s effort
prior to the election included political action aimed at splintering the
non-Marxist Radical Party and reducing the number of votes which
it could deliver to the Popular Unity coalition’s candidate. Also, “black
propaganda”—material purporting to be the product of another
group—was used in 1970 to sow dissent between Communists and
Socialists, and between the national labor confederation and the
Chilean Community Party.

The CIA’s propaganda operation for the 1970 elections made use
of mechanisms that had been developed earlier. One mechanism had
been used extensively by the CIA during the March 1969 congressional
elections. During the 1970 campaign it produced hundreds of thou-
sands of high-quality printed pieces, ranging from posters and leaflets
to picture books, and carried out an extensive propaganda program
through many radio and press outlets. Other propaganda mechanisms
that were in place prior to the 1970 campaign included an editorial
support group that dprovided political features, editorials, and news
articles for radio and press placement; a service for placing anti-com-

munist press and radio items; and three different news servjces.
.~ There was a wide variety of propaganda_ products: a newsletter

mailed to approximately two thousand journalists, academicians, poli-
ticians, and other opinion makers; a booklet showing what life would
be like if Allende won the:presidential election ; translation and dis-
tribution of chronicles of opposition to the Soviet regime; poster
distribution and sign-painting teams. The sign-painting teams had
instructions to paint the slogan “su paredén” (your Wiﬁl) on 2,000
walls, evoking an image of communist firing squads. The “scare cam-
paign” (campaiia de terror) exploited the violence of the invasion of
Czechoslovakia with large photographs of Prague and of tanks in
downtown Santiago. Other posters, resembling those used in 1964,
portrayed Cuban political prisoners before the firing squad, and
warned that an Allende victory would mean the end o religion and
family life in Chile. ¢.ov" . 837 7 .

Still another project funded individual press assets. One, who pro-
duced regular radio commentary shows on a nationwide hookup, had
been CIA funded since 1965 and continued to wage propaganda for
CIA during the Allende presidency. Other assets, aﬁ employees of
El Mercurio, enabled the Station to generate more than one editorial
per day based on CIA guidance. Access to £7 Mercurio had a multi-
plier effect, since its editorials were read throughout the country on
various national radio networks. Moreover, EZ M ercurio was one of the
most influential Latin American newspapers, particularly in business
circles abroad. A project which placed anti-communist press and radio
items was reported in 1970 to reach an audience of well over five-
. million listeners. ‘ . .

The CIA funded only one political group during the 1970 campaign,
in an effort to reduce the number of Radical Party votes for Allende.

4. Effects

- The covert action “spoiling” efforts by the United States during
the 1970 campaign did not succeed: Allende won a plurality in the
September 4 election. Nevertheless, the “spoiling” campaign had
several important. effects:~ - '
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First, the “scare campaign” contributed to the political polariza-
tion and financial panic of the period. Themes developed during the
campaign were exploited even more intensely during the weeks follow-
ing September 4, in an effort to cause énough financial panic and politi-
cal instability to' goad President Frei or the Chilean military into
action. . ' : S

Second, many of the assets involved in the anti-Allende campaign
became so visible that their usefulness was limited thereafter. Several
of them left Chile. When Allende took office, little was left of the CIA-
funded propaganda apparatus. Nevertheless, there remained a nucleus
sufficient to permit a vocal anti-Allende opposition to function effec-
tively even before the new President was inaugurated.

- D. Coverr AcnON BETWEEN SEPTEMBER 4 AND Oc'rom 24, 1970 2

On September 4, 1970, Allende won a plurality in Chile’s presiden-
tial election. Since no candidate had received a majority of the popular
vote, the Chilean Constitution required that a joint session of its Con-
%'ress decide between the first- and second-place finishers. The date set

or the congressional session was October 24,1970, . B
The reaction in Washington to Allende’s plurality victory was
immediate. The 40 Committee met on September 8 and 14 to discuss
what action should be taken prior to the October 24 congressional
vote. On September 15, President Nixon informed CIA Director
Richard Helms that an Allende regime in Chile would not be accepta-
ble to the United States and instructed the CIA ‘to play a direct role
in organizing a military coup d’etat in Chile to prevent Allende’s
accession to the Presidency. L _

. Following the September 14 meeting of the 40 Committee and Pres-
ident Nixon’s September 15 instruction to the CIA, U.S. Government
efforts to_prevent Allende from assuming office proceeded on two
tracks.* Track I"comprised all covert activities approved by the 40
Committee, including political, economic and propaganda activities.
These activities were designed to induce Allende’s opponents in Chile
“to prevent his assumption of power, either throufh political or mili-
tary means. Track I activities in Chile were undertaken in response
to"r{’resident Nixon’s September 15 order-and were directed toward
actively promoting andencouraging the Chilean military to move
against Xllende. o . : B '

ST e - 1. Track 1

A, POLITICAL ACTION

Initially, both the 40 Committee and the CIA fastened on the so-
called Frer re-election gambit as a means of preventing Allende’s
assumption of office. This gambit, which was considered a constitu-
tional solution to the' Allende problem, consisted of inducing enough
congressional votes to elect Alessandri over Allende with the under-
standing that Alessandri would immediately resign, thus paving the
way for a special election in which Frei would legally become a candi-
date. At the September 14 meeting of the 40 Committee, the Frei gam-

2 This period, and particularly Track II, are dealt with in detail in an interim Committee
Report, Alleged Assasgination Plots Involving Foreign Leaders, 94 Cong., 1st Sess.
November 1975, pp. 225-254.

2The terms Track I and Track II were known only to CIA and White House officials
who were knowledgeable about the President’s September 15 order to the CIA.
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bit was discussed, and the Committee authorized a contingency fund
of $250,000 for covert support of projects which Frei or his associates
deemed important. The funds were to be handled by Ambassador
Korry and used if it appeared that they would be needed by the mod-
erate faction of the (E)hristian Democratic Party to swing congres-
sional votes to Alessandri. The only proposal for the funds which was
discussed was an attempt to bribe ghi ean Congressmen to vote for
Alessandri. That quickly was seen to be unworkable, and the $250,000
was never spent.
. CIA’s Track I aimed at bringing about conditions in which the
Frei gambit could take place. To do this, the CIA, at the direction of
the 40 Committee, mobilized on interlocking political action, economic,
and propaganda campaign. As part of its political action program, the
CIA attempted indirectly to induce President Frei at least to consent
to the gambit or, better yet, assist in its implementation. The Agency
felt that pressures from those whose opinion and views he valued—
in combination with certain propaganda activities—represented the
only hope of converting Frei. In Europe and Latin America, influen-
tial members of the Christian Democratic movement and the Catholic
Church were prompted either to visit or contact Frei. In spite of these
efforts, Frei refused to interfere with the constitutional process, and
the re-election gambit died. '

B. PROPAGANDA CAMPAIGN

On September 14, the 40 Committee agreed that a propaganda
campaign should be undertaken by the CIA to focus on the damage
that would befall Chile under an Allende government. The campaign
was to include support for the Frei re-election gambit. According to
a CIA memorandum, the campaign sought to create concerns about
Chile’s future if Allende were elected by the Congress; the propaganda
was designed to influence Frei, the Chilean elite, and the Chilean
military.

The propaganda campaign included several components. Predictions
of economic collapse under Allende were replayed in CIA-generated
articles in European and Latin American newspapers. In response to
criticisms of £7 Mercurio by candidate Allende, the CIA, through its
covert action resources, orchestrated cables of support and protest from
foreign newspapers, a protest statement from an international press
assoclation, and world press coverage of the association’s protest. .
In addition, journalists—agents and otherwise—traveled to Chile for
on-the-scene reporting. By September 28, the CIA had agents who
were journalists from ten different countries in or en route to Chile.
This group was supplemented by eight more journalists from five
countries under the direction of high-level agents who were, for the
most part, in managerial capacities in the media field.

Second, the CIA relied upon its own resources to generate anti-
Allende propaganda in Chile. These efforts included : support for an
underground press; placement of individual news items through
agents; financing a small newspaper; indirect subsidy of Patria y Lib-
ertad, a group fervently opposed to Allende, and its radio programs,
political advertisements, and political rallies; and the direct mailing of
forelgn news articles to Frei, his wife, selected leaders, and the
Chilean domestic press. .
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Third, special intelligence and “inside” briefings were given to U.S.
journalists, at their request. One 7'ime cover story was considered
particularly noteworthy. According to CIA documents, the 7'ime cor-
respondent in Chile apparently had accepted Allende’s protestations
of moderation and constitutionality at face value. Briefings requested
by Time and provided by the CIA in Washington resulted in a
-change in the basic thrust of the T%me story on Allende’s September 4
victory and in the timing of that story.

A few statistics convey the magnitude of the CIA’s propaganda
campaign mounted during the six-week interim period in the Latin
American and European media. According to the CIA, partial re-
turns showed that 726 articles, broadcasts, editorials, and similar items
directly resulted from Agency activity. The Agency had no way to
measure the scope of the multiplier effect—i.e., how much its “induced”
‘news focused media interest on the.Chilean issues and.stimulated ad-

“ditional coverage—but concluded that its contribution was both
- substantial and significant.

P

C. ECONOMIC PRESSURES .

On September 29, 1970, the 40 Committee met. It was agreed that
the Frei gambit had been overtaken by events and was dead. The
“second-best option”—the cabinet resigning and being replaced with
‘a military cabinet—was also deemed dead. The point was then made
that there would probably be no’military action unless economic
pressures could be Ii)rought‘, to bear on Chile. It was agreed that an
attempt would be made to have Aterican business take steps in line
with the U.S.. government’s desire for immediate economic action.

The economic offensive against Chile, undertaken as.a part of Track
I, was intended to demonstrate the foreign economic reaction to Al-
lende’s accession to power, as well as to preview the future consequences
of his regime.: Generally, the 40 Committee approved cutting off all
credits, pressuring firms to curtail investment in Chile and approach-
~ ing other nations to cooperate in this venture. : v .

These actions of the 40 Committee, and the establishment of an
interagency working group to coordinate overt economic activities
towards Chile (composed of the CIA’s Western Hemisphere Division
Chief and representatives from State, the NSC, and 'g’reasury), ad-
versely affected the Chilean economy ; a major financial panic ensued.
However, U.S. efforts to generate an economic crisis did not have the
desired impact on the October 24 vote, nor did they stimulate a military
intervention to prevent Allende’s accession..

2. Track II

As previously noted, U.S. efforts to prevent Allende’s assumption
of office operated on two tracks between September 4 and October 24.
Track II was initiated by President Nizxon on September 15 when he
instructed the CIA to play a direct role in organizing a military coup
@’etat in Chile. The Agency was to take this action without coordina-
tion with the Departments of State or Defense and without informing
" the U.S. Ambassador. While coup possibilities in general and other
means of seeking to prevent Allende’s accession to power were ex-
plored by the 40 Committee throughout this period, the 40 Committee
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never discussed this direct CIA role. In practice, the Agency was to
Ir;por(:, both for informational and approval purposes, to the White
ouse.

Between October 5 and QOctober 20, 1970, the CIA made 21 contacts
with key military and Carabinero (police) officials in Chile. Those
Chileans who were inclined to stage a.coup were given assurances of
strong support at the highest levels of the U.S. Government both
before and after a coup. -

Tracks I and II did, in fact, move together in the month after
September 15. Ambassador Korry, who was formally excluded from
Track IT, was authorized to encourage a military coup, provided
Frei concurred in that solution. At the 40 Committee meeting on
September 14, he and other “appropriate members of the Embassy
mission” were authorized to intensify their contacts with Chilean
military officers to assess their willingness to support the “Frei gam-
" bit.” The Ambassador was also authorized to make his contacts in the

Chilean military aware that if Allende were seated, the military
could expect no further military assistance (MAP) from the United.
States. IPater, Korry was authorized to inform the Chilean military
that all MAP and military sales were being held in abeyance pending
the outcome of the congressional élection on October 24. _
The essential difference between Tracks I and II, as evidenced by
_instructions to Ambassador Korry during this period, was not that
Track IT was coup-oriented and Track I was not. Both had this ob-
jective in mind. There were two differences between the two tracks:
Track I was contingent on at least the acquiescence of Frei; and the
CIA’s Track IT direct contacts’ with the Chilean military, and its
active promotion and support for a coup, were to be known only to a
-small group of individuals in the White House and the CIA.
Despite these efforts, Track II proved to be no more successful than
Track I in preventing Allende’s assumption of office. Although cer-
tain elements within the Chilean army were actively, involved in cou
plotting, the plans of the dissident Chileans never got off the ground.
"~ A rather disorganized coup attempt did begin on October 22, but
aborted following.the shooting of (Ij}eneral Schneider.

On October 24, 1970, Salvador Allende was confirmed as President
by Chilean Congress. On November 3, he was inaugurated. U.S. ef-
£orts, both overt and covert, to prevent his assumption of office had
failed. ' ‘ '

E. Coverr AcrioN DurNG THE ALiENDE YEARS, 1970-1973 :
1. United States Policy and Covert Action

In his 1971 State of the World Message, released February 25, 1971,
President Nixon announced: “We are prepared to have the kind of
relationship with the Chilean government that it is prepared to have
with us.” This public articulation of American policy followed internal
discussions during the NSSM 97 exercise. Charles Meyer, Assistant
Secretary of State for Inter-American Affairs, elaborated that “correct
but minimal” line in his 1973 testimony before the Senate Foreign
Relations Subcommittee on Multinational Corporations:

- Mr. MEYER. The policy of the Government, Mr. Chairman, was that there would
be no intervention in the political affairs of Chile. We were consistent in that we

67-146 O - 76 - 12



174

27

financed no candidates, no political parties before or after September 8, or
September 4. . . . The policy of the United States was that Chile’s problem was
a Chilean problem, to be settled by Chile. As the President stated in October
of 1969, “We will deal with governments as they are.” (Multinational Corpora-
tions and United States Foreign Policy, Hearing before the Subcommittee on
Multinational Corporations of the Committee on Foreign Relations, United States
Senate, Ninety-Third Congress, Washington : GPO, 1973, Part 1, p. 402)

Yet, public pronouncements notwithstanding, after Allende’s inaug-
uration the 40 Committee approved a total of over seven million dol-
lars in covert support to opposition groups in Chile. That money also
funded an extensive anti-Allende propaganda campaign. Of the total
authorized by the 40 Committee, over six million dollars was spent
during the Allende presidency and $84,000 was expended shortly
thereafter for commitments made before the coup. The total amount
spent on covert action in Chile during 1970-73 was approximately
$7 million, including project funds not requiring 40 Committee
apgroval. .

roadly speaking, U.S. policy sought to maximize pressures on the
Allende government to prevent its consolidation and limit its ability
to implement policies contrary to U.S. and hemispheric interests. That
objective was stated clearly in National Security Decision Memoran-
dum (NSDM) 93, issued in early November 1970. Other governments
were encouraged to adopt similar policies, and the U.S. increased ef-
forts to maintain close relations with friendly military leaders in the
hemisphere. The “cool but correct” overt posture denied the Allende
government a handy foreign enemy to use as a domestic and inter-
national rallying point. At the same time, covert action was one re-
flection of the concerns felt in Washington: the desire to frustrate
Allende’s experiment in the Western Hemisphere and thus limit its
attractiveness as a model; the fear that a Chile under Allende might
harbor subversives from other Latin American countries; and the de-
termination to sustain the principle of compensation for U.S. firms
nationalized by the Allende government.- .

Henry Kissinger outlined several of these concerns in a background
briefing to the press on September 16, 1970, in the wake of Allende’s
election plurality :

Now it is fairly easy for one to predict that if Allende wins, there is a good
chance that he will establish over a period of years some sort of Communist
government. In that case you would have one not on an island off the coast which
has not a traditional relationship and impact on Latin America, but in a major
Latin American country you would have a Communist government, joining, for
example, Argentina, which is already deeply. divided, along a long frontier;
joining Peru, which has already been heading in directions that have been diffi-
cult to deal with, and joining Bolivia, which has also gone in a more leftist, anti-
U.S. direction, even without any of these developments. S )

So I don’t think we should delude ourselves that an Allende takeover in
Chile would not present massive problems for us, and for democratic forces
and for pro-U.S. forces in Latin America, and indeed to thé whole Western
Hemisphere. What would happen to the Western Hemisphere Defense Board,
or to the Organization of American States, and so forth, in extremely proble-
matical. . . . It is one of those situations which is not too happy for American
interests. (Multinational Corporations and United States Foreign Policy,
Hearings before the Subcommittee on Multinational Corporations of the Com-
mittee on Foreign Relations, United States Senate, Ninety-Third Congress,
‘Washington : GPO, 1973, Part 2, pp. 542-3)

As the discussion of National Intelligence Eistimates in Section IV
of this paper makes clear the more extreme fears about the effects of
Allende’s election were ill-founded: there never was a significant
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threat of a Soviet military presence; the “export” of Allende’s revolu-
tion was limited, and its value as a model more restricted still; and
.Allende was little more hospitable to activist exiles from other Latin
American countries than his predecessor had been. Nevertheless, those
fears, often exaggerated, appear to have activated officials in
Washington. : .

The “cool but correct” public posture and extensive clandestine acti-
vities formed two-thirds of a triad of official actions. The third was
economic pressure, both overt and covert, intended to exacerbate the
difficulties felt by Chile’s economy. The United States cut off economic
aid, denied credits, and made efforts—partially successful—to enlist
the cooperation of international financial institutions and private firms
in tightening the economic “squeeze” on Chile. That international
“squeeze” intensified the effect of the economic measures taken by oppo-
sition groups within Chile, particularly the crippling strikes in the
mining and transportation sectors. For instance, the combined effect
of the foreign credit squeeze and domestic copper strikes on Chile’s
foreign exchange position was devastating. -

Throughout the Allende years, the U.S. maintained close contact
with the Chilean armed forces, both through the CIA and through
U.S. military attaches. The basic purpose of these contacts was the
gathering of intelligence, to detect any inclination within the Chilean
armed forces to intervene. But U.S. officials also were instructed to
seek influence within the Chilean military and to be generally suppor-
tive of its activities without appearing to promise U.S. support for
military efforts which might be premature. For instance, in November
1971, the Station was instructed to put the U.S. government in a posi-
tion to take future advantage of either a political or a military solution
to the Chilean dilemma, depénding on developments within the coun-
try and the latter’s impact on the military themselves. -

There is no hard evidence of directr%.s. assistance to the coup,
despite frequent allegations of such aid. Rather the United States—
by its previous actions during Track I1, its existing general posture of
opposition to Allende, and the nature of its contacts with the Chilean
military—probably gave the impression that it would -not look with
disfavor on a military coup. And U.S. officials in the yeats before 1973
may not always have succeeded in walking the thin line between moni-
toring indigenous coup plotting and actually stimulating it.

2. Techniques of Covert Action
A. SUPPORT FOR OPPOSITION POLITICAL PARTIES

More than half of the 40 Committee-approved funds supported the
opposition political parties: the Christian Democratic Party (PDC),
the Nationali Party (PN), and several splinter groups. Nearly half-a-
million dollars was channeled to splinter groups during the Allende
years. Early in 1971 CIA funds enabled the PDC and PN to purchase
their own radio stations and newspapers.”All opposition parties were
passed money prior to the April 1971 municipal elections and a con- -
gressional by-election in July. In November 1971 funds were approved
to strengthen the PDC, PN, and splinter groups. An effort was also
made to induce a breakup of the UP coalition. CTA funds.supported
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the opposition parties in three by-elections in 1972, and in the March
1973 congressional election. Money provided to political parties not
only supported opposition candidates in the various elections, but
enabled the parties to maintain an anti-government camﬁaign through-
out the Allende years, urging citizens to demonstrate their opposition
in a variety of ways. )

Throughout the Allende years, the CIA worked to forge a united
opposition. The significance of this effort can be gauged by noting that
the two main elements opposing the Popular Unity government were
the National Party, which was conservative, and the reformist Chris-
tian Democratic Party, many of whose members had supported the
major policies of the new government. '

" B. PROPAGANDA AND SBUPPORT FOR OPPOSITION MEDIA

Besides funding political parties, the 40 Committee approved large -
amounts to sustain opposition media and thus to maintain a hard-hit-
ting propaganda campaign. The CIA spent $1.5 million in support of
El Mercurio, the country’s largest newspaper and the most important
channel for anti-Allende propaganda. According to CIA documents,
these efforts played a significant role in setting the stage for the mili-
tary coup of geptember 11,1973.

The 40 Committee approvals in 1971 and early 1972 for subsidizing

El Mercurio were based on reports that the Chilean government was -
trying to close the £7 Mercurio chain. In fact, the press remained free
throughout the Allende period, despite attempts to harass and finan-
.cially damage opposition media. The alarming field reports on which
the 40 Committee decisions to support £7 Mercurio were based are at
some variance with intelligence community analyses. For example,
an August 1971 National Intelligence Estimate—nine months after
Allende took power—maintained that the government was attempting
to dominate the press but commented that £7 Mercurio had managed
to retain its independence. Yet one month later the 40 Committee voted
$700,000 to keep El Mercurio afloat. And CIA documents in 1973
acknowledge that E7 Mercurio and, to a lesser extent, the papers
belonging to opposition political parties, were the only publications
under pressure from the government.

The freedom of the press issue was the single most important theme
in the international propaganda campaign against Allende. Among
the books and pamphlets produced by the major opposition research
organization was one which appeared in October 1972 at the time of
the Inter-American Press Association (IAPA) meeting in Santiago.
As in the 1970 period, the IAPA listed Chile as a country in which
freedom of the press was threatened. :

- The CIA’s major propaganda project funded a wide range of prop-
aganda activities. It produced several magazines with national cir-
culations and a large number of books and special studies. It developed
material for placement in the £7 Mercurio c}l;ain (amounting to a total
daily circulation of over 300,000) ; opposition party newspapers; two
weekly newspapers; all radio stations controlled by opposition parties;
and on several regular television shows on three channels. £1 Mercurio
was a major propaganda channel during 1970-73, as it had been during

the 1970 elections and pre-inauguration period. -
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The CIA also funded progressively a greater portion—over 75 per-
cent in 1973-—of an opposition research organization. A steady flow ot
economic and technical material went to opposition parties and private
sector groups. Mang of the bills prepared by opposition parliamentari-
ans were actually drafted by personnel of the research organization.

C. SUPPORT FOR PRIVATE SECTOR ORGANIZATIONS

The Committee has taken testimony that 40 Committee-approved
funds were used to help maintain and strengthen the democratic op-
position in Chile. It has been stressed that CIA had nothing to do with
the truck owners’ strike and the disorders that led to the coup. The
question of CIA support to Chilean private sector groups is a matter
of considerable concern because of the violent tactics used by several
of these groups in their efforts to bring about military intervention.

The issue of whether to support private groups was debated within

. the Embassy and the 40 Committee throughout late 1972 and 1973.
In September 1972, the 40 Committee authorized $24,000 for “emer-
gency support” of a powerful businessmen’s organization, but decided
against financial support to other private sector organizations because
of their possible involvement in anti-government strikes. In October
1972, the Committee approved $100,000 for three private sector orga-
nizations—the businessmen’s organization, associations of large and
small businessmen and an umbrella organization of opposition
groups—as part of a $1.5 million approval for support to opposition
groups. According to CIA. testimony, this limited financial support
to the private sector was confined to specific activities in support of the
opposition electoral campaign, such as voter registration drives and a
get-out-the-vote campaign. -

A fter the March 1973 elections, in which opposition forces failed to
achieve the two-thirds majority in the Senate that might have per-
mitted them to impeach Allende and hold new elections, the U.S.
Government re-assessed its objectives. There seemed little likelihood
of a successful military coup, g)ut there did appear to be a possibility
that increasing unrest in the entire country might induce the military
to re-enter the Allende government in order to restore order. Various
proposals for supporting private sector groups were examined in the
context, but the Ambassador and the Department of State remained
opposed to any such support because of the increasingly high level of
tension in Chile, and because the groups were known fo hope for mili-
tary intervention. : :

Nevertheless, on August 20, the 40 Committee approved a proposal

' granting $1 million to opposition parties and private sector groups,
with passage of the funds contingent on the concurrence of the Ambas-
sador, Nathaniel Davis, and the Department of State. None of these
funds were passed to private sector groups before the military coup
three weeks later.

‘While these deliberations were taking place, the CIA Station asked
Headquarters to take soundings to determine whether maximum sup-
port could be provided to the opposition, including groups like the
truck owners. The Ambassador agreed that these soundings should be
. taken but opposed a specific proposal for $25,000 of support to the

- strikers. There was a CIA recommendation for support to the truck
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owners, but it is unclear whether or not that proposal came before

~ the40 Committee, On Au 25—16 days before the coup—Headquar-

ters advised the Station that soundin%s were being taken, but the CIA

Station’s proposal was never approved. :

The pattern of U.S. deliberations suggests a careful distinction be-
tween supporting the opposition parties and funding private sector
groups trying to bring about a military coup. However, given tur-

ulent conditions in Chile, the interconnections among the CIA-sup-
ported political parties, the various militant trade associations
(gremios) and paramilitary groups prone to terrorism and violent
disruption were many. The CIA was aware that links between these
groups and the political parties made clear distinctions difficult.

. The most prominent of the right-wing paramilitary ups was
Patria y Libertad (Fatherland and Liberty), which formed following
Allende’s September 4 election, during so-called Track II. The -
CIA provided Patria y Libertad with $38,500 through a third
party during the Track II period, in an effort to create tension and
a possible pretext for intervention by the Chilean military. After.
Allende took office, the CIA occasionally provided the group small .
sums through third parties for demonstrations or specific propaganda
activity. Those disbursements, about seven thousand dollars in total,
ended in 1971. It is possible that CIA funds given to political parties
reached Patria y Libertad and a similar group, the Rolando Matus
Brigade, given the close. ties between the parties and these
organizations. C :

Throughout the Allende presidency, Patria y Libertad was the most
strident voice opposing all compromise efforts by Christian Democrats,
calling for resistance to government measures, and urging insurrection
in the armed forces. Its tactics came to parallel those of the Movement
of the Revolutionary Left (MIR) at the opposite end of the political
spectrum. Patria y Libertad forces marcﬁed at opposition rallies
dressed in full riot gear. During the October 1972 national truckers’
strike, Patria y Libertad was reported to strew “miguelitos” (three-

' pronged steel tacks) on highways in order to help bring the country’s

transportation system to a halt, On July 13, 1973, Patria y Libertad

placed a statement in a Santiago newspaper claiming responsibility
for an abortive coup on June 29, and on July 17, Pairia y Libertad

leader Roberto Thieme announced that his groups would unleash a

total armed offensive to overthrow the government. .

With regard to the truckers’ strike, two facts are undisputed. First,
the 40 Committee did not approve any funds to be given directly to
the strikers. Second, all observers agree that the two lengthy strikes

(the second lasted from July 13, 1973, until the September 11 coup) .

could not have been maintained on the basis of union funds. It remains

unclear whether or to what extent. CIA funds passed to opposition
parties may have been siphoned off to support strikes. It is clear that . -
anti-government strikers were actively supported by several of the.

rivate sector groups which received CIA funds. There were extensive

Enks between these private sector organizations and the groups which

coordinated and implemented the strikes. In November 1972 the CIA

learned that one private sector group had passed $2,800 directly to
strikers, contrary to the Agency’s ground rules. The CIA rebuked the
group but nevertheless passed it additional money the next month.
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3. United States Economic Policies Toward Chile : 1970-1973

A. COVERT ACTION AND .ECONOMIC PRESSURE

The policy response of the U.S. Government to the Allende regime
consisted of an interweaving of diplomatic, covert, military, and eco-
nomic strands. Economic pressure exerted by the United States formed
an important part of the mix. It is impossible to understand the effect
of covert action without knowing the economic pressure which accom-

panied it. ‘
: B. CHILEAN ECONOMIC DEPENDENCE

The demise of the brief Allende experiment in 1970-73 came as the
cumulative result of many factors—external and internal. The aca-.
demic debate as to whether the external or the internal factors weighed
more heavily is endless. This is not the place to repeat it. A brief
description of the Chilean economy will suffice to suggest the probable
effect on Chile of U.S. economic actions and the possible interactions
between economic and political factors in causing Allende’s downfall.

Chile’s export-oriented economy remained, in 1970, dependent for
foreign exchange earnings on a single product—copper-+much as it
had depended on nitrate in the 19th century. However, the Allende
Administration consciously adopted a policy of beginning to diversify
Chile’s trade by expanding ties with Great Britain, the rest of the
"~ Western European countries, and Japan, and by initiating minor
trade agreements with the Eastern Bloc countries.

Nevertheless, Chilean economic dependénce on the United States
remained a significant factor during the period of the Allende gov-
ernment. In 1970, U.S. direct. private investment in Chile st at
$1.1 billion, out of an estimated total foreign investment of $1.672
billion. U.S. and foreign corporations played a large part in almost
all of the critical areas of the Chilean econoiny. Furthermore, United
States cor{)lorations controlled the production of 80 percent of Chile’s
copper, which in 1970 accounted for four-fifths of Chile’s foreign .
exchange earnings. Hence, the Allende government faced a situation
in which decisions of foreign corporations had significant ramifica-
tions throughout the Chilean economy. :

Chile had accumulated a large foreign debt during the Frei govern-
ment, much of it contracted with international and private banks.
Chile was able, through the Paris Club, to re-negotiate $800 million in
debts to foreign governments and medium-term debt to major U.S.
banks in early 1972. It also obtained in 1972 some $600 million in
" credits and loans from socialist bloc countries and Western sources;
however, a study done by the Inter-American Committee on the Alli-
ance for Progress concluded that these credits were “tied to specific
development projects and [could] be used only gradually.”

Even with a conscious policy of diversifying its foreign trading .
patterns, in 1970 Chile continued to depend on the import of es-
sential replacement parts from United States firms. The availability of
short-term United gtates commercial credits dropped from around
$300 million during the Frei years to around $30 million in 1972. The
drop, a result of combined economic and political factors, seriously af-
fected the Allende government’s ability to purchase replacement parts
and machinery for the most critical sectors of the economy: copper,
steel, electricity, petroleum, and transport. .
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By late 1972, the Chilean Ministry of the Economy estimated that
almost one-third of the diesel trucks at Chuquicamata Copper Mine,
30 percent of the privately owned city buses, 21 percent of all taxis,
and 33 percent of state-owned buses in Chile could not operate because
of the lack of spare parts or tires. In overall terms, the value of United
States machinery and transport equipment exported to Chile by U.S.
firms declined from $152.6 million in 1970 to $110 million in 1971.

C. THE INSTRUMENTS OF UNITED STATES FOREIGN ECONOMIC POLICY
TOWARD ALLENDE

United States foreign economic policy toward Allende’s- government
-was articulated at the highest levels of the U.S. government, and
coordinated by interagency task forces. The policy was clearly framed
during the Track IT period. Richard Helms’ notes from his Septem-
ber 15, 1970, meeting with President Nixon, the meeting which ini-
tiated Track IT, contain the indication: “Make the economy scream.”
A week later Ambassador Korry reported telling Frei, through his
Defense Minister, that “not a nut or bolt would be allowed to reach
Chile under Allende.”

While the Chileah economy was vulnerable to U.S. pressures over
a period of a few years, it was not in the short run. That judgment
was clearly made by intelligence analysts in the government, but
its implications seem not to have affected policy-making in September
and (gctober of 1970. A February 1971 Intelligence Memorandum
noted that Chile was not immediately vulnerable to investment, trade
or monetary sanctions imposed by the United States. In fact, the im-
position of sanctions, while it would hurt Chile eventually, was seen
to carry one possible short-run benefit—it would have given Chile a
justification for renouncing nearly a billion dollars o% debt to the
United States. s

The policy of economic pressure—articulated in NSDM 93 of
. November 1970—was to be implemented through several means, All
new bilateral foreign assistance was to be stopped, although disburse-
- ments would continue under loans made previously. The U.S. would

use its predominant position in international financial institutions to
dry up the flow of new multilateral credit or other financial assistance.
To the extent possible, financial assistance or guarantees to U.S.
private investment in Chile would be ended, and U.S. businesses would
be made aware of the government’s concern and its restrictive policies.

The bare figures tell the story. U.S. bilateral aid, $35 million in 1969,
‘was $1.5 million in 1971. (See Table II.) U.S. Export-Import Bank
credits, which had totalled $234 million in 1967 and $29 million in

1969, dropped to zero in 1971. Loans from the multilateral Inter-
American Development Bank (IDB), in which the U.S. held what
amounted to a veto, had totalled $46 million in 1970; they fell to $2
-million in 1972 (United States A.L.D. figures). The only new IDB
loans made to Chile during the Allende period were two small loans
to Chilean universities made in January 1971.* Similarly, the World
Bank made no new loans to Chile between 1970 and 1973. However,
the International Monetary Fund extended Chile approximately
$90 million during 1971 and 1972 to assist with foreign exchange
- difficulties.

¢ As with bilateral aid, disbursements were contlnued under previons commitments,
854 million was disbursed between December 1970 and December 1972. (IDB flgures) -



TABLE IL.—FOREIGN AID TO CHILE FROM U.S. GOVERNMENT AGENCIES AND INTERNATIONAL INSTITUTIONS—TOTAL OF LOANS AND GRANTS
[tn millions of dollars]

Fiscal year 1953-61 1962 - 1963 1964 1965 1966 1967 1968 1969 1970 1971 1972 1973 1974
339.7 169.8 85.3 127.1 130.4 111.9 260.4 91.1 80.8 4 - 3.8 9.8

76.4 182.7. 41.3 78.9 99.5 93.2 15,5 51.9 35.4 .0 .8 5.3

94,2 6.6 22.0 26.9 14.2 14,4 2.9 23,0 15,0 .9 2.5 3.2

169.0 . 16.2 15.3 8.2 .1 234.6 14.2 8.7 .6 3.1 1981

4).8 12.8 30.6 9.0 9.9 10,1 4.1 7.8 11.8 . 3 15.0 15.9

381.5 187.6 115.9 136.1 140.3 122.0 264.5 104.9 91.8 .3 121.9 9123.8

Total international orﬁ(anllatlonsl.-. .. 1354 18.7 . 3L.2 41.4 12.4 72.0 93.8 19.4 49,0 2 9.4 111.2
1 World Bank) . 95.2 22.6 4.4 2.7 60.0 oeenennan |3 O D | N P 13,5
Inter-American Development Bank (IDB). 5.7 15.1 24.4 16.6 4.9 62.2 3.0 . 16.5 319 .1 5.2 97.3

1 Includes Ex-Im: 57.0 and other: 41.1. .

? Total per chart plus Export-import Bank. . .

# U.S. contributions to 1.0.’s included above; therefore U.S. aid and International sid should not be added together.

Source: U.S. Overseas Loans and Grants, Obligations and Loan Authorizations, July 1, 1945 to June 30, 1971, pp. 40, 179; and July 1, 1945 to June 30, 1974, pp. 39, 175. Prepared by Statistics and Re-
ports Division, Office of Financlal Management, Agency for (nternational Development. .
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Reaction to events in Chile accounted for much of the momentum in
the United States Government for the development of a policy on ex-
propriation. In what came to be known as the Allende Doctrine, Chile
proposed to deduct a calculation of “excess profits” (over and above
reinvestments and a 10-12 percent profit margin) from any compen-
sation paid to nationalized firms in the copper sector. By this calcula-
tion, U.S. copper companies were in fact told they owed money. The
reaction of the U.S. Government was strong. In January 1972, Presi-
dent Nixon announced that, when confronted with such situations, the
U.S. would cut off bilateral aid and “withhold its support from loans
under consideration in multilateral development banks.”

While the State Department, the CIA, and the Department of Com-
merce all participated in the United States economic policy toward
Chile, a central point in the execution of this policy was the Depart-

. ment of the Treasury. The Department instructs U.S. representatives

on multilateral lending institutions. In the IDB, for instance, the U.S.
controlled 40 percent of the vetes, sufficient to veto any “soft” IDB
loans. Loan proposals submitted to the IDB were held under study,
never coming up for a vote by the IDB Board. Whether U.S. actions,
and those of the multilateral institutions, were motivated by political
interests or economic judgments of Chile’s “credit worthiness” is a de-
bate not yet definitively settled. However, it seems clear from the pat-
tern of U.S. economic actions and from the nature of debates within the
Executive Branch that American economic policy was driven more by
political opposition to an Allende regime than by purely technical
judgments about Chile’s finances.

The posture of the Export-Import Bank, a United States public
institution, reflected the tone of U.S. economic policy toward Chile
during the Allende period. In the fall of 1970, the Bank dropped
Chile’s credit rating from “B,” the second category, to “D,” the last
category. Insofar as the rating contributed to similar evaluations by

rivate U.S. banks, corporations, and international private investors,
1t aggravated Chile’s problem of attracting and retaining needed capi-
tal inflow through private foreign investment. In mid-August 1971
the Bank decided that a $21 million credit for Boeing passenger jets
would be deferred pending a resolution of the controversy over com-
pensation for nationalized U.S. copper companies. That Bank decision
came one month after the nationalization and two months before the
final decision on compensation. In fact, the Boeing decision had been
first announced in May, before the nationalization occurred.

_ The United States linked the question of indemnization for U.S. cop-
per companies with Chile’s multilateral foreign debt. That forei
debt, an inheritance from the obligations incurred by the Alessandri
and Frei governments, was the second highest foreign debt per capita
of any country in the world. Yet, in the 1972 and 1973 Paris Club for-
eign debt negotiations with Chile’s principal foreign creditor nations,
the United States alone refused to consider rescheduling Chile’s for-
eign debt payments until there was movement toward indemnization
for the U.S. copper companies. The United States also exerted pres-
sure on each of the other foreign creditor nations not to renegotiate
Chile’s foreign debt as a group. .



183

36 -

4- US. Relations with the Chilean Military

United States relations with the Chilean military during 1970-1973
must be viewed against the backdrop not only of the tradition of close
cooperation between the American and Chilean military services and
of continuing intelligence collection efforts, but also in the context of
Track II—an attempt to foment a military coup. Track IT marked a
break in the nature of relations between U'S. officials and the Chilean
military.

Close personal and professsional cooperation between Chilean and
U.S. officers was a tradition of long standing. The American military
presence in Chile was substantial, consisting both of military attachés,
the Embassy, and members of the Military Group who provided train-
ing and assistance to the Chilean armed services. In the late 1960’s the
Military Group numbered over fifty; by the Allende period, it was
reduced to a dozen or so, for reasons which had primarily to do with
U.S. budget-cutting. .
A. PRE-TRACK IL

In July 1969 the CIA Station in Santiago requested and received
Headquarters approval for a covert program to establish intelligence
assets in the Chilean armed services for the purpose of monitoring coup
plotting. The program lasted for four years; it involved assets drawn
from all three branches of the Chilean military and included com-
mand-level officers, field- and company-grade officers, retired genera}
staff officers and enlisted men. From 1969 to August 1970, the pro-
ject adhered closely to its stated objective of monitoring and reporting
coup-oriented activity within the Chilean military.

During August, September and October of 1969, it became increas-'

ingly clear from the agents’ reports that the growing dissatisfaction
and unrest within the armed forces was leading to an unstable military
situation. These events culminated in the abortive military revolt. of
October 1969—the Z'acnazo, named after the Tacna regiment in San-
tiago. How close the amateurish Zacnazo came to success was a lesson
to remember, particularly in light of the upcoming Presidential elec-
tion of 1970 and the strong possibility that Salvador Allende would
emerge victorious. _ oo
B. TRACK II

The Track IT covert action effort to organize a military coup to deny
Allende the Presidency caught the Santiago Station unprepared. Its
two assets in the Chilean military were not in a position to spark a
coup. To accomplish the mission directed by Washington, the Station
had to use a U.S. military attache and other hastily developed contacts
with the two main coup plotting groups in the Chilean military. These
contacts not only reported the plans of the groups but also relayed the
Station’s advice about mechanics and timing, and passed on indica-
tions of U.S. Government support following a successful coup. With
the death of Schneider, the plotters’ effort collapsed in disarray, leav-
ing the Station with only its initial assets in the military. It took the
Station another ten months to rebuild a network of agents among the
cautious Chilean military.

¢
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As part of its attmept to induce the Chilean military to intervene
before the October 24 congressional vote, the United States had
threatened to cut off military aid if the military refused to act. That
was accompanied by a promise of support in the aftermath of a coup.
However, military assistance was not cut off at the time of Allende’s
confirmation (see Table IIT). Military sales jumped sharply from
1972 to 1973 and even more sharply from 1973 to 1974 after the coup
(see Table IV). Training of Chilean military personnel in Panama -
also rose during the Allende years (see Table V).

C. 1970-73 -

After the failure of Track I, the CIA rebuilt its network of con-
tacts and remained close to Chilean military officers in order to monitor
developments within the armed forces. For their part, Chilean officers
who were aware that the United States once had sought a coup to pre-
vent Allende from becoming president must have been sensitive to
indications of continuing U.S. support for a coup. S

By September 1971 a new network of agents was in place and the’
Station was receiving almost daily reports of new coup plotting. The
Station and Headquarters began to explore ways to use this network.
At the same time, and in parallel, the Station and Headquarters dis-
cussed a “deception operation” designed to alert Chilean officers to real
or {)urported Cuban invelvement in the Chilean army. Throughout the
fall of 1971, the Station and Headquarters carried on a dialogue about
both the general question of what to do with the intelligence network
and the objectives of the specific operation.

TABLE {I1.—MILITARY ASSiSTANCEl

Fiscal year Programed Delivered

1 - $8, 806, 000 $8, 366, 000
1967 4,143, 000 4,766, 000
1, 801, 000 7,507,000

1969 734,000 2,662,000
197 852,000 - 1, 966, 000
197 698, 000 1,033,000
197. ) . 870, 000 2,227,000
197, ' 941, 000 918, 000
1974 912, 000 619, 000

1 Figures are from a Department of Defense ,responsé to a Senate Select Committee document request and are
unclassified. ’ :

TABLE IV.—MILITARY SALES?

Fiscal year Orders Delivered
1966 $1, 057,000 $1, 490, 000
1967 2, 559, 000 1, 630, 000
1968 .. e eieeeccccceaen 4,077,000 2 00!
1969_.... 1,676, 000 2,147,000
197 7,503,000 9,145, 000
197 .- . , 886, 000 2,958, 000
197 - 6,238,000 4,583,000
197 14,972, 000 2,242,000
1974 76, 120, 000 4, 860, 000

IFigures are from a Department of Defense response to a Senate Select Committee document requesi'and are
unclassified.
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TABLE V.—TRAINING IN PANAMAL

Number of |. : Number of

Fiscal year people Fiscal year - people

1966 68 1 1971 . 146
1967_._ 57 | 1972 197
1968 169 | 1973 257
1969. . 107 | 1974 260

1970. 181

llﬁgq%esdare from a Department of Defense response to a Senats Select Committee document request and are
unclassified.

The Station proposed, in September, to provide information—
some of it fabricated by the CIA—which would convince senior Chile-
an Army officers that the Carabineros’ Investigaciones unit, with the
a%proval of Allende was acting in concert with Cuban intelligence
(DGI) to gather intelligence prejudicial to the Army high command.
1t was hoped that the effort would arouse the military against Allende’s
involvement with the Cubans, inducing the armed services to press
the government to alter its orientation and to move against it if neces-
sary. A month later CIA Headquarters suggest/ed that the deception.
operation be shelved, in favor of passing “verifiable” information to
the leader of the coup group which Headquarters and the Station per-
ceived as having the I1)1ighesl; probability of success. S

After a further Station request, Headquarters agreed to the opera-
tion, with the objective of educating senior Chilean officers and keep-
1n% them on alert. In December 1971 a_packet of material, including
a fabricated letter, was passed to a Chilean officer outside Chile. The
CIA did not receive any subsequent reports on the effect, if any, this
“information” had on tﬁe Chilean military. While the initial concep-
tion of the operation had included a series of such passages, no further
packets were passed.

The Station/Headquarters dialogue over the use of the intelligence
network paralleled the discussion of the deception operation. In No-
vember the Station suggested that the ultimate objective of the mili-
tary penetration program was a military coup. Headquarters responded
by rejecting that formulation of the objective, cautioning that the CIA
did not have 40 Committee approval to become involved in a coup.
However, Headquarters acknowledged the difficulty of drawing a firm
line between monitoring coup plotting and becoming involved in it.
It also realized that the U.S. government’s desire to be in clandestine -
. contract with military plotters, for whatever purpose, might well

imlgly to them U.S. support for their future plans.

During 1970-78, the Station collected operational intelligence neces-
sary in the event of a coup—arrest lists, key civilian installations and
personnel that needed protection, key government installations which
need to be taken over, and government contingency plans which would
be used in case of a military uprising. According to the CIA, the data
was collected only against the contingency of future Headquarters

uests and was never passed to the Chilean military.
he intelligence network continued to report throughout 1972 and
"1973 on coup plotting activities. During 1972 the Station continued to
monitor the group which might mount a successful coup, and it spent
a significantly greater amount of time and effort penetrating this
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group than it had on previous groups. This group had originally come
to the Station’s attention in October 1971. By January 1972 the Sta-
tion had successfully penetrated it and was in contact through an
intermediary with its leader. : ’

During late 1971 and early 1972, the CIA adopted a more active
stance vi8 & vis its military penetration program, including a short-
lived effort to subsidize a small anti-government news pamphlet di- -
rected at the armed services, its compilation of arrest lists and other
operational data, and its deception operation.

Intelligence reporting on coup plotting reached two peak periods, one
in the last week of June 1973 and the other during the end of August
and the first two weeks in September. It is clear the CIA received
. intelligence reports on the coup planning of the group which carried

out the successful September 11 coup throughout the months of July,

August, and September 1973. - ‘
The CIA’s information-gathering efforts with regard to the Chilean
military included activity which went beyond the mere collection of
_information. More generally, those efforts must be viewed in the con-
text of United States opposition, overt and covert, to the Allende
government. They put the United States Government in contact with
those Chileans who sought a military alternative to the Allende
-présidency. . :
. : F. Posr-1973

1. C’hﬂe Since the Ooup

. Following the September 11, 1973, coup, the military Junta, led by
General Augusto Pinochet, moved quickly to consolhidate its newly
acquired power. Political parties were banned, Congress was put in
indefinite recess, press censorship was instituted, supporters of Allende
and others deemed opggnents of the new regime were jailed, and eléc-
tions were put off indefinitely. .

The prospects for the revival of democracy in Chile have improved
little over the last two years. A 1975 National Intelligence Estimate
stated that the Chilean armed forces were determined to oversee a
prolonged political moratorium and to revamp the Chilean political
system. The NIE stated that the Junta had established tight, authori-
tarian controls over political life in Chile which generally continued
“in effect. It had outlawed Marxist parties in Chile as well as other
parties which had comprised Allende’s coalition. In addition, the
Christian Democratic and National parties had been placed in invol-
-untary recess. These two parties were forbidden from.engaging in
political activity and restricted to purely housekeeping functions.

In addition, charges concerning the violation of human rights in
Chile continue to be directed at the Junta. Most recently, a United
Nations report on Chile charged that “torture centers” are being op-
erated in SPa.ntiago and other parts of the country. The lengthy docu-
ment, issued October 14, 1975,xiisted 11 centers where it says prisoners
are being questioned “by methods amounting to torture.” The Pinochet
government had originally offered full cooperation to the U.N. group,
including complete freedom of movement in Chile. However, six days
before the group’s arrival in Santiago, the government reversed itself
‘and notified the group that the visit was cancelled.
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"9, CIA Post-Coup Activities in Chile

The covert action budget for Chile was cut back sharply after the
coup and all the anti-Allende projects except for one, a major pro-
paganda project, were terminated. Covert activities in Chile following
the coup were either continuations or adaptations of earlier projects,
rather than major new initiatives. Lo

The goal of covert action immediately following the coup was to
assist the Junta in gaining a more positive image, both at home and
abroad, and to maintain access to the command levels of the Chilean
government. Another goal, achieved in part through work done at the
opposition research organization before the coup, was to help the new
government organize and implement new policies. Project files record
that CIA collaborators were involved in preparing an initial overall
economic plan which has served as the basis for the Junta’s most im-
portant economic decisions. .

With regard to the continuing propaganda project,.a number of
activities, including the production of books, a mailing effort, a mili-
tary collection program, and the media coordination effort were ter-
minated. However, access to certain Chilean media outlets was retained
in order to enable the CIA Station in Santiago to help build Chilean
public support for the new government as well as to influence the direc-
tion of the government, through pressures exerted by the mass media.
These media outlets attempted to present the Junta in the most
positive light for the Chilean public and to assist foreign journalists
in Chile to obtain facts about the local situation. Further, two CIA col-
laborators assisted the Junta in preparing a White Book of the Change
of Government in Chile. The White Book, published by the Junta
shortly after the coup, was written to justify the overthrow of Al-

lende. It was distributed widely both in Washington and in other
- foreign capitals. ) . i

After the coup, the CIA renewed liaison relations with the Chilean

overnment’s security and intelligence forces, relations which had been

isrupted during the Allende period. Concern was expressed within
the CIA that liaison with such organizations would lay the Agency
open to charges of aiding political repression; officials acknowledged -
that, while most of CIA’s support to the various Chilean forces would
be designed to assist them in controlling subversion from abroad, the
support could be adaptable to the control of internal subversion as
well. However, the CIA made it clear to the Chileans at the outset
that no CIA support would be provided for use in internal political
repression. Furthermore,-the CIA attempted. to. influence the Junta
to maintain the norms the Junta had-set in its “Instructions for
Handling of Detainees” which closely followed the standards on
human rights set by the 1949 Geneva Convention. . ’ _
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IV. Chile: Authorization, Assessment, and Oversight

A. 40 CoMMITTEE AUTHORIZATION AND CoNTROL: CaiLe, 1969-1973
1. }0 Committee Functions and Procedures

Throughout its history, the 40 Committee and its direct predeces-
sors—the 303 Committee and the Special Group—have had one over-
riding purpose; to exercise political control over covert operations
abroad. The 40 Committee is charged with considering the objectives
of any proposed activity, whether or not it would accomplish these
aims, and in general whether or not it would be “proper” and in the
American interest. Minutes and summaries of 40 Committee meetings
on Chile indicate that, by and large, these considerations were dis-
cussed and occasionally debated by 40 Committee members.

In addition to exercising political control, the 40 Committee has
been responsible for framing covert operations in such a way that they
could later be “disavowed” or “plausibly denied” by the United
States government—or at least by the President. In the case of Chile,
of course, this proved to be an impossible task. Not only was CIA
involvement in Chile “blown,” but in September 1974, President Ford
pu(bjlliﬂcly acknowledged at a press conference U.S. covert involvement
in e.

Before covert action proposals are presented to the Director for
submission to the 40 Committee, an internal CIA instruction states
that they should be coordinated with the Department of State and
that, ordinarily, concurrence by the ambassador to the country con-
cerned is required. “Should,” and “ordinarily” were underscored for
an important reason—major covert action proposals are not always co-
ordinated among the varlous agencies. Nor, for that matter, are they
always discussed and/or approved by the 40 Committee. The Chile
case demonstrates that in at least one instance, the so-called Track
II activity, the President instructed the CIA not to inform nor coordi-
nate this activity with the Departments of State or Defense or the
ambassador in the field. Nor was the 40 Committee ever informed. .

Not all covert activities are approved by the 40 Committee. Projects
not deemed politically risky or involving large sums of money can be
approved within the CIA. By CIA statistics,-only about one-fourth
of all covert action projects are considered by the 40 Committee. The
Committee has not been able.to determine what percentage of covert
action projects conducted by the CIA in Chile were approved. within
the CIA or required 40 Committee authorization. Despite this fact, the
Committee has found evidence of projects not considered. by: the 40
Committee, thus conforming to this general authorization Tile. This
is not to imply that the CIA undertook activities in Chile behind the
back of the 40 Committee or without its approval. The Agency was

- (41) : :



189

42

simply following the authorization procedures for covert projects
that then existed. These same procedures exist today.

There have been numerous criticisms of 40 Committee procedures,
some of which follow:

The criteria by which covert operations are brought before the
40 Committee appear to be fuzzy. The real degree of accountabil-
ity for covert actions remains to be determined.

There is a basic conflict between sufficient consultation to insure
accountability and sound decisions on the one hand, and secure
operations on the other. The risk of inadequate consultation may
be aggravated by the more informal procedure of telephone clear-
ances, which has been used by the 40 Committee for the last few

ears.
7 The review of covert actions by the 40 Committee does not
appear to be searching or thorough. There still appears to be a
serious risk that operations will end only when they come to grief.

2. J0 Committee Approvals

According to a chronology of 40 Committee meetings, the Commit-
tee met on 23 separate occasions between March 1970 and October 1973
to authorize funds for covert activities in Chile.! During this period,
the Committee authorized a total of $8.8 million for CIA covert activi-
ties in Chile. Of this amount, $6.5 million was spent.

The range of CIA activities in Chile approved by the 40 Committee
included “spoiling” operations against Allende prior to the September
4th election, assistance to Chilean political parties, a contingency fund
for Ambassador Korry’s use to influence the October 24 congres-
sional vote, purchase of a Chilean radio station to be used as a political
opposition instrument against Allende, assistance to specific political
candidates, emergency aid to keep the Santiago paper, £l Mercurio,
afloat, and support for an anti-Allende businessmen’s association.

3. Policy Splits Within the 0 Committee

Unanimity was not a hallmark of 40 Committee meetings on Chile,
at least during the period April 1969 to October 1970. Stated simply,
the State Department was generally skeptical about intervening in the
Chilean electoral process, whereas the (EJIA, the U.S. Ambassador to
Chile, the Defense Department, and the White House favored
intervention. _ :

' The question of whether anything should be done with regard
the September 1970 presidential election in Chile was first raised at a
meetmﬁeof the 303 Committee on April 15, 1969. It was not until
December 1969, however, that a joint Embassy—CIA proposal for a
campaign directed against A]Jencie was submitted to t%e Committee.
At this December meeting, two State Department officials questioned

1 The use of the term “40 Committee meetings” must not be taken in a literal sense.
At the outset of the Nixon Administration, the 40 Committee did meet frequently to discuss
and approve, as well as review, U.8. covert activities. However, within a relatively short
period of time, these formal meetings of the 40 Committee were replaced by less frequent
meetings and a system of telephone clearances. Today the 40 Committee rarely meets. Covert
actlon proposals, prepared by the DCI, are distributed to the varlous 40 Committee princi-
gals and approvals or disapprovals are obtained over the phone by the 40 -Committee

pecial Group officer, a CIA officer on loan to the NSC staff.

67-146 O - 76 - 13
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the need for U.S. involvement in the election. One State .official com-
mented that an Allende victory would not be the same as a Communist
victory. The U.S. Ambassador to Chile, Edward Korry, who had been
recalled for consultation, disagreed. He stated that operationally one
must treat an Allende victory as the same thing as a Comminist vic-
tory. Korry went on to state that, in his view, an Allende government
would be worse than a Castro government.

On March 25, 1970, the 40 Committee approved a “spoiling opera-
tion” against Allende and approved $125,000 for this purpose. Again
however, the State Department, represented b% Under Secretary of
State U. Alexis Johnson, indicated that the Department remained
lukewarm to any involvement in the election and informed the 40 Com-
mittee that the Department would be quite cool to a more positive
approach.

One further example of policy disagreement within the 40 Com-
mittee was evidenced in a summary of a September 29, 1970, 40 Com-
mittee meeting. This meeting occurred a little more than three weeks
after Allende had won his plurality victohg on September 4. The ques-
tion of applying economic pressure to Chile was raised, with the hope
that this pressure would create the conditions which would lead to a
military coup. After a ;'un-throuﬁh of possible economic pressures that
could be brought to bear on Chile, provided by the CIA’s Deputy
Director for Plans Thomas Karamessines, Under Secretary of State
Johnson noted that to swerve from 40 Committee-type action to eco-
nomic warfare was tantamount to a change in foreign policy. Despite
this concern, the 40 Committee did decide to increase economic pres-
sures in Chile. The State Department was not happy with this turn of
events., Assistant Secretary of State Charles Meyer remarked that
should Allende be confirmed, the U.S. could place the burden on
Allende for all that he did, and, after all, he would not be around for-
ever. This view was not accepted by the CIA. Director Helms remarked
at the meeting that Allende’s Marxist pronouncements should be taken
at face value while Karamessines added that a hands-off policy in
Chile at this time would be read as the U.S. throwing in the sponge.

"As evidenced by later 40 Committee authorizations, the sponge was
not thrown in.

‘B. InTeLLIGENCE EsTiMaTEs AND CoOVERT ACTION

The intelligence community produces several kinds of assessments
for policy makers. Of these, the most important are National Intel-
ligence Estimates (NIEs)-—joint, agreed assessment of "foreign
politics and capabilities—produced by the U.S. intelligence com-
munity. This section, based on a review of NIEs and other intelligence
memoranda ? regarding Chile written during 1969-1973, will trace the
intelligence community’s best estimates of what an Allende govern-
ment signified for U.S. interests. .

NIEs are approved by the United States Intelligence Board
(USIB) ; dissenting agencies can register footnotes. Prior to 1973,
a formal Board of National Estimates supervised the production of

% These include Intemgeﬁce Memoranda produced by the CIA’s Office of Current Intel-
Hgence (OCI) and Intelligence Notes produced by the State Department’s Bureau of
Intelligence and Research (INR). *
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drafts by a special Office of National Estimates. In 1973, that struc-
ture was replaced by a system of National Intelligence Officers
(N1Os), senior analysts drawn from the CIA and other intelligence
agencies, . ' ' .
- There have been persistent criticisms of NIEs and many of these
remain with the new structure: the documents are least-common-de-
nominator compromises and thus are of little value to policy makers;
they “are oriented toward short-range predictions rather than long-
‘run assessments. Another criticism deals not with the NIEs them-
selves but with their use or abuse. It is charged that policy makers
ignore NIEs or.consult them only when estimates confirm their pre-
existing policy preferences.

1. The Chile Estimates

Between 1969 and 1973, five Chile NIEs were produced, one in each
year.-In addition, several Intelligence. Memoranda and Intelligence
Notes relating to:Chile were prepared by CIA and State. The likely
policies and -goals of an Allende administration, as predicted by the
. Intelligence community, follow. - o

. '+ +A. CHILE  UNDER ALLENDE . SR

- A July 1970 Chile NIE, prepared a little over a month before the
September ‘ele¢tion, raised the question of what an Allende victory
would mean to. Chile and the Unitéd. States. The NIE occasioned con-
siderable disagreement. within the Washington community. The dis-
agreement reflected a division between the Department of State on one
side and the U.S. Ambassador and the CIA Station on the other. The
latter position was that an Allende victory would mean the gradual
imposition of a classic Marxist-Leninist regime in Chile. This position
was reflected, with some qualifying remarks, in the NIE. ‘
. ‘The 1970 NIE stated, in strong terms; that an Allende administra-
tion would proceed as rapidly as possible toward the.establishment
of a Marxist-Socialist state. It would be a Chilean version of a Soviet-
style East European Communist state. The intelligence community pre-
dicted that althcugh democracy was likely to survive in Chile over
the next two or three years, Allende could take Chile a long way down
the Marxist-Socialist road during the six years of his administration.
To do this, however, he would have to surmount some very important
obstacles, such as Chile’s security forces, the Christian Democratic
Party, some elements of organized labor, the Congress, and the Catho-
lic Church. The NIE noted that Allende undoubtedly expected prog-
ress on basic bread and butter issues which would afford him an op-
portunity to secure control of the Congress in the 1973 ele¢tion and
thereby enable him to impose a socialist state of the Marxist variety by
the via pacifica (“peaceful road”).

The next NIE issued on Chile, in August 1971, was less shrill on
the threat which Allende represented to Chilean (iemocra,cy. He had
been in office nine months. The NIE stated that the consolidation
of Marxist political leadership in Chile was not inevitable and that
Allende had a long, hard way to go to achieve this. The NIE warned,
however, that although Allende would almost certainly prefer to ad-
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here to constitutional means, he was likely to be impelled to use politi-
cal techniques of increasingly dubious legality to perpetuate his coali-
tion and power. Up to that point, the NTE observed, Allende had taken.
great care to observe constitutional forms and was enjoying consider-:
able popularity in Chile. : '
The next NIE came out in June 1972. The prospects for the con-
tinuation of democracy in Chile appeared to be better than at any time
since Allende’s inauguration. The NIE stated that the traditional
political system in Chile continued to demonstrate remarkable resi-
liency. Legislative, student, and trade union elections continued to
take place in normal fashion, with pro-government forces accepting
the results when they were adverse. The NIE noted that the Christian
Democratic Party and the National Party had used their combined
control of both Houses of Congress to stall government initiatives and
to pass legislation designed to curtail Allende’s powers. In addition,
the opposition news megil; had been able to resist government intimida-
tion and persisted in denouncing the government. The NIE concluded
that the most likely course of events in Chile for-the next year or so
would be moves by Allende toward slowing the pace of his revolution
in order-to accommodate the opposition and to preserve the gains he
had already made. . - - e o
.One final NIE on Chile was issued prior to Allende’s overthrow in.
September 1973. That NIE focused on the prospects for the consolida-
tion of power by Allende’s regime. It concluded-that at that juncture:
8 Ifxolit,ical standoff seemed to be the most likely course of ievents in.
Chile.. The NIE stated that Allende had not consolidated the power:
of his Marxist regime; the bulk of low-income Chileans believed that
he had improved their conditions and represented their interests; and
the growth in support for his coalition reflected his political ability
as well as the popularity of his measures. The NIE did warn, how-
ever, that the growing polarization of the Chilean society was wearing
away the Chilean predilection for political compromise. Nevertheless,
the analysts predicted that there was only an outside chance that the
military would move to force Allende from office.

B. U.8.-CHILEAN RELATIONS

Almost two years before Allende was elected, the intelligence com-
munity predicted that future U.S.-Chilean relations would be under
repeated strains, regardless of which party won the 1970 presidential
election. A 1969 NIE stated that whoever succeeded Frei in the presi-
dency was likely to continue to stress Chilean independence, to be less
cooperative with the U.S. than Frei had been, and to explore somewhat
broader relations with communist countries. This NIE noted that were
Allende to win, his administration would almost certainly take steps
aimed at moving Chile away from the U.S. The NIE also observed that
steps toward either government participation in or outright nationali-
zation of U.S. copper holdings in Chile were inevitable. :

A 1970 NIE, issued one month before Allende’s September victory,
was quite pessimistic about future U.S.-Chilean relations. It stated
that if Allende were to win the election, he would almost certainly take
" harsh measures against U.S. business interests in Chile and chaf,lenge
U.S. policies in the hemisphere. The NIE cited several foreign policy
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problems an Allende regime would Pose‘ for the U.S., including recog-
nition of Cuba, possible-withdrawal from the OAS, the deterioration
of relations with Argentina, and anti-U.S. votes in the United Nations.
The NIE predicted, however, that Allende would probably not seek a’
break with the United States over the next two years. . '

A 1971 NIE, issued ten months into Alleride’s term in office, stated
that U.S.-Chilean relations were dominated by the problems of na-
tionalization, although Allende himself seemed to wish to avoid a
confrontation. A 1972 Chile NIE noted that Allende, to date, had
sought to avoid irreparable damage to his relations with Washing-
ton. Although the major problem concerning U.S.-Chilean relations
continued to be that of compensation for the nationalization of U.S.
companies, the 1972 NIE stated that Allende had taken pains to pub-
licly stress his desire for amicable relations. A 1973 NIE concluded
that Allende had kept lines open to Washington on possible Chilean
compensation for expropriated U.S. copper companies.

C. ALLENDE’S RELATIONS WITH SOCIALIST COUNTRIES

The 1969 Chile NIE predicted that any new administration would
explore somewhat broader relations with communist and socialist
countries. The NIE noted that Allende, in particular, would take
such steps but that even he would be deterred from moving too far’
in this direction due to a Chilean nationalism which would as strongly
oppose subordinating Chile to the tutelage of Moscow or Havana as
to I%?Va.sh.in n. Allende did, over the years, expand Chile’s relations
with socialist and communist countries. However, Allende was, as
a 1971 NIE stated, careful not to subordinate Chilean interests to any
communist or socialist power or to break existing ties with non-com-
munist nations on whom he continued to rely for aid. Chile NIEs in
1971 and 1972 emphasized that Allende was charting an independent,
nationalistic course, both within the hemisphere and internationally.
Allende was, in short, committed to a policy of non-alignment.

D. ALLENDE’S TIES WITH CUBA

The 1970 NIE on Chile predicted that Allende would recognize
Cuba. He did so, shortly after he was inaugurated. However, the pat-
tern of Chilean-Cuban relations was described in a 1971 NIE as one
of ideological distance and closer economic ties. The NIE stated that
despite Allende’s long-standing personal relationship with Castro, he
had refrdined from excessive overtures to him. A 1972 NIE noted
thet Havana had been circumspect about trying to use Chile as a base
for promoting revolution throughout Latin America.

E. BOVIET INFLUENCE IN CHILE

Concern about the expansion of Soviet influence in Chile under
Allende and the possible establishment of a major Soviet military
presence was expressed in 1970. A 1971 NIE predicted that although
the Soviet Union would continue to cultivate channels of influence into
Allende’s ﬁovemment through the Chilean Communist Party, it would
probably be unsure of its ability to make a decisive impact on key
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issues given Allende’s desire for an independent posture. The same
NIE noted that neither Allende nor the Chilean military establish-
ment would probably tolerate a permanent Soviet military presence
in Chile. A 1972 Chile NIE focused on the Soviet attitude to the
‘Allende regime and noted that Soviet overtures to Allende had thus
far been characterized by caution and restraint. This was, in part,
due to Soviet reluctance to antagonize the U.S. and, more importantly,
a Soviet desire to avoid with Allende the type of open-ended commit-
ment for aid that they had entered into with Castro. A 1972 Intelli-
gence. Note, prepared by the State Department, stated that a Soviet-
Chilean communique, issued following Allende’s December visit to the
USSR, reflected Moscow’s decision to continue a cautious policy to-
ward Chile and to avoid a major open-ended commitment of aid to
Allende. According to the Intelligence Note, the Soviets apparently ad-
vised Allende to negotiate his differences with the U.S.

F. CHILE AS A BASE FOR LATIN AMERICAN SUBVERSION

" Prior to Allende’s election, concern was expressed about Chilean
subversion in other countries. An Intelligence nﬂmorandum, prepared
. by the CIA and issued shortly after Allende’s September 4 plurality
victory, stated that Chile had long been a relatively open country for
extreme leftists and would become even more so under Allende. The
Memorandum noted, however, that Allende would be cautious'in pro-
viding assistance to extremists for fear of provoking a military reac-
tion in his own country. The Memorandum went on to ohserve Kat the
degree to which revolutionary groups would be allowed to use Chile
as a base of operations wouldrge limited to some extent by the orthodox
Communist Party in Chile which opposed violence-prone groups. A
State Department Intelligence Note, prepared in June 1971, stated
that, contrary to some earlier indications that Allende might provide
clandestine assistance to neighboring insurgency movements, evidence
to date suggested that he had been sensitive to the concerns of neigh-
boring governments and had sought to avoid action which would
strain bilateral relations. The Intelligence Note stated that Chile had
warned Argentine and Mexican expatriates that they could reside in
Chile only 1f they did not engage in political activities and that some
of the more politically active Brazilian exiles had been encouraged to
depart Chile. The Note concluded by predicting that it was unlikely
that Allende would provide financial support or training to facilitate
the export of insurgency. A 1972 NIE stated that Allende had gone
to great lengths to convince his Latin American neighbors that he did
not share Castro’s revolutionary goals; although some revolutionaries
in Chile had received arms and funds from extremists in Allende’s
political coalition, this had probably not occurred at his behest.

G. THREAT ASSESSMENT

The most direct statement concerning the threat an- Allende regime
would pose to the United States was contained in a CYA Intelligence
Memorandum, issued shortly after Allende’s September 4 election vic-
tory. The Memorandum summarized the views of the Interdepart-
mental Group for Inter-American Affairs, which prepared the re-
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sponse to National Security Study Memorandum 97. The Group, made
up of officials representing CIA, State, Defense, and the White House,
concluded that the United States had no vital interests within Chile,
the world military balance of power would not be significantly altered
by an Allende regime, and an Allende victory in Chile would not pose
any likely threat to the peace of the region. The Group noted, however,
that an Allende victory would threaten hemispheric cohesion and
would represent a psychological setback to the U.S. as well as a definite
advance for the Marxist-idea.

2. E'stimates and Covert Action

As a result of this look at the Chile estimates, a number of comments
can be made concerning them and their relation to decisions about
covert action: o

(a) Despite the view expressed by the Interdepartmental Group,
and reported in a CIA Intelligence Memorandum, that the U.S. had
.. o vital national interest in Chile, the decision was made by the Execu-
- tive Branch to intervene in that nation’s internal political and economic

affairs, before the election, between it and the congressional vote and

during Allende’s tenure in office. : _

It appears that the Chile NIEs were either, at best, selectively used
or, at worst, disregarded by policy makers when the time came to make
decisions regarding U.S. covert involvement in Chile. 40 Committee
decisions regarding Chile reflected greater concern -about the internal
and international consequences of an Allende government than was re-
flected in the intelligence estimates, At the same time as the Chile
NIEs were becoming less shrill, the 40 Committee authorized greater
amounts of money for covert operations in Chile. The amounts author-
ized by the 40 Committee rose from $1.5 million in 1970 to $3.6 million
in 1971, $2.5 million in 1972, and, during the first eight months of 1973,
$1.2 million. Covert action decisions were not, in short, entirely con-
sistent with intelligence estimates.

(b) As noted, NIEs are designed to provide economic and political
assessments and an analysis of trends. As such, they are erable
to being interpreted by policymakers to support whatever conclusions
the policymakers wish to draw from them. The estimates do, however,
serve to narrow the range of uncertainty about future events in Chile,
and thus narrow the range of justifiable U.S. policies. But a range
remained.

For example, a 1971 estimate stated that, on the one hand, Allende
was moving skillfully and confidently toward his declared goal of
building a revolutionary nationalistic, socialist society on Marxist prin-
ciples, but, on the other hand, the consolidation of the Marxist politi-
cal leadership in Chile was not inevitable, and Allende had a long,
hard way to go to achieve this. As a further example, a 1973 NIE whic
addressed the possibility of enhanced Soviet influence in Chile stated
that the Soviets were interested both in increasing their influence in
South America and in Allende’s successful coalition of leftist parties
as a mode] for a Marxist revolution through election. Yet, the estimate
went on to say that the Soviets did not want another Cuba on their
hands and they were reluctant to antagonize the U.S. :
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(¢) The Committee has determined that the analysts responsible
for drawing up the Chile NIEs were not privy to information con-
_cerning covert operations approved by the 40 Committee and being
Implemented in Chile by the CIA operators. The explanation for this
is CIA compartmentation. Analysts and operators often exist in sepa-
rate worlds. Information available to the Operations Directorate is
not always available to the Intelligence Directorate. As a result, those
who were responsible for preparing NIEs on Chile appear not to have
had access to certain information which could have added to, or sub-
stantially revised, their assessments and predictions. That flaw was
telling. It meant, for example, that the 1972 assessment of the durability
of opposition sectors was written without knowledge of covert Ameri-
can funding of precisely those sectors. Thus, there was no estimate of
whether those sectors would survive ebsent U.S. money.

C. CoNGRESSIONAL (QVERSIGHT

With regard to covert action in Chile between April 1964 and Decem-
ber 1974, CIA’s consultation with its Congressional oversight com-
mittees—and thus Congress’ exercise of its oversight function—was
inadequate. The CIA did not volunteer detailed information ; Congress '
most often did not seek it.

Beginning in 1973, numerous public allegations were made concern-
ing activities undertaken by the CIA in Chile. In response, Congress
began to assume greater control in the exercise of its oversight func-
tion—which it had badly neglected in the past—both in the number
and depth of consultations with the Central Intelligence Agency. Prior
to 1973 there were twenty meetings between Congressiona%committees
and the CIA regarding Chile; these meetings were held with the
House and Senate Armed Services and Appropriation Committees
in their Intelligence Subcommittees. From March 19738 to December
1974 there were thirteen meetings held not only with these Commit-
tees, but also before the Senate Foreign Relations Subcommittee on
Multinational Corporations and the I-ﬁ)nuse Foreign Affairs Subcom-
mittee oni Inter-American Affairs.

Based on CIA records, there were a total of fifty-three CIA Con-
gressional briefings on Chile between 1964 and 1974. At thirty-one
of these meetings, there was some discussion of covert action ; special
releases of funds for covert action were discussed at twenty-three of
them. After January 1978 these briefings were concerned with past
CIA covert activity. From information currently in the possession
of the Committee and public sources, several tentative conclusions
emerge: on several important occasions the CIA did not report on
covert action until quite long after the fact; and in one case—Track
II—it omitted discussion of an important, closely held operation,
but one whose outcome reverberated on the foreign policy of the
United States and carried implications for domestic affairs as well.

Of the thirty-three covert action projects undertaken in Chile with
40 Committee approval durin%1 the period 1963-1974, Congress was
briefed in some fashion on eight.®* Presumbly the twenty-five others
were undertaken without Congressional consultation. These twenty- -

2 Under section 622 of the Foreign Assistance Act of 1974, the Director of Central
Intelligence is required to notify six Congressional oversight committees of every 40
Committee approval once the President has issued a finding that the project is necessary
for the national security of the United States.
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five projects included : the $1.2 million authorization in 197 1, half of
which was spent to purchase radio stations and newspapers while the
other half went to support municipal candidates and anti-Allende
political parties; and the additional expenditure of $815,000 in late
1971 to provide support to opposition parties. i

Of the total of over thirteen million dollars actually spent by the
CIA on covert action operations in Chile between 1963 an. 1974, Con-
gress received some kind of briefing (sometimes before, sometimes
after the fact) on projects totaling agout 7.1 million dollars. Further,
Congressional oversight committees were not consulted about projects
which were not reviewed by the full 40 Committee. One of these was
the Track IT attempt to foment a military coup in 1970. The other—
a later CIA project involving contacts Wl:;ﬁ Chilean military officers—
was an intelligence collection project and thus did not come before the
40 Committee, even though in this instance the political importance of
the project was clear.
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V. Preliminary Conclusions

Underlying all discussion of American interference in the internal
affairs of Chile is the basic question of why the United States ini-
tially mounted such an extensive covert action program in Chile—and
why it continued, and even expanded, in the early 1970s.

Covert action has been a key element of U.S. foreign policy toward
Chile. The link between covert action and foreign policy was obvious
" throughout the decade between 1964 and 1974. In 1964, the United
- States commitment to democratic reform via the Alliance for Progress

and overt foreign aid was buttressed via covert support for the elec-
tion of the candidate of the Christian Democratic party, a candidate
‘and a party for which the Alliance seemed tailor made. During 1970
the Ug Government tried, covertly, to prevent Allende from becom-
-~ ing President of Chile. When that failed, covert support to his oppo-
sition'formed one of a tridd of official dctions: covert aid to opposition
forces, “cool but correct” diplomatic posture, and economic pressure.
From support of what the United States considered to be democratic
and progressive forces in Chile we had moved finally to advocating
‘and encouraging the overthrow of a démocratically elected govern-
" ment. . B
o A. Coverr Acrion anp U.S: ForeieN Poricy
.. In 1964, the United States became massively involved in covert
activity in Chile. This involvement was seen by U.S. policy-makers as
consistent’ with overall American foreign policy and the goals of the
Alliance for Progress.- The election of a moderate left candidate in
Chile was a cornerstone of U.S. policy toward Latin America.

It is unclear from the record whether the 1964 election project was
" intended to be a one-time intervention in support of a good cause. It
is clear that the scale of the involvement generated commitments and
expectations on both sides. For the United States, it created assets
and channels of funding which could be used again. For the Chilean
-~ groups receiving CIA funds, that funding became an expectation,
counted upon. Thus, when opposition to Allende became the primary
objective of covert action in 1970, the structure for covert action de-
. veloped through covert assistance to political parties in 1964 was well
established. : :

. A fundamental question raised by the pattern of U.S. covert acti-
vities persists: Did the threat to vital U.S. national security interests
- posed Ey the Presidency of Salvador Allende justify the several major
covert attempts to prevent his accession to power? Three American
Presidents and their senior advisors evidently thought so. :

One rationale for covert intervention in Chilean politics was spelled
out by Henry Kissinger in his background briefing to the press on
September 16, 1970, the day after Nixon’s meeting with Helms. He
argued that an Allende victory would be irreversible within Chile,
might affect neighboring nations and would pose “massive problems”
for the U.S. in Latin America:

(51)
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I have yet to meet somebody who firmly believes that if Allende
wins, there is likely to be another free election in Chile. . .. Now it
is fairly easy for one to predict that if Allende wins, there is a good
chance that he will establish over a period of years some sort of
communist government. In that case, we would have one not on an
island off the coast (Cuba) which has not a traditional relation-
ship and impact on Latin America, but in a major Latin American
country you would have a communist government, joining, for
example, Argentine ... Peru. .. and Bolivia. ... So I don’t think
we should delude ourselves on anAllende takeover and Chile would
not present massive problems for us, and for democratic forces
and for pro-U.S. forces in Latin America, and indeed to the whole
‘Western Hemisphere. . .

. _Another rationale for U.S. involvement in the internal affairs of
Chile was offered by a high-ranking official who testified before the
Committee. He spoke of Chile’s position in-a worldwide strategic chess
game in 1970. In this analogy, Portugal might be a bishop, Chile a
couple of pawns, perhaps more. In the worldwide strategic chess
game, once a position was lost, & series of consequences followed. U.S.
enemies would proceed to exploit the new opportunity, and our ability
to cope with the challenge would be limited by any American loss.

B. Execurive CommaND AND CoNTROL OF Magor COVERT A CTION

. In pursuing the Chilean chess gitne, particularly the efforts to pre-

vent Allende’s accession to power ‘or his maintaining power once
elected, Executive command and. control of major covert action was
tight-and well- directed. Procedures within the CIA for controlling
the programs were well defined and the procedures made Station of-
ficials accountable to their supervisors in Washington. Unilateral ac-
tions on the part of the Station were virtually impossible.
. But the central issue of command and control is accountability:
procedures for insuring that covert actions are and remain accountable
both to the senior political and foreign policy officials of the Executive
Branch and to the Congress. ) Co

The record of covert activities in Chile suggests that, although es-
tablished executive processes of authorization and control were gen-
erally adhered to, there were—and remain-—genuine shortcomings to
these processes:

Decisions about whick covert action projects are submitted to the 40
Committee were and are made within the CIA on the basis of the
Agency’s determination of the political sensitivity of a project.

The form in which covert action projects were cleared with Ambas-
sadors and other State Department officials varied. It depended—and
still depends—on how interested Ambassadors are and how forthcom-
ing their Station Chiefs are. - ’

Once major projects are approved by the 40 Committee, they often
continue without searching re-examination by the Committee. The
Agency conducts annual reviews of on-going projects, but the 40 Com-
mittee does not undertake a review unless a project is recommended

- for renewal, or there is some important change in content or amount.

There is also the problem of controlling clandestine projects not
labeled “covert action.” Clandestine collection of human intelligence
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is not the subject of 40 Committee review. But those projects may be
just as politically sensitive as a “covert action”; witness U.S. contacts
with the Chilean military during 1970-73. Similarly, for security
reasons, ambassadors generally know CIA assets only by general de-
scription, not by name. That practice may be acceptable, provided
the description is detailed enough to inform the ambassador of the
risk posed by the development of a particular assets and to allow
the ambassador to decide whether or not that asset should be used.

There remains the question of the dangers which arise when the
very mechanisms established by the Executive Branch for insuring -
internal accountability are circumvented or frustrated.

By Presidential instruction, Track II was to be operated without.
informing the U.S. Ambassador in Santiago, the State Department,
or any 40 ‘Committes member save Henry Kissinger. The President
and his senior advisors thus denied themselves the Government’s major
sources of counsel about Chilean politics. And the Ambassador in
Santiago was left in the position of having to deal with any adverse
political spill-over from a project of which he was not informed.

The danger was greater still. Whatever the truth about communica-
tion between the CIA and the White House after October 15, 1970—
an issue which is the subject of conflicting testimony—all participants
agreed that Track IT constituted a broad mandate to the CIA. The
Agency was given to believe it had virtual carte blanche authority;
moreover, it felt under extreme pressure to prevent Allende from com-
ing to power, by military coup if necessary. It was given little guid-
ance about what subsequent clearances 1t needed to obtain from
the White House. Under these conditions, CIA consultation with the
White House in advance of specific actions was less than meticulous.

C. Tue Rore oF CONGRESS

In the hands of Congress rests the responsibility for insuring that
the Executive Branch is held to full political accountability for covert
activities. The record on Chile is mixed and muted by its'incomplete-
ness. .

CIA records note a number of briefings of Congressional commit-
tees about covert action in Chile, Those records, however, do not re-
veal the timeliness or the level of detail of these briefings. Indeed, the
record suggests that the briefings were often after the fact and in-
complete. The situation improved after 1973, apparently as Congres-
sional committees became more persistent in the exercise of their over-
sight function. Furthermore, Sec. 662 of the Foreign Assistance Act
should make it impossible for major projects to be operated without
the appropriate Congressional committees being informed.

The record leaves unanswered a number of questions. These per-
tain both to how forthcoming the Agency was and how interested
and persistent the Congressional committees were. Were members
of Congress, for instance, given the opportunity to object to specific
projects before the projects were implemented? Did they want to?
There is also an issue of jurisdiction. CTA and State Department
officials have taken the position that they are authorized to reveal
Agency operations only to the appropriate oversight committees.
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D. INTELLIGENGE JUDGMENTS AND CovERT OPERATIONS

A review of the intelli%ence judgments on Chile offered by U.S. .
analysts during the critical period from 1970-1973 has not established
whether these judgments were taken into account when U.S. policy-
makers formulated and approved U.S. covert operations. This
examination of the relevant intelligence estimates and memoranda
has established that the judgments of the analysts suggested caution
and restraint while the political imperatives demanded action.

Even within the Central Intelligence Agency, processes for -bring-
ing considered judgments of intelligence analysts to bear on proposed
covert actions were haphazard—and generally ineffective. This situa-
tion has improved ; covert action proposals now regularly come before
the Deputy Director for Intelligence and the appropriate National
Intelligence Officer; but the operators still are separated from the
intelligence analysts, those whose exclusive business it is to understand
and predict foreign politics. For instance, the analysts who drafted the
government’s most prestigious intelligence analyses~—NIEs—may not
even have known of U.S. covert actions in Chile. LT
. The Chilean experience does suggest that the Committee give ser-
ious consideration to the possibility that. lodg’in,%4the:lre3p'onsibil>ity
for national estimates and conduct of operational activities with the
same person—the Director of Central Intelligence~creates an in-
herent conflict of interest and judgment. " RS L

- E. Errecrs or Masor Coverr AéfrION PRoditAMS_ .

Covert Action programs ascostly and as complex as several mounted
by the United States in Chile are unlikely to remain covert. In Chile
in 1964, there was simply too much unexplained money, too many
leaflets, too many broadcasts. That the United States was involved in
‘the election has been taken for granted in Latin America for many
years. o

The involvement in 1964 created a presumption in Chile and else-
where in Latin America that the United States Government would
again be involved in 1970. This made secrecy still harder to maitain,
even though the CIA involvement was much smaller in 1970 than
it had been in 1964. - .

When covert actions in Chile became public knowledge, the costs
were obvious. The.United States was seen, by its covert actions, to
have contradicted not only its official declarations but its treaty com-
mitments and principles of long standing. At the same time it was
proclaiming a “low profile” in Latin American: relations, the U.S.
Government was seeking to foment a coup in Chile. .

The costs of major covert ventures which are “blown” are clear
enough. But there may be costs to pay even if the operations could
remaln secret for long periods of time. Some of these costs may
accrue even within the calculus of covert operations: successes ma;
turn to failures. Several officials from whom the Committee took .
testimony suggested that the poor showing of the Chilean Christian
Democrats in 1970 was, in some part, attributable to previous Ameri-
can covert support. Of course there were many causes of that poor
showing, but in 1964 the PDC had been spared the need of develop-

67-146 O - 76 - 14
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ing some of its own grass roots organization. The CTA did much of
that for it. In 1970, with less CIA activity on behalf of the Christian
Democratic Party, the PDC faltered. _ . .

Of course, the more important costs, gven of covert actions which
remain secret, are those to American ideals of relations among nations
and of constitutional government. In the case of Chile, some of those
costs were far from abstract: witness the involvement of United
States military officers in the Track IT attempt to overthrow a con-
stitutionally-elected civilian government. v '

There are also long-term effects of covert actions. Many of those
may be adverse, They touch American as well as foreign institutions.

The Chilean institutions that the United States most favored may
have been discredited within their own societies by the fact of their
covert support. In Latin America particularly, even the suspicion of
CIA support may be the kiss of death. It would be the final irony of
a decade of covert action in Chile if that action destroyed the credi-
bility of the Chilean Christian Democrats. S '

The effects on American institutions are less obvious but no less im-
portant. U.S. private and governmental institutions with overt, legiti-
mate purposes of their own may have been discredited by the
pervasiveness of covert action. Even if particular institutions were not
involved in covert action, they may have been corrupted in the percep-
tion of Latin Americans because of the pervasiveness of clandestine
U.S. activity. : :

In the end, the whole of U.S. policy making may be affected. The
availability of an “extra” means may alter officials’ assessment of the
costs and rationales of overt policies. It may postpone the dag when
outmoded policies are abandoned and new ones adopted. Arguably, the
1964 election project was part of a “progressive” approach to Chile.
The proi'ect was justified, if perhaps not actually sustained, by the de-
sire to elect democratic reformers. By 1970, covert action had become
completely defensive in character: to prevent the election of Allende.
The United States professed a “low profile” but at the same time acted
covertly to ensure that the Chilean elections came out right, “low pro-
file” notwithstanding.

A special case for concern is the relationship between intelligence
agencles and multinational corporations. ‘

In 1970, U.S. Government policy prohibited covert CIA support to
a single party or candidate. Xt the same time, the CIA provided ad-
vice to an American-based multinational corporation on how to fur-
nish just such direct support. That raised all of the dangers of ex-
posure, and eliminated many of the safeguards and controls normally
present in exclusively CIA covert operations. There was the appear-

- ance of an improperly close relationship between the CTA and multi-
‘national companies when former Director John McCone used contacts
and information gained while at the CIA to advise a corporation on
whose Board of Directors he sat. This appearance was heightened be-
cause the contacts between the Agency and the corporation in 1970
extended to discussing and even planning corporate intervention in
the Chilean electoral process. . T

The problem of cooperation is exacerbated when a cooperating com-
pany—such as ITT—is called to give testimony before an appropriate

~ Congressional Committee. The Agency may then be confronted with
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the question of whether to come forward to set the record straight
when it believes that testimony given on behalf of a cooperating com-
pany is untrue. The situation is difficult, for in coming forward the
Agenhcy may reveal sensitive sources and methods by which it learned
the facts' or may make public the existence of ongoing covert
operations. .

This report does not attempt to offer a final judgment on the po-
litical propriety, the morality, or even the effectiveness of American
covert activity 1n Chile. Did the threat posed by an Allende presidency
justify covert American involvement in Chile? Did it justify the spe-
cific and unusual attempt to foment a military coup to deny Allende
the presidency? In 1970, the U.S. sought to foster a military coup
in Chile to prevent Allende’s accession to power; yet after 1970 the
government—according to the testimony of its officials—did not en--

ge in coup plotting. Was 1970 a mistake, an aberration? Or was the
threat posed to the national security intérests of the United States so
grave that the government was remiss in not seeking his downfall di-
rectly during 1970-78% What responsibility does the United States
bear for the cruelty and political suppression that have become the
hallmark of the present regime in ChilesJ :

On these questions Committee members may differ. So may Ameri-
can citizens. Yet the Committee’s mandate is less to judge the past
than to recommend for the future. Moving from past cases to future
guidelines, what is important to note is that covert action has been
perceived as a middle ground between diplomatic representation and
the overt use of military force. In the case of Chile, that middle ground
may have been far too broad. Given the costs of covert action, it should
be resorted to only to counter severe threats to the national security of
the United States. It is far from clear that that was the case in Chile.
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Appendix

CHRONOLOGY : CHILE 1962-1975*
1962

Bpecial Group approves 850,000 to strengthen Christian
Democratic Party (PDC); subsequently approves an
additional $180,000 to strengthen PDC and its leader,
Eduardo Frei. - 1968

Speoial Group approves $20,000 for o leader of the Radi-
cal Party (PR); later approves an additional $30,000
to support PR candidates in April municipal elections.

Municipal election results show PDC has replaced PR
as Chile’s largest party. S

1964

Special Group approves $3,000,000 to ensure election of
PDC candidate Eduardo Frei. - . :

Special Group approves $160,000. to support PDC slum
dwellers and peasant organizations,

Eduardo Frei elected President with 55.7 percent of
the vote. -

Ralph A. Dungén appointed U.8. Ambassador to Chile.
1965

308 Committee approves $175,000 o assist selected can- -
didates in Congressic 1 elections.

PDC wins absolute majority in Chamber of Deputies;
becomes largest party in Senate.

Salvador Allende, in an interview. reported in the New
*York Times, ‘suggests the U.S. was among certain -
“outside forces” that had caused his defeat in the
1964 presidential election. :

1967

Bdward M. Korry replaces Ralph A. Dungan as U.S.
Ambassador to Ohile. .
808 Committee approves 830,006 to strengthen a faction
of the Radical Party. 968
1968 -

308 Committee approves $350,000 to assist selected can-
didates in March 1969 congressional elections.

1969

Congressional elections reflect an increase in support for
_the National Party and a resulting loss in Christian
Democratic strength. . .

At ¢ meeting of the 308 Commitiee the question is raised
as to whether anything should be done with regard to
the September 1970 Presidential election in Chile. The
CIA representative pointed out that an election opera-

_tion would not de effective unless an early enough

- start was made. .

[
170.8. actlol}s are italicized throughout.
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1969—Continued

Tacna and Yungay army regiments revolt, ostensibly
for the purposes of dramatizing the military’s demand
for higher pay. The revolt, engineered by Generdl
Roberto Viaux, is widely interpreted as an abortive

coup.
1970

40 Commitiee approves $125,000 for a “‘spoiling oper-
ation” against Allende’s Popular Unity coalition (UP).
The possibility of an Allende victory in Chile 18 raised at
.an ITT Board of Directors meeting. John McCone,
.. former CIA Director and, at the time, a consultant to
" the Agency and a Director of ITT, subsequently holds
a number of conversations regarding Chile with Rich-

-ard Hetms, the currerit CIA Director.

40 Committee approves $300,000 for additional anti-.
Allende propaganda operations. ’

. John McCone arranges for William Broe (CIA) to talk

with Harold Geneen (ITT). Broe tells Geneen that
OIA cannot disbuirse ITT funds but promises to ad-
vise ITT on how to channel its own funds. ITT later
.passes $350,000 to the Alesaandmi campaign through
‘an intermediary.

" National Security Study Memorandum (NSSM) 97 4

reviewed by the Interdeparimental Group; the Group
considers options ranging from efforts to forge ami-
cable relations with Allende to opposition to him.
Salvador Allende wins 36.3 percent of the:vote in the
- Presidential election. Final outcome is dependent on
October 24 vote in Congress between Allende and the
runner-up, Jorge Alessandri, who received 35.3 per-
cent of the vote.. Allende’s margin of victory was -

- 89,000 votes out of a .total of 3,000,000 votes cast in .

" the election,

40 Committee discusses Ohilean situation. The Commit-
tee approves $250,000 for the use of Ambassador
Korry to influence the October 24 Congressional vote.

Harold.Geneen, ITT'3-Chief Emecutive Oficer, tells John -

McCone at an ITT. Board of Directors meeting in New
York that he i8 prepared to put up as much as $1 mil-
lion for the purpose of assisting any government plan
designed to form a coalition in the Ohilean Congress to
.8top Allende. McCone agrees to communicate this
proposel o high Washington officials and meets sev-
eral days later with Henry Kissinger and Richard .
Hetms. yoom does not receive a response from either
man,

_ ‘President Nicon instructs C'IA Director Helms to pre-

.vént Allende’s actession to office. The CIA i3 to play o
direct . role in organizing a military coup d'etat. This -
involvement comes to be known as Track I1.

At an off-therecord White House press briefing, Henry

Kitssinger warns that the election of Allende would be . -

irreversible, might affect neighboring nations, and
would poee “masmve problema” for the U.8. and Latin
America.

~ T4 C0IA ozﬂcial at the instructwn of Richard Helms, meets.

. -w0ith a representative of ITT. The CIA officer proposes
6 plan to accelerate cctmomic disorder in Chile. ITT
refects the propowl.
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1970—Continued

" CIA contacts Chilean military conspirators; followiny

o White House meeting, CIA attempts to defuse plot by
retired General Viaux, but still to generate mazimum
pressure to overthrow Allende by coup; CIA provides
tear gas grenades and three submachine guns to con-
- apirators.

40 Oommiittee approves 860 000 for Ambassador Korry’a
proposal to purchase a radio station. The money {38
never spent.

. After two unsuccessful abductlon attempts on October 19

and 20, a third attempt to kidnap Chilean Army
General René Schneider results in his being fatally
shot.

The Chilean Congress votes 153 to 35 in favor of Allende
over Alessandri.

Allende ig formally inaugurated President of Chile.

40 Dommittee approves $25,000 for support of Christian
Democratic candidates. .

40 Committee approves $725,000 for a covert action. pro-
gram in Chile. Approval is later superseded by Janu-
ary 28, 1971, authorization.

" President Allende proposes a constitutional amendment

establishing state control of the large mines and auth-
orizing 'expropriation of all foreign firms working
them.

1971

40 Commitiee approves $1,240,000 for the purchase of
radio stations and newspapers and to support munici-
pal candidates and other political activities of anti-
Allende parties.

" In his annual State of the World message, President

Nivon states, “We are prepared to have the kind of
relationship with the Chilean government that it is
prepared to have with us.”

* 40 Committee approves $185,000 additional eupport for

the Christian Democratic Party (PDC).

Allende’s Popular Unity (UP) coalition garners 49.7 per-
cent of the vote in 280 municipal elections. .

40 Committee approves 877,000 for purchase of ¢ press
for the Christian Democratic Party newspaper. The
press i8 not obtained and the funds are used to sup-
port the paper.

* . 40 Committee approves $100,000 for emergency aid to the

Christian Democratic Party to meet short-term debts.

40 Committee approves $150,000 for additional aid to
Christian Democratic Party to meet debts.

40 Committee approves $150,000 for support of opposition

. candidates in a Chilean by-election.

In a joint session of the Chilean Congress, a constitu-
tional amendment is unanimously approved permitting
the nationalization of the copper industry. The amend-
ment provides for compensation to copper companies
within 30 years at not less than 3 percent interest.

The Hzport-Import Bank denies a Chilean request for
$21 million in loans and loan guwarantees needed to
purchase three jets for the national LAN-Chile airline.

40 Committee approves $700,000 for support to the major
Santiago newspaper, El Mercurio. )

President Allende announces that “excess profits” will
be deducted from compensation to be paid to national-
ized copper companies.
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1971—Continued

The Chilean government -assumes operation of the
Chilean telephone company (CHITELCO). ITT had
owned 70 percent interest in the company since 1930. -

Nathaniel Davis replaces Edward Korry as U.8. Ambas-
sador to Chile. o

ITT submits to White Houge an 18-point plan designed
to assure that Allende “does not get through the
crucial next siz months” The ITT proposal is
rejected. -

40 Committee approves $815,000 support to opposition
parties and to induce a split in the Populer Unity
coalition,

The Christian Democratic and National Parties orga-
mize the “March of the Empty Pots” by women to
protest food shortages.

40 Committee approves $160,000 to support two opposi-
tion candidates in January 1972 by-elections.

1972

President Nizon issues a siatement to clarify U.8. policy
toward foreign empropriation of American interests.
The President states that the United States expects
compensation to be “prompt, adequate, and effective.”
The President warns that should compensation not
be reasonable, new bilateral economic aid to the ex-
propriating country might be terminated and the U.S.
would withhold its support from loans under con-
sideration in multilateral development banks. -

40 Commitiee approves $965,000 for addilional support
to El Mercurio. )

40 Commiitee approves $50,000 for an effort to splinter
the Popular Unity coalition. .

President Allende submits a constitutional amendment
to the Chilean Congress for the expropriation of ITT's
holdings in the Chilean telephone company.

40 Committee approves $46,500 to support a candidale
in a Chilean by-election. .

Allende declares a state of emergency in Santiago prov-
ince after violence grows out of a one-day strike by
most of the capital’s shopkeepers.

40 Committee approves $24,000 to support an anti-
Allende businessmen’s organization.

The Confederation of Truck Owners calls a nationwide
strike.

40 Committee approves $1,427,666 to support opposition
political parties and private sector organizations in
anticipation of March 1978 Congressional elections.

Speaking before the General Assembly of the United
Nations, President Allende charges that Chile has been
the “victim of serious aggression” and adds, “we -
have felt the effects of a large-scale external pressure
against us.”

1978

40 Committee approves $200,000 to support opposition
political parties in the Congressional eleclions.

In the Congressional elections, Allende’s Popular Unity

coalition wins 43.4 percent of the vote.

Talks between the U.S. and Chile on political and finan-
cial problems end in an impasse.
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1978—Continued

Chile suspends its foreign shipments of copper as miners’
strikes continue. .

Thousands of physicians, teachers, and students go on
strike to protest Allende’s handling of the 63-day
copper workers’ strike.

Gunfire, bombings, and fighting erupt as government op-
ponents and supporters carry out a massive strike.

The opposition newspaper, El Mercurio, is closed by
court order for six days following a government
charge that it had incited subversion. The following
day an appeals.court invalidates the closure order.

Rebel forces seize control of the downtown area of Santi-
ago and attack the Defense Ministry and the Presi-
dential Palace before troops loyal to the government
surround them and force them to surrender. This is
the first military attempt to overthrow an elected
Chilean government in 42 years.

Truck owners throughout Chile go on strike.

The owners of more than 110,000 buses and taxis go on
strike.

40 Committee approves $1 million to support opposition
political parties and private sector organizations. This
maoney i8 not spent. }

General Carlos Prats Gonzalez resigns as Allende’s De- .
fense Minister and Army Commander. General Pino-
chet Ugarte is named Army Commander on August 24. .
Prats’ resignation is interpreted as a severe blow to
Allende. ) ’

Chile’s shop owners call another anti-government strike. -

An estimated 100,000 supporters of Allende’s government
‘march in the streets of Santiago to celebrate the third
anniversary of his election.

The Confederation of Professional Employees begins an
indefinite work stoppage.

The Chilean military overthrows the government of Sal-
vador Allende. Allende dies during the takeover, re-
portedly by suicide.

The new military government names Army Commander
Pinochet President and dissolves Congress.

The Junta declares all Marxist political parties illegal
and places all other parties in indefinite recess. Press
censorship is established, as are detention facili-
ties for opponents of the new regime. Thousands of
casualties are reported, including summary executions.

40 Comamittee approves $34,000 for an anti-Allende radio
station and travel cosis of pro-Junta spokesmen.

1974

40 Commitiee approves 350,000 for political ocommit-
ments made to the Christian Democratic Party be-
fore the coup. :

Prgei?eent Ford acknowledges covert operations in
- Chile. : :

The Inter-American Commission on Human Rights of
the O.A.8. reports “grievous violations of human
rights” in Chile.

U.8. military aid {8 cut off.
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1975
June 20 Pinochet declares there “will be no elections in Chfile
during my lifetime nor in the lifetime of my
successor.” . .
July 4 Chile refuses to allow the U.N. Commission on Human
Rights to enter the country.
October 7 ! The U.N. Commission on Human Rights reports- “with

profound disgust” the use of torture as a matter
of policy and other serious violations of human
rights in Chile.

Portions of the above chronology of events in Chile were extracted from
chronologies prepared by the Congressional Research Service (“Chile, 1960-70:
A Chronology”; “Chile Since the Election of Salvador Allende: A Chronology” ;
“Developments in Chile, March 1973 to the Overthrow of the Allende Govern-
ment”) and from material contained in the June 21, 1973, report of the Senate
ggirleign Relations Subcommittee on Multinational Corporations entitled “ITT and

e"l : .

-’
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APPENDIX B
[CHAPTER 343]
AN ACT
To promote the national sceurity by providing for a Sccretary of Defense; for a

National Military Establishment; for a Department of the Army, a Department
of the Navy, and a Department of the Air i%rce; and for the coordination of the
activities of the National Military Establishment with other departments and
agencies of the Government concerned with the national security.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House og‘ Representatives of the
United States of America in Congress assembled, . .

8HORT TITLE

. ‘That this Act may be cited as the “National Security Act of 1947"

TABLE OF CONTENTS
Seec. 2. Declaration of policy. '

TiTLE I—COORDINATION FOR NATIONAL BECURITY

Sec. 101, National Security Council, . : .-
Sec. 102, Central Intelligence Agency. . : .
See. 103, National Securlity Regsources Board.

TrrLe 1I—THE NATIONAL BlwiTARY ESTABLISBHMENT

Sce. 201. National Military Establishment. )

Sec. 202, Secretary of Defense, . Ce

See, 203, Military Assistants to the Secretary. - :

See. 204, Civilian personnel. T ;
See, 205. Department of the Army. . ' :
Sec. 206, Department of the Navy.

Sec, 207. Department of the Alr Force,
See. 208. Unlited States Air Force.
Sce. 209. Effective date of transfers,
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Sec. 210, War Council,

Sec. 211, Joint Chiefs of Stofl,

See, 212, Jolnt stafl,

Sec. 213, Munitions Board.

Sce. 214, Research and Development Board.

TirLy ITI—MISCELLANEOUS

. Compensation of Seerctaries.

., Under Scecretarles and Asslistant Secretaries.
£, Advisory committees and personnel, :
Stutus of transferred civillan personnel.

. Saving provisions,

., ‘Teansfer of funila.

. Antharization for approprintions,

5, Detindtlonn, .

L Negeabiilly,

L liMective date,

. Successlon to the Presidency.

DECLARATION OF POLICY

Src. 2. In enacting this legislation, it is the intent of Congress to
provide a comprehensive program for the future sccurity of the United
States; to provide for the establishment of integrated policies and
procedures for the departments, agencies, and functions of the Govern-

“ment relating to the national security ; to provide three military depart-

ments for the operation and administration of the Army, the Navy
Sincludinfv naval aviation and the United States Marine dorps), and
the Air force, with their assigned combat and service components;
to Irovxde for their authoritative coordination and unified direction -
under civilian control but not to merge them ; to provide for the effective
strategic direction of the armed forces and for their operation under
unified control and for their integration into an efficient team of land,
naval, and air forces.

TITLE I'-COORDINATION FOR NATIONAL SECURITY

NATIONAL SECURITY COUNCIL

Sec. 101, (n) There-is hereby established a council to be known
as the National Security Council (hereinafter in this section referred
to as the “Council”). ‘

The President of the United States shall preside over meetings of the
Council : Provided, That in his absence he may designate a member
of the Council to preside in his place.

The function of the Council shall be to ndvise the President with
respect to the integration of domestic, foreign, and military pelicies
relating to the national security so as to enable the military services and
the other departments and agencies of the Government to cooperate
more effectively in matters involving the national security.

Tho Council shall be composed of the President; the Secretary of
State; the Secretary of Defense, appointed under section 202; the
Sceretary of the Army, referred to in section 205; the Secretary of
the Navy; the Secretary of the Air Fqrce, appointed under section
207; the Chairman of the National Sccurity Resources Board, -
appointed under section 103 ; and such of the following named officers
as the President may designate from time to time: The Seccretaries
of the executive departments, the Chairman of the Munitions Board
appointed under section 213,.and the Chairman of the Research and
Development Board appointed under section 214; but no such addi-

- tional member shall be designated until the advice and consent of

the Senate has been given to his appointment to the office the holding

- of which authorizes his designation as & member of the Council.
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(b) Inaddition to performing such other functions as the President
may direct, for the purpose of more effectively coordinating the poli-
cies and functions of the departinents and agencies of the Government
relating to the national sccurity, it shall, subject to the direction of
the President, be the duty of the Council— :

(1) to assess and appraise the objectives, commitments, and
risks of the United States in relation to our actual and potential
military power, in the interest of national security, for the purpose
of making recommendations to the President in connection
therewith; and

(2) to consider policies on matters of common interest to the
departiments and agencies of the Government concerned with the
national sccurity, and to make recommendations to the President
in connection therewith. - .

(c) The Council shall have a staff to be headed by a civilian
executive sccretary who shall be appointed by the President, and
who shall reccive compensation at the rate of $10,000 a year. The
exccutive secretary, subject to the direction of the Council, is hereby

authorized,. subject to the civil-service laws and the Classification -

Act of 1923, as amended, to appoint and fix the compensation of such
personnel as may be necessary to perform such duties as may be
prescribed by the Council in connection with the performance of its
functions.

(d) The Council shall, from time to time, make such recommenda-
tions, and such other reports to the President as it deems appropriate
or as the President may require.

CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY

Skc. 102. (a) There is hereby established under the National Security
Council a Central Intelligence Agency with a Director of Central
Intelligence, who shall be the head thereof. The Director shall be
appointed by the Presjdent, by and with the advice and consent of the
Senate, from among the commissioned officers of the armed services or
from among individuals in civilian life, The Director shall reccive
compensation at the rate of $14,000 a year.

{b) (1) If a commissioned officer of the armed services is appointed
as Director then—

(A) in the performance of his duties as Dircctor, he shall be
subject to no supervision, control, restriction, or prohibition (mili-
tary or otherwise) other than would be operative with respect to
him if he were a civilian in no way connected with the Department
of the Army, the Department of the Navy, the Department of the
Air Force, or the armed services or any component thereof; and

(B) he shall not possess or exercise any supervision, control,

497

Ezxécutive secretary,

4208tat. 1488, .
8U.8.C. §§661-674.

Recommendations
and reports.

" Director.

Appointment of
commissioned officer
a3 Director.

owers, or functions (other than such as he possesses, or is author- .

1zed or directed to excrcise, as Director) with respect to the armed
services or any component thereof, the Department of the Army,

the Department. of the Navy, or the Department of the Air Torce,

or any branch, burean, unit or division thercof, or with respect Lo
any of {he personnel (military or civilian) of any of the foregoing,.

(2) Except as provided in paragraph (1), the appointment to tho
office of Director of a commissioned officer of the armed services, and

Btatus in armod
servioos, cic.

his acceptance of and service in such office, shall in no way affect any .

status, office, rank, or grade he may occupy or hold in the armed serv-
ices, or any emolument, perquisite, right, privilege, or benefit incident
to or arising out of any such status, office, rank, or grade. Any such
. commissioned officer shall, while serving in the office of Director,
receive the military pay and allowances (active or retired, as the case
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may be) payable to a commissioned officer of his grade and length of .
service and shall be paid, from any funds available to defray the
expenses of the Agency, annual compensation nt a rate equal to the -
amount by which $14,000 exceeds the amount of hisg annual military
pay il nllowanees, -

(¢) Notwithstiding the provisions of gection 6 of the Act of
Angnst 21, 1912 (37 Stat, bhh), or the provisions of any other lnw,
the Dircetor of Central Intelligence may, in his discretion, terminate
the employment of any officer or employee of the Agency whenever
he shall deem such termination necessary or advisable in the interests .
of the United States, but such termination shall not affect the right
of such oflicer or employee to seck or accept employment in any
other department. or ageney of the Government if declured eligible
for such employment by the Uniled States Civil Servico Commission.

(d) Tor the purpose of coordinating the intelligence activities of .

~ the several Government departments end agencies in the interest of

Police, ete., powers,

_ Continugnce of ao-
tivities by other agen-
cies.

Protection of
souroees.

Iotelligence relating
tonaticaal security.

Information of FBI.

national sccurity, it shall be the duty of the Agency, under the
direction of the National Security Council—

(1) to advise the National Security -Council in matters con-
cerning such intelligence activities of the Government depart-
ments and agencies as relate to national security ;

(2) to make recommendations to the National Security Council
for the coordination of such intelligence activities of the depart-
ments and agencies of the Government as relate to the national
security;

(3) to correlate and evaluate intelligence relating to the
national security, and provide for the appropriate dissemination
of such intelligence within the Government using where appro-
priate existing agencies and facilities: Provided, That the Agency
shall have no police, subpena, law-enforcement powers, or inter-
nal-security functions: Provided further, That the departments
and other agencies of the Government shall continue to collect,
evaluate, correlate, and disseminate departmental intelligence:
And provided further, That the Director of Central Intelligence .
shall be responsible for protecting intelligence sources and meth-
ods from unauthorized disclosure ; .

(4) to perform, for the benefit of the existing intelligence
agencies, such additional services of common concern as the
National Security Council determines can be more efficiently
accomplished centrally;

(5) to perform such other functions and duties related to
intelligence affecting the national security as the National Security
Couiicil may froi time to time direct.

(e) To the extent recommended by the National Security Council
and approved by the President, such intelligence of the departments
and agencies of the Government, except as hereinafter provided,
relating to the national security shall be oi)en to the inspection of the
Dircctor of Central Intelligence, and such intelligence as relates to
the national security and is possessed by such departments and other
agencies of the Government, except as hereinafter provided, shall be
made available to the Director of Central Intelligence for correlation,
evaluation, and dissemination: Provided, however, That upon the
written request of the Director of Central Tntelli ence, the Director
of the Federal Bureau of Investigation shall make available to the
Director of Central Intelligence such information for correlation,
evaluation, and dissemination as may be essential to the national
security. .

(f) Effective when the Director first appointed under subsection
(a) has taken office— ' S
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(1) the National Intelligence Authority (11 Fed. Reg. 1337,
1339, Iebruary 5, 1916) shall ceaso to exist; and

(2) the personnely property, and records of (he Contral Intelli-
gence Gronp are transferved o the Centinl Intelligenco Agency,
and sueh Gronp shall cense to exist.  Any unexpended balanees
of approprintions, alloentions, or other funds availnble or
authorized to bo made availublo for such Group shall be avail-
able and shall be nuthorized to be made available in like manner
for expenditure by the Agency.

NATIONAL SECURITY RESOURCES BOARD

Sec. 103. (a) There is hercby established a National Security
Resources Board (bercinafter in this section referred to as the
“Board”) to be composed of the Chairman of the Board and such
heads or representatives of the various executive departments and
independent agencies as may from time to time be designated by the

President to be members of the Board. The Chairman of the Board

shall be appointed from civilian life by the President, by and with the
advice and consent of the Senate, and shall receive compensation at the
ratc’'of $14,000 a year.

(b) The Chairman of the Board, subject to the direction of the

President, is authorized, subject to the civil-service laws and the

Classification Act of 1923, as amended, to appoint and fix the com-
pensation of such personnel as may be necessary to assist the Board
1n carrying out its functions. ’

(c) It shall be the function of the Board to advise the President
concerning the coordination of military, industrial, and civilian
mobilization, including—

(1) policies concerning industrial and civilian mobilization
in order to assure the most effective mobilization and maximum
utilization of the Nation’s manpower in the event of war;

(2) programs for the effective use in time of war of the
Nation’s natural and industrial resources for military and civilian
needs, for the maintenance and stabilization of the civilian econ-

omy in time of war, and for the adjustment of such economy

to war necds and conditions; L
(3) policies for unifying, in time of war, the activities of Fed-
eral agencies and departments engaged in or concerned with

production, procurement, distribution, or transportation of mili-

tary or civilian supplies, materials, and products; .

(4) the relationship between potential supplies of, and poten-
tial requirements for, manpower, resources, and productive facili-
ties in time of war;

(5) policies for establishing adequate reserves of strategic

and critical material, and for the conservation of these reserves; .
(6) the strategic relocation of industries, services, government, -
and economic activities, the continuous operation of which is

essential to the Nation's security.
(d) In performing its functions, the Board shall utilize to the
maximum extent the facilities and resources of the departments and
agencies of the Government,

TITLE II—THE NATIONAL MILITARY ESTABLISHMENT
» ESTARLISHMENT OF THE NATIONAL MILITARY ESTABLISHMENT

Sro. 201. (a) There is hereby established the National Military
I%stnbl}shment, and the Secretary of Defense shall be the head
thereof. : : : s

.
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(b) The National Military Establishment shall consist of the
Department of the Army, the Department of the Navy, and the
Department of the Air Force, together with all other ngencies created

under title IT of this Act.

SECRETARY OF DEFENSE

Src. 202. (a) There shall be a Secretary of Defense, who shall
be appointed from civilian life by the President, by and with the
advice and consent of the Senate: Provided, That a person who has -
within ten years been on active duty as a commissioned officer in a
Regular component of the armed services shall not be eligible for
appointment as Secretary of Defense. The Secretary of Defense
shall be the principal assistant to the President in all matters relat-
ing to the national security. Under the direction of the President
and subject to the provisions of this Act he shall perform the
following duties:

(1) Establish general policies and programs for the National
Military Establishment and for all of the departments and

agencies therein;
(2) Exercise genernl direction, authority, and control over such
departments and agencies; N

(3) Take appropriate steps to eliminate unnecessary duplica-
tion or overlapping in the fields of procurement, supply,
transportation, storage, health, and research;

(4) Supervise and coordinate the preparation of the budget
estimates of the departments and agencies comprising the National ©
Military Establishment; formulate and determine the budget
estimates for submittal to the Bureau of the Budget; and super-
viso the budget programs of such departments and agencies under
the applicable appropriation Act:

Provided, That nothing herein contained shall prevent the Secretary
of the Army, the Secrctary of the Navy, or the Secretary of the Air
Force from presenting to the President or to the Director of the
Budget, after first so informing the Secretary of Defense, any report
or recommendation relating to his department which he may deem

{ necessary : And provided further, That the Department of the Army,

the Department of the Navy, and the Department of the Air Force

~ shall be administered as individual executive departments by their

respective Secretaries and all powers and duties relating to such
departments not specifically conferred upon the Secretary of Defense
by this Act shall be retained by each of their respective Secretaries.

(b) The Sccretary of Defense shall submit annual written reports
to the President and the Congress eovering exponditures, work, and
accomplishimonts of the National Military Bstablishmenty together
with such recommeondations as he shall deem approprinte. -

(¢) Thoe Secretary of Defense shall cnuse » seal of office to be made
for the National Military Istablishment, of such design as the Presi-
dont shall approve, and judicinl notice shall be taken thereof. '

MILITARY AHSISTANTS TO THY RECRETARY

Swec. 203. Officers of the armed services may be detailed to duty
as assistants and personal aides to the Secretary of Defense, but he
shall not establish a military staff. -

CIVILIAN PFERSONNEL

Sec. 204. (a) The Secretary of Defense is authorized to appoint
from civilian life not to exceed three special assistants to advise and
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assist him in the performance of his duties. Each such special assist-
ant. shall rceeive compensation at the rate of $10,000 a year.

(b) The Sccretary of Defense is authorized, subject to the civil-
service laws and the Classification Act of 1923, as amended, to appoint
and fix the compensation of such other civilian personnel as may be
necessary for the performance of the functions of the National Mili-
tary Establishment other than those of the Departments of the Army,
Navy, and Air Force.

DEPARTMENT OF THE ARMY

Skc, 205. (a) The Department of War shall hereafter be designated
the Department of the Armny, and the title of the Sceretary of War
shall be changed to Scerctary of the Army. Changes shall be made
n the titles of other oflicers and activities of the Department of the
Army as the Sceretary of the Army may determine. )

501

42 Btat. 1488,
8U,.8.0. §§ 661074,

Change in designa.’
tion; titles.

(b) All laws, orders, regulations, and other actions relating to the - .

. Department of War or to any officer or activity whose title is changed
under this section shall, insofar as they are not inconsistent with the
provisions of this Act, be deemed to relato to the Department of the
Army within the National Military Establishment or to such officer or
activity designated by his or its new title.

(c¢) The term “Department of the Army” as used in this Act shall be
construed-to mean the Department of the Army at the seat of govern-

.ment and all field headquarters, forces, reserve components, installa-
tions, activities, and functions under the control or supervision of the
Department of the Army.

(1) The Secretary of the Army shall cause a seal of offico to ba made-

for the Departinent of the Avmy, of such design as the President mny
approve, and judicial notice shail be taken thereof.

(e) In general the United States Army, within the Department of
the Army, shall include land combat and service forces and such avia-
tion and water transport as may be organic therein. It shall be
organized, trained, and equipped primarily for prompt and sustained
combat incident to operations on land. It shall be responsible for the
preparation of land forces necessary for the eflective prosecution of
war except, as otherwise assigned and, in accordance with integrated
joint mobilization plans, for the expansion of peacetime components
of the Army to meet the needs of war. -

DEPARTMENT OF THE NAVY

Skc. 206, (a) The term “Department of the Navy” as used in this
Act shall be construed to mean the Department of the Navy at the seat
of government; the headquarters, United States Marine Corps; the
entire operating forces of the United States Navy, including naval
aviation, and of the United States Marine Corps, including the
reserve components of such forces;all field activities, headquarters,
forces, bases, installations, activities, and functions under the control
or supervision of the Department of the Navy; and the United States
Conast Guard when operating as a part of the Navy pursuant to law.

" (b) In general the United States Navy, within the Department of

“Department of the
Amy."”

U. 8. Army.

"Depanmmt of the
Navy” .

' U.8.Nsvy.

the Navy, shall include naval combat and services forces and such

aviation as may be organic therein.- It shall be organized, trained,

. and equipped primarily for prompt and sustained combat incident to
operations at sca. It shall be responsible for the preparation of naval
forces necessary for the effective prosecution of war except as other-
wise assigned, and, in accordance with integrated joint mobilization
plans, for the expansion of the peacetime components of the Navy to
meet the needs of war. .



502

N

, P

A

Naval avistion.

Responsibility of
avy.

U. 8. Marine Corps.

Additional dutles.

Restriction,

Becretary of the Alr
‘orce.

§U.B.C.§1.

8U.B.C.§1etseq.

““Department of the
ir Force.”

Under Becretary;
Assistant Becretaries,

217

PUBLIC LAWS—CH. 343—-JULY 26, 1047 [G1 S7aT.

<

All naval aviation shall be integrated with the naval service as
part thereof within the Department of the Navy. Naval aviation shall
consist of combat and service and training forces, and shall include
land-based naval aviation, air transport essential for naval operations,
all air weapons and air techniques involved in the operations and
activities of the United States Navy, and the entire remainder of the
aeronautical organization of the United States Navy, together with the
personnel necessary therefor. )

The Navy sliall be generally responsible for naval reconnaissance,
antisubmarine warfare, and protection of shipping. :

The Navy shall develop aireraft, weapons, tactics, technique, organ-
ization and equipment of naval combat and service elements; matters
of joint concern as to these functions shall be coordinated between
the Army, the Air Force, and the Navy. .

(¢) The United States Marine Corps, within the Department of .
the Navy, shall include land combat and service forces and such
aviation as may be organic therein. The Marine Corps shall be
organized, trained, and equipped to -provide fleet marine forces of
combined arms, together with supporting air components, for service
with the fleet in the seizure or defense of advanced naval bases and
for the conduct of such land operations as may be essential to the
prosecution of a naval campaign. It shall be the duty of the Marine
Corps to develop, in coordination with the Army :mdy the Air Force,
those phases of amphibious operations which pértain to the tactics,
technique, and equipment employed by landing forces. In addition,
the Marine Corps shall provide detachments and organizations for
servico on armed vessols of the Navy, shall provide seenrity detnch-
ments for the protection of naval property at naval stations and bases,
amd shall perform such other duties as the President may direct:
Provided, 'I'hat such ndditional dutics shall not detract from or inter-
fero with the operations for which the Marine Corps is primarily
organized. The Marine Corps shall be responsible, in accordance-
with integrated joint mobilization plans, for the expansion of peace-
time components of the Marine Corps to meet the needs of war,

DEPARTBENT OF THE AIR FORCE

Skc. 207. Sa) Within the National Military Establishment there is
hereby established an executive department to be known as the Depart-
ment of the Air Force, and a Secretary of the Air Force, who shall be
the head thereof. The Secretary of the Air Force shall be appointed
from civilian life by the President, by and with the advice and consent
of the Senate. -

(b) Section 158 of the Revised Statutes is amended to include the
Department of the Air Force and the provisions of so much of title IV
of the Revised Statutes as now or hereafter amended as is not incon-
sistent with this Act shall be applicable to the Department of the
Air Force.

(c) The term “Department of the Air Force” as used in this Act

shall be construed to mean the Department of the Air Force at the

seat of government and all field headquarters, forces, reserve com-
ponents, installations, activities, and functions under the control or
supervision of the Department of the Air Force.

(d) There shall be in the Department of the Air Force an Under
Secretary of the Air Force and two Assistant Secretaries of the Air

- Force, who shall be appointed from civilian life by the President by

- and with the advice and consent of the Senate.

(e) The several officers of the Departmment of the Air Force shall -
perform such functions as the Secretary of the Air Force may
prescribe. .

67-146 O - 176 - 15
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(f) So much of the functions of the Sccretary of the Army and
of the Department of the Army, including those of any oflicer of
such Department, as are assigned to or under the control of the
Commanding General;” Army Air Forces, or as are deemed by the
Sceretary of Defense to be necessary or desirable for the operations
of the Department of the Air Force or the United States Air Force,

shall be transferred to and vested in the Secretary of the Air Force
" and the Department of the Air Force: Provided, That the National
Guard Burcau shall, in addition to the functions and duties per-
forined by it for the Department of the Army, be charged with similar
functions and duties for the Department of the Air Force, and shall
be the channel of communication between the Department of the Air

TForee and the several States on all matters pertaining to the Air

National Guard: And provided further, That, in order to permit an
orderly transfer, the Secretary of Defense may, during the transfer
period hercinafier prescribed, direct that the Department of the Army
shall continue for appropriate periods to exercise any of such func-

tions, insofar as they relate to the Department of the Air Force, or -

the United States Air Force or their property and personnel. Such
of the property, personnel, and records of the Department of the Army
used in the exercise of functions transferred under this subsection as
the.Secretary of Defense shall determine shall be transferred or
assigned to the Department of the Air Force. ’

(g) The Secretary of the Air Force shall cause a seal of office.to
be made for the Department of the Air Force, of such device as the
President shall approve, and judicial notice shall be taken thereof.

UNITED STATES AIR FORCE

Sre. 208. (n) The United States Air Force is hercby established -
under the Department of the Air Forée. The Army Air Forces, the
Air Corps, United States Army, and the General Headquarters Air
Torce (Air Force Combat Command), shall be transferred to the
United States Air Force.

(b) There shall be a Chief of Staff, United States Air Force, who
shall be appointed by the President, by and with the advice and
consent of tlie Senate, for a term of four years from among the oflicers
of general rank who are assigned to or commissioned in the United
States Air Force. Under the divection of the Secretary of the Air
Torce, the Chief of Staff, United States Air Force, shall exercise
command over the United States Air Force and shall be charged with
the duty of carrying into execution all lawful orders and directions
which may be transmitted to him. The functions of the Commanding
General, General Headquarters Air Forco (Air Force Combat Com-
mand), and of the Chief of the Air CorFs and of the Commanding”
General, Army Air Forces, shall be transferred to the Chief of Staft,
United States Air Force. When such transfer becomes effective, the
offices of the Chief of the Air Corps, United States Army, and Assist-

ants to the Chief of the Air Corps, United States Army, provided for .

by the Act of June 4, 1920, as amended (41 Stat. 768), and Command-
ing General, General Hea(iquartcrs Air Force, provided for by section
5 of the Act of June 16, 1936 (49 Stat. 1525), shall cease to exist.
While holding oftice as Chief of Staff, United States Air Force, the
incumbent shall hold a grade and receive allowances equivalent to
those prescribed by law for the Chief of Staff, United States Army.
“The Chief of Staff, United States Army, the Chief of Naval Opera-
tions, and the Chief of Staff, United States Air Force, shall take rank
among themselves according to their relative dates of appointment
as'such, and shall each take rank above all other officers on the active
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list. of the Army, Navy, and Air Force: Provided, That nothing in
this Act shall have the effect of changing the relative rank of the
present. Chief of Staff, United States Ariny, and the present Chief of
Naval Operations.

(c) All commissioned officers, warrant officers, and enlisted men
commissioned, holding warrants, or enlisted, in the Air Corps, United
States Army, or the Army Air Forces, shall be transferred in branch
to the United States Air Force. Al other commissioned oflicers, war-
rant officers, and enlisted men, who are commissioned, hold warrants,
or arc enlisted, in any component of the Army of the United States
and who are under the authority or command of the Commanding
General, Army Air Forces, shall be continued under the authority or
command of the Chief of Staff, United States Air Force, and under
the jurisdiction of the Department of the Air Force. Personnel whose
status is aflected by this subsection shall retain their existing commis-
sions, warrants, or enlisted status in existing components of the armed
forees unless otherwise altered or terminated in accordance with exist-
ing law; and they shall not be deemed to have been appointed to a new
or different office or grade, or to have vacated their permanent or
temporary appointments in an existing component of the armed
forces, solely by virtue of any change in status under this subsection.
No such change in status shall alter or prejudice the status of any
individual so assigned, so as to deprive him of any right, benefit, or
privilege to which he may be entitled under existing law.

(d) Except as otherwise directed by the Secretary of the Air Force, -
all property, records, installations, agencies, activities, projects, and
civilian personnel under the jurisdiction, control, authority, or com- -
mand of the Commanding General, Army Air Forces, shall be con-
tinued to the same extent under the jurisdiction, controf, authority, or
command, respectively, of the Chief of Staff, United States Air Force,
in the Department of the Air Force.

(e) For a period of two years from the date of enactment of this
Act, lpersonn(:l (both military and civilian), property, records,
installations, agencies, activities, and projects may be transferred
between the Department of the Army and the Department of the Air
Force by direction of the Secretary of Defense.

(f) In general the United States Air Force shall include aviation
forces both combat and service not otherwise assigned. It shall be
organized, trained, and equipped primarily for prompt and sustained
offensive and defensive air operations. The Air Force shall be
responsible for the preparation of the air forces necessary for the’
effective prosecution of war except as otherwise assigned and, in
accordance with integrated joint mobilization plans, for the expansion
of the peacetime components of the Air Force to meet the needs of
war.

EFFECTIVE DATE OF TRANSFERS

Sec. 209. Each transfer, assignment, or change in status under sec-
tion 207 or section 208 shall take effect upon such date or dates as may
be prescribed by the Secretary of Defense.

WAR COUNCIL

Skc. 210. There shall be within the National Military Establish-
ment a War Council composed of the Secretary of Defense, as Chair-
man, who shall have power of decision ; the Secretary of the Army; the
Secretary of the Navy; the Secretary of the Air Force; the Chief of
Staff, United States Army; the Chief of Naval Operations; and the
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Chief of Stafl, United States Air Force. The War Council shall advise
the Seeretary of Defense on matters of broad policy relating to the
armed forces, and shall consider and report on such other matters
as the Secretary of Defense may direct.

JOINT CHIEFS OF STAFF

Skc. 211. (a) There is hereby established within the National Mili-
tary Establishment the Joint Chicfs of Staff, which shall consist of the
Chicf of Staff, United States Army; the Chief of Naval Operations;
the Chicf of Staff, United States Alir Foree; and the Chief of Staff to
the Commander in Chief, if there be one.

(b) Subject to the authority and direction of the President and the
Secretary of Defense, it shall be the duty of the Joint Chiefs of Staff—

(1) to prepare strategic plans and to provide for the strategic
direction of the military forces;

(2) to prepare joint logistic plans and to assign to the military .

services logistic responsibilities in accordance with such pluns;

(3) to establish unified commands in strategic areas when such
unified commands are in the interest of national security;

" (4) to formulate policies for jeint training of the military
orces;

(5) to formulate policies for coordinating the education of
meinbers of the military forces;

(6)_to review major material and personnel requircments of
the military forces, in accordance with strategic and logistic plans;
and

(7) to provide United States representation on the Military

Staff Committee of the United Nations in accordance with the

rovisions of the Charter of the United Nations.
(¢) The Joint Chiefs of Staff shall act as the principal military

advisers to the President and the Sceretary of Defense and shall per-

form such other dntics s the President and the Secretury of Dofenso
may direct or ng may bo prescribed by Inw.

JOINT NTAFF

Skc. 212. There shall be, under the Joint Chiefs of Staff, a Joint
Staff to consist of not to exceed one hundred officers and to be composed
of approximately equal numbers of officers from each of the three armed

services. The Joint Staff, operating under a Director thereof .

appointed by the Joint Chiefs of Staff, shall perform such duties as

may be directed by the Joint Chiefs of Stafl.  The Director shall be’
an officer junior in grade to all members of the Joint Chiefs of Staff. .

 MUNITIONS BOARD

Skc. 213. (a) There is hereby established in the National Military:

Establishment a Munitions Board (hereinafter in this section referred
to as the “Board”). )

(b) The Board shall be composed of a Chairman, who shall be the
head thereof, and an Under Secretary or Assistant Secretary from
each of the three military departments, to be designated in each case b,
the Secretaries of their respective departments. The Chairman shall

be appointed from civilian life by the President, by and with the advice °

. and consent-of the Senate, and shall receive compensation at the rate
of $14,000 a year. o -

Dutles,
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Composition.

. Chalrmaa.
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(c) Tt shall be the duty of the Board under the direction. of the
Secretary of Defense and in support of strategic and logistic plans
preparcd by the Joint Chiofs of Stafl—

(1) to conrdinate the npproprinte activities within the National

Military Bstablishment. with regard (o industeinl matters, inelud-

inge (he procurement, prodfuction, and distrilution plans of the
departments aid agencres comprising the Estublishment.;
(2) to plan for the military aspects of industrial mobilization;
(3) to recommend assignment of procurement responsibilities
- among the several military scrvices and to plan for standardiza-
tion of specifications and for the greatest practicablo allocation
of purchnse authority of l(-clmi(-ns‘ equipment. and- common use
iems on the hasis of singlo procurement @

(1) to prepare estimates of potential production, pracnrement,

and personnel for use in evaluation of the logistic feasibility of
strategic operations;

(5) to determine relative priorities of the various segments o

of the military procurement programs;

(6) to supervise such subordinate agencies as are or may be
created to consider the subjects falling within the scope-of the
Board’s responsibilities; )

(7) to make recommendations to regroup, combine, or dissolve
existing interservice agencies operating in the fields of procure-

ment, production, and distribution in such manner as to promote

efliciency and economy ;

(8) to maintain liaison with other departments and agencies -

. for the proper correlation of military requirements with the

civilian economy, particularly in regard to the procurement or

disposition of strategic and critical material and the maintenance
of adequate reserves of such material, and to make recommenda-
tions as to policies in connection therewith;

(9) to assemble and review material and personnel require-

ments presented by the Joint Chicfs of Staff and those presented -

by the production, procuremnent, and. distribution agencies
assigned to meet military needs, and to make recommendations
thereon to the Secretary of Defense; and

(10) to perform such other duties as the Secretary of Defense
may direct.

(d) When the Chairman of the Board first appointed has taken . -

office, the Joint Army and Navy Munitions Board shall cease to
exist and all its records and personnel shall be transferred to the
Munitions Board.
(e) The Sccretary. of Defense shall provide the Board with such
orsonnel and facilifies as the Secretary may determine to be required
y the Board for the performance of its functions.

. - RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT BOARD

Sko. 214. (a) There is hereby established in the National Military
Establishment a Research and Devclopment Board (hereinafter in

this scction referred to as the “Board”). The Board shall be com-

posed of a Chairman, who shall be the head thereof, and two repre-
sentatives from -each of the Departments of the Army, Navy, and

Air Force, to be designated by the Secretaries of their respective -

Departments. The Chairman shall be appointed from civilian life
by the President, by and with the advice and consent of the Senate,
and shall receive compensation at the rate of $14,000 a year. The
purpose of the Board shall be to advise the Secretary of Defense

as to the status of scientific rescarch relative to the national security,

i



222

G1 STAT.] 80T CONG., IsT SESS.—CH. 343—JULY 286, 1047

and to assist him in assuring adequate_provision for research and
development on scientific proﬁloms relating to the national security.

(b) It shall be the duty of the Board, under the direction of the

Secretary of Defense—

(1) to prepare n complete and integeated progrm of research
and dovelopment. Tor militnry purposes; .

(2) (o advise with regard to trends in scientific research relat-
ing to national security aud tho measures necessary to assure con-
tinued and increasing progress; g

(3) to recommend mensures of coordination of research and
development, minong the militnry departments, and allocation
anmonge them of responsibilities for specifie progrmg of joing
nterest; )

(1) (o formulate policy for the National Military Establish-
ment in connection with research and development matters in-
volving agencies outside the National Military Establishment;

(5) to consider the interaction of research and development
and strategy, and to advise the Joint Chiefs of Staff in connec-
tion therewith; and :

(6) to perform such other duties as the Secretary of Defense
may direct.

(c) When the Chairman of the Board first appointed has taken
office, the Joint Research and Development Board shall cease to exist
and all its records and Sersonnel shall be transferred to the Research
and Development Board. .

(d) The Secretary of Defense shall provide the Board with such
Ecrsonncl and facilities as the Secretary may determine to be required

y the Board for the performance of its functions. '

TITLE III—-MISCELLANEOUS
COMPENSATION OF SECRETARIES

Skc. 301. (a) The Secretary of Defense shall receive the compensa-
tion prescribed by law for heads of executive departments.

'(bg The Secretary of the Army, the Secretary of the Navy, and
the Secretary of the Air Force shall each receive the compensation
prescribed by law for heads of executive departments.

UNDER SECRETARIES AND ASSISTANT SECRETARIES

Skc. 302. The Under Secretaries and Assistant Secretaries of the 4

Army, the Navy, and the Air Force shall each receive compensation
at the rate of $10,000 a year and shall perform such duties as the
Secretaries of their respective departments may prescribe.

ADVISORY COMMITTEES AND PERSONNEL

507

Termination of
Joint  Researcb and
Development Board.

3
Compensation;
utles. .

Src. 303. (a) The Secretary of Defense, the Chairman of the

National Security Resources Board, and the Director of Central
Intelligence are authorized to appoint such advisory committees and
to employ, consistent with other provisions of this Act, such part-
time advisory personnel as they may deem necessary in carrying out
their respective functions and the functions of agencies under their
control. Persons holding other offices or positions under the United
States for which they receive compensation while serving as members
of such committees shall receive no additional compensation for such
service. Other members of such committees and other part-time
advisory personnel so employed may serve without compensation or

Compensation,



508-

Bervico of an in-
dlvidual.

35 Kint, 1107, 1100,

&Y Stnt, 668,
41U.8,C. § 110,

223

PUBLIC LAWS—CH. 343—JULY 26, 1947 [61 Srat,

may receive compensation at a rate not to exceed $35 for each day of
service, as determined by the appointing authority.

(b) Service of an individual as a member ofyany such advisory -
comities, or in any other part-time cnpacity for n department or
ngeney herennder, shadl nol. bo considered as gorvico bringing such
individund within the provisions of meetion 100 op 113 of the Criminal
Cule (U. 8. C., 1910 edition, tithe 18, sees. 198 and 208), or seclion
19 (e) of the Contract Scttlement Act of 1944, unless the act of such
individual, which by such section is made unlawful when performed
by an individual referred to in such section, is with respect to any
particular matter which directly involves n department or agency
which such person is advising or in which such department or agency
is dircctly interested.

STATUS OF TRANSFERRED CIVILIAN PERSONNEL

Sko. 304. All transfers of civilian personnel under this Act shall be

- without change in classification or compensation, but the head of any

Ordersapplieable to-
transferred (unctions,

department or agency to which such a transfer is made is authorized
to make such changes in the titles and designations and prescribe such
changes in the dutics of such personnel commensurate with their classi-
fication as he may deem necessary and appropriate. ‘

SAVING PROVISIONS.

Skc. 305. (a) AN laws, orders, regulntiohs, and other actions appli-
cable with respect to any function, activity, personncl, property,
records, or other thing transferred under this Act, or with respect to

any officer, department, or agency, from which such transfer is made, -

shall, except to the extent rescinded, modified, superseded, terminated,

or made inapplicable by or under authority of law, have the same cffect .
as if such transfer had not been made; but, after any such transfer,
any such law, order, regulation, or other action which vested functions
in or otherwise related to any officer, department, or agency from
which such transfer was made shall, insofar as applicable with respect

_ to the function, activity, personnel, property, records or other thing

Nonabatement of
suits, ete.

55 Stat. 839.
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transferred and to the extent not inconsistent with other provisions of
this Act, be deemed to have vested such function in or relate to the
officer, department, or agency to which the transfer was made.

(b) No suit, action, or other proceeding lawfully commenced by or
against the head of any department or agency or other officer of the

nited States, in his official capacity or in relation to the discharge
of his official duties, shall abate by reason of the taking effect of any
transfer or change in title under the provisions of this Act; and, in
the case of any such transfer, such suit, action, or other proceeding
may be maintained by or against the successor of such head or other
officer under the transfer, but only if the court shall allow the same
to be maintained on motion or supplemental petition filed within
twelve months after such transfer takes effect, showing a necessity for
the survival of such suit, action, or other proceeding to obtain settle-
ment of the questions involved.

(¢) Notwithstanding the provisions of the second paragraph of
section 5 of title I of the Iirst War Powers Act, 1941, the existing
organization of the War Department under the provisions of Executive
Order Numbered 9082 of February 28, 1942, as modified by Executive
Order Numbered 9722 of May 13, 1946, and the existing organization
of the Department of the Navy under the provisions of Executive
Order Numbered 9635 of September 29, 1945, including the assignment’
of functions to organizational units within the War and Navy Depart-
ments, may, to the extent determined by the Secretary of Defense,
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"continue in force for two years following the date of ennctment of this
Act except to the extent modified by the provisions of fhis Act or under
the authority of law.

TRANSIER OF FUNDS

Src. 306. All unexpended balances of appropriations, allocations,
nonappropriated funds, or other funds avaitable or heveafter mnude
available for use by or on behalf of the Army Air Forces or oflicers
thereof, shall be transferred to the Department of the Air Iorce for
use in conngction with the exercise of its functions. Such other
unexpended balances of appropriations, allocations, nonappropriated
funds, or other funds available or hereafter made available for use
by the Department of War or the Department of the Army in exercise
of functions transferred to the Department of the Air ¥orco under
this Act, as the Sceretary of Defense shall determine, shall be trans-
ferred to the Department of the Air Force for use in connection with
the exercise of its functions. Unexpended balances transferred under
this section may be used for the purposes for which the appropriations,
allocations, or other funds were originally made available, or for new
expenditures occasioned by the enactment of this Act. The transfers
- herein authorized may be made with or without warrant action as may
be appropriate from time to time from any appropriation covered by
this section to any other such appropriation or to such new accounts
established on the books of the Treasury as may be determined to be
necessary to carry into effect provisions of this Act.

AUTHORIZATION FOR APPROPRIATIONS

Sro. 307. There are hereby authorized to be appropriated such '

sums as may be necessary and appropriate to carry out the provisions
and purposes of this Act. ‘ :
DEFINITIONS

Src. 308. (2) As used in this Act, the term “function” includes.

functions, powers, and duties.

(b) Asused in this Act, the term “budget program” refers to recom-
mendations as to th: apportionment, to the all;ocation and to the review
of allotments of appropriated funds.

SEPARABILITY

Sec. 309. If any provision of this Act or the application thereof to
any person or circumstances is held invalid, the validity of the
remainder of the Act and of the application of such provision to other
persons and circumstances shall not be affected thereby.

EFFECTIVE DATE

Src. 310. (a) The first-sentence of section 202 (a) and sections 1, ‘
2, 307, 308, 309, and 310 shall take effect immediately upon the enact-.

ment of this Act.

(b) Except as provided in subsection (a), the provisions of this Act
shall take effect on whichever of the following days is the earlier:
The day after the day upon which the Secretary of Defense first
appointed takes office, or the sixtieth day after the date of the enact-
ment of this Act. .

SUCCESSION TO TIIE PRESIDENCY

Src. 311. Paragraph (1) of subsection (d) of section 1 of the Act ‘

entitled “An Act to provide for the performance of the duties of the
office of President in case of the remoyal, resignation, death, or in-
ability both of the President and Vice President”, approved July 18,

i

509

“Budget program.”

Ante, pp. 500, 495,
496,
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510 PUBLIQ LAWS—CHS. 343, 314—JULY 26, 1047 161 Stat.
Ante, p. 380, 1947, is amended by striking out “Secretary of War” and inserting in
lieu thereof “Sceretary of Defense”, and by striking out “Secretary of

the Navy,”.

Approved July 26, 1947.
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APPENDIX C

TITLE 50.—WAR AND NATIONAL DEFENSE § 1541

Chapter 33.—WAR POWERS RESOLUTION [NEW]

Sec.
1541. Purpose and policy.

(a) Congressional declaration,

(b) Congressional legislative power under nec-
essary and proper clause.

(c) Presidential executive power as Com-
mander-in-Chief; limitation.

1542. Consultation; initial and regular consuitations.
1543. Reporting requirement.

(a) Written report; time of submission; cir-
cumstances necessitating submission;
information reported.

(b) Other information reported.

(c) Periodic reports; semiannual requirement.

1544. Congressional action.

(a) Transmittal of report and referral to Con-
gressional Committees; Joint request
for convening Congress.

(b) Termination of use of United States
Armed Forces; exceptions; extenslon
perlod.

(c) Concurrent resolution for removal by
President of United States Armed Forces.

1545. Congressional priority procedures for joint resolu-
tion or bill.

1546. Congressional priority procedures for concurrent
resolutlon.

1547. Interpretation of joint resolution.

(a) Inferences from any law or treaty.

(b) Joint headquarters operations of high-
level milltary commands,

(c) Introduction of United States Armed
Forces.

{(d) Constitutional authoritles or existing
treatles unaflected: construction against
grant of Presidential suthority respect-
ing use of United States Armed Forces.

1548. Separabfility clause.

§ 1541, Purpose and policy.
(a) Congressional declaration.

It is the purpose of this joint resolution to fulfill
the intent of the framers of the Constitution of the
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United States and insure that the collective judg-
ment of both the Congress and the President will
apply to the introduction of United States Armed

Forces into hostilities, or into situations where im-

minent involvement in hostilities is clearly indicated
by the circumstances, and to the continued use of
such forces in hostilities or in such situations.

(b) Congressional legislative power under necessary
and proper clause.

Under article I, section 8, of the Constitution, it
is specifically provided that the Congress shall have
the power to make all laws necessary and proper
for carrying into execution, not only its own powers
but also all other powers vested by the Constitution
in the Government of the United States, or in any
department or officer hereof.

(¢) Presidential executive power as Commander-in-
Chief; limitation.

The constitutional powers of the President as
Commander-in-Chief to introduce United Stales
Armed Forces into hostilities, or into situations
where imminent involvement in hostilities is clearly
indicated by the circumstances, are exercised only
pursuant to (1) a declaration of war, (2) specific
statutory authorization, or ¢3) a national emergency
created by attack upon the United States, its ter-
ritories or possessions, or its armed forces. (Pub. L.
93-148, § 2, Nov. 7, 1973, 87 Stat. 555.)

EFFECTIVE DATE

Section 10 of Pub. L. $3-148 provided that: '“This joint
resolution {this chapter] shall take effect on the date
of its enactment [Nov. 7, 1973]."

Suont TITLE

Section 1 of Pub. L. 83-148 provided that: *This joint
resolution [this chapter] may be clted as the ‘War Powers
Resolution'.”
§ 1542, Consultation; initial and regular consultations.

The President in every possible instance shall
consult with Congress before introducing United
States Armed Forces into hostilities or into situa-
tions where imminent involvement in hostilities is
clearly indicated by the circumstances. and after
every such introduction shall consult regularly with
the Congress until United States Armed Forces are
no longer engaged in hostilities or have been removed
from such situations. (Pub. L. 93-148, $3, Nov. 7.
1973, 87 Stat. 555.)

EFFECTIVE DATE

Section effective Nov. 7, 1973, seo section 10 of Pub, L.

93-148, set out as a note under section 1541 of this title.

§ 1543. Reporting requirement.
(a) Wrilten report; lime of submission; circumstances
necessitating submission; information reported.
In the absence of a declaration of war, in any case
in which United States Armed Forces are intro-
duced—

(1) into hostilities or into situations where im-
minent involvement in hostilities is clearly indi-
cated by the circumstances;

(2) into the territory. airspace or waters of a
foreign nation, while equipped for combat, except
for deployments which relate solely to supply, re-
placement, repair, or iraining of such forces; or
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¢3) in numbers which substantially enlarge
United States Armed Forces equipped for combat
already located in a foreign nation;
the President shall submit within 48 hours to the
Speaker of the House of Representatives and to the
President pro tempore of the Senate a report, in
writing, setting forth—
(A) the cir tances itating the intro-
duction of United States Armed Forces;
(B) the constitutional and legislative authority
under which such introduction took place: and
(C) the estimated scope and duration of the
hostilities or involvement.

(b) Other information reported.

The President shall provide such other informa-
tion as the Congress may request in the fulfillment
of its constitutional responsibilities with respect to
committing the Nation to war and to the use of
United States Armed Forces abroad.

(¢) Periodic reports; semiannual requirement.
Whenever United States Armed Forces are intro-
duced into hostilities or into any situation described
in subsection (a) of this section, the President shall,
so Jong as such armed forces continue to be engaged
in such hostilities or situation, report to the Congress
periodically on the status of such hostilities or situa-
tion as well as on the scope and duration of such
hostilities or situation, but in no event shall he report
to the Congress less often than once every six
months. (Pub. L. 93-148, § 4, Nov. 7, 1943, 87 Stat.
555.)
EFFECTIVE DATE
Section effective Nov. 7T, 1973, sec section 10 of Pub. L.
93-148, set out as a note under section 1541 of this title.
SECTION REFERRED TO IN OTHER SECTIONS
This section 1s referred to in sectlon 1544 of this title.

§1541. Congressional action.

(a) Transmittal of report and referral to Congres-
sional Committees; joint request for convening
Congress.

Each report submitted pursuant to section 1543
(a) (1) of this title shall be transmitted to the
Speaker of the House of Representatives and to the
President pro tempore of the Senate on the same
calendar day. Each report so transmitted shall be
referred to the Committee on Foreign Affairs of the
House of Representatives and to the Commitiee on
Foreign Relations of the Senate for appropriate ac-
tion. If, when the report is transmitted, the Con-
gress has adjourned sine die or has adjourned for
any period in excess of three calendar days, the
Speaker of the House of Representatives and the
President pro tempore of the Senate, if they deem it
advisable (or if petitioned by at least 30 percent of
the membership of their respective Houses) shall
jointly request the President to convene Congress
in order that it may consider the report and take
appropriate action pursuant to this section.

(b) Termination of use of United States Armed
Forces; exceptions; extension period.

Within sixty calendar days after a report is sub-
mitted or is required to be submitted pursuant {o
section 1543(a) (1) of this title, whichever Is earlier,
the President shall terminate any use of United
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States Armed Forces with respect to which such re-
port was submitted (or required to be submitted),
unless the Congress (1) has declared war or has
enacted a specific authorization for such use of
United States Armed Forces, (2) has extended by
law such sixty-day period, or (3) is physically un-
able to meet as a result of an armed attack upon
the United States. Such sixty-day period shall be
extended for not more than an additional thirty days
if the President determines and certifies to the Con-
gress in writing that unavoidable military necessity
respecting the safety of United States Armed Forces
requires the continued use of such armed forces in
the course of bringing about a prompt removal of
such forces.
(¢) Concurrent resolution for removal by President
of United States Armed Forces.

Notwithstanding subsection (b) of this section, at
any time that United States Armed Forces are en-
gaged in hostilities outside the territory of the United
States, its possesslons and territories without a
declaration of war or specific statutory authoriza-
tion, such forces shall be removed by the President
if the Congress so directs by concurrent resolution.
(Pub. L. 93-148, § 5, Nov. 7, 1973, 87 Stat. 556.)

EFFECTIVE DaTE

Section effective Nov. 7, 1973, see section 10 of Pub. L.

93-148, set out as a note under section 1541 of this title.
SECTION REFERRED TO IN OTHER SECTIONS

This section is referred to In sectlons 1545, 1546 of
this title.

§ 1545. Congressional priority procedures for joint res-
olution or bill,

(a) Any joint resolution or bill introduced pur-
suant to section 1544(b) of this title at least thirty
calendar days before the expiration of the sixty-day

- perfod specified in such section shall be referred to
the Committee on Foreign Affairs of the House of
Representatives or the Committee on Foreign Rela-
tions of the Senate, as the case may be, and such
committee shall report one such joint resolution or
bill, together with its recommendations, not later
than twenty-four calendar days before the expira-
tion of the sixty-day period specified in such section,
unless such House shall otherwise determine by the
yeas and nays.

(b) Any joint resolution or bill so reported shall
become the pending business of the House in ques-
tion (in the case of the Senate the time for debate
shall be equally divided between the proponents anad
the opponents), and shall be voted on within three
calendar days thereafter, unless such House shall
otherwise determine by yeas and nays.

(¢) Such a joint resolution or bill passed by one
House shall be referred to the committee of the
other House named in subsection (a) of this sec-
tion and shall be reported out not later than four-
teen calendar days before the expiration of the sixty-
day period specified in section 1544(b) of thix title.
The joint resolution or bill so reported shall hr,me
the pending business of the House in questict: und
shall be voted on within three calendar days afier it
has been reported, unless such House shall otherwise
determine by yeas and nays.
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(d) In the case of any disagreement between the
two Houses of Congress with respect to a joint reso-
lution or bill passed by both Houses, conferees shall
be promptly appointed and the committee of con-
ference shall make and file a report with respect to
such resolution or bill not later than four calendar
days before the expiration of the sixty-day period
specified in section 1544(b) of this title. In the event
the conferees are unable to agree within 48 hours,
they shall report back to their respective Houses in
disagreement. Notwithstanding any rule in either
House concerning the printing of conference reports
in the Record or concerning any delay in the con-
sideration of such reports, such report shall be acted
on by both Houses not later than the expiration of
such sixty-day period. (Pub. L. 93-148, § 8, Nov. 7,
1973, 87 Stat. 557.)

. EFrFECTIVE DATE

Section effective Nov. 7, 1973, see section 10 of Pub. L.
03-148. set out as a note under section 1541 of this title.

§1546. Congressional priority procedures for concur-
rent resolution.

(a) Any concurrent resolution introduced pursu-
ant to section 1544(c) of this title shall be referred
to the Committee on Foreign Affairs of the House of
Representatives or the Committee on Foreign Rela-
tions of the Senate, as the case may be, and one such
concurrent resolution shall be reported out by such
committee together with its recommendations within
fifteen calendar days, unless such House shall other-
wise determine by the yeas and nays.

(b) Any concurrent resolution so reported shall
become the pending business of the House in ques-
tion (in the case of the Senate the time for debate
shall be equally divided between the proponents and
the opponents) and shall be voted on within three
calendar days thereafter, unless such House shall
otherwise determine by yeas and nays.

(¢) Such a concurrent resolution passed by one
House shall be referred to the committee of the other
House named in subsection (a) of this section and
shall be reported out by such committee together
with its recommendations within fifteen calendar
days and shall thereupon become the pending bust-
ness of such House and shall be voted upon within
three calendar days. unless such House shall other-
wise determine by yeas and nays.

(d) In the case of any disagreement between the
two Houses of Congress with respect to a concurrent
resolution passed by both Houses, conferees shall be
promptly appointed and the committee of confer-
ence shall make and file a report with respect to
such concurrent resolution within six calendar days
after the legislation is referred to the committee of
conference. Notwithstanding any rule in either House
concerning the printing of conference reports in the
Record or concerning any delay in the consideration
of such reports, such report shall be acted on by both
Houses not later than six calendar days after the
conference report is filed. In the event the con-
ferees are unable to agree within 48 hours, they shall
report back to their respective Houses in disagree-
ment. (Pub. L. 93-148, § 7, Nov. 7, 1973, 87 Stat. 557.)
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EFFECTIVE DATE

Sectlon effective Nov. 7, 1973, see section 10 of Pub, L.
93-148, set out as a note under section 1541 of this title.
§1547. Interpretation of joint resolution.

(a) Inferences from any law or treaty.

Authority to introduce United States Armed Forces
into hostilities or into situations wherein involve-
ment in hostilities is clearly indicated by the circum-
stances shall not be inferred—

(1) from any provision of law (whether or not
in effect before November 7, 1973), including
any provision contained in any appropriation
Act, unless such provision specifically authorizes
the introduction of United States Armed Forces
into hostilities or {nto such situations and states
that it is intended to constitute specific statutory
authorization within the meaning of this joint
resolution; or

(2) from any treaty heretofore or hereafter rati-
fied unless such treaty is Implemented by legisla-
tion specifically authorizing the introduction of
United States Armed Forces into hostilities or into
such situations and stating that it Is intended to
constitute specific statutory authorization within
the meaning of this joint resolution.

(b) Joint headquarters operations of high-level mili-
tary commands.

Nothing in this joint resolution shall be construed
to require any further specific statutory authoriza-
tion to permit members of United States Armed
Forces to participate jointly with members of the
armed forces of one or more foreign countries in the
headquarters operations of high-level military com-
mands which were established prior to November 7,
1973, and pursuant to the United Nations Charter or
any treaty ratified by the United States prior to
such date.
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(¢) Introduction of United States Armed Forces.

For purposes of this joint resolution, the term “ln.
troduction of United States Armed Forces” includes
the assignment of members of such armed forces to
command, coordinate, participate in the movement
of, or accompany the regular or irregular military
forces of any foreign country or government when
such military forces are engaged. or there exists an
imminent threat that such forces will become en-
gaged, in hostilities. '
(d) Constitutional authorities or existing treaties un-

affected; construction against grant of Presiden.
tial authority respecting use of United States
Armed Forees.

Nothing in this joint resolution—

(1) is intended to alter the constitutional au-
thority of the Congress or of the President, or the
provisions of existing treaties; or

(2) shall be construed as granting any authority
to the President with respect to the introductton
of United States Armed Forces into hostilities or
into situations wherein involvement in hostiiities
is clearly indicated by the circumstances which
authority he would not have had in the absence of
this joigt resolution.

(Pub. L. 93-148, § 8, Nov. 7, 1973, 87 Stat. 558.)
EFFeCTIVE DaTE

Section effective Nov. 7, 1973, see section 10 of Pub. L.

93-148, set out &s a note under section 1541 of this title.

§ 1548. Separability clause.

If any provision of this joint resolution or the ap-
plication thereof to any person or circumstance is
held invalid, the remainder of the joint resolution
and the application of such provision to any other
person or circumstance shall not be affected thereby.
(Pub. L. 93-148, § 9, Nov. 7, 1973, 87 Stat. 559.)

EFFECTIVE DATE

Section effective Nov. 7, 1973, see section 10 of Pub. L.
93-148, set out as a note under section 1541 of this title.
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APPENDIX D

" Public Law 93-559 .
93rd Congress, 5. 3394
‘December 30, 1974 -

- 48 STAT. 1795
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report to
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" note,
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